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TOY SAFETY ACT OF 1984

THURSDAY, MAY 31, 1984

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON ENERGY ANO COMMERCE,
SuBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH AND THE ENVIRONMENT,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 am., in room
2322, Rayburn House Office Buxldmg, Hon. Henry A. Waxman
(chan'man) presiding.
toMrd WaxMaN. The meeting of the subcommittee will please come
-to order.

_This morning the subcommittee is considering H.R. 5630, the Toy
Saféty Act of 1984. This legislation amends the Federal Hazardous
Substances Act to enable the Consumer Product Safety Commis;
sion, CPSC, to recall quickly dangerous toys and other articles
by chxldren It authorizes the GPSC to give public notice about any
tdythat poses a substantial to children. In addition, it empow-
ers the agency to order thes0y manufacturer to repair, replace, or
give a refund for the hazardous toy.

Currently, the CPSC can recall and order corrected a dangerous-
ly defective coffee pot faster than a deadly toy. This ironic anomaly
is caused by an inconsistency in the law that requires the CPSC to
promulgate a special rule before it can recall dangerous toys. Such
a requirement does not apply to- any other dangerous consumer
- product.

This additional procedure hag delayed by as much as 14 months
the recall of numerous dangerous toys alleged to have caused
deaths and serious injuries.

It is outrageous that the law is more lax where toys are con-
cerned. When a toy has been determined to be dangerous, the lives
and safety of children should not be risked by delaying the recall.
Corrective action should be taken immediately.

Greawer toy safety has been overwhelmingly endorsed by the
public. According to a recent Lou Harris poll, 88 percent of those
surveyed wanted the CPSC to do more to assure that toys are safe.
The Toy Safety Act of 1984 responds to that demand.

[The text of H.R. 5630 follows:]

1)

-




- 98t CONGRESS .
222 H, R. 5630
® ®

To amend the Federal Hazardous Substances Act to permit the notification &nd
reparr, replacement, or refund of toys that create a substantial risk of injury
to children. ¢ -

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Mav 9, 1984

Mr. Waxman mtroduced the following bill, which was referred to the Committee
on Energy and Commerce

A BILL

To amend the Federal Hazardous Substances Act to permit the
notification and repair, replacement, or refund of toys that
create a substantial risk of injury to children..

L.

1 Be it enacled by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of th; United States of America in Congress assembled,
That this Act may be cited as the “To; Safety Act of 1984”.

Sk, 2. (a) Section 15(a) of the Federal Havardous Sub-

stances Act (15 U.S.C. 1274(a)) is amended—

tended for use by children that (because of the pattern

2
3
4
5
6. (1) by inserting ‘“or if any toy or other article in-
1
8 of the risk, the number of toys or other articles pre-
9

senting the risk which were distributed in commerce,




’ 1
2
i the severity of the risk, or otherwise) creates a sub- .
2 stantial risk of injury to children” after “(whether or
© 3 not it was such at the time of its sale)"’;

4 (2) By striking out “such article or substance” and

5 inserting in lieu thereof ‘“‘such article, substan‘ce, or

6 toy”’; ‘ J
7 (3) by amending paragraphs (1) through (3) te

8 read as follows:

9 “(1) To give public notice that the article or sub-

10 stance is & banned hazardous substance or that the toy

11 or other article intended for use by children creates a

12 substantial risk of injury. )

13 . *“(2) To mail such notice to each person who is a

14 manufacturer, distributor, or dealer of such an article,

15 substance, or toy or other article that is intended for

16 use by children.

17 *“(8) To mail such notice to every person to whom

18 the person giving the notice knows such article, sub-

19 stance, or toy or other article intended for use by chil-
20 dren was delivered or sold.” -
21 (b) Section l5(b) of such Act is amended—
22 (1) by inserting *“‘or if any toy or other article in-
23 tended for use by children that (because of the pattern
24 of the risk, the number of toys er other articles intend-

25  ed for use by children presenting the risk which were




3
distributed in commerce, the sex:erity of the risk, or
otherwise) creates a substantial risk of injury to chil-
dren” after “(whether or not it was such st the time of
its sale)’’;
{(?) by amending paragraphs (1) through (3) to
read as follows; .

“(1) If repairs to or changes in the artcle or sub-

stance may be made so that it will not be a banned

,  “hazardous substance or if repairs or changes in the toy
[

"*"']or other article intended for use by children may be

rade so that it will not create a substantial risk of
injury to children, to make such repairs or changes.

“(2) To replace such article or substance with a
like or equivalent article or substance which is not a
banned hazardous substance or to replace such toy or
other article inténdc;d for use by children with a like or
equivalent toy, or arcticle whioh does not create a sub-
stantial nisk of injury t» children.

*(3) To refund the purchase price of the article,
substance, or toy or other article intended for use by
children (less a reasonable allowance for use) if the ar-
ticle, substance, or toy or other article intended for use
by children has been in the possession of the consumer

for one year or more—

ERIC Lo

Aruitoxt provided by Eic: i
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10
11
12
13
14

4

“(A) at the time of public nati¢e under sitb-

section (a), or
“(B) #t the time the consumer receives
actual notice tht}t the .article or substance is a
banned hazardous substance or that the toy or
other article mtended for use by children creates a
substantial risk‘of-injury;:o children, whichever

® occurs first; and
" (3) by striking “‘article or substance” in tite last
sentence and inserting in lieu thereof “:ltticle, sub-
stance, or toy”.

(®) Section f5(c)(2) of such Act is amendéd by striking

Ve
out “article or substance’ each place it occurs and inserting

in liou thereof “article, substance, or toy'\\ .
O f
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7" Mr. WaxMmAN. Our first panel of witnesses includes the Honora-
ble Nancy Harvey Steorts, Chairman of the Consumer Product
Safety Commission and Commissioners Stuart Statler, Terrence
Scanlon, and Saundra Brown Armstrong.

Chairman Steorts, we want {0 welcome you and the other mem-
bers of the Commission to our meeting this morning. We under-
stand you have a single statement regarding I1.R. 5630. We would

like you to summarize for approximately 1U minutes. The full tekt
of course will be in the record. ‘

STATEMENT OF HON. NANCY HARVEY STEORTS, CHAIRMAN,
CONSUMER PRODUCT SAFETY COMMISSION, ACCOMPANIED BY
COMMISSIONERS STUART STATLER; TERRENCE SCANLON;
AND SAUNDRA BROWN ARMSTRONG

Ms. Steorts. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be
hefore you.

It ig indeed a pleasure for the Consumer Product Safety Commis-
sion to appear before you today to discuss H.R. 5630, the Toy Safety
Act of 1984, and to review with you the legislative twist that the
bill is designed to remedy.

Quiteé simply, children do not today have the same protection,
under the law, against products intended for them and found to be
hazardous, as adults have against most other unsafc products. Iron-
ically, toys and children’s products were accorded a special status
by being regulated first as a risk covered in the Federal Hazardous
Substances Act, FHSA, before this agency was created. But, they
now are subject to a more cumbersome, impractical recall process
because they are covered by an act which does not have a compre-
hensive recall provision. ’

;Foday, because of this second-class status for toys and children’s
products, it is easier for CPSC to recall products intended for

" adults and which present substantial risks of injury, than it is to
recall hazardous toys that are unregulated.

Mr. Chairman, the bills which you and Senator Kasten an-
nounced May 9, and the House version which you have before you
today, would rectify that imbalance of protection. .

Under current terwns of the Federal Hazardous Substances Act,
the only provision for recall of a toy or children’s product is after
the product becomes a “banned hazardous substance.” Generally,
this requires the agency to publish a rule banning or regulating .
the product unless the Commissiongtakes the unusual“step of first
declaring the product an immin hazard, at which time the
recall remedy is then available.

The rulemaking process often requires 2 or 3 years. The most ex-
peditious process available now for recalling an unsafe toy or chil-
dren’s product that is not covered by an existing FHSA regulation,
or is not an imminent hazard, is by transferring regulation of the
risk of injury under section 30(D) of the Consumer Product Safety
Act, CPSA. This regulatory transfer from FHSA to CPSA is after
notice and public interest to do so. However, this prdcess usuélly
requires at least 6 months to cumplete, after which a recall pro- -
ceeding under section 15 of the CPSA can be staited.
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In the meantime, a toy or children's product considered to be
hazardous could remain in the marketplace. Yet, the recall of most
products intended for use by adults does not require this lengthy
transfer prccedure.

Fortunately, Mr. Chairman, our negotiations with some indus-
tries have met with cooperation and quick response when evidence
of substantial risks of injury from their products is at hand. Some
have been more difficult to persuade. Some have used our proce-
dural process to delcy as long as possible the recall of a hazardous
product.

A few examples of recalls under various circumstances are as fol-
lows. We have some of these here this morning.

One, stuffed toys with strings. In October and November 1979,
the staff received reports of two strangulation deaths associated
with the products. The firm was contacted and a corrective action
flan was negotiated during December 1979 and January 1980.
{owever, the recall effectiveness, especially among consumers, was
very low, so in April-May 1980, additional corrective action was re-
quested.

The company refused. In June 1980, the staff recommended a
section 30(D) proposal, which was published November 17, 1980. In
order to conform the 30(D) rule to the statute, as amended in
August 1981, and in order to include additional products with the
same risks of injurg, the 30(D) rule was published March 17, 1982.

On April 19, 1982, the staff forwarded a briefing package to the
Commission with a complaint recommendation. The Commission
on June 16, 1982, authorized the issuance of a complaint. At that
point, the company agreed to the corrective action recc 1mendation
and the Commission approved their response June 24, 1982.

Another example, squeeze toys. In 1981 and 198%, our staff
learned of wwo suffocation deaths involving squeeze toys that had
handles with bulbous ends. The importer of the toys involved
agreed to recall them. We collected and examined 130 squeeze toys
from several manufacturers, among which 21 were identified as
being substantially hazardous.

Most of the firms are currently conducting voluntary recalls in
cooperation with the Commission, but two firms refused to recall
their products. A proposed 30(D) rule was published January 3,
1983, and a final rule was published January 5, 1984.

Shortly before this rule me final, both firms agreed to under-
take corrective action. ,

Mesh-sided cribs and playpens, another example.

Enclosures, another example. )

Crib headboards. Two models of cribs manufactured by one firm
were involved in seven deaths. The firm agreed to recall the cribs
and an extensive notification effort was conducted between 1978-
R0 After learning of two deaths during 1983, the firm agreed to an-
other effort to notify the public about the hazard and the recall. If
it had been necessary to go through the 30(D) procedures, the time
to _aitiate both corrective actions by the firm and to notify the
public would have been increased substantially.

We have another example with the indoor gym houses.

The Toy Safet{ Act of 1984 if passed, would expedite the correc-
tive action on all such cases, except those where the industry in-
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volved responds readily and quickly. The bill would allow CPSC to
use the same procedures to recall a hazardous i.y that now can be
used to recall other hazardous consumer products.

The procedure for recalling most consumer products, as you
know, is relatively simple. Under authority of section 15 of CPSA,
the Commission may, after a public hearing, require the recall of
consumer products that either one, fail to comply with a consumer
product safety rule, and so create a substantial rsk .of injury to the
public, or two, contain a defect which creates a substantial risk of

jury to the public.

e section 15 recall authority has been one of our most effective
tools in Troviding grotection from substa :tial risks of injury in the
marketplace. Regulations and standards, both voluntary and Com-
mission mandated, are effective for subsequent production. But a
recall or corrective action program is often the oaly effective way
to reach those defective products already in circulation or in the
possession of consumers.

In reviewing some of the legislative background which left toys
and children’s products outside of the normal realm of the CPSA, it
seems that this was an unintended oversight brough: on by an ear-
lier effort to give special grotection for toys. The effect has been a
cumbersome system which can take months, as you have already
heard, and in some cases years to recall a hazardous product des-
tined for use by children.

Mr. Chairman, no consumer is more vulnerable to the hazard of
product defects than children. The Consumer Product Safety Com-
mission has long recognized this vulnerability and has had a deep
interest in the special field of tol‘; safety. For example, during the
last 3 years, this agency has worked closely with the toy manufac-
turers on a safety program.

Age labeling on toys is a very imXortant way that manufacturers
can make toys safer for children. A number of manufacturers and
importers are already providing appropriate age labeling for their
toys, particularly those intended for children 6 years old and
under. The Commission hopes that toy manufacturers and import-
ers will join in providing this impertant information to prevent un-

neces’,sﬂa;g'l accidents. .
Regardless of such worthy programs, however, problems do some-
times arise in children’s products. When we at CPSC learn of acci-
dents from these products, it is our job to investigate and, when
necessary, to act. A major difficulty we have faced in some situa-
tions involving toys and children’s products has been the complex
and cumbersome process for effecting recalls or corrective action.
Delays in such matters hardly seem justified, especially when
considering the type of consumer who is at risk. It is a source of
great satisfaction to this Commission that the issue of toy safe(tiy is
one which enjoys broad public support. This le%slation should go
far in enhancing one of the effective CPSC tools used in our toy
safety responsibilities and should permit us to utilize more effec-
tively our legal resources currently employed in these cumbersome
30(D. proceeﬁmﬁs
We support the legislation progowdvg{ you and Senator Kasten.
y ou, Mr. Chairman, and we will be pleased to respond to
any questions.

14




9

I would like to also say that I have a personal statement which is
complimenting you on your efforts and really thanking you for
helping us get this cumbersome scenario now put forward and I
would like to have that included in the record.

M;'d WaxMAN. Without objection, that will be included y jn the
record.

[The Commission and personal statements of Ms. Steorts follow:)

-\
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TESTIMONY OF NANCY HARVEY STEORTS

MR. CHAIRMAN: [T IS INDEED A PLEASURE FOR THE ConsuMER
PropucT SAFETY COMMISSION TO APPEAR BEFORE fOU, TODAY TO DIS-
cuss H.R, 5630, THe Tov SarerTy AcT oF 1984, AND TO REVIEW i
WITH YOU THE LEGISLATIVE TWIST THAT THE BILL [S DESIGNED TO
i REMEDY ,

QUITE SIMPLY, CHILDREN DO NOT TODAY HAVE THE SAME

’ PROTECTION, UNDER THE LAW, AGAINST PRODUCTS INTENDED FOR,

THEM AND FOUND TO BE HAZARDOUZ, AS ADULTS HAVE AGAINST MOST
OTHER UNSAFE PRODUCTS. IRONICALLY, TOYS AND CHILDREN'S
PRODUCTS WERE ACCORDED A SPECIAL STATUS BY BEING REGULATED
EIRST AS A RISK COVERED IN THE FEDERAL HAZARDGUS SUBSTANCES
Act (FHSA) BEFORE THIS AGENCY WAS CREATED. BuT, THEY dow
ARE SUBJECT TO A MORE CUMBERSOME, IMPRACTICAL RECALL PROCESS
BECAUSE THEY ARE COVERED BY AN ACT WHICH DOES NOT HAVE A
COMPREHENS IVE RECALL PROVISION, TODAY, BECAUSE OF THIS
SECOND=CLASS STATUS FOR TOYS AND CHILDREN'S PRODUCTS, IT IS
EASIER FOR CPSC TO RECALL PRODUCTS INTENDED FOR ADULTS AND
.9 WHICH PRESENT SUBSTANTIAL RISKS OF INJURY, THAN IT 1S TO
RECALL HAZARDOUS TOYS THAT ARE UNREGULATED.

MR, CHAIRMAN, THE BILLS WHICH YOU AND SENATOR KASTEN
ANNOUNCED MAY 9, anD THE HOUSE VERSION WHICH YOU HAVE BEFORE
YOU TODAY, WOULD RECTIFY THAT IMBALANCE OF PROTECTION.

UNDER CURRENT TERMS OF THE FEDERAL HAZARDOUS SUBSTANCES
ACT, THE ONLY PROVISICN FOR RECALL OF A TOY OR CHILDREN'S
PRODUCT IS AFTER THE PRODUCT BECOMES A “BANNED HAZARDOUS
SUBSTANCE.” GENERALLY: THIS REQUIRES THE AGENCY TO PUBLISH

ERIC 16
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A RULE BANNING OR REGULATING THE PRODUCT UNLESS THE CoMMIs-
SION TAKES THE UNUSUAL STEP OF FIRST DECLARING THE PRODUCT AN
IMMINENT HAZARD, AT WHICH TIME THE RECALL REMEDY IS THEN
AVAILABLE. THE RULEMAKING PROCESS OFTEN REQUIRES TWG OR
THREE YEARS, THE MOST EXPEDITIOUS PROCESS AVAILABLE NOW FOR
RECALLING AN UNSAFE TOY OR CHILDREN'S PRODUCT THAT IS NOT .
COVERED BY AN EXISTING FHSA REGULATION, OR IS NOT AN IMMINENT
X HAZARD, IS BY TRANSFERRING REGULATION OF THE RISK OF INJURY
UNDER SECTION 30{D) OF THE CoNSUMER PRobUCT SAFETY Act
(CPSA). THIs REGULATORY TRANSFER FROM FHSA To CPSA 1s AFTER
NOTICE AND PUBLIC COMMENT AND A FINDING THAT IT IS IN THE
PUBLIC INTEREST TO DO SO. HOWEVER, THIS PROCESS USUALLY
REQUIRES AT LEAST SIX MONTHS TO COMPLETE, AFTER WHICH A
RECALL PROCEEDING UNDER SECTiON 15 oF THE CPSA caN BE STARTED.
IN THE MEANTIME, A TOY OR CHILDREN'S PRODUCT CONSIDERED TO BE .
HAZARDOUS COULD REMAIN IN THE MARKETPLACE. YET, THE RECALL
OF MOST PRODUCTS INTENDED FOR USE BY ADULTS DOES NOT REQUIRE
+ THIS LENGTHY TRANSFER PROCEDURE.
FORTUNATELY, MR. CHAIRMAN, OUR NEGOTIATIONS WITH SOME
. NDUSTRIES HAVE MET WITH COOPERATION AND QUICK RESPONSE WHEN
EVIDENCE OF SUBSTANTIAL RISKS OF IMJURY FROM THEIR PRODUCTS B
IS AT HAND., SOME HAVE BEEN MORE DIFFICULT TO PERSUADE.
SOME HAVE USED OUR PROCEDURAL FROCESS TO DELAY AS LONG AS
POSSIBLE THE RECALL OF A HAZARDOUS PRODYCT.
. A FEW EXAMPLES OF RECALLS UNDER VARIOUS CIRCUMSTANCES
ARE AS FOLLOWS!
(1) Srueeen Joys HITH STRINGS -- IN OcToser AND NOVeMBER
1979, THE STAFF RECEIVED REPGRTS OF THO STRANGULATION DEATHS

3
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ASSOCIATED WITH THE PRODUCTS. THE FIRM WAS CONTACTED AND A
CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN WAS NEGOTIATED DURING DecemBer 1979
AND.JANUARY 1980, HOWEVER, THE RECALL EFFECTIVENESS.,
ESPECIALLY AMONG CONSUMERS, WAS VERY LOW, SO IN Apr1L-MAy
1980, ADDITIONAL CORRECTIVE ACTION WAS REQUESTED. THE
COMPANY REFUSED, IN JUNE 1980, THE STAFF RECOMMENDED A
SECTION 30(D) PROPOSAL, WHICH WAS PUBLISHED NoVEMBER 17, .
1980, IN orDER TO CONFORM THE 30(D) RULE TO THE STATUTE, AS
AMENDED IN AugusT 1981, AND IN' ORDER TO INCLUDE ADDITIONAL
PRODUCTS WITH THE SAME RISKS OF INJURY, THE 30(D) RULE was
REPROPOSED DeceMBER 4, 1981, An™ A FINAL 30(D) RULE WAS
PUBLISHED MArcH 17, 1982, ON ApriL 29, 1982, THE STAFF
FORNARDED A BRIEFING PACKAGE TO THE COMMISSION WITH A COM-
PLAINT RECOMMENDATION, Te Commission, oN June'16, 1982,
AUTHORIZED THE 1SSUANCE OF A COMPLAINT, AT THAT POINT. THE -

COMPANY AGREED TO THE CORRECTIVE ACTION RECOMMENDATION AND

THE COMMISSION APPROVED THEIR RESPONSE June 24, 1982,

(2) Squeeze Jovs -- IN 1981 anp 1982, OUR STAFE LEARNED
OF TWO SUFFOCATION DEATHS INVOLVING SQUEEZE TOYS THAT HAD
HANDLES WITH BULBOUS ENDS. THE IMPORTFR.OF THE TOYS INVOLVED
AGREED TO RECALL THEM. WE COLLECTED AND EXAMINED 130 SQueeze
TOYS FROM SEVERAL MANUFACTURERS, AMONG WHICH 21 WERE IDENTI-
FIED AS BEING SUBSTANTIALLY HAZARDOUS, MOST OF THE FIRMS
ARE CURRENTLY CONDUCTING VOLUNTARY RECALLS IN COOPERATION
WITH THE COMMISSION, BUT TWO FIRMS REFUSED TO RECALL THEIR
PRODUCTS. A PROPOSED 30(D) RULE WAS PUBLISHED JANUARY 3,
1985, AND A FINAL RULE WAS PUBLISHED JANUARY 5, 1984,
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SHORTLY BEFORE THE RULE BECAME FINAL, BOTH FIRMS AGREED TO
UNDERTAKE CORRECTIVE ACTION. ]

(3) Mesu-Sinen CRIBS AND PLAYPENS -~ AFTER LEARNING OF
THE DEATHS OF 11 YOUNG CHILDREN [N MESH-SIDED CRIBS AND
PLAYPENS WHEN THE SIDES HAD BEEN LEFT DOWN, CPSC issuep A
COMPLAINT IN THE FALL OF 1983 AGAINST ALL MANUFACTURERS OF
THESE [TEMS SEEKING EXTENSIVE PUBLIC NOTICE AND A RECALL
UNDER SECTEON 15 oF THE CPSA. SEVEN OF THE DEATHS OCCURRED
BETWEEN 1981 AN 1983, THIS MATTER IS CURRENTLY IN LITIGATION,
WITH THE MANUFACTURERS CONTESTING THE STAFF’S POSITION THAT
IT WAS IN THE PUBLIC INTEREST TO RECALL AND PROVIDE EX~
TENSIVE PUBLIC NOTICE OF THE HAZARD INVOLVED, TRIAL IS SET
FOR AucusT 1984, THe 30(B) RULE wAS PROPOSED IN THIS CASE
MARCH 3, 1983, aND ISSUED [N FINAL FORM JuLy 27, 1983,

(4) FEnciosures -- Berween 1980 anp 1982, THE STAFF RE-
CEIVED THREE REPORTS OF DEATHS AND ONE REPORT OF BRAIN
DAMAGE CAUSED BY NECK ENTRAPMENT IN ENCLOSURES =~ EXPANDABLE
CYLINDRICAL WOODEN ENCLOSURES INTENDED TO CONFINE CHILDREN,
On June 15, 1983, THE COMMISSION PUBLISHED A PROPOSED RULE
UNDER SECTION 30(p). A FINAL 30(D) RULE WAS PUBLISHED MARCH
5, 198%  THE STAFF HAS INDICATED THAT IT MAY BE NECESSARY
TO SEEK COMPULSORY CORRECTIVE ACTION UNDER SECTION 15 OF THE
CPSA,

(5) Crin HeapmcARDS ~- Twd MODELS OF CRIBS MANUFACTURED
BY ONE FIRM WERE INVOLVED [N SEVEN DEATHS. THE FIRM AGREED
TO RECALL THE CRIBS AND AN EXTENSIVE NOTIFICATION EFFORT WAS
CONDUCTED BETWEEN 1978-80, AFTER LEARNING OF TWO DEATHS
DURING 1983, THE FIRM AGREED TO ANOTHER EFFORT TO NOTIFY THE

o 1.5)
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PUBLIC ABOUT THE HAZARD AND THE RECALL. [F IT HAD BEEN
NECESSARY TO GO THROUGH THE 30(D) PROCEDURES, THE TIME TO
INITIATE EOTH CORRECTIVE ACTIONS BY THE FIRM AND TO NOTIFY
THE PUBLIC WOULD “HAVE BEEN INCREASED SUBSTANTIALLY.

(6) Inngor GyM Houses -- THIS CASE IS SIMILAR TO THE
CRIB HEADBOARD CASE IN THAT THE FIRM AGREED TO A SECOND
RECALL AND NOTIFICATION EFFORT. TwO DEATHS LED TO THE
INITIAL RECALL IN 1980, T4E SECOND EFFORT WAS THE RESULT OF
A THIRD DEATH IN 1982, THESE CORRECTIVE ACTIONS AND PUBLIC
NOTIFICATION EFFORTS WOULD HAVE BEEN SUBSTANTIALLY DELAYED
IF IT HAD BEEN NECESSARY TO FOLLOW THE 30(D) PROCEDURES. IN
OTHER WORDS, IF THE INDUSTRY HAD NOT BEEN COOPERATIVE, OUR
HANDS WOULD HAVE BEEW TIED FOR SEVERAL MONTHS.

THe Toy SAFeTy AcT oF 1984, 1F PASSED, WOULD EXPEDITE
THE CORRECTIVE ACTION ON ALL SUCH CASES, EXCEPT THOSE WHERE
THE INDUSTRY INVOLVED RESPONDS READILY AND QUICKLY. THE
BILL WOULD ALLOW CPSC TO USE THE SAME PROCEDURES TO RECALL A
HAZARDOUS TOY THAT NOW CAN BE USED TO RECALL OTHER HAZARDOUS
CONSUMER PRODUCTS .

THE PROCEDURE FOR RECALLING MOST CONSUMER PRODUCTS, AS
YOU KNOW, IS RELATIVELY SIMPLE. UNDER AUTHORITY OF SECTION
15 or CPSA, THE CoMMISSIOM MAY, AFTER A PUBLIC HEARING,
REQUIRE THE RECALL OF CONSUMER PRODUCTS THAT EITHER (1) FAIL
TO COMPLY WITH A CONSUMER PRCDUCT SAFETY RULE, AND SO CREATE
A SUBSTANTIAL RISK OF INJURY TO THE PUBLIC, OR (2) CONTAIN
A DEFECT WHICH CREATES A SUBSTANTIAL RISK OF INJURY TO THE
PUBLIC., THE SECTION 15 RECALL AUTHORITY HAS BEEN QNE OF OUR
MOST EFFECTIVE TOOLS [N PROVIDING PROTECTION FROM SUBSTANTIAL
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RILKS OF INJURY IN THE MARKETPLACE. REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS.
BOTH VOLUNTARY AND COMMISSION MANDATED, ARE EFFECTIVE FOR
SUBSEQUENT PRODUCTION. BUT A RECALL OR CORRECTIVE ACTION
PROGR!M 1S OFTEN THE ONLY EFFECTIVE WAY TO REACH THOSE
DEFEC /IVE PRODUCTS ALREADY IN CIRCULATION OR IN THE POSSESSION
OF 1 INSUMERS.

IN REVIEWING SOME OF THE LEGISLATIVE BACKGROUND WHICH
LEFT TOYS AND CHILDREN'S PRODUCTS OUTSIDE OF THE NORMAL
RZALM OF THE CPSA, IT SEEMS THAT THIS WAS AN UNINTENDED
OVERSIGHT BROUGHT ON BY AN EARLIER EFFORT TO GIVE SPECIAL
PROTECTION FOR TOYS. THE EFFECT HAS BEEN A CUMBERSOME
SYSTEM WHICH CAN TAKE MONTHS -- AND, IN SOME CASES, YEARS ==
TO RECALL A HAZARDOUS PRODUCT DESTINED FOR USE BY CHILDREN,

MR. CHAIRMAN, NO CONSUMER IS MORE VULNERABLE TO THE
HAZARDS OF 'PRODUCT DEFECTS THAN CHILDREN. THE CONSUMER
PropucT SAFETY COMMISSION HAS LONG RECOGNIZED THIS VULNER-
ABILITY AND HAS HAD A DEEP INTEREST IN THE SPECIAL FIELD OF
TOY SAFETY., FOR EXAMPLE, DURING THE LAST THREE YEARS, THIS
AGENCY HAS HAD A HoL1DAY Toy SAFETY PROGRAM BEFORE CHRISTMAS
TO PROMOTE SAFE BUYING PRACTICES AND TO CAUTION ADULTS ABOUT
POTENTIAL HAZARDS IN THE CHILDREN'S MARVET, THIS PROGRAM
HAS BEEN HELD [N COOPERATION WITH THE ToYy MANUFACTURERS OF
AMERICA AND HAS BEEN VERY SUCCESSFUL IN REACHING THE BUYING
PUBLIC AT A TIME WHEN MANY TOYS ARE SELECTED FOR CHILDREN,

AGE LABELING ON TOYS IS A VERY IMPORTANT WAY THAT
MANUFACTURERS CAN MAKE TOYS SAFER FOR CHILDREN, A
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NUMBER OF MANUFACTURERS AND IMPORTERS ARE ALREADY PROVIDING
APPROPRIATE AGE LABELING FOR THEIR TOYS, PARTICULARLY THOSE
INTENDED FOR CHILDREN SIX YEARS OLD AND UNDER. TdE CoMMis-
SION HOPES THAT TOY MANUFACTURERS AND IMPORTERS WILL JOIN

IN PROVIDING THIS IMPORTANT INFORMATION TO PREVENT UNNECESSARY
ACCIDENTS.

REGARDLESS OF SUCH WORTHY PROGRAMS, HOWEVER, PROBLEMS DO
SOMETIMES ARISE IN CHILDREN'S PRODUCTS. HHEN we AT CPS”
LEARN OF ACCIDENTS FROM THESE PRODUCTS, IT IS OUR JOB TO
INVESTIGATE AND, WHEN NECESSARY, TO ACT, A MAJOR DIFFICULTY
WE HAYE FACED IN SCME SITUATIONS INVOLVING TOYS AND CHILDREN'S
PRCDUCTS HAS BEEN THE COMPLEX AND CUMBERSOME PROCESS FOR
EFFECTING RECALLS OR CORRECTIVE ACTION,

DELAYS IN SUCH MATTERS HARDLY SEEM JUSTIFIED, ESPECIALLY
WHEN CONSIDERING THE TYPE OF CONSUMERS WHO ARE AT RISk, IT
IS A SOURCE OF GREAT SATISFACTION TO THIS COMMISSION THAY
THE ISSUE OF 10Y SAFETY IS ONE WHECH ENJOYS BROAD PUBLIC
SUPPORT. THIS LEGISLATION SHOULD GO FAR IN ENHANCING ONE OF
THE EFFECTIVE CPSC TOOLS USED IN OUR TOY SAFETY RESPONSIBILI-
TIES AND SHOULD PERMIT US TO UTILEIZE MORE EFFECTIVELY OUR
LEGAL RESOURCES CURRENTLY EMPLOYED IN THESE 30(D) PROCEEDINGS.

WE SUPPORT THE LEGISLATION PROPOSED BY YOU AND SENATOR
KASTEN,

THANK YOU, MR, CHAIRMAN, AND WE WILL BE PLEASED TO
RESPOND TO ANY QUESTIONS,
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UNITED STATES
CONSUMER PRODUCT SAFETY COMMISSION
WassinGToN. D.C. 20207

- PERSONAL
STATEMERT
Cheirman Nsncy Hervey Steorta .
U.S. Coneumar Product Safety Comnission
bafors tha
Subcormittas’ on Haalth and the Environsaent
Committas on Energy and Commarca
U.S. Housa of Reprasantativas *
"Toy Safaty Act of 1984"
May 31, 1984

It is with grest parsonal plaasura thet I coma bafors you todey to
cooment on tha "Toy Safaty Act of 1984."

Piret, I would 1like Eo take thie opportunity to commend Congressman
Waxman and Senator Kastan'for having tha forsaight to introduca thia
bill. I believa that it shova a senaitivity to the tha nasds of tha
American Consumer. This bill will, hopafully, corract a lagialstiva
quirk thet haa for ten years hampared the ebility of the Coneumer
Product Safety Commisaion to work cxpaditioualy to protact America's
Children. °

Sacond, I would 1ike to call attention to vhat I balieve to ba tha
woat inportant sspect of this bill, namely tha time factor. This bill
will allow tha Commission to mcva avwiftly. Thie swiftness ia baat
underetood in comparative tarms.

It hae baen pointed out that it ia oftan essisr for the Commisslon
to racall products intended for adult uea than to racall hazardous toya
and children’s articles dus to the veaknsssss of the FHSA.

Let us look again et the exawpla of squasxza toys. 'Althou;h'-oct
wsnufacturare vera coopsrstive two firms vers not. This meant that it
took from 1981 to 1984 for tha American markatplace to be frea of e
subatantial product harzard.

In contrast, manufectursre are often far wors willing to take
prompt correctiva sction for an adult praduct baceuss they know thet the
Commission does not need to go through protracted 30(d) procssdings, but
instaad can repidly f{ssus m administrative complaint to compal & racall
or othar appropriate corrective action. N

A caes in point ia the Commisaion’s racent voluntayy racall on an
alactric apace heatar. Thia hester had baen involvad in eix firaes
including one in vaich an eightesn month old baby parished. The Consum-
ar Product Safety Commission contacted ths manufactursr about this
problen in Fabruary 1984 end & racall ves aanounced irn April !0m4,

l
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Thia maana that it took only two montha to get an adult product off
the market vhile it took two yeera to do the same with e child'e toy. I
an plasaad that, in tha {utura, tha chancea for auch an intolarable and
unconacionabla dalay will be eliminatad.

Third and laatly, while va are talking about tha aafaty of
children's producte, I would emphesize my balief that nuch mora aeada to
be done in the ares of ege labeling. Age labeling ia s kay way that
induatry cen halp make toye safer for tha individual child. I would like
to ase On every toy — plrticglnrly on thoss intandad for children six
yeara of aga end under ~~ sppropriate age recommandstions and an
axplenation of the safaty rasesona bahind the racocmendation. In othar
vorda, batter information for tha Conaumar.

I am confident that the combination of better age labeling for 'oys
and the ability to racell hazerdous children’as producta qaickly will go
. far in reducing tha tragic toll of toy-ralatad injurica. Although toya
ara safar on the vhuola, in 1982 thare ware 123,000 injuriea and this
figurc ia aimply too high.

Again I thank you, Congreasman Waxman and Sanator Kaeten, for ths
vork you hava dona in bringing to fruition tha "Toy Safety Act of 1984."

Mr. WaxmaN. Thank you very much for your statement. We ap-
preciate the joint statement on behalf of the Commission support-
ing this legislation. I have some questions I want to ask you, but
we have been summoned to the House floor for a vote, so we will
take a 10-minute recess n.w and then we will come back.

[Brief recess.)

Mr. Waxman. The meeting will come back to order.

Ms. Steorts, section 15 of the Consumer Product Safety Act pro-
vides that only defective consumer 1;->lx'oducts which pose a substan-
tial risk of injury may be recalled. H.R. 5630 does not require that
a toy be defective before it may be recalled.

Should H.R. 5630 be amended to permit the recall only of defec-
tive toys that pose a substantial risk of injury? .

Ms. SteoRTS. I prefer to see the bill as you have it. Putting the
word “defect” in there would be limiting in some cases, particular-
ly when you are talking about children, little toddlers and babies.

We are looking at,what creates a substantial risk of injury.
Sometimes that word “defect” is a little difficult to prove, but still
the product could create a substantial hazard.

So my personal preference is to leave the word ‘“defect’”” out and
lzave your bill as it is now. My colleagues may have some com-
ments on that. But my own personal feeling is what you have pro-
posed is what I would like to see enacted.

Mr. Waxman. I would be pleased to hear from other members.

Mr. STATLER. It is a little bit like what the Supreme Court said of
pornography. You know it is there, but you can’t always identify
the precise characteristics of it. .

In this case, we often can identify very quickly that there 18 a
substantial product hazard. But with more complex kinds of haz-
ards, like the case of gas values, years before precisely determining
exactly what the defect is.

I don’t think you have in mind that we should Fo through a very
complex analysis that precisely defines a specific defect. Rather
that if it is the view of the Commission that there is a substantial
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product hazard, then that product, that toy, that children’s article,
OUfht to. be subject to the section 15 standard.

would urge the Commission in its future reauthorizations to
consider the point that ¥osu have raised here in connection with
possibly amending the CPSA itself to reflect the 10 years’ experi-
ence we've had, which is along these lines of trying to precisely
define the term “defect.” :

Ms. ARMSTRONG. I would like to add that there are currently Igro—
visions in the Consymer Product Safety Act and the Federal Haz-
ardous Substances Act, I believe under section 12 of the Consumer
Product Safety Act, for allowing a finding of an imminent hazard
that does not relate to or refer to any specific defect. I agree that it
is very important to try, to the extent that we can, to assure that
high level of safety when we have a product and an evaluation that
clearly demonstrates a clear pattern of risk, as you have provided
dn your bill here, and we have concluded it presents a substantial
product hazerd. It is important that we are afforded the opportuni-
ty of responding to what we have identified as a clear pattern of
risk, notwithstanding the fact that we cannot isdlate or specifically
identify a specific defect. The absence of the word “defect” would
be unique because there are currently provisions for those findings
contained in both of the acts now.

Mr. ScanLon. I would have a separate opinion on this. I think
your legislation would be better if you did offer the defect language
there, which would parallel the Consumer Product, Safety Act. .

There are a number of toys and children’s products which would
fall under the category as a substantial risk of injury to chiidren—
footballs, baseball bats, bicycles; you could go on and on—and
unless there was a defect, I think you would have a problem here.

Mr. WAxXMAN. The toy manufacturers of America have.suggested
that section 15 of the Federal Hazardous Substances Act be amend-
ed to refer to retailers rather than dealers. ~

Does the Commission believe that such a change is necessary?

.. Ms. StEORTS. Mr. Chairman, again I feel that your bill, the way
it is stated, should remain that way. I think that this bill should be
all encompassing fer everibody, and dealers means. basically every-
body. There are cases where you could have a retailer without
having a dealer, and so I would leave it alone.

I like what you have, and I think it should remain that way. But
I do think that retailers should be a part of it.

Mr. WAXMAN. In the Commission testimony you suggest that age
labelix:ﬁ fer toys is a very important means of making toys safer.

Do all toy manufacturers label their products as intended for
children of specified ages?

Ms. StrorTs. This is a very important issue to me personally, and
also important to the Commission. If I could speak from a personal
perspective at this point. .

You see diversity at this Koint in age labeling on products. My
personal feeling is that we should have age labeling on toys, and it
should gpecify the reason why a specific age is appropriate. Many
times a toy 1s bought for a child that is not able physically to
handle that toy, although they may be able to handle it mentally.
If a parent or a buyer of a toy is given that information on the
product, I think that that is extremely important.
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The Commission right now is requesting that individual manu-
facturers come in to.meet with us at a meeting before the entire
Commission. Frankly, we are having some difficulty getting that
meeting set up. That meetifig has been requested since last Decem-
ber, and I am seeing some waffling on the part of the manufactur-
ers to attend that meeting, although I know that some of thein
have stated that they would come and be willing to share their ex-
pertise with the Commission. And anything that we can do to en-
courage this, we are at this point doing.

We are now asking for another meeting within the next few
weeks. We are giving them three other dates that they can pick
from. I think it is important that we get this age labeling issue out
in the open and that we get improved age labeling on packaging.

Mr. Waxman. Why huve some manufacturers refused to age
label their toys? :

Ms. SteorTs. That is hard to answer. Some manufacturers find
that doing age labeling is very beneficial. But I think that the basic
question is,-will they go the next step and put the reason for the
age. That, 0 me, is the key on age labeligg. . .

If you have a package saying this product is meant .for a child
age 3 to 6, that doesn'’t tell you a lét. :

Mr. Waxman. The, Commission hasn’t required these labels, and
our bill doesn’t, eithier. -

Do you think that we ought to require it either by Commission
action or by legislation?

Ms. SteorTts. Mr. Chairman, at this point I think this program
could be a very effective volunteer program as long as the manu-
facturers will cooperate. If they continue to waffle the way some of
them are at this point, then this may be an appropriate issue to be
discussed with you at a later point for mandatory action.

Mr. WaxMAN. Mr. Statler. .

Mr. StaTLER. Age labeling is a very difficult and complex area
because of the unusual characteristics of children und the panoply
of toys and children’s articles with which they come in contact.

I think most parents out there, or surrogates who buy toys, don’t
have a clear understanding of what it means when it says, “This
toy is not for kids under 3.” I think most parents believe that their
own children are especially adept or especially smart, and so they
want to buy toys that are meant for the older child in order to
challenge their child.

But, if as Chairman Steorts notes age labeling indicated that
there was a safety specifying for kids over 3—because it contains
small parts or sharp points, for example—that would give the
parent or the surrogate some guidance in purchasing a toy. It
would indicate to them that there is indeed a safety reason. That is
what we are trying to instill. We need to get a program under way
by toy manufacturers. .

1, too, would prefer not to see any statutory language to tg and
cover this area because it is such a complex area. I think all the
elements are there to get industry to do it on their own since the
greatest expertise is right there in this industry. But if .hey don’t,
if the lack of cooperation we have seen up until now continues, I
think we will want to come back tg you and urge precisely the kind

~
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of thought that you are expressing in your question now. But I
think it would be premature at this point. -

Mr. Scanron. The Commission, one of its projects in 1985 will be
to review the extensive data that we have collected on what some
manufacturers have done. Injury data available right now is quite
unclear, and we don’t know how many injuries have actually taken
place because of lack of sufficient labeling.

We also look at the complexit, of this. There are some 5,000 new
toys introduced intq the market every year, all types of toys. For
example, how do we label a volley ball?

Mr. WaxmaN. You don't think that either the Commission or the
Congress ought to-mandate anything at this point?

Mr. ScanrLon. At this point, no; I think it is premature. Let's see
what happens in 18 months, and if the need is there and industry
is not cooperating, then there may be a necessity for the legislation
that you are sy, ing.

Mr. Waxman. Do you disagree with that?

Ms. ArMsTRONG. I don't disagree with it. I agree with all my.col-
leagues. I do think that it is premature at this point to apply legis-
lation or mandatory action by the Commission. We have nothing
that wculd support even suggestin%that it is appropriate right now
to proceed mandatorily. But I believe that it is a useful tool to
assist parents in evaluating the propriety of selecting a particular
to¥ for a child.

am very interested in finding out from industry some of its con-
cerns and trying to develop objective criteria that we can apply
that will allow a certain amount of consisiency industry-wide in
using this age labeling intelligently.

Mr. WaxmaN. Mr. Nielson.

Mr. NersoN. Yes.

It is a pleasure to meet you again. I sce you are more of the same
mind than you were before. Last year, you split pretty well on the
consumer product safeglgill and various aspects of it, so it is good
to see you together on this one.

I have two questions, neither of them major. One the chairman
alluded to. He said, is it necessaray;‘to change the word dealer to re-
tailer? And you answered you didn’t think that was necessary. Let
me rephrase the question. .

Would it be objectionable to change the name from dealer to ré-
tailer in the bill?

Ms. Steorts. Congressman Nielson, my major concern is that
this would be all encompassing so that it would be for everybody
mhm the ch&in of distribution. I wouldn’t want anyone left out of

Mr.?Nm.BON. Would retailer not include the final dispersing
points
Ms. Steorts. There could be some dealers that woul ! not be re-
ers.
., Mr. NretgoN. So it would be objectionable; not only unnecessary
but unsatisfactory? N
Do the other Commissioners concur or disagree with that com-

rment?
Mr. Scanvon. I would concur.
. Mr. Startier. I concur. -
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Ms. ARMSTRONG. I concur.

Mr. NieLsoN. The other question is, the toy manufacturers in
their testimony have on two other aspects—one of which has been
covered by the chairman, and the other I don’t think was—and
that is the title bill. The bill is indicated as the Toy Safety Act.
They would like to change it to Child Protection Act.

Is there any objection to that change?

Mr. StaTLER. 1 would have no objection. -

Mr. NieLsoN. Let me ask the chairman, do you have any objec-
tion to that change?

Mr. WaxMman. I would like to think it over. We are talking about
toy safety, not talking about protecting all children from all dan-
gers. I am open to discussion.

Mr. NierLsoN. The third question—I thought your answer on the
second part, that defective toys—you feel that using the word de-
fective would narrow the scope too much?

Ms. Steorts. I think it would leave out some toys that we would
not want to see left out.

Mr. NieLsoN. Mr. Statler. ,

Mr. Statier. I had a further thought in that area, and that is,
there is a problem with the use of the word defect that manufac-
turers have across the board and certainly those in the toy area
would too. That is, under the common-law liability when a person
is injured, increasingly the doctrine of strict liability comes into
play, and that is usually predicated upon section 402(a) of the Re-
statement of Torts. The doctrine of strict liability depends on the
term defect. In other words, there has to be a defect which causes
injury, and if that is shown, then the victim recovers, and the
victim is compensated.

Manufacturers are sensitive to that word defect, because if they
report to the Cormission something that is a defect, then when it
comes to a common law lawsuit they have in effect admitted liabil-
ity. So, I think it would be in their interest as well as in the overall
consumer interest that we have already addressed not to have that
word in there. In effect it would put them on the spot, approaching
self-incrimination. )

Mr. NiewsoN. If it were made clear it is an engineering defect
rather than a manufacturing defect, would that be a problem?

Mr. SrAaTLER. Yes; from the standpoint of section 402(a), because
that covers everything—manufacturing, design, warnings. It is the
most comprehensive of terms. Ours is the more limited. °

Mr. NieLsoN. Clearly, if there is a manufacturing defect, a loose
wire or something like that, they should be liable. But if it is an
engineering defect, they may not be aware of it. That is the one I
want you to remove from the stores imr.ediately and make sure it
cannot harm a child, such as this crib, for example.

When I first saw the crib, I couldn’t understand how a child
could possibly get hurt in it, until it was demonstrated graphically.
I think the manufacturer didn’t realize it would hurt a child,
eithir. This is the type of product that should be pulled off the
market.

Where there is a defect in the manufacture—the design is all
right—I think they should be liable in that case because their qual-
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ity control should catch those probleme in the manufacturing proc-

ess.

Mr. StaTLER. But under strict liability, they are going to be
liable regardless.

Mr. NIELsoN. In other words, you could pull it fast. If it were an
engineering defect, gou could recall the whole get.

8 my understanding correct that if you find a defect, however
defined, engineering or a particular manufacturing lot, then what
is your process right now—do you notify the manufacturer or do
you give him a chance to recall it voluntarily? How much time do
ly;ou give him to do this, and how much obligation do you put on

im to see that it is all recalled before you clamp down on him?

Mr. SraTtLER. You should understand that out of the over 3,000
separate recalls the Commission has had over the years involving
over 300 million units of products, over 99%1 of those recalls or
corrective actions have been voluntarily worked out with the man-
ufacturer. In other words, it is the rare case where we go to court
to impose our thinking. . .

So, in other words—in direct response to your question—whether
the manufacturer brings the matter to our attention or whether we
learn about it independently, we always go to the manufacturer
and seek to get the manufacturer first to recall or to come up with
a corrective action plan on his own. Then we give. the firm guid-
ané:e based upon our expertise as to how that might best be carried
out.

Mr. Niewson. As I recall, in the consumer product safety bill
there was a controversy as to whether you should notify the manu-
facturer, give him a chance to recall Kis product before you pub-
lished the results of it. The committee on the House floor changed
;)tﬁ,o a straight reauthorization, and that pait was left out of the

111,

Has that been a problem with the Commission, or is that still a
desire; that you would like to be able to act without the necessary
length of time to notify the manufacturer? .

r StraTLER. We are talking about two things. In the recall area,
we always go to the manufacturer first, but——

Mr. NieLson. I am talking about the publicity.

Mr. StatLER. The section 6(b) %ublicity, in that area speaking
only for myself—I think that the bill reported out of this commit-
tee was the correct approach, namely, relieving the Commission of
that 6(b) responsibility in every case where we must identify—

Mr. NieLsoN. That ig still a problem, as you see it?

Mr. STATLER. It is a big problem.

Mr ScanLon. I disagree with that. I think 6(b) is necessary, and
I think it serves a useful purpose for the Commission.

Mr. WaxMaN. We are not addressing that issue.

Mr. NIeLsoN. I understand that. I am just trying to see if this
was related, because the recall provision is important, and I would
like to gee it done as expeditiously as possible, as much voluntarily
as possible I would not like to see an entire company’s reputation
damaged by premature publication of something that the manufac-
turer could take care of %imself.

Ms. SteorTs. Congressman Nielson, I would like to go back te
one of your first q'iestions about Toy Safety Act versus the Child
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Protection Act. That could have some merit. One of the more criti-
cal situations that we looked at recently was the one with crib
hardware, and this was very, very difficult to finally get the manu-
facturers to come around. The Child Protection Act probably would
be a more effective title for the act if you did consider, Mr. Chair-
man, a broader title for your act than just toys, it could be more
encompassing—because cribs and chiidren’s products certainly fall
under thie category that we are trying to get changed. I would sup-
port.that. I thick that that has some merit.

Mr. NieLson. I thank the witnesses.

Do you have a comment? o
Mr. Scanron. I would support the word “defect,” as 1 suggested
to the chairman, I think it would provide the necessary legislative

guidance to the Commission, particularly at a later date.

Mr. N1e1son. I thank the panel.

Mr. WaxMAN. Thank you, Mr. Nielson.

Mr. Walgren, do you have an{dquestions?

Mr. WaALGREN. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WaxmaNn. Thank you very much for your participation in
this hearing. We are looking forward to working with you on this
bill. If we have further questions, we will submit them to you in
writing.

Our next witness is David Greenberg, legislative director, Con-
sumer Federation of America.

We are pleased to welcome you to our subcommittee hearing
Yoyr prepared statement will be.made part of the record. We
would like to ash you to summarize that-statement in no more
than 5 minutes.

STATEMENT OF DAVID L. GREENBERG, LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR,
) CONSUMER FEDERATION OF AMERICA

Mr. GREENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the sub-
committee. The Consumer Federation of America is happy to be
here today to discuss this issue on behalf of our 200 organizations
and tbeir 35 million members. .

We fully support this ledgislative effort. We hope to assist you in
putting a bill on the President’s desk this session.

I would also like to thank you for your leadership on this com-
mittee and for the numerous tiiings you have done to promote the
consumer interest. I would enumerate those things, but it would
put me well beyond my 5 minutes.

Mr. Chairman, members, you have seen the examples here. You
know about the tragedies that can be involved when it is difficult
to recall unsafe toys from the marketplace. )

I would just like to give you three brief reasons why we think
this bill is necessary. First, the failure to enact legisiation and to
enact .t this session is the failure to prevent preventable injuries
and deaths. The delays of months and years forced upon the CPSC
by its inadequate procedures inevitably will keep certain dangerous
toys on the market long enough to cause unnecessary accidents.

Second, it is not the safety-conscious toy manufacturers that
would be harmed by the enactment of H.R. 5630. Such firms agree
to voluntary recsll plans as soon as they learn about the hazards
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created by their toys. It is the recalcitrant toy companies that H.R.
5630 will affect, appropriately so. But, if this legislation passes, no
firm would be able to gain a small advantage over its competition
through procedural delay, as is the case today. We hope the toy
manuyacturers and their trade associations will recognize this and
offer their full support to this bill. ,

Third, the toy safety procedures problem illustrates that the
CPSC needs strong mandatory powers to enable it to maximize vol-
untary Government/industry cooperation and to mihimize com-
mand-and-control regilation. The weakness of .the Commission’s
power is the toy safety area does not create less regulation. In-
stead, it only serves to draw out the regulatory process and reward
the least public-spirited industry members.

In contrast, the stronger procedures accorded the CPSC by H.R.
5630 would shorten the regulatory process and reward ficms that
put safety first. i

We believe the record is clear. Hazardous toys must receive equal
treatment under the CPSC’s governing statutes. H.R. 5630 provides

" that equality by making a series of simple conforming amend-

ments.

We urge this subcommittee to act favorably on this bill as soon
as possible. We offer to help in any way we can. :

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Greenberg follows:]
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Statement of
DAVID I. GREENBERG, LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR
. On Behalf of
- CONSUMER FEDERM:ION OF AMERICA

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I am David I. Greenberg,
Legislative Directos of Consumer Federation of America (CFA), the nation's
largest consumer advocacy organization. On behalf of CFA’s 200 crganizations
and their 35 million members, I would like to thank the Chairman for this op-
portunity to testify on H.R. 5630, the Toy Safety Act of 1984. We want to
offer our full support to this legi\slative effort; we hope to assist you in
putt'ing a bill on the President's desk during this session of Congress. If
we can accomplish that task, the children of this nation will suffer fewer in-
Juries and deaths from hazardous toys, and the parents of those children will
be subject to less anxiety over their children's safety. In the long rum,
everyone will benefit, including toy manufacturers, because consumers with
greater confidence in toy safety will be willing to buy. more toys. As a con-
sequence, we believe that toy manufacturers and their trade associations sh.uld
Join in support of H.R. 5630.

Whén the public is asked about the important tasks for government action,
toy .safety stands at the top of the answer list. The Lou Harris Survey, *Con-
sumer ism in the Eighties,” pr:?(;vides strong evidence of this s;ntini%‘ Fully
88% of those surveyed felt that government should approve new toys bi fore they
are allowed on the market. Imagine the response to a question about removing
unsafe toys from the market.

Given this paramount concern about effective regulation of toy safety, it
is ironic that we have given regulators weaker enforcement tools in the toy
safety area than in many others. It is thfs ineguality that H.R. 5630 seeks
to rectify.

We have no clue about the rationale--if any--for deeming hazardous toys

less worthy of speedy corrective action than other dangerous products. HKeither
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are we knowledgeabla about or interested in the‘ underlying history. What we know
and do care about is the fact that it can be months, even years, longer for the
Consumer Product Safety Commission (CPSC) to rid the market of hazardous toys
and children's products. In the case of non-children's products, the Comission
can proceed to recall hazards under its Section 15 authority. In the case of
toys, however, the CPSC must first proceed through a lengthy rulemaking under
Section 3(e) of the Federal Hazardous Substances Act (FHSA), or through a
"transferring action" under Section 30(d) of the Consumer Product Safety Act
(CPSA), before resorting to Section 15. The former procedure will take one to
two years, absent legal challenges. The latter Section 30(d) action takes
several months at minimum. Moreover, the vitality of 30(d) actions has been
called into question by the Fifth Circuit Coust of Appeals' decision overturning
the CPSC's ban on formaldehyde“insulation. What we are left with is a
problem--toy?. that kill or injure--that can strike at many moment, cou;Ied with
2 Ysolution” that moves with the speed of summertime in Washington in the days te-
fore air conditioning. It is a tragedy waiting to happen.
CPSC case histories suggest that it is a tragedy that has happened. Let me
give two examples. The first involves suffocation deaths caused by the ends of
. certain squeeze toys, which the Comission learned about in 1981 and 1982. OQut of ¢
twenty-one affected manufacturers, trfo firms refused to agree to voluntary re-
call procedures, forcing the CPSC to undertake a 30(d) action. The final 30(d)
rule was not issued until January 1984. Shortly before that rule became final-- )
which would have triggered the Commission's authority to order a recall--the
two holc.ut firms agreed to take corrective action.
Second, in October and November of 1979, the CPSC staff received reports
of strangulation deaths associated with certain stuffed toys. The Commission

negotiated a corrective plan with the manufacturer approximately two months

later, but the company balked at additional action the CPSC sought in April 1980.

O
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I1t’took the Commission until June 1982 to pursue 30(d) procedures and authorize
a co. plaint against the company, faced with that complaint, the manufacturer
agreed to a voluntary plan.

There are other examples, but these two illustrate the main reasons that
H.R. 5630 15 necessary and necessary right now. Ffirst, the failure to enact
legislation is the failure to prevent preventable injur.ss and deaths. The
delays of months and years forced upon the CPSC by i1ts i1nadequate procedures
inevitably will keep certain dangerous toys on the market long enough to cause
unnecessary accidents.

Second, it is not the safety-conscious toy manufacturers that would be
harmed by the enactment of H.R. 5630. Such firms agree to voluntary recall
plans as soon as they learn about the hazards created by their toys. It is
the recalcitrant toy companies that H.R. 5630 will affect. But, if this
legislation passes, no firm will be able to gain a small advantage over its
competition through procedural delay, as is the case today.

Third, the toy safety prccedures problem jllustrates that the CPSC needs
strong mandatory powers to enable it to maximize voluntary government/industry
cooperation and t> minimize command-dnd-control regulation. The weakness of
the Commission's power in the by safety area does not create less regulation.
Instead, it only serves to draw out the regulatory process to the advantage '
of the least public-spirited industry members. In contrast, the stronger pro-
cedures accorded the CPSC by H.R. 5630 would shorten the regulatory process and
reward firms that put safety first by increasing the Comission's leverage to
bargain with firms tempted to elevate profits above the needs of public safety.

CFA believes the record is clear. Hazardous toys must receive equal treat-
ment under the CPSC's governing statutes. H.R. 5630 provides that equality
by making what should be considered a series of simple conforming amendments.
We urge this Subcomittee to act favorably on this bill as soon as possible.
Our. nurseries and our playgrounds will be safer for the effort.

Consumer Federation of America would again like to thank the Subcommittee
and its Chaiman for this opportunity to testify. We stand ready to assist you

in any way we can.
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Mr. WaxMAN. Let me ask you a couple of the same questions
that I agsked the members of the Commission.

Section 15 of the Consumer Product Safety Act provides that
only defective consumer products which pose a substantial risk of
injury may be recalled. Tgis bill doesn’t require that a toy be defec-
tive before it may be recalled.

Should the bill be amended to require the recall only of defective

. toys that pose a substantial risk of injury? . ]

Mr. GReeNBERG. I don’t think you should. I think that by adding
the term “defect” you are creating an immediate litigation issue.

What you are attempting to do here is to streamline the process
of getting unsafe and dangerous toys off the market. If you have
listened to the Commission’s examples in the past, almost all the
members of the industry affected have agreed that the dangerous
toys should be taken off the market. There have been a couple of
holdout firms.

I don’t think adding the term “defect” would help. I also think
that we have to be careful in this area tv distinguish between regu-
latory law and product liability law. The concept of defect has a
well-known and valuable purpose in product liability law. I don’t
think it has the same purpose in regulatory law. And I think that
if you look further at the toy area, you will see that the need for
the term “defect” is much less important.

The term “defect” grows from the.need to distinguish products
that pose a risk but are still valuable to society. I think ir. the toy
area, when you have a product that poses a substantial risk, it is
unlikely that there woufd be so much value to the society from a
children’s toy or plaything that we wouldn’t want to taxe it off the
market if it dpresents a substantial hazard.

So I would say the bill should stand as it is.

Mr WaxmaN. We have an unusual situation for this subcommit-
tee because usually we have very controversial issues before us
with sharply divided opinion. It is a pleasure to have almost every-
one supportin% the legislation. It shows that when we have a con-
sensus on the broad issues we fight about the smaller ones.

I would like to know your opinion about the title for this bill. Do
you think it ought to be the Toy Safety Act, the Children’s Protec-
tion Act, Safe Kid Stuff Act? Do you have any views on that issue?

Mr. GREENEERG. Mr. Chairman——

Mr WaxMAN. You may want to go back to your organizations
and have it discussed more thoroughly. I know you niay not have
discussed it enough to give us an opinion.

Mr GREENBERG. It may be subjected to several rounds of bullet
voting.

I suppose I have a very pragmatic view. If the toy manufacturers
and their trade associations are willing to step up to the table right
now and say, “David Greenberg, if CFA will support a change in
the title of the bill from Toy afety to Child Protection, we will
help you pass it in 2 months,” I would go along.

I 'am troubled that it is an issue. I think you have chosen the ap-
propriate title.

Mr. WaxMmanN. If it is trouble, it is not a big one.

The toy manufacturers, for the record, were invited and chose
not to come. But they are not in opposition to the legislation.
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Mr. Nielson, do you have any questions?

Mr. Niewson. No, I have no questions, other than to say that I
think that is a minor issue. They have asked for three things in the
bill. That one seems like an easy one to handle.

The other two—on the word “defective,” there is a controversy
on that one. The Commission was divided 3 to 1 in favor of leaving
it as it is in the bill. And the other one, having to do with the re-
tailer rather than dealer, again the Commissior: preferred the word
“dealer.” Again, diviled opinion.

But that is the only one of the three that the Commission didn't
seem to have strong feelings one way or the other on. And if it
would ramove a potential source of irritation, I think the title
should be changed. I probably won’t offer that.

Mr. Waxman has a bill that I support wholeheartedly. And,
uniike the consumer product safety bill, this one I don’t think will
have—I think it will go through without any opposition either from
the subcommittee or committee, and proba%ly on suspension
through the House. So I think you have got a bill you can support.
And of the three things asked for, that is one that %,don’t think has
that much impact on the total bill itself.

The chairman is a very modest man. I don’t think he has a pride
of authorship. If you want to change “happy” to “glad” in one of
his bills, he doesn’t object.

Mr. GreeNBERG. Congressman, I don't retnember that consumer
product safety bill being controversial. I thought it was perfect in
every regard.

Mr. Waxman. Perfectly controversial.

Mr. N1ELsON. It was very controversial in subcommittee, commit-
tee, and on the floor.

I have no further questions. Thank you for appearing.

Mr. WaxmanN. Thank you, Mr. Nielson.

Mr. Walgren.

Mr. WaLGREN. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WaxmaN. Mr. Sikorski.

M:. Sikorskl. I see the recommended name is the Child Protec-
tion Act of 1984. The Presideul just signed last week the Child Pro-
tection Act, which deals with cfxlld pornography. I am not so sure
that the manufacturers or anyone else would embrace that name.

I am almost convinced, as a cosponsor of that legislation, that
was called the Child Protection Act. Am I right? I think I am.

I am not so sure that that is a very good compromise name.

Mr. Waxman. If the gentleman would yield to me.

This isn't the markup, but Ms. Steorts suggested that “toys” may
be too limiting a word because we are talking about cribs and other
products. So maybe we can talk about Children’s Product Safeiy
Act. But we can think this through and work it out.

Mr. WaLGReN. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WaxMaN. Mr. Walgren.

Mr. WALGREN. Just a thought and a question.

Where would a parent go if they were interested in finding out
whatever warnings might be available, anecdotal warnings in that
sense, for the best effect? Now I understand the Commission is ap-
parently under some restraints for some of the information the
can give out. But we have two cribs at home that look very much

Q
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like that crib. I didn’t see it operated this morning, but if apparent-
ly there is a fatal defect in that crib, I would like to know who I
could ask who could flag that kind of thing for me.

We threw away one of the wooden enclosures that was raised in
testimony of the Chairman of the Consumer Product Safety Com-
mission. Certainly, I never expected that thing to be at all hazard-
ous. And we used it for some period of time before somebody said,
“Oh, that is dangerous.” But that had been given to us by some-
body who had used it completely—another Ce-gressman, by the
way.

So what I am thinking here is that there are a lot of anecdotal
dangers out there that it may be very useful for parents to be able
to have access to.

Do you have any idea what source we could go to for that kind of
general warning?

Mr GreenBERG. There is not :eally an adequate answer to that
question. But here are a couple of ideas.

One is, for the low price of $9.95 you could purchase Consumer
Federation of America's ‘“Product Safety Book," which in encyclo-
pedia form details all known hazards with iniormation from the
Product Safety Commission, the Food and Drug Administration,
the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. It lets people
know what has gone wrong in the past and what to look for. It
doesn’t help you predict the future. -

Second, I would go through back issues of Consumer Reports to
see if the product that you are interested in buying or evaluating
has been covered. We might be willing to adjust the price of the
book for Members of Congress, by the way.

Mr. WaALGReN. Upward, I trust.

Mr. Waxman. Would the gentleman yield to me?

Mr Nielson hit on that very point, although it is not part of this
legislation. The issue we had when we were doing the reauthoriza-
tion was that if yeu, as a parent, wanted to contact the Consumer
Product Safety Commission and find out what is in their file about
complaints for injuries due to any particular product like that crib,
they are restricted from giving that information to you. They
cannot even give you the collection of newspaper articles docu-
menting that injuries took place and that are allegedly due to a
particular type of crib or toaster or any other product. They are.
prohibited from doing that, and that was one of the things we
wanted to change.

It seemed to me we ought to get that information out if it is only
a factual statement of what is in their file. When the Commission,
however, makes o determination, then we expect them to verify
the allegation. But they are prohibited until they can ask the man-
ufacturer’s permission to release what is already in the newspa-
pers—just to give the information in their file.

I think that issue is one that we are going to be working on, be-
cause I think the public is denied access to information that might
be valuable.

Perhaps somebody from the Commission would demonstrate
what is wrong with that crib to Mr. Walgren, and he could check
at home to see whether his crib may have the same problem.

3.7
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Mr. PrestoN. I am John Preston, an engineer with the Product
Safety Commission. | happen to be the person that purchased this
‘crib. I did not purchase it specifically ause it represented the
worst cribs on the market. I merely purchased it because it has «
construction which is very typical of cribs made in the United
States, and it has certain features which contribute to the kinds of
incidents that we have had reported.

We have a total of 167 incidents involving structural or mechani-
cal failures of crib hardware, 34 of which resulted in the deaths of
children.

Mr. WALGREN. Would you go back over that again, please? You
_say 34 deaths?

r. PrestoN. Of 167 incidents of structural or mechanical fail-
ure, 34 resulted in the deaths of the occupants.

One of the typical problems is the suspension or the connection
between the mattress of the crib and the crib end panels. This is
very typical of many cribs curren.y on the ma.sct where you are
relyi~g on gravity to make that connection. You have a hook and a
hangar, and it will not resist upward force without disconnecting.

The problems are not black and white, they are shades of gray.
And I would say this one 15 medium gray. If I lift this up, it does
disconnect. I see that this one would miss if it comes back down. So
if they disconnect due o an upward force, it will actually reconnect
when you lower the mattress spring. Some do not. T'his one appears
that it would disconnect, and when it drops, it happens to have
snagged on the bottom. rail there, and the child can tumble down,
get Jammed betweern the mattress and the side rail. And, in some
cases, children have asphyxiated because of that.

Mr. WALGREN. And that is the problem with this crib?

Mr. PrestoN. That is one of the features which this crib has. I
deliberatcly left the bolt out in the corner of this product. There
should be a bolt through the end panel which fits into a nylon
insert in the bottom rail.

We have a number of cases where bolts have mysteriously disen-
gaged during the course of the use of the product, causing in this
case—] am not going to use the word “defect”’—a problem which
can lead to the asphyxiation again of a child due to the fact there
is no connection between the bottom rail and the end panel.
During the night, a child can move and tumble off the edge of the
mattress and become wedged in the space between the side rail and
the mattress, and the mattress support, and we have several cases
of that type of failure.

Mr. WALGREN. Are there plenty of instructions with cribs that
would warn a parent of that kind of failure and that kind of
result?

Mr. PrestoN. In the Commission’s mandatory regulation for
cribs, it is required that the instructions state that the crib should
be periodically checked for integrity of all the fasteners, the nuts
and bolts. But we feel that typically consumers would not retain
instructions. If you buy a crib from a used source such as a yard
sale, chances are it would not come with instructions.

One of the things that the Commission staff is negotiating with
the industry members on a voluntary standards task force is a
more permanent form of label on the product itself that might stay

Q
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with the product through the second or even third user, which
would have instructions such as checking for integrity of fasteners,
and also state that if a second consumer wants to buy, or wants to
have the original instructions, they should write to—and it will
give the name and address of the manufacturer.

Mr. WALGREN. On that kind of a warning label, would you have
the consequences; in other words, not just “Please check the integ-
rity of the fasteners”—do you then go on to say, because if they
come undone there may be certain openings opening up that might
asphyxiate a child?

Mr. PrestoN. I have a typical example of a warning label that
the Commission staff have drafted, which I am going to discuss
next week at a voluntary industry task group in Philadelphia, and
it does contain such language, yes. I hope to get such warning on
the label. -

Mr. WaLGREN. Well, I certainly want to encourage you in it. It is
jl}llst amazing how there is no real way to anticipate anything like
that. .

Now, I have assembled cribs like this and experienced the floppy
connéction there. But it never entered my mind that my comple-
tion of that assembly would have anything to do with the strangu-
lation of a child. I mean, it never even entered my mind. And I
ume that we got the warnings; at least they were new. And
there was paper connected with it, and I went through the instruc-
tions.
* But I guess the only lesson| is that none of us—human nature is
Fuch that we cannot foresee these things, and somehow or other we
expect and really rely on their safety, and implicitly rely on it. And
our attention must be dramatically grought to it or it fails.

And then I am thinking, you know, there is a stage that parents
reach where you let your kids cry at night, and would not then go
in to see what had gone wrong, and you would let the kid literal y
go for an hour, and he may be in terrible shape. .

Thank you, Mr..Chairman. .

And it just also deserves perhaps to be said that everyone knows,

use it is common human experience, that when we think of do
we evaluate these products, well, the truth is we don't. They come
literally pouring into the House. This enclosure just arrived one
day No one thought to evaluate it. And we are not terribly derelict
parents. g

So I just want to encourage you, as I know you go read human
nature, to know that human nature is nut going to pick this stuff
up. And yet, people like myself and the whole public do rely on
some other level to take care of that problem or really flag it to us.
And if it is not reall}w{ flagged, we won't pick it up. -

Mr. WaxMaN. If the gentleman will yield to me. e

It seems to me what you are saying is that, while parents might
not anticipate this danger, we shouldn’t have to have children and
parents relive the same horrible accident once we are finding out
the dangers and hazards with these products. That is why we have
a Consumer Product Safety Commission. And that is why we have
to give them the tools to protect the public. And I think that is
why everybody here is supporting the legislation.

A
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~— . __Thank you very much, Mr. Greenberg, and those who have par-
ticipated in the tommittee hearing today.
That concludes our business. We therefore stand adjourned.
[(Whereupon, at 11:20 a.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
[The following letter was submitted for the record:]
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Hay 25, 1984

Honorable Henry W. Waxman

Chairman of the House Subcommittee
on Health and the Environment

2418 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representative Waxman:

We represent Toy Manufacturers of America, Inc. (TMA). TMA
18 a trade assc.iation of domestic manufactyrers and importers of
toys, games and Chtistmas decorations whose Wembers account for
908 by volume of ths spproximaiely 5.3 billioh dollars in annual
sales of toys, gsmes and decorations at the Aholesale level.

TMA has received a copy of the Bill you propose to introduce
in the House of Representative commonly referred to as the Toy . f
Safety Act of 1984. TMA submits the following comments on the
Bill:

1. The Title. The Bill is entitled the Toy Safety Act of
1984. The Bill, hovever, seeks to regulate pot only toys but
other articles intended for use by children. As such its scope is
very broad. Several examples of allegedly dangerous products
exhibited at the prsss conference introducing the Bill, included
children's articles other thsn toys. Por that reason, THA
suggests the Bill be renamed the Child Protection Act of 1984.

2. Abssnce of Defect and Pailure to Provide Equivslenuy
with Provisions of Section 15(b), {c] snd {d) of the Cc.sumer
Product Safety act. In your statement and nsws release issued at
the press confersnce introducing the Bill you indicated that you
were sseking legislation which will ensble the Commission to
recall quickly °dangsrously dsfective toys and other srticles used
by childran.® Both you and Senator Kasten at the time of ths
introduction of legislation indicated that ths Bill purported to
seek squivslency with the provisions of the Consumer Product
Safety Act (CPSA). The rspeated refsrence was made that toys and
othsr children's articles should be treated the same way
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as toasters for the puarposes of applying the remedies of Section
15 and that recalls should not be delayed because of the necessity
of transferring the regulation of a risk of injury from the
Federa) Hazardous Substances Act to the Consumer product Safety
Act. TMA does not oppose such action in principls, however, it
does oppose the provisions of the Bill which do not provide such
equivalency.

We are annexing a copy of the Bill as revised by us in such
r- manner as to insure equivalency. In essence we are proposing that
the language which would pernit adjudicative proceedings against
toys or other children's articles that contain defects which
present a substantial risk of injury is essentially the same as
that contained in Section 15(c) and (d) of the CPSA. We have done
so by incorporating the language in Section 15(c) and (d) of the
CPSA in the text of the Bill amending Sectlon 15 of the PHSA, tc
provide for notification and repair, replacement or refund of toys
or other children's articles which are determined by the
- conmission to contain a Jefect which presents a substantial rist
of injury to children. We EeIieVe, it is only toys or other
articles which contain a defect which should be subject to this
provision. Adopting the phrase *defective toy or other article® -
as it ppears in the amended text of the Bill, will, in our
opinion insure equivalency with the provisions cf Section 15(¢c)
and (d) of the CPSA and will achieve your aim.

If the reach of the statute is intended to go beyond
*defective® toys and other children's articles, TMA opposes such
legislation as unwarranted, since, unlike remedies for other
consuner products cuntained in Sections 15 (c) and (d), it would
allow the removal of nondefectivé products. If a defect exists
for -any reason (l.e., construction, manufacture, or design, ote. )
which creates a substantial risk of injury the Commission, under
our proposal, will be given atthority to remove the defoctive
product from the stream of commerce. HWe do not believe that a
regulatory agency should be given the power to remove nondefective
procucts from commerce, nor do we believe that such power is being
sought or is intended to be conferred upon the Comnission by the
congress. ,

Note the provisions of the National Traffic & Motor Vehicle
Safety Act (Section 154(a)(1)) which 1ike the CPSA also limit
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recalls to defective vehicles or equipment which relate to motor

vehicle safety. See also the provisions of Radiation Control Act,

Section 359 which also provide for adjudicative recall of
defect&xe Products within the purview of this statute.

3. Inaccurate examples of products. 71he two examples of

defective toys given at the press conference which were allegedly
delayed in recall because of the requests of Section 30(d) of the
CPSA were not entirely correct.

The defective string-suspended-stuffed toy was i1mmediately
voluntarily recalled by the manufacturer, who engaged in extensive
recall efforts. Simi’arly, there was no delay in the recall
effort undertaken for the squeeze toy which you exhibited. That
toy was also immediately voluntarily recalled by the )
manufacturer. The squeeze toy in question was not the fssue. Two
other manufacturers whose toys had never been involved in injury
or death, but, whose toys were nonetheless the subject of the
recall request, and who objected to the determination that the
toys presented an alleged substantial risk should have been cited
as examples. Those toys were allegedly similar to the recalled
squeeze toy. When the manufacturers contested their similarity
and associated risk and sought a hearing with respect to these
fssues, a rulemaking proceeding to transfer risk of fnjury from
the PHSA to the CPSA was begun. Subsequently the two
manufacturers voluntarily recalled these toys without the need for
additional Commission action.

4. Inclusion of the term "retailer”. To further insure
conformity with the provisions of Section 15 {c) & (d) of the
Consumer Product Safety Act we suggest and support the
substitution of the term "retailer® in lieu of "dealer® whenever
this term appears in the Biil.

TMA therefore respectfully requests that the proposed Bill
be amended as set forth in this letter and in the annexed draft,
which has been modified to reflect these changes.

Very tru4y yours,

AL:dd Aaron Ldocker
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STEEL JAW LEGHOLD TRAPS

»

FRIDAY, AUGUST 3, 1984

Houst oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE,
SUBCOMMITTER'ON HEALTH AND THE ENVIRONMENT,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:57 am., in room
2123, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henrv A. Waxman
(chairman). . '

Mr. ScHEUER [presiding]. Good morning. The Subcommittee on
Health and the Environment will be in session.

This morning the subcommittee will be considering H.R. 1797, a
bill to end the use of the steel jaw leghold trap on animals in the
United States and abroad.

This legislation would prohibit shipment in interstate commerce
of any fur taken from an animal caught in a steel jaw leghold trap.
Further, the act would prohibit export or import of such furs. Vio-
lations of the act would be punishable by fines of up to $1,000 and
repeat offenders would face penalties of up to $5,000 and/or 2 years
imprisonment.

The use of the steel jaw leghold trap has been banned in 59 coun- |
tries. There is significant public support for banning its use in this 1
coun%rly. According to a 1979 survey conducted for the US. Fish
and Wildlife Service, 78 percent of our citizens oppese the use of
steel jaw trz}ﬁ)s, in fact, several States have already banned its use.

I would like to thank all of our witnesses representing Federal
and State governments as well as animal protection, trapping, en-
vironmental and fur industry groups, for assisting the subcommit-
tee in its deliberations on this important piece of legislation. ‘

Qur first (?anel includes three distinguished Members of Con-
gress, Hon. Clarence D. Long of Maryland; Hon. George Brown of |
California; and Hon. Don Young of Alaska, where I suppose on a

r capita basis more trapping goes on than any other place per-

aps in the world, but certainly in the United States.

We are very honored to have you three colleagues here today.
Yourdstatements, of course, will be printed in their entirety in the,
record.

Perhaps you might want to summarize your views in 5 or 6 or 7
minutes and then I am sure that we will have some questions for
you.

To start out, it is a great pleasure and honor to introduce the
first of our distinguished congressional panel, Hon. Clarence Long
of Maryland.

[The text of H.R. 1797 follows:)
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To end the use of steel jaw leghold traps on animals in the United States and
abroad.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MARcH 2, 1983

Mr. Lono of Maryland (for himself, Mr. ADDABRO, Mr. Barngs, Mr. BOLAND,
Mr. Bzown of California, Mr. Dixon, Mr. Epcar, Mr. FaunTrOY, Mr.
Hovee, Mr. Jacoss, Mr. LEuman of Florids, Mr. Lent, Mr. McGRrATH,
M:. Marsui, Mr. Mavzoungs, Ms. MixuLsks, Mr. MingTaA, Mr. Mirch-
guL, Mr. Moaxviey, Mr. MORRisON of Connecticut, Mr. MrAzEK, Mr.

.. Nean, Mr. Nowak, Mr. OrrineEe, Mr. Ropwo, Mn. Roukgma, Mr.
“Suith of Florida, Mr. STOKES, Mr. Sunia, Mr. Weiss, Mr. WiLson, Mr,
LanTos, Mr. Yatss, Mr. ST GEeMaiN, Mr. Roth, Mr. Bennerr, Mr.
CORRADA, Mr. BEEMAN, Mr. Guagini, Mr. KASTENMEIER, Mr. PORTER,
Mr. MARkEyY, Mr. DwYER of New Jersey, Mr. Russo, Mr. Waxuan Mr.
GRAY, Mr. Minisi, Mr. Epwagps of California, Mr. VENTO, Mr. CLAY,
Mr. Bonior of Michigan, Mr. TorricELLI, Mr. .ROYBAL, Mrs. ScHNEIDER,
and Mr. WHITEHURST) introduced the following bill; which was referred to
the Committes on Energy and Commerce

: A BILL

To end the use of steel jaw leghold traps on animals in the
United Stetes and abroad.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Represents-
2 tives of the United States of Americc in Congress assembled,
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2
1 DECLARATION OF POLICY
SecTION 1. It is the policy of the United States to end
the needless maiming and suffering inflicted upon animals
through the use of steel jaw leghold traps by prohibiting the

shipment in interstate or foreign commerce of such traps and

traps.

2

3

4

5

6 of articles of fur from animals that were trapped in such
1

8 DEFINITIONS

9

SEc. 2. As used in this Act—

10 (1) The term “article of fur’”” means—

11 (A) any furskin bearing hair, raw or not
12 dressed or dressed; and

13 (B) any article, however produced, that con-
i4 sists in whole or part of any furskin.

15 For purposes of subparagraph (A), the terms “furskin”,

16 “raw or not dressed”’, and ‘‘dressed’’ have the same

17 respective meanings that are given them in headnote 2

18 of subpart B of part 5 of schedule 1 of the Tariff
19 Schedules of the Unit. d States (19 U.S.C. 1202).

20 (2) The term “interstate o- foreign commerce”
21 shall have the same meaning as that given to ‘such
22 term in section 10 of title 18, United States Code.

23 (3) The term “steel jaw leghold trap” means any

24 spring-powered device which captures or helds an
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3
animal by exerting a lateral force with fix-mounted

Pt

jaws on any part of the animal’s body.
PROHIBITED ACT8 AND PENALTIES
Sec. 3. (a) No article of fur shall be shipped in inter-
state or foreign commerce if any part or portion of such arti-
cle is derived from an animal that was trapped in a steel jaw
leghold trap.

() The entry, or withdrawal from warehouse for con-

WO o 1 O v e W N

sumption, in the customs territory of the United States of any

—
(=4

article of fur to which subsection (a) applies is prohibited.

11 (c} It is unlawful for any person—

12 (1) to ship or receive any article of fur in contra-
13 vention of subsection (a);

14 (2) to deliver, carry, transport, or ship by any
15 means whatever, in interstate or foreign commerce,
16 any steel jaw leghold trap;

17 (3) knowingly to receive, acquire, or purchase any
18 steel jaw leghold trap that was delivered, carried,
19 transported, or shipped in contravention of paragraph
20 (2); or

21 (4) to violate any regulation prescribed by the
22 Secretary of Commerce under section 4.

23 (d) Any person who violates paragraph (1), (2), (3), or
24 (4) shall for the first offense aguinst each such paragraph be

95 fined not more than $1,000; and for the second and each

HR 1797 IH . ”
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4
subsequent offense against each such paragraph be fined not
more than $5,000 and imprisoned for not more than two
years.
REGULATIONS
Sec. 4. The Secretary of Commerce shall prescribe
such regulations as are necessary to carry out the policy of
this Act.
EFFECTIVE DATE
SeC. 5. This Act shall take effect one year after the
date of its enactment, and shall apply with respect to a.rti'cles
of fur derived from animals that were trapped in steel jaw
leghold traps on or after such effective date.
O
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STATEMENTS OF HON. CLARENCE D. LONG, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MARYLAND; HON. GEORGE
E. BROWN, JR., A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF CALIFORNIA; AND HON. DON YOUNG, A REPRESENT-
ATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ALASKA

Mr. LoNG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you very much for
scheduling this hearing on my bill, H.R. 1797, to end the use of the
steel jaw leghold traps.

H.R. 1797 has 125 cosponsors including the distinguished Chair-
man Waxman, and you, the pro tem chairman, Representative
James Scheuer, Barbara Mikulski of Maryland, Ron Wyden of
Oregon, Richard Ottinger of New York, Mickey Leland of Texas,
and Bob Whittaker of the subcommittee. I ask that the names of
the cosponsors be entered at this point in the record.

[The information follows:]
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Mer 2. 83 Referred te Heuse Committeo on Unergy and Commereo.
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Mr. LonG. The purpose of my bill is simple, to end the maiming
and suffering inflicted upon animals through the use of the steel
jaw leghold traps. My bill is not aimed at destroying the fur trade
or at completely elimineting trapping in the United States. It
would not make mouse and rat traps iﬁegal, bring on an epidemic
of rabies, or cause a wildlife population explosion as the trapping
lobby would have the public and Congress believe.

Why should we outlaw steel jaw leghold traps if we do not wish
to stop trappini?

First, it is the humane thing to do. Humanity is not just for
humans. Steel jaw traps are perhaps the single most inhumane
form of capturing animals. The traps are constructed in such a way
that, when triggered, the powerful steel jaws slam shut with great
force capable of crushing the bones of an unfortunate victim. I
have one here that I would like to demonstrate.

It cut the pencil in half.

Mr. ScHEUER. If anyone would like to——

Mr. Long. This is for a small animal the size of a coyote.

Mr. ScHEUER. It sliced through that pencil as if it were cheese. I
am glad you are here after breakfast and before lunch—these pic-
tures here will really turn your stomach as they should turn your
heart.

Continue.

Mr. LonG. That is one that is big enough to capture a bear or
h}:xman being. I defy anybody to try to open that once it is closed on
them.

Animals suffer not only from the initial impact and constant
pressure of the jaws cuttidg off circulation in the trapped limb, but
often tesg flesh and muscles or break teeth in frantic efforts to
escape. Occasionally, after hours of struggling and agony, an
animal will escape by gnawing its own leg off—a phenomenon
called “wring off” by trappers. The majority iowever are held cap-
tive until the trap f,ine 1s visited —often days later—leaving them
victims of predators or exposed to starvation or death from the ele-
ments.

Clearly these traps cause unwarranted injury and suffering. We
can and should do the humane thing. This means banning steel jaw
traps.

Second, it would prevent wasting the lives of pets and nonfur-
bearing wildlife. Since steel jaw traps are not selective, many ani.
mals unwanted for furbearing pelts are injured or die in these
vraps.

Appearing with me today is Diane Pearce, director of the Chesa-
peake Bird and Wildlife Sanctuary, a nonprofit wildlife rehabilita-
tion center located in Upper Marlboro, MD. Ms. Pearce has
brought with her a broad-winged hawk —a species protected under
the Federal Migratory Bird Act—that was recently caught and
maimed in a steel jaw trap. Ms. Pearce informs me that the crea-
ture may not survive because of the injuries it sustained.

An isolated incident? Hardly. The hawk is one of thousands of
hawks, cats, dogs, owls, cranes, threatened or endangered species
such as baid eagles or peregrine falcons and other so-called “non-
target” animals injurecf‘i)r killed by these devices each year. Ac-
cording to some estimates, more than 70 percent of the animals

&)
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caught in these traps are unwanted by the trapper or ‘“nontarget”
animals.

The evidence of the nonselectivity of the steel jaw trap is exten-
sive. It includes not only over 20 scientific studies, but the testimo-
ny of hundreds of individuals throughout the country who have
written to me to report how their own rets have suffered in the
jaws of these traps.

Beyond the myriad of dangers these traps present to animals,
there is a very real danger to people who use our nation’s wood-
lands for recreation, and especially to young children living near
popular trapping areas. These traps are stron§. Large animals
cannot force them apart. How could a small child?

Let me point out that a large part of the animals caught in these
traps are coming around to the cities. I cannot keep garbage in my
garbage pail because of the raccoons that constantfy raid it and
with that situation you can see how children would get caught in
these things. .

Third, the traps are unnecessary. Already over 50 nations and
the States of New Jersey and Florida have outlawed steel jaw leg-
hold traps without economic hardship or animal or human health
problems.

Furthermore, alternatives are available to the trapper. A stand-
ara reference on trapping, Animal Traps and Trapping by James
Bateman, cites 42 alternative forms of trapping equipment, includ-

Ging leg snares, quick-kill traps and cage traps. It is time these al-
* ternatives repleced the steel jaw leghold trap.

Finally. there is widespread public support for a ban on these de-
vices In the past 4 years, over half a million citizens, from every
State in the Union, have written in support of my bill.

I have summarized and rebutted the principal arguments of the
trapping lobby against my bill:

The trapping lobby claims. “The traps are necessary for wildlife
management purposes and without them there would be a popula-
tion explosion, a surplus of animals.”

I respond. The wif)dlife population is remarkably self-regulatory.
Population is controlled by competition among the species and b
the existence of predators. Culling is rarely necessary. Even if culf-
ing is needed, my bill does n.. stoi) the use of alternative, less inju
ric s devices such as box traps or leg snares for this purpose.

he trapping lobby claims. “The traps are necessary to control
rabies and other dangerous diseases.”

I respond. According to the U.S. Centers for Disease Control,
there is no evidence that trapping reduces either wildlife reservoirs
or rabies incidence. In fact Maryland has the highest incidence of
rabies in the Nation —yet there are no statewide restrictions on the
use of steel jaw leghold traps.

However, should it be necessary to remove rabid or diseased ani-
malz,_li)ther. less injurious trapping devices are not prohibited by
my bill.

The trapping lobby claims. “Banning of steel jaw traps would
have extreme economic repercussions on the trapping industry and
on individual trappers.”

On the contrary, banning these traps should not gut the trapping
industry or put individual trappers out of work. The industry and
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trappers could switch to alternative means of trapping that are
easily and currently available and less painful to the animal. Fur-
thermoie, wild animals are not the only source of pelt for the in-
dustry—pelt is also obtained from ranch-raised mink for example.

The trapping lobby claims. “H.R.1797 would make rat and mouse
traps illegal and preclude the use of alternatives such as the Coni-
bear trap as well.”

I respond. Baloney. The definition of steel jaw leghold traps in
the bill would not make rat or mouse traps illegal. The National
Pest Control Association advises that “none of the devices used by
pest control professionals for capturing rats or mice have “jaws.”
However, to make it crystal clear that my bill is only intended to
stop use of this one particular device, I would be delighted to work
with the committee on either bill or report language to extend the
bill’s definition to specifically exclude alternative craps.

More humane means of trapping is imperative. My bill provides
a very reasonable way to achieve this goal. It prohibits only inter-
state and foreign commerce in steel jaw traps and articles of fur
from animals caught in these traps. It does nothing to stop trade in
vther trapping devices or in articles of fur captured by other de-
vices. It does not make possession or use of the traps by individual
trappers illegal, but instead allows them to go out of use through
attrition and through the prohibition on trade. Ii also provides a 1-
year grace period from the date the bill is enacted, for trap manu-
facturers to switch’tp the production of alternative traps.

It is my hope that the subcommittee can act expeditidusly to
report the bill favorably to the full commit 2 and ultimately to
the House floor before the end of this session of Congress. For
every day we pustpone action, thousands of animals continue to
suffer neadlessly in the jaws of steel jaw leghold traps.

It is going to come, Mr. Chairman, it is just a question of how
many pour animals are going to suffer hours of torture between
now anu then because some people are Just either through selfish.
ness or ignorance opposed to this kind of legislation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Scueuer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I congratulate you for having had the foresight and the initiative
tu put this legislation into the hupper aud serve thereby as the con
science in effect for the House. I am a little bit puzzled as to the
reasons for the opposition to this bill. Do you know of any detri-
ment that the 59 countries that have already prohibited the steel
jaw trap have suffered because of this?

Has the trapping industry in these 59 countries suffered as a
result of their having banned the steel jaw trap?

Mr Lond. I know of none, sir. Maybe the witnesses whom I have
brought with me today can testify to that but I know of no prob-
lem.

Mr. Scueuker. All right, thank you very much.

We will ask you sume further guestions when we ﬁmsh with the
panel.

Mr. ScHeuEer. Congressman George Brown of California.
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STATEMENT OF HON. GEORGE E. BROWN

Mr. BrowN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased
to join with my distinguished colleagues here at the table this
morning and I want to thank the subcommittee for giving this op-
portunity to participate.

I would just like to preface my remarks by indicating that this is
an issue which is not new to me, it was one of the matters which
came to my attention when I first began serving in the California
State Legislature back in the late 1950’s.

Whether you helieve it or not, we still had bears in California at
that time, and the issue of the trapping of bears was a very emo-
tional issue before the legislature. That issue has not gone away.
That is, the issue of the use of cruel and inhumane methods of cap-
turing animals and I rather suspect it will continue to become
more significant in the years ahead.

I'am of course grateful to the subcommittee for taking the initia-
tive to hold this hearing. I have had many of my constituents come
to me and express their interest in this legislation and of course
want to lend my support to this bill. ’

I won’t belabor the gory details of the pain and suffering that are
inflicted on animals who are the victims of these traps. As Chair-
man Long has indicated, most of the animals caught, a large major-
ity are not even the intended targets of the traps. Many of them
are household pets. Even if they are found and released they suffer
extensive injuries, often leading to their deaths.

Many States as has been indicated have taken action against this
form of trap without adverse effect. I might cite the Florida Fish
and Game Commission, for example, which“banned these traps as’
barbaric and inhumane and yet Florida since 1973 when they were
banned has recorded its highest harvest of furbearing animals and
has actually experienced a reduction in the number of rabies cases.

Many countries have also taken action to ban the trap. My own
State has not completely banned steel jaw leghold traps, but it has
Fassed a considerable amount of restrictive legislation which re-
ates to the size and shape of the traps and limits whether they.can
be tethered, requires that they be checked every 24 hours, must be
properly identified, and so forth. -

I suspect that many trappers may be coming to the view that it
is easier not to use them than to use them with all these restric-
tions. .

Trappers are concerned about how this will affect their industry.
They should be reassured by the success of the states where action
to ban the traps is alree.dy accomplished. If there were no alterna-
tives I think they might be much more concerned but as the exhib-
its here this morning will show, there are a number of less cruel
and just as effective trapping devices. A cable trap such as the E-z-
on-em trap which is demonstrated over here is more humane, safer
and in many cases cheaper than the steel jawed trap.

I will not describe the trap, the audience can examine them over
here on the table. .

For us as politicians I think we perhaps—perhaps the most im-
portant thing is to know that this legislation has the support of a
very substantial percentage of the American public. A survey pre-
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pared by Yale University in 1979 reported that 78 percent of all
Americans oppose the use of the steel jaw leghold trap. Large
amounts of constituent response to this issue support this data. I
am constantly amazed at the continuing stream of correspondence
that I get from my constitucnts on this matter and the continuity
and the sustained interest that is maintained.

I was reminded of this just last Sunday when I encountered—this
1s purely anecdotal of course—but encountered a constituent I had
not seen in 20 years who assured me they were still supporting me
because their original basis of concern was their love for animals
and they wanted to tell me that that was still their main concern
1n politics and I never cease to be amazed by these kinds of dedica-
tion.

There is no excuse for allowing more animals to be inhumanely
injured and to lose their lives unnecessarily, and, Mr. Chairman, I
ask the subcommittee to favorably report this legislation and to
allow the Members of the House to show their views on this as
quickly as possibie.

Thank you very much.

[The statement of Mr. Brown follows:]
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CONGRESSMAN - GEORGE E. BROWN, JR.
Before the Energy and Commerce Conmittee's Subcommittee on
Health and the Environment
August 3, 1984

Mr, Chairman, I want to thank you and the subcommittee tor
giving me the opportunity to participate in today's hearing on
B.R. 1797, a bill to ban steel-jaw leghold traps in the United
States, .

First I would like to commend the subcomnittee members for
taking the inttiative in holding 3 hearing, and commend their.
research on this issue. The importance ot H.R. 179/ has been
brought to my attention by umn{ of constituents who have
ex :es;ed their opposition to leghold traps, and their support of
this bill.

We have ail heard the gruesome details of the pain and fear
intlicted on animals who fall victim to the hidden traps. Over
708 of those captured are reported as non-targefed prey. Most
startling is the shocking number of household pets caught and
seriously injured, if not killed, in this manner. . Even if found
and released, the innocent captive gsuffers extensive injuries
often leading to death. This includes endangered species and
manmals that are beneficial to nature,

Some states have taken action against this form of tra
without adverse effects. The Plorida Fish and Game Commission,
for example, banned the leghold trap, referring to -it as
"barbaric and inhumane.®™ Since 1973 when the traps were banned,
Florida rfecorded its highest harvest of furbearers and a
E:duc ion or rabies cases. Sixty-three countries have already

nned the use or this t{pe of trap without hurting the animal
pelt or trapping industries.

Although my state has not banned steel-jaw leghold traps, it
has passed legisiation to lessen their severity. Current laws
restrict the s1ze and shape of the traps. Large traps and .
teethed traps are not permitted, The trappers muat cneck their
traps every 24 hours. They must also have proper identification
on the device, and permission from the property owner to use the
trap. Although the tragl are not yet completely banned, it is a
step in the right direction.

Trappers are concerned about how the legislation will affect

the succesr of
E : 5s‘338'§53&::f?fyu3¥88131?ie?gﬁéngéﬁﬂosx ofetrapping without
negative resplts, Alternative trapging devices are easily
obtained, currently available, and less cruel to the animal. A
cable trap such as the Ezvonen trap is more humane, safer, and in
sone cases chesper than the steel-jaw leghold trap counter-part.
The Ezyonem trap captures the creature with a 270 degree loop
noose around the limb, allowing for circulation. Other
alternatives include several types of leg snare and cage traps.

This legislation has the support of the American public. A
survey prepared by Yale University in 1979 for the U.8. Pigh and
Witdlife Service reported that 78% of all Americans oppose the
uge or steel-jaw leghold traps. Large amounts of constituent
response to this issue gupport this data, and the importance of
this concern.

In an article entitled ‘Trapging Agony” Charles Darwin
states, "We chall be told that setting steel traps is the only
wzy to preserve game, but we cannot believe that (men) when their
attention is once drawn to the case, will let even this motive
veigh against go fearful an amount of cruelty.®”

With the aiternatives currently available, there is no
excuse for allowing more animals to be inhumanely injured, and
lose their lives unnecessarily. H.R. 1797 would help alleviate
unneeded pain and suffering.

)
IE \i(:‘ Mr. Chairman, it is time for the Unitpd states to follow the

ple of other humane countries and take action. Again, I

wmmmier 4 1ike to thank the subcommittee for the work it has done.
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Mr. WaxMAN. Thank you very much.

Mr. Long. I want to thank you, Chairman Waxman, for being a
cosponsor of this bill. It indicates a great sense of compassion and I
think the-American people are very grateful.

Mr. Waxman. Thank you very much.

I want to hear from our colleague, Congressman Young, and
then there may be questions of the three of you if you wouldn’t
mind waiting. -

STATEMENT OF HON. DON YOUNG

Mr. Young. Mr. Chairman, I .m neither ignorant on this subject
nor selfish. I resent that implication from the gentleman from
Maryland. I am the only bona fide legal trapper in the whole Con-
gress, I have trapped for 19 years not only in the State of Alaska
but ir. the State of California.

So I know of which I speak.

Fortunately there are checks and balances in this system and I
am sure this bill will have further scrutiny as it goes forth through
the halls of justice.

For the gentleman from New York, may I remind him that
Alaska is not the largest trapping State in the Union; it is the larg-
est State, but New York catches more fur than the State of Alaska
does. Yet, New York has not passed any legislation against the
leghold trap.

I would suggest respectfully for the gentlemen of the committee
and the gentlemen of the panel that they let the States do their
thing, as New Jersey and Florida have done in the past.

I would like to address the issue—and we will say monetary
issue. The State of Alaska will lose approximately $10 million to
$15 million per person, or per trapper, or the trappers collectively
When I say that, these people are people that are not wealthy, re-
gardless of the oil we have; but these people live off the land. It is
the one cash-flow they have averaging probably $1,000 a year. It is
the one area in which they can participate in a productive ociety
and with a renewable source of income in an area where they are
not living off the welfare or the proposed programs that sometimes
emanate from this Congress. .

In the State of New York alone, it is approximately a $1 billion
industry—a $1 billion industry. :

I am sure you will hear the proponents argue the use of the leg-
hold trap is inhumane. I have already heard there are substitutes
available. The leghold is responsible for killing off nontarget ani
mals, including cats and dogs; I won’t deny that. But I ask: What
are the cats and dogs doing loose, to begin with? Why is that Jog
not on a leash, when there are leash laws in every State of the
Union and every borough? Why are the cats loose” Because people,
being humane, went out and turned them loose from their car to
run wild and to be predators themselves.

The leghold trap, when properly used, as the gentleman from
California mentioned, allows trappers to capture animals and re-
!iease them without damage. You cannot do that with a snare. It is

ead.
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We talk about the leghold snare; it is not workable. The snare is
used primarily for strangulation. You cannot do it in any way,
shape or form with the Conibear. The Conibear is a1 nstantaneous
death, the breaking of the back. It is also one that ..n kill a child
where the leghold trap would not.

The key is proper use. Just as an intoxicated driver can lead to
massive death and destruction, so can an improperly used trap.
Along those lines, let’s remind ourselves there are more furry ani-
mals, more domestic pets killed, 15,000 times over than what is
caught by a leghold trap, by the automobile.

I live in Great Falls, VA, 20 miles away. Because some of the
Members of this body have put a limitation on our cutside earned
income and clipped coupons on unearned income sometimes, and
because I have been a vrorking trapf)er and riverboat captain, that
I now thought I would run a trapline from my home to Capitol
Hill, not using traps as these people talk about but picking up
what has been killed, maimed, crippled by automobiles. On the av-
erage day, 25 fur-bearing animals are destroyed by automobiles one
way or another over the George Washington Parkway—be it coons,
be it possum, be it deer. And, yes, lots of domestic animals—dogs
and cats. But I don’t hear anybody in this Congress talking about
banning the interstate transportation of automobiles or anybody
talking about massive destruction b}y automobiles.

I hear an emotional issue which I have addressed for the last 12
years where we are meddling in other States’ business. Animals
are caught by traps and do suffer pain; I wil! not deny that. How-
ever, the pain is no worse than is suffered by a rabbit caught in the
claws of an owl or a hawk, or a beaver whose back is broken by a
wolf. And I don't think any of you have ever seen that, but I have.
Have you ever heard a rabbit holler when it is caught in the claws .
of an owl? B . i

[MrAl Young demonstrates sound of rakbit caught in the claws of
an owl.

B Mr. JIOUNG. That is what they sound like. That is a predator,
just as man is a predator.

I am suggesting respectiully that the leghoid trap properly used
is a tool for proper management.

Now, we talk about using the cage traps. That shows the lack of
knowledge that many people will conv%to you tod:iy. The trapline
that I used to run is 300 miles long. at is actually larger than
some of the States in most of your districts on the committee— 300
miles long with a setting of a thousand traps and snares.

I don’t know any way in a wilderness area—that you helped to
build—that you could use that type of trap. If you pass this law—
because we are not a contiguous State; we have no, what we call,
finished industry in the State of Alaska—you are depriving the
first Americans of a livelihood that is part of their culture and
their heritage.

I suggest, my good friends, that as I listen to this testimony, and
I am sure later on today as I look at these traps on the table, there
are many in this room that can set this trap. The gentleman from
Maryland talked about this beartrap, and again I will state to you, |
Mr. Chairman, as I did 4 years ago, 5§ years ago, 6 years ago, 8
years ago, whoever owns that trap is breaking the law, in my State |
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at least, Mr. Chairman. Now, I don't know where it came from, but
that is a trap that is illegal and is no longer used. If it is not inop-
erative, the person or agency that owns that trap is guilty of a
crime,

There is nobody in this room that can set that trap, by the way.
You are absolutely correct. No one can set that trap. And if it did
snap on someone's leg, I doubt if there would be a leg available.
But it is no longer used.

I am surprised the gentleman from California says they still trap
bears in California with that type of trap. We don’t do it in the
State of Alaska. That is a symbol of the emotionalism, the show-
boatiness for the TV that will occur today—like putting the pencil
in the trap to snap it and breaking the pencil. You can do that
with a mousetrap, I will tell the gentleman from New York, if you
would like to try it.

Now, someone asked me before why don’t I do like I did in the
past, where I put my hand in that trap. I am sure before this is
over that will happen, to show you that it is not what some would
have you believe. The breaking of a pen—I can break it between
my fingers.

Mr. Chairman, I looked at the witness list and Mr. Amory is
here again, probably with the dishonest statements he made about
making films in Canada that were staged—and I have that on doc-
umentation. I say this is nothing more than an attempt to stop all
trapping in America. I suggest respectfully, let the States do as
those people wish tv do. Other States have put this on the referen-
dum, and it has failed. Of course, there are probably 71 percent of
the American people against leghold traps. They have never seen
one, other than through the propaganda that has been fed to them

But you are deahng with not only the animals’ lives; you are
dealing with a tool of management which, when properly used, can
harvest and also provide an income to those that are not so fortu-
(rimte to live next to the subway, smog-filled highrise, heavily rented

istrict.

Mr. Chairman, I suggest respectfully, although 1 may not be pop-
ular on this issue, I am goini to survive on this issue because we
are correct. As I have said, I know of which I speak. I am the only
legal, licensed trapper in the U.S. Congress.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The statement of Mr. Young follows:]

Statement or Hon. DoN YOUNG

Mr Chairman, members of the Subcommuittee, I am here tuday to testify in strong
vpposition to HR 1797, a bill designed to destroy the U S. fur industry and hamper
sound wildlife management. Fullowing today's hearings, I urge the Su{)committee to
take no further action on this bill.

Under the provisions of HR 1797, trappers will no longer be allowed to use leg-
heid traps and fur buyers will not be allowed to purchase or ship furs obtained
through the use of leghuld traps. The result will be a loss of $5 to $10 million per
year in Alaska alune, and $300 to $400 mullion per year nationally This estimate,
ncidentally, is the loss just to trappers, it does not include the loss to fur buyers,
manufacturers, garment wurkers, or retailers The domestic fur industry is one of
the few that demonstrates a pusitive trade balance, this bill will end that favorable
situation

1 am sure that proponents will argue that the use of the leghold trap is inhu-
mane, thut substitutes are available, und that the leghold trap is responsible for the
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killing of non target animals, including dogs and cats. I suggest that all of these ar-
guments be rejected.

The leghold trap, when properly used, allows trappers to capture animals and re-
lease them without damage. The key is proper use. Just as an automobile in the
control of an intoxicated driver can be a vehicle for massive death and destruction,
80 can an improperly used trap of any type cause unnecessary ix\igg. Yet, I have
never seen this Subcommittee or any other group in this Congress call for the ban-
ning of automobiles. If the members sponsoring this bill wish to act responsibly, I
suggest that they work with trappers and wildlife managers to establish State ecu-
cation programs that provide proper instruction in trapping.

Animals caught in traps can suffer pain. However, the pain is no worse than that
suffered by a rabbit caught in the claws of an owl or a beaver whose back is broken
by a wolf Wild animals live violent natural lives, a trapper is simply another preda-
tor who takes prey in a different manner.

As for substitutes, I submit that many do not work and cthers work far too well.
Live traps simply are too big to be carried on traplines, especially in rugged remote
areas in my State of Alaska. They also will not catch many species normally taken
by trafpers. Conibear and other “killer”” traps can be too effective. if a non-target
animal is accidentally caught in a killer trap, it cannot be released, it will be dead.
Advocating the sole use of such trups seems to me to be a rejection of sound wildlife
management principles.

As for the capture of non-targe* animals, good trappers will not set in areas of
frequent human use, Again, this goes back to the need for education. In addition, I
question the logic of anyone who opposes trapping because dogs and cats are occa-
sionally caught in traps. If these individuals c‘ar&g about their pets, they would not
let them run wild. A dog or cat left free to roam without human supervision be-
comes in effect a wild animal and pet owners are as much—if not more—tv blame
for any accidental harm to their

ts.
Mr. Chairman, this bill is notgieng more than an attempt to stop all trapping in
the United States. The proponents do not care_about. wildlife management, do not

care about the economic needs of rural fesidénts, do not care about the maintenance
of wdomestic fur industry. This legislation should be rejected.

Mr. WaxMmAN. Thank you, Mr. Young.

Gentlemen, thank you for your testimony. I just want to pursue
a few questions. I apologize for coming in late, and I thank Con-
gressman Scheuer for starting the meetin%;

Mr. Young, your testimony was, I thought, rather provocative.

Mr. Young. I actually hope it was, Mr. Chairman, because
don’t believe this bill ig correctly proposed in the Congress. It is an
attempt to eliminate the income from many of the little people of
the United States—not the urbanized people; the little people.

Mr. WaxMAN. I can see you have very strong feelings about it.

The real issue, it seems to me, is are there alternatives? Do you
deny there are alternatives

Mr. Youne. There are—

Mr. WaxMmAN [continuing]). That would keep the fur industry
somewhat viable?

Mr. YounG. Not in the State of Alaska, there is no alternative
that would work, and I doubt in the rest of the United States.

The key to this is proper education and proper use of the trap.
The true trapper rarely does anything that is purveyed today or
will be. It is what I call the amateur trapper, tﬁe one that would
like to go out, set a trap, don’t look at it respectively, possibly
doesn’t know how to set it or where to set it. A true trapper is like
anybody else that professionally tries to stay out of urbanized
areas, and he should stay out of those areas.

But, in fact, I can’t carry that basket of fur a thousand miles
with a dog team. I cannot——

Mr. WaxmaN. I am going to have to assert my prerogatives, be-
cause I have only a limited period of time.
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Mr. Young. Fine. .

Mr. WaxMAN. Let me ask you specific questions, because I want
to cover some ground.

You say you don’t think the alternatives will work and allow the
fur industry to survive. What about in the 59 countries where they
do have a prohibition of this trap?

Mr. YounG. Because they have no animals. That is exactly right.
They have been so far mismanaged they have no animals.

By the way, most of those countries import furs from us.

Mr. Waxman. We are going to hear from people from Sweden.

Mr. Younc. I believe you will hear from Sweden, all right. I un-
derstand the Swedish gentleman is going to testify today But I
would suggest respectfully that we also get some people from
Sweden that have a different point of view.

I happen to . .ow some Swedish dealers. You know, it is easy to
stack testimony, my friend.

Mr. WaxMmaN. You don't really believe the fact that animals are
killg}d on the road is a justification for killing them in traps, do
you?

Mr. Younc. Why don’t we adddress that issue. It is an issue, and
phenomenal. Remember, 15,000 times more than alb animals-
caulght by traps are killed on the highway, including domestic ani-
mals.

Mr. WaxMman. Does that justify——

Mr. YounG. No, but we are talking about a management tool
that has to be properly used. And when you don’t accept that, you
don't understand that leghold traps, yes, inflict pain, but it isn't a
killer trap; it is selective. And, when properly used, you know what
you will catch. I knew. I didn’t catch a hawk in any of my traps.

Mr. Waxman. Is it & management tool, or is it a commercial—

Mr. Young. It is a management tool. 't is also commercial. And,
in many of the cases, it is for the little man, the little trapper. You
don't see any big, wealthy trappers. The average income is $5,000.

Mr. WaxMAN. Should it make a difference to us if it is a big cor-
porate structure or a small man? -

Mr. YouNG. If you believe in allowing the individual to make a
living, yes.

Mr. WaxMaN. There were smali owners of slaves in this country,
and that didn't justify slavery because they were small owners of
slaves any more than it justified if they were big ovners of slaves
‘There are some things we have to decide whether we want to
permit to continue——

Mr. Younc. Then let the people decide in the Sta.es. Let this be
a State issue.

Mr. WaxMman. OK.

Mr. Youna. All right?

Mr. Waxman. Mr. Long and Mr. Brown, from your testimon
you disagree with our colleague. Do you think there are other al-
ternatives?

Mr. LonG. My colleague from Alaska is saying that we have got
to continue the steel jaw leghold trap because if we don't, there are
no alternatives but to eliminate trapping. I think that is a very
shortsighted view. It assumes that in all the long history of trap-
ping there is no way of catching animals that is as important to
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this system they are using now which has been going on for a long,
long time.

I say that the reason why we are using this system is because no
one has had a real incentive to change it; and once you get the in-
centive to develop another method, we can get one.

Mr. Young. Mr. Chairman, may I respond to that?

This is not a new subject. They have tried every trap they can
imagine. In fact, there will be a trap, I believe, displayed that has ¢.
cushioned jaw. A cushioned jaw supposedly inflicts no pain, but it
is still a leghold steel trap. We have tried those in the past, and
this may work, and hopefully it will work, because modern technol-
ogy of some of our petrochemical activities allows us to build a sub-
stance that can stand the cold and wear and tear and other factors.

The key to it is the leghold trap is selective. The other alterna-
tives are not selective. You have to keep that in mind. They are
not selective. The Conibear trap, the one sitting right over here,
will kill instantaneously. I quit using them for that reason.

hearing, but let me rémind everybody here we have two pages of
witnesses who will go into these issues. So we want to hear from
them, as well.

I guess the key questions being raised are exactly the points that
the three of r;rou raise: Are there alternatives? Does it do harm to
the economy? Is it a humane thing to do? And what would be the
consequences if we left it to the States? What has been the practice
and experience of other countries that have passed similar laws?
These are th. -elevant questions we will look into, and I appreciate
the three of you touching on them.

Let me ask my colleague, Mr. Scheuer, if he wants to ask any
questions. If he does, I want to recognize him.

Mr. ScHEUER. I have already asked the witnesses ques.ions.

Mr. WaxMaN. I want to thank you for being with us and opening
the hearing.

Mr. LonG. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And I hope we
can report this out of your committee to the Congress so we can all
get a chance to vote on it. Thank you very much.

Mr WaxmaN. Our second panel includes the Honorable Ronald
Lamberison, A_sociate Director for Wildlife Resources, U.5. Fish
and Wildlife Service, Department of the Interior; Greg Linscombe,
chairman, Fur Resourc=s Committee, International Association of
Fish and Wildlife Agencies; and Dr. Jan Englund, assistant profes-
?;r, Section for Vertebrate Zoology, Swedish Museum of Natural

istory.

I want to welcome you to our subcommittee hearing today. Your
prepared statements will be made part of the record in full.

What we will ask each of you to do—and we have a very long list
of witnesses—is to summarize your statements in 5 minutes. I will
be using an alarm clock. It is unfortunate, but it is the only way to
keep on track and give everybody a chance to testify and give an
opportunity for the members to ask questions and get answers.

en the bell rings, that means the 5 minutes is up. And the
statement will be part of the record. But we will ask you to make a
concluding sentence, and no more than that, at that point.

Mr. Lambertson.

Mr. WaxMaN. You havg’swen _us the perspective for opening this
n
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STATEMENTS OF RONALD LAMBERTSON, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR
FOR WILDLIFE RESOURCES, US. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERYV-
ICE, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR; GREG LINSCOMBE,
CHAIRMAN, FUR RESOURCES COMMITTEE, INTERNATIONAL AS-
SOCIATION OF FISH AND WILDLIFE AGENCIES, AND ALSO ON
BEHALF OF LOUISIANA DEPARTMENT OF WILDLIFE AND FISH-
ERIES; AND JAN ENGLUND, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR, SECTION
FOR VERTEBRATE ZOOLOGY, SWEDISH MUSEUM OF NATURAL
HISTORY, STOCKHOLM, SWEDEN

Mr. LAMBERTSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the op-
portunity to testify on this bill today.

The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is vitally concerned about
animal welfare for both the individual and for populations as a -
whole. Many populations of animals derive benefits from regular
cropping. The leghold trap is the best tool available for achieving
that objective for furbearers and some more adaptable and intelli-
gent predators.

We take no satisfaction from the fact that certain individual ani-
mals may have to suffer for the good of the population as a whole
Our solution is not to ban the steel jaw trap but to modify it to
lessen the likelihood that nontarget animals will be captured and
reduce the pain felt bfr those that are captured.

Mr. Chairman, while we continue to search for the most humane
way to capture wildlife, the steel jaw leghold trap still has no effec-
tive replacement. Opponents of the use of this trap like to point out
that a number of countries have outlawed or restricted the use of
this device. It should be noted, however, that the diversity of wild-
life species, population levels and capture requirements vary con-
siderably among different countries. .

Wise management practices have produced and sustained an
abundance of wildlife in our country. If we are to continue effective
management of this heritage, we must continue to develop, utilize
and support effective management tools and techniques.

Some of the alternatives to the leghold trap such as the body
grip traps and set-to-kill snares are useful in some situations but
they can present a great hazard to nontarget animals. Snares in
particular are probably the most common trapping devices world-
wide yet they have been ruled illegal in many of our local jurisdic-
tions because of the problems that they present. .

Foot snares which have been supported in some parts of Canada _
as a replacement for the leghold trap are useful in capturing cer-
tain species under certain conditions. However, our evaluations
have revealed them to be seriously damaging to most animals, re-
sulting in loss of the entangled extremity when the animal is left
in the snare.

Assuming the trappers run their trapline in a responsible
manner, animals are far less likely to suffer permanent injury
from an encounter with a leghold trap than if caught in a snare or
body grip trap.

Each of the various alternative capture methods including the
leghold trap has its proper place and use. The wise and responsible
management of this country’s wildlife calls for a diversity of tools
and techniques so that the best possible approach can be taken
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The Service and trap industry have improved the selectivity of
steel jaw traps by modifying trapping technigues and t! »ugh re-
search and development of what is called trap-pan tensioning de-
vices. These devices are selective for animals which exceed a pro-
grammed body weight and do not allow the trap to be activated by
nontarget animals of lesser body weight.

In an effort to minimize potential self-inflicted injuries to
trapped animals, the Service is currently evaluating traps with
padded jaws and modifications of the attachment method of the
chain used to secure the trap. We have also invested a great deal
. in evaluating various attractants to identify which'can be most ef-
fective on different animals. '

The loss of the use of the steel jaw leghold trap would seriously
limit our ability to monitor and control various disease outbreaks’
dangerous to humans such as rabies, plague, and various forms of
encephalitis. Of equal concern would be the reduction of the Serv-
ice's ability to reduce crop and livestock damage caused by preda-
tion.

As the primary Federal agency responsible for controlling wild
animal damage, the Service is directed to reduce animal damage
and conflicts as much as possible. Loss of the use of the steel jaw
leghold trap would seriously hamper our ability to control such
damage and depredation. This loss in ability would necessitate an
increased dependence on chemical toxicants and other less effective
control techniques, none of which could effectively replace this con-
trol method. -

In additior, the management of resideut furbearers is today and
has historically been regulated by the respective States. The leg-
hold trap is the principal tooi used to accomplish State manage-
ment objectives for furbearers. An additiohal problem that this bill
would cause is enforcement of the provisions concerning cui..nerce
and shipment of furs from animals caught in steel jaw leghold
traps which would be very difficult if not impossible to enforce.
Most furs are prepared in such a way that it would be impossible
to determine the capture technique or method. It would be even
more difficult to determine the source of furs used in final prod-
ucts.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, we are opposed to this bill and simi-
lar bills. Thank you.

[The statement of Mr. Lambertson follows:]

. Q ‘ 6‘1 ﬁ q
3&)-4 0 - 86 =

(Toxt Provided



60’

STATEMENT OF RON LAMBERTSON, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR FOR WILDLIFE
RESOURCES, U.S. PISH AND WILDLIPE SERVICE, DBPARTMENT OF THE
INTERIOR BEFORE THE HOUSE ENERGY AND COMMERCE COMMITTEE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH AND THE ENVIRONMBNT, ON H.R. 1797, A BILL
TO END THE USE OF STEEL JAW LEGHOLD TRAPS.

AUGUST 3, 1984

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to testify on

H.R. 1797. The bill would prohibit the shipment in interstate or
foreign commerce of steel-jaw leghold traps and the articles of
fur from animals trapped in those devices. This would involve
raw Oor dressed furskins and any article consisting in whole or in
part of a furskin. In addition, the bill would require the
Secretary of Commerce to prescribe regulations necessary to carry
out the policy of the Act. Any persor violating any provision of
the Act or regulation of the Secretary of Commerce would be
subject to a criminal penalty of not more than $1,000 for the
first offense and not more than $5,000 or imprisonment for not
more than two years for the second and subsequent offenses. The
bill would take effect one year after enactment and would apply
to furs from animals trapped after the effective date.

The stated purpose of the bill is to end the use of steel -jaw
leghold traps on animals in th: United States and abroad. The
.bill would set a National policy to end "maiming and suffering®
inflicted upon animals through the use of steel-jaw leghold

traps.

Mr. Chairman, the Service is vitally concerned about animal
welfare for both the individual and for populations as a whole.
It should be recognized, however, that nature can ce a cruel
arbitrator in achieving a balance between wildlife and the
available food and shelter, resources.  Starvation, sickness and
disease can cause a consid&rable amount of suffering for wild
animals. Many populations of animals derive benefits from
regular cropping. The leghold trap is the best tool available
for achieving that management objective for furbearers and some
of the more intelligent and adaptable predators. We take no
satisfaction from the fact that certain individual animals may
have to suffer for the good of the population as a whole. Our
solution is not to ban the steel-jaw trap but to modify it to
lessen the likelihood that non-target animals will be captured
and reduce the pain felt by those that are captured.

Mankind, as you know, has long since achieved the ability to
alter its surroundings to achieve its own puiposes. These
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alterations frequently do not benefit wildlife. Wildlife
stressed by undesirable changes in its cuvironment become more
susceptible to the ravages of sicknass and disease. These
diseases sometimes adversely impact huxan populations.

Presently, for example, wildlife managers and public health
officers are becoming increasingly concerned about the lncreasing
incidence of rabies and plague, to name only two wildlife
vectored diseases. The leghold trap’is the most versatile and
thus the most important tool in our arsenal to combat these
problems when they reach serious proportions.

Mr. Chairman, while we continue to search for the most humane way
to capture wildlife, the steel-jaw leghold trap still has no
eftective replacement. Opponents of the use of this trap like to
point out that a number of "more enlightened countries® have
outlawed or restricted the use of this device. It should be
noted however, that the diversity of wildlife species, population
levels and capture requirements vary considerably among Countries
and among our own States. Wise mznagement practices have
proluced and sustained an abundance of wildlife in our Country.
1f we are to continue effective management of this heritage, we
must continue to develop, utilize and support effective manage-
ment tools and techniques capable of meeting the needs present in
our Country. Some of the alternatives to the leghold trap, such
as body-grip traps and set-to-kill snares, are useful in some
situations but can present a greater hazard to non-target animals
than leghold traps. Snares 1in particular are probably the most
common trappipg device worldwide, yet they have been ruled
1llegal in some piaces because of perceived local problems. Foot
snares which are being supported 1n some parts of Canada as a
replacement for the leghold trap a:e useful 1n capturing certain
species under certain conditions. However, our evaluations have
revealed them to be seriously damaging to most animals and result
in loss of the entangled extremity when the animal 1s left in the
snare for any .ength of time. Assuming that trappers run their
trapline in a responsible manner, animals are far less likely to
suffer permanent i1njury from 2n encounter with a leghold trap
than 1f similarly caught in a snare or body-grip trap. Each of
the varitous alternative capture methods including the leghold
trap has its proper place and use. The wise and responsible
management of this Country's wildlife calls for a diversity of
tools iad techniques so that the best peasible approach can be
taken 1n ¢ach management situation.

The Service and the trap industry have improved the selectivity
of steel-jaw traps by modifying trapping technigues and through
research and development.of trap-pan tensioning devices. These
devices are selective for animals which exceed a preprogrammed
bcdy weight and do not allow the trap to be activated by
non-target animals of lesser body weight. In an effort to
minimize potential self-inflicted injuries to trapped animals,
the 3ervice 18 currently evaluating traps with padded jaws and
modifications ot the standard attachment method of the chain used
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to secure the trap. We have also invested a great deal of effort
in evaluating various attractants to identify odors attractive to
.specific species. Use of these attractants greatl, increases
selectivity. Trappers can be educated to conduct their
operations to minimize sutfering and reduce the number of
non-target species caught. We believe that our approach will
progressively limit the less desireable side effects associated
with trapping.

Mr. Chairman, the present issue concerns the means by'which
certain wild animals may be taken, not whether they should or
should not be taken. We believe that equal consideration must be
given to the need for reducing wildlife populations, especially
when they exceed the capacity of the environment to support them,
when they cause various kinds of damage and when they present a
hazard to human health. <Considering one factor without the
other, in our opinion, would not be wise when making resource
decisions which affect many species. The main objective should
be to manage and harvest wildlife populations, as needed, in the
most effective way available. ; The loss of the use of steel-jaw
leghold fraps would seriously hamper the sound management of many
wildl:fe populations. Efforts to capture, study and release many
species, including species which are on the Federal Endangered
Species list such as the Red Wolf, Mexican Wolf and Nothern
Timber Wolf, would be impractical if not impossible. Dr. David
Mech, a Service research biologist, reports that in his research,
one Nothern Timber Wolf has been captured and released using
steel~jaw traps nine times without any lasting damage to the
animal. Of equal concern would be the reduction in the Service's
ability teo reduce crop and livestock damage caused by predators.

As the primary Federal agency responsible for controlling wild
animal damage, the Service is directed to reduce animal damage
and conflicts as much as possible while maintaining wildlife
resource values as a public trust. This obligation is a delicate
issue but the stakes are very high. 1In the Service's
environmental imgact study on the effects of the Animal Damage
Control Program which was prepared in 1978, the loss of liveastock
to predation was estimated to cost the American conswner $:102
million annually. Damages caused by beaver to timber in the
southeastern forests between 1970 and 1980, have been +stimated
at $1 billion, by the American Forestry Association and the
Americarn Fur Resources lnstitute. Loss of the use of steel-jaw
leghold traps would severely hamper the Service's ability to
control such damages and depredations. This loss in ability
would necessitate an [acreased dependence on toxicants (there is
currently only one registered for coyote control and it is not
available for use in all States), aerial hunting (this method is
very specific but increasingly expensive and presents a serious
hazard to employees), and other less effective control tech-
niques, none of which would effectively replace the loss of
leghold traps. The loss would also limit the Sstvice's ability
to monitor and Gontrol various epizootic outbreaks such as

]
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rabies, plague and various rorms of encephalitis.

During the past 12 to 15 years, between 40% to 50% of all
predators taken by the Pish and Wildlife Service's Animal Damage
Control Program were taken by leghold traps. More than 90% of
all furbearing animals taken by private trappers were also
captured by thesé devices. Other trapping techniques exist, but
none are as effective or versatile as the steel-jaw leghold trap.
Neither do they account for a significant percentage of the
animals caught in other animal damage control efforts or annual
fur harvests.

An issue of increasing concern affecting all species of wildlife
is loss of hab:tat. One of the trends that we have detected is
the permanent alteration of habitat b, land owners who were
otherwise faced with unacceptable wildlife conflicts. Many
resource problems are permanently solved in this manner, however,
wildlife permaneatly suffers. We feel that the loss of effective
control techniques to both professional and private congerns’
would escalate this txend. b

An additional problem that this bi.l would create 1s enforcement
of the provisions concerning commerce and shipment of furs from
animals caught in steel-jaw leghold traps, which would be very
difficult if not impossible. Most furs are prepared in such a
way that it is impossible to determine the capture method. It
would be even more difficult to determine the source of furs used
in final products.

Mr. Chairman, the conservation and management of the Nation's
wild furbearers requires regular harvest of surplus animals.

Such management 15 escential to the well-being bf many species of
wildlife. The management of resident furbearers is today and has
historically been reyulated by the respective States. The
leghold .rap is the principal tool used to accomplish State
management objectives for furbearars. Federal regulation of
management methods would have the two-fold im,aict of reducing the
States' ability on the one hand and injecting the Federal
government into the management of resident species on the other.
federal regulation would aiso impose the burden of enforcemeat
and other expenditures apon Federal agencies.

The provisions of this Act would 3eriously interfere with the
Service's animal damage control operational, contract, and
extension programs with the States. Enactment would make control
efforts significantly more time consuming, expensive and
difficult for individual landowners, farmers, ranchecrs and timber
producers attempting (o protect their property against animal
damage. Consumer costs for various agricultural commodities
would surely 1ncrease duv to increased costs of control efforts
and unavoidable increases in predation. The tur industry would
be seriously impacted causing a loss of income to many private
trappers as well as landowners who routinely supplement their

income through fur harvests. C(ontrol efforts and enforcement
activities would require additional funding and tax revenues
would be lost due to lost trade in furs, fur products, import
duties and lost income of producers due to increased predation.

Inliummary, Mr. Cha:rman, we are opposed to H.R. 1797 ana similar
bills.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my testimony. I will be glad to
answer any questions you or other committee members may have.
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Mr Waxman Thank you very nfuch, Mr. Lambertson.
Mr Linscombe. .7

SPATFMENT OF GREG LINSCOMBE

Mr LinscoMBE. I am Gieg Linscombe. I am here to represent the
Louisiany Department of Wildlife and Fisheries by which I have
been employed for the past 12 years. Also, I am chairman of the
Fur Resvurces Committee of the International Associat:on of Fish
and Wildlife Agencies and I aum speaking on behalf of that associa-
tion .

All 50 State wildlife agencies are members of the International
Assucativn of Fish and Wildlife Agencies, as are six Canadian
provinies A principal objective of the association is to encourage
rativnal, scientific wildlife management. QOur member agencies
have the legal responsibility and authority fur managing the fur re-
suurces of this continent. As a consequence they have a direct in-
terest in this bill because it would, for all practical purposes, elimi-
nate a major tool by which many forms of wildlife, including prob-
lem animals, are managed.

Haltyng the interstate shipment of furs taken with ieghold de-
viwes ard eliminating the ..iterstate shipment of the devices them-
stlves would not unly halt the management of furbearers, it would
bring an end to the fur industry in the United States.

The International Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies is,
therefore, strongly opposed te the legislation.

There Lave been many hearings over the years on this emotional
subgect Nuthing in the previous considerations of the issue have
vver persuaded Congress to legislate in this area. The need for im-
pruving the steel! trup and fuor employing the most humane meth-
uls of harvest that are available has long been recognized by the
Internativnal Association and its nembers. Continued advance-
ments in trap design have been made during the past years. Trap-
pe s education, and visitation regulations have also contributed to a
steady uuprovement in the efficiency and humaneness of traps.

A new padded trap is presently being tested by the Fish and
Wildlife Service, several State members of our association, and in
Canada  The cuntinued igiprovements in leghold traps should
eliminate many of the objectivns based on humanitarian grounds.
Obvivusly these umprovements will not remove the objections of
thuse who are philosuphically vpposed to the taking of wildlife by
any means

Thus of course includes most of the proponeats of lggislation to
bar the use of leghold traps This legislation would inject the Fed-
eral Guvernment nto the management of resident wildlife re-
suurces, o responsibility which has been traditionally and logically
vested with the individual States.

What i» at stak. s not just the very .mple and ju tifiable desire
to empluy the mos* humane methods possible, rather you are con-
sidering the intelligent use of a renewable tur resource, the signifi-
canve of professional wildlfe management, and the authority, re-
spulisibility. and capability of State agencies to carry out manage-
ment prograios emploving such methods as they deem appropriate.
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The proposed legislation can in no sense be considered a conser-
vation measure. Fur resources of this country are healthy, the
States have legislaiion, regulations, and intact management pro-
grams. Trapping is employed to harvest furs, to prevent or control
damage, to protect habitat, and to reduce the spread of disease.

Nationally between 400,000 and 500,000 men, women, and young
people trap and sell furs each year worth between $200 million and
$400 million. My State of Louisiana leads the United States in fur
production averaging about $13 million annually. Louisiana alone
has more than 6,000 families th... receive a major portion of their
income from trapping. The ass.. ation and its member States and
provinces actively support and ‘ork towards an improvement in
capture techniques and refinements in the traps.

Fur resource management, the maintenance of the industry, and
wildlife management in general, still require the use of steel traps
This should not be prohibited.

The Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries will submit
a separate written statement. [See p. 733.]

Thank you, Mr. Chairmnan.

[The statement of Mr. Linscombe follows:]
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STATEMENT OF GREG LINSCCMBE FOR INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FISH AND
WILDLIPE AGENCIES TO HOUSE SUBCOMMITTER ON HEALTH AND THE ENVIRONMENT ON
fR 1797, A BILL TO BAN LEGHOLD TRAPS

- —August 3; 1984 - — - - - S S

Mr. Chairman, ny namne is Greg Linsconbe. I anm here to repreaent the
Louisiana Departaent of Wildlife & Fisheries by which I have been
eaployed for the past 12 jears. Also, I an chairman of the Fur Resources
Comnittee of the International Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies
and I am speaking on behalf of that Association.

|———————-a11 S50 gtate wildlife agenciea are nembers of the Interpational
Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies, as are six Canadisn
Provinces. A principal objective of the Association is to encourage
rational, scientific wildlife management. Our member agencies have the
legal reaponsibility acd authority for managing the fur resources of this
continent. As a consequence they have a direct intera2st in this bill
bezause it would, for all practical purposes, elinminate a major tool by
vhich many forms of wildife, including problem aninmals, are managed.
Under—sresent—cirsunstsnses;—theconbiastien—of ting® the interstate
shipaent of furs taken with leghold devices and elininating %he
interstate ahipaent of the devicea thewselves would not only halt the
aanagezent of furbearera, it would bring an end to the fur iniustry in
the United States,

-

The International Association of Fish and Wildi{fe Agencies is,
therefore, strongly opposed to the legislation. /

There have been many hearings over the years on this emotioonsl and
controversial subject. Nothing in the way of facts or conclusions in
previous conaiderations of the issue has ever persuaded the Congress to
legislate in this area.

The need for improving the steel trap and for employing the most
humane method of harvest that are available have long been recognized b,
the International Association and its menbers . Continued advances in
trap design have been made during the past several decades. Trapa with
variable zension settings, the use of swivels, the method of placement,
and inproved design are some of these. Trapper education, trap
viaitation regulations, and improved trap design have all contributed to
4 ateady improvement in the efficiency and humaneness of traps. A new
padded jaw trap ia presentl, being tested by the Fiah and '"ildlife
Service, by atate membera of this Association and in Canaao.. The
continued improvements in leghold traps should eliminate many of the
objections based on humanitsrian grounds. Obviously it will not remove
the objectiona of those who are philosophically opposed to the taking of
animals by any means. This, of course, includes most of the proponents
of legialation to ban the use of leghold traps.

This legialation would inject the Federal Goverument into the
management of wildlife resources. The harvest of resident wildlife
whether with traps—or otherwise-~ is a responsibility which has
traditionally and logically been vested with the individusl atates. " The .

state fish and vildlife managing agencies determine what method of
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wildlife harvest will be employed--whether this relates to the type of
gun, &oaunition, the type of fishing gear, or of the many varieties of
traps to be permitted {. a given situation. It is a management dacision
best made by state officials, in relatron to local conditions of the
resource, based on the professional recommendations of their respective
staffs.

What is at stake is not just the very simple and Justifiable desire
to employ the most humane method possible. Rather, you are considering
the intelligent use of renewable resources; the significance of
professional wildlife management; and, the authority, responsibility and
capability of the state fish and wildlife agencies to carry out
management programs employing . ich methods as each deems appropriats -ad
as authorized by state legislatures,.ommissioners and by respoansible
adninistrators.

The proposed legislation can in no sense be considered a conaservation
mesaure. The fur resources of this country are heulthy. The states have
fur legislation, regulation and management programs.

Trapping is employed to harvest furs, to preveant or control damage,
to protect habitat, to reduce the spread of disease, and for other
purposes.

While others will speak to the polnt of the importance of the fur
resourne to state, regionsl and national economies, let me point ocut that
between 400,000 and 500,000 men, women and young people trap and sell
furs each year worth from $200-400 million dollars. Many thousands more
are involved in the rest of industry. While oy state, Louisiana, leads
the United States in fur produ.tion, harvesting an average of $13 mfllion
dollars in fur every year, many other states also support a substantial
fur industry. In Louisiana more than 6,000 families receive a large
portion of their annual income from trapping.

This Association and its member states and provinces actively support
and work towards an improved method of capt re and refinements fn the use
of traps. Fur resources managenment and the uaintenance of the fur
industry, and wildlife management in general, still requires the use of
steel traps. That use should uot be prohibited.

Mr. Chairman, w~e ippreciate the opportunity to present our view on
this legislation.
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Mr. WaxmaN. Thank you very much for your testimony.
Dr. Englund.

STATEMENT OF JAN ENGLUND

Dr. ENcLUND. Congressmen, ladies and gentlemen, 1 am Jan
Englund, assistant professor at the Swedish Museum of Natural
History in Stockholm, Sweden. According to my opinion the steel
traps are not nzeded, they are cruel and need much time of prepa-
ration.

There is no need to have them s'nce there do exist humane and
good alternatives, at least for winter conditions. In fact, several
thousand trappers in Sweden have used foot snares for several
years now and they are effective.

The steel jaw trap was banned in Sweden in 1967 and last fall
they were banned in Finland, also. I better go to my discussion.

Trapping red foxes (Vulpes vulpes) has been practiced for a very
long time in the northern half of Sweden. The data given here
refers to foxes caught in three different kinds of devices, the Victor
Long spring steel trap No. 2 and 3, the same kinds of traps with all
iron parts covered with plastic tubes and a new feot snare invented
by Jan Aberg in Fallbacken, Skellefted, Sweden.

In contrast to American trappers ours only trap in winters when
snow conditions are good and temperatures below freezing. The
steel traps and also nowadays the snares, are dug into the snow
below the footprints. The tracks from the trapper are filled in with
snow which is smoothed over with a foxtail. The trap is fixed by a
1 to 2 meter long chain or wire which is attached to the middle of a
1 meter long and about 4-5 cm thick stick which is laid loosely in
the snow. Scent or bait is not used.

Molars (M) and premolars (P) were examined for injuries, usually
after boiling and cleaning the skulls. Foxes were classified in four
groups, (1) those with no, (2) small, (3) medium, or (4) severe dental
injuries. The number of severely injured M- and P- teeth was also
recorded.

Small injuries were defined as those where only the tips of the
teeth had been destroyed, up to 2 mm, medium included foxes with
1 or more teeth broken or worn down nearly halfway or more. If
parts of the jawbone were worn down, the injury was classified as
severe. The number of severely damaged teeth refer to the number
of sockets where the jaw had been damaged.

The toes, feet, and legs of specimens which had not been skinned
were examined for the presence of galls, larger than 1 sq. mm, and
to assess whether toes and limbs were out of joint or if any bones
were broken.

A total of 1,651 foxes were examined. Of these, 1,374 were taken
in unmodified leghold traps, 154 in plastic covered legholds, and
123 in footsnares. Approximately 90 percent of the foxes captured
with leghold traps were caught with Victor No. 2 and the remain-
der in No. 3.

As can be seen in table 1, the proportion of severely injured foxes
is higher among older foxes, increasing from about 19 percent
arpong juveniles to 64 percent among foxes older than 4 years. The
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mean of all foxes was 38 percent and the mean of the means, for
the different age classes, was 51 percent.

The cover of plastic reduced the injuries to about 13 percent for
all ages, or 20 percent for the mean of the means. Since traps cov-
ered with plastic were used only one winter and with a very high
proportion of juvenile foxes, a comparison of the mean of the
means gives a more true picture. The plastic then reduced the per-
ce112t6ages of severe injuries somewhat more than a half or from 51
to 20.

The number of teeth worn down into the jawbone is also high
among the steel trapped foxes. Since foxes chewed the plastic into
pieces, mostly on the front spring, the plastic did not reduce the
amount of severity among the severely injured foxes.

Mean number of teeth worn down into the jawbone among foxes
with severe damage. Unprotected steel traps.

The snared foxes have not become injured to the same extent. In
fact only about 2 percent were severely injured or 2 out of 123
foxes. In both cases only one tooth had been worn down.

Percent foxes with foot injuries among snared foxes.

Thirty percent of the foxes caught in unmodified leghold steel
traps had broken bones, in most cases the phalanges or metacar-
pals. Among foxes caught in plastic-covered steel traps 43 percent
showed the same kind of injuries. In comparison, only 3 of 117
snared foxes had broken bones.

Distribution of foot and leg injuries, percent of red foxes cap-
tured in Sweden.

When our red foxes are caught in steel traps they react ve.,
strongly, which can be seen from the tracks in the snow. Evidently
the steel trap hurts them very much in the leg with the result that
the foxes start biting the trap. The snow around the place where
they were caught very often was splashed with blood. Biting the
cold iron of the trap causes the saliva to freeze, which hurts the
foxes even more and may cause even more biting. According to
lr)rian(_;/ trappers, the trap jaws very often become red with frozen

ood.

We have observed that most of the biting of plastic-covered steel
traps was concentrated on the front spring, that is the part of the
trap that comes closest to the head of the mwving fox. When the
foot snare was constructed, nu projecting metal parts were there-
fore allowed on the tube.

The reason for this is that the steel trap hurts the foxes severely.
They start biting the trap spring that comes closest to the head.
they start with that immediately after being caught and according
to trappers, the snow is splushed with bloud around the place
where they are caught.

A Swedish trapper testified that the steel traps, most are reddish
from frozen blood My data is prohibition of trapping in Sweden
from 1967 eacept for these trappers like me, that do ecological
work. During my continued work we try to reduce injury by all
metal parts with plastic, all around on all parts of the metal. The
frequent fox with severely injured teeth was reduced from 50 to 22
percent, that is about half of what it was befure. The mean number
of teeth worn down was not reduced, however, since the plastic was
chewed into pieces down to the metal.
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Some years later Jan Aberg invented a foot snare and presented
it to Swedish authorities and they asked me to check if the snare
was good enough to be accepted. I can show the snare here. It con-
sists of a plastic tube with a metal plate as a trigger. Immediately
after the fox has been caught, the metal part will fall off and the
fox won’t come in contact with it. He will only chew that plastic
part.

There will be very little injuries from this plastic part.

The amount of injury is very low. Only 2 foxes out of 123 had
injured their teeth. The injuries on feet and legs showed the same
reduction for snares, only 3 out of 117, less than 3 percent, as com-
pared to 30 percent for foxes caught in steel traps and 43 for foxes
caught in steel traps coated with plastic. Thus, the soft plastic did
not reduce the injuries to the feet and legs. Around 1977-78, the
Swedish snare was accepted so after a 10-year long course, irapping
was again legal in Sweder.

[Testimony resumes on p. 82.]

[The prepared statement of Dr. Englund with attachments
follows:]
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A testimony aQa1nst the yse of steey traps

Trapping red foxes (Vulpes vulpes' has been practiced for a very Llong
time in the northern half of Sweder.. The data given here refers to foxes
caught 1n three different kinds of devices, the Victor Long spring steel
trap nuaber 2 and 3, the same binds of traps with all 1ron parts Covered
with plastic tubes and a new foot wnare invented by Jan Aberg 1n  FiLl-
backen, Shellefted, Sweden. '

Most of the aaterial was collected for an ecological Work on foxes, and
this 1s the reason why data are missing for the na)orlty of the feet
among steel-trapped foxes. &

In contrast to American treppers curs only trap 1n wvipters when snov
conditions are gocd and temperatures below freezing. The steet traps and
also novadays the Snares, are dug into the snow below the footprints.
The tracks from the trapptr are filled 1n with snov which 15 smoothed
over with a foxtail. The trap s fixed by a 1 to 2 meter long chain or
wire vhich 13 ettached to the middle of a one aeter Long and about &-3
cm thick stick which 13 Laird Loosely 1n the snov. Scent or bait 1s not
used.

It is not allowed to tie the trap to a tree Or a fixed pole (Swedish
administrators brlieve that foxes will hurt themselves more heavily 1f
they can t Leave the unpleasant pla.e where they vere caught.) Trappers
are supposed to set traps in places with plenty of small trees and bus-
hes, inCreasing the chance that the wire with the stick will get entang-
Led i1n the vegetation.

According to Swedish Law, all traps have to be inspected at Least tuice
each day vith no Less than 8 hours between sucressive visit, Most trap-
pers, however, oNly Check the t Jp% once & day early 1n the morning.
Foxes never bhave to stay Longer tha: 74 hours, 1 believe, +n the traps
and 1n most cases Less than 17 hours, < nct most foxes are Caught in the
Late evening or during the night. Ancther regulation mandated that foxes
caught 1n traps must be shot from a distance of at Lest 3C meters. The
reason for this 13 to reduce the risk of a foy Qowng 1nto Panvc.

fefanatign

Molars (M) and premolars (P) vere vxdmined for inuries, usually after
boi'1ng and cleaning the skul's, Toxes were classified ¥n {our groups,
t4) those with no, (ZV small, (31 medrum or (&) severe dental njuries,
The nuaber ofseverely 1njured M- ana P- treth was also recorded.

Saa' L 1njuries were defined as those where only the tips of the teeth
had been destroyed (up to I am', mcdium inc.uded foxes with 1 or more
teeth broken or worn dowr Nearly haifws, oc more. 1€ parts of the jawbo-
ne were worn down, the 1njury was classified as severe. The nuaber of
severely damaged teeth refer to the number ! sockets where the jaw had
been daraged.

The toes, feet, and Legs of specimene which nad not been sbinned were
examined for the presence of galis ‘Larger than 1 sq ma) and to assess
whether toes and Limbs were out of joint or 1§ any bones were broken.

&
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Haterial

A total of 1651 foxes vere examined. Of these, 1374 were tahen in unmo~
difired Laghold traps, 1354 10 plastic covered Leghotds, and 123 1n foots-
naras. Approximately 70 X of the foxes captured withLeghold traps were
csught with Victor number 2 and the remainder 10 nuaber 3.

Rasylts (teeth)

As can be seen 1n Table 1 the proportion of severely injured foxes 13
higher among older foxes, i1ncreasing from about 19 % among juveniles to
b % among foxes older tharn four years. The mean of all foxes was 38 %
and the mean of the means (for the different age clLasses) vas 51 X,

»

The cover of plastic reduced the 1njuries to about 13 X for all ages,
or 20 X for the mean of the means. Since traps covered vith pLastic were
used only one winter and with a very high proportion jof juvenile foxes,
a comparison of the mean of the means gives a more true picture. The
ptastic then reduced the percentages of severe i1njuries somevhat more
than a hatf or from 51 td 20.

Table 1
Percent foxes with tooth 1njuries among foxes Caught in steel traps.

Age_in_years. . Q__ 1 _ 2 _. 3 __4&__ 5% ALL_ages_ Meao_of the_eeaDs

No damage 9 & 1 2 2z 3 & &
Saatl

1njuries 53 31 28 26 20 1E 40 29
Hed 1um

injuries 16 16 17 16 20 1% 16 17
Severe

njuries 19 48 35 S9 59 b4 338 31
Humber of

foxes ex-

am1ned 643 258 279 116 5¢ 72 1376

Tabte 2

Percent of foxes with severe tooth 10 . .es 3mong foxes caught 1n steet
traps covered with plastic.

dge_ o ysars . Q. 1. _ 20 ALL_ages___ Meap_gf_the means
No damage 33 7 ) 25 15

Seatl injuries 350 9% 30 51 51

Medium * 10 11 20 17 14

Severe " 7 29 2 13 20

Humber of

foxes ex-

amyned 106 28 20 154

Q ,;7'?
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The number of teeth worn down into the )awbone 1s also high aamong the
steel trapped foxes (Table J). Since foxes chewed the plastic into pie-
ces, mostly on the front spring, the plastic did not reduce the amount
of severity among the Severely injured foxes.

Table 3

Mean number of teeth worn down into the jawbone among foxes w'th severe
damage. Unprotected steel traps.

Age_10._YRars Q 1 Tt e ALL_ 298
Mean number 3.2 3.% 4.5 4.2
Range 1-16  1-16 1 21 121
Foxes examined 124 124 271 519

Plastic covered .
stesl traps

Age_10_yeary ___Q 1 Yy ALl _ages
Mean number 3.3 3.1 3.4 3.3
Range 1-11 110 18 1-11
Foxes examined 7 8 3 20

The snared foxes have not become 'njured to the same extent. In fact
only about 2 % were severely injured or 2 out of 123 foxes. 1ln both
cases only one tooth had been worn dowr.

Table &

Percent foies with tooth injuries among snared foxes.

Age_ip xedrs Q Ao 20 __ALL_ages . Ueap of the meang

No damage 67 44 7 49 Y4
Small 1njuries 21 (13 63 40 43
Medium - 13 9 ? 10 +0
Severe ° 0 2 3 2 2

Number of foxes
examined 48 &5 30 123

Fesulis (feet and bones?

Thirty percent of the foxes caught o unmodified Leghold steel traps had
broken bones, in most cases the phatanges . metacarpals (Table %),
Among foxes caught n plastic covered steel traps 43 % showed the same
Wind of injuries. In comparison, onty 3 of 117 snared foxes had broken
bones.
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TAbLe 5

Mistribution of foot and Leg 1njuries (%) o+ red foxes captured in Swe-
den.

Ho. gugmingd  Np, irjuraeg _Skin galle or disiginied ioses

Trap type . -
Leghold
Unaodifred 113

Mod1fied 28

Snare

Brokep_bongs

Phalanges Hetacarpels ALL combined
Trap type
.
Leghotd
Unmod 100 13 30

Rodifired el

Snare 2

Pigcyggaon’

When our red foxes are caught 'n steel traps they react very strongly,
vhich can be seen from the tracks :n the snow. Evidently the cteel trap
hurts thes very auch 'n the Leg with the result that the idxes ctart
biting the trap. The snow sround *he place whedre they vere caught very
citen vas splashed vith blood. Biting the (old 1ron of the trap causes
the saliva to freeze, vhick hurts the ifoxes esven more #nd ma Lause even
more briting. According to many trapuers, the viop jaws very . ten become
red with frozen blood.

Me have observed that most of the titing of plastic-covered steel traps
vas concentrated on the front suri g, that 1s the part of the trap that
comes closest to the head of the moving for. When the foct snare was
constructed, no projecting metal parts vere tharefore alioved on the
tube.

. !
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A fox caught 1n 3 snare behaves completely differently. Normatly, they
move at the game speed after their captire 05 (ar 3s we can see (rom the
tracks. There are no Si1gns 1n thé snow around the pLace where the foxes
are taugt® In some 'nstances trappers have tracked the foxe« down %0 @
rubbish dump where the {oxes had been eating still dragging the snare
betind them. NO signe of blood 1ni the sauw have been Seen.

One vnport;nt drfference between the steel traps and the srares Lies n
q the fact that the steel trap h:ts the Leg vers hard, somet:imes even
breaking 1t, but with a snare of Lhe right tength, ~ ..g of the fo»r
will not become injured when the fo» 15 caught.

. Nany trappers disl.ked the snaves very oot 1p the beginning. After
being trained 1n how tu 3et then, they say that setting a snire s much
easier thar setting a steel trap. They don t have to prepare the snares
either, since foxes don't reost to the smell (which 1s very stight, 1f
«ny) {rom thie plastic tube. Steel traps will becone rusty 4 not prepa-
rec¢ propsrly and foxes will normally turn back or make a detour around
such treps. Very few foxes have %0 {31 escapec from a snare %0 hat also
In this respect snares compare favorably with steel traps.

After gsome years of snaring, Swedish {v-pp(rﬂ are very positive to 1t
and many of the older and experienced trappers say that a snare 13 bet-
ter than 3 steel trap 'n all respecte.,

At & resull of my date on trappea xes, the steel traps wert forbidden
10 1967 n Sweden. 1n 1973 Jan Aberg presented his foot sna=e and after
some years of testing 1t was accepted 1r Sweden until June, 196&. The
‘reason for this time restriction is that atl kinds of trapping devices
for uice, beavers, pine martens, {(u~ex, badgers and s0 on are I1n the
formn of snap traps, box trapz as well. as atL other kinds of deviGes fnr
Latching animals have tc Le tested curing thys time perrod. inly those

+ that will be acceptsble (rum a numanitarian point of view witl then be

; perniscabte. Regarding Jan Mbergs 106t 3nart. the Swedish «uthorities
fThe HNatisonal Swedish Environment Protection Board) say that 1t 1s
already tested and will be accegted for use after June, 1984 Snaring
will, however, be accepted conly fur the northern part of SweGen and only
for the winter period. The reasun f(r trme i1s that we have no trapping,
according to cuStom or tradition, durting scasons of the year when there
‘s green vegatith available or rought,, susmer and autumn. furthermore,
there 13 no traditior at al! for 'rHpping ir southern Sweden.

o
3t might be of interest to note thet steel traps are not Legéeiy 'n  use
any longer 1n Finland. The foot snare nas hesn tested there Last winter
and 1t hat so {ar beer, received ver. pesctirvetn .

Je [ngturd

Assistant Frofessor

Swedish Museum of Natural Histery
Settion for Vertebrate lootogy

S 104 05 STOCKHOLM

SWEDEN
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Appendix to my testimony in Washington, D.C. Auqust 3, 1984

Jan Englund
Swedish Museum of Natural History
S-104 05 Stockholm, Sw.den

On the 3rd of August 1984 some people presented a so called
soft catch stecel jaw trap and certifyed that this trap was
veryY humane and did not cause the animals any harm. I would
like to comment on that.

Yoxes caught in stecl jaw traps covered with 2-3 mm thick and
very soft plastic (all metal parts covered with 3 material
thicker and softer than that which covered only a small
proportion of the soft catch traps) as well as foxes caught
in footsnares chewed on the trap device. For both kind of
devices the pressure on the legs are less than for the soft
catch traps. for the footsnare the pressure is in fact ex-
tremely small. My conclision will therefore be that they
start biting just to get rid of the device hanging around
their legs. It doesn't have to hurt them. Thereforc there
is no reagon to believe that the 'pads' in the soft catch
jaws should reduce the risk of chewing the traps.

Furthermore the soft catch steel traps are covered 6n1y on the
inner side of the jaws. Nearly the whole trap consists of
bare iron not covered at all by any soft material.

I am therefore to say the lean§ very astonished by the state-
ment that American foxes do not hurt themselves on the soft
catch steel traps. Some rescarcher totally independent from
all groups interested in the steel jaw traps should r~xamine
pnimals trapped with this device.

-

Postadrens Sectson for Vertebreie Zoolegy Telefoa
104 68 STOCKHOLM $.104 03 STOCXHOLM o8/1502 40
Sweden
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ALTERNATIVES TO THE STEEL JAW LEGHOLD TRAP

THE STEEL JAW LEGHOLD TRAP...

... Constats of & motal ring, hinged at the
middle, and activated by a powerful
spring. When an animal steps on the
"pan" at the center, the stecl jawa
snap together on the limb. The grip
must be tight enough to prevent the
creature from prying {ts foot loose. De-
bilitating injuries often result from the
trap's cloaing impact and the animal's
frenzied struggle to free itaelf. These
include fractured kones, lacerationa,
gangrene, and broken teeth from biting
at the painful grapples. As trappers
know. it i3 not uncommon for a des-
poerate mammal to gnaw off its cap-
tured foot, and leave it behind.

Even a professional trapper c¢annot
designate which animala wi)l wander
1'to the steel faws. As nmuch as 71x
of captivesa may b¢ non-target victims. Oftentimos the trapper relcases
these animals, telieviny them to be unharmed. where follow-up atudies
have been conducted., severe disabilities are found to have occurred,
Such creaturas mayY boe too disabled to exist in the wild, and stimply
perish.

THERE ARE EFFICIENT., LESS CRUEL ALTERNATIVES! These inciude the
EZYONEM legsnare. Swedish legsnare, Aldrich footsnare, Victor Power
Snare. Novak legsnare. and a& variety of box and cage traps.

The EZYONEM Legsnare...

... is a compact, spring activated trap which has
been proven effective in capturing fox., coyote. and bobcat
without maiming them or inflicting severe pain. When an
animal steps on the “pan' of the EZYONEM trap, a neo-
prene coated cable, with eonds clamped inside a tele-
scoping barrel. loops azound the creature's leg. Two
barrel sections spring outward. closing the noose a-
round the limb. At the moment of enanarement., theie
ia no contact between the animal's leg and the pely-
carbon trap body. and the captive experiencea no
Pain. Because the cable forms a 270 degree loop a-
round . .o captured limb, circulation is not blocked
and necrosia of the leg tisaues is prevented. While
field tests demonstrate that a fox, rotating itz paw
as few as six timoa in & steel jaw trap, can break the
akin, 1000 revolutions can be made in the new EZYONEM
(caay-on-‘em) without suffering these conaequencna. In
addition, the amooth olaatic »acasement aliminates tooth
! damage. For theae re sons, on-target captivea can be
releasod unharmed.

Using & dirt hole set, t t ap ts easily rigged {n tive
to ten minutes. All part a e replaceable i{n the field.
Heighing about one-half t. of a No. 2 ateel jaw trap.
the EZYONEM ia corvenlent carry when aetting long trap~
lines. Furthermore, ita on and one-eighth inch diameter and
‘our and one-half irch len, % make it concealable. When aprung.
the barrels extend to twelve achea.

The SNEDISH Leysnare...

.. 18 simi' r to the EZYONEM in that it also utilizes
& coated cable lo~p to capture

A S - ey and th. holda the cap-

e Sm e madas oy . tive without projresaive
pressure. The fanction-

g = al parta of the Swediah

Leganare, also known asz

Jan's Catcher. are con-
tained inaide & white
L1

. ERIC 82




78
LSRR Vo e e e T .. RIS N . |
[P PN P O UL T vty S e l
AL - Y. et L o -~ f L ( ot .
N e et 2 A LAY 4 i TN oL ey oA R
- <A L R U S gl N Lo S e s
vee B .o~ v A R oot L y . PP 4
PRLE bkl - b N L b ‘
e iy Yo
) bt L T R
‘ L A M S S
LI O N S L A I 7 R L TR Y
v PR AT S SR LRSI oo
vesy oot ot e s
3 ' w e PR L e, g :
L SO P RELIVY . « PR
% gwal Y el ¥y wair 1oy
L L EECEEE T K ST I B I U RV
Yy A c%a o3 Mt oe 1 rhe vagd
M b LS FFL S SIS SLE S
[ ULV S A 1 o o tee b
N . . ‘ AR MR
L S R MR FTI [ N
T R T TR « o
B . . , v . N e .
VoG e T P .
- ) vt oLt Y™ .- N
f ' . r PEEEEE

A3
. PN .
.o w o, - oAy
N ~
. - . Vs L D
e o - .
- . . e
v x .
e,
.t o : . - . rat nare
PR .ot I I oy LT AN S P ERL ¥
o , o .. . . ’ L N
. . <, . . Lo, e TR
L. Lot orE e + - v, ‘ d PRI yw T3
- . 2 - . Y N - . MY t o«
. o, . - sin ‘ . . . LI Ve
- .
LI ART e
EEE EETIFY R T L I I R + DRI . Yo . Loyt 3 N
- te Jesicy wheEp ete s } Yoot ca v e o
tra Gtk B LTSRS i1 I
= LI r . "y i

i




Queation 1

Please supply the subcommittee with & 1
site parks. Pleate include a statu

ist of those States which have enacted lavs requiring the inspection ot amuscment rides in fixed
tory reference and identify the State agency responsible for enforcement and the effective date of

each state law:
State Statute Effective pate Enforcement Responsibility s
Alaska Sec. 05,20,010 1965 Alaska Department of Labor /
(Recreational Devices) Anchovage, Alaska
Arkansns Code 12 1981 Arkansas Department of Labor
Act No. 901 of the 73rd Little Rock, Arkansas
Arkanoas General Assenbly
Regular Session, 15681
Colorado C.R.S. 1973 8/81 Colorado Department of Labor
8-1-107 (1)(g) and Denver, Colorado
C.R.S. 1973, 8-1-107(2) (d) R
and C.R.S. 1973, 8-1-140 '
- and 8-1-194
Cormecticut Sactions 2a-133, 29-134 to 1949 Bureau of Stute Fire Marchall
29-142 Outdoor Amusements Department of State Police
Meridan, Comecticut
Hew Hampshire RSA 321 Genev-l Laws 1977 New Hampshire Departmen of Salety
Division of Safety Services
Aerdal, Lift and Tramway Diviston
Concord, New Hzmpshire
New forsey Carmival & Amusement Safety Act 1975 New Jersey Departrart.t of Labur
Chapter 195, Title 12 Office of Complimmce
’ New Jersey Administrative Code Trenton, New Jersey
ERIC - 8
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State

Statute

Effective Date

Enforcement Responsibility

O
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Code of Md. Regs.

New York Section 202(h) 1961 New York Departiont of Labor
Labor Law & Code Division of Safety & Health
Rule U.S. of Industrial
Code Rules
Article 27 Section 870 Amended 3/1/83
Hawail Chapter 397-Amsement Rides 2/8/68 Hawaii Department of Labor & Industrial Relations
Division of Occupational Safety & Health
Honolulu, Hawali
Towu Chapter 88A 1976 lowa Department of Labor
Des Moines, Iowa
Ilinois legislature just passed law. 1/1/85 111inois Department of Labex
No starutory reference Chicago, Illinols
available
Kentucky KRS Chapter 247 7/13/64 Kentucky Department of Agriculture
Frankfort, Kentucky
Maine Public Act 225 117 Maine Department of Public Safety
(cneral 1aw State of Malne office of State Fire Marshal
Augusta, Maine
Mar yland Article 89, Secrions 65-81 11176 Mirvland Division of Labor & Industry
Amorated Code of Maryland Amusement Ride Safetv Inspecticn
Baltimore, Maryland
Regulat «ns 09.12.6/ 12/30/17 L.

O .
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State Statute Effective Date BEnforcerent Responsibility
Hichigan Public Act 225 1966 Michigan Department of LicmshY & l:ﬁulntim
Buresu of Realty & Envirommental Services
Lansing, Michigm
torth Carolina General statutes of 1969 North Carolina Departrent of Labor
North Carolina,Sectiun Elevator Division
Us-11(c) Raleigh, NC
Ohlo Legislature recently passed 1/1/85 Chio Department of Agriculture
tions, No statutory Colwbus, thio
ercnce availeble.
Cklohome Oklahoma Anv- ment Ride 10/1/82 Cklahomn Department of Labor
Safety Act 3icle 40 O.S. Oklahoom City, (klahcma
Sectims 460-469 and
adopted Rules dated
Feb 14, 1984
Oregon Oreim statutes 460.210 1959 Oregon Building Codes Division
to £60.230 end t Electrical/Elevatox, Progrom
Aduinistrative Rules Salem,
Perniwylvania PA Senate Bill Mo. 1/1/85 Pennsylvania Department of Agriculture
298-Sesaion of 1983 Herristnrg, Pernsylumnis
Wisconsin state Statute 8/1/67 Wisconsin Department of Iraustry
Wieconsin 1L .11 Labor § Humn Resouzces
Adrinistrative Code Madison, Wisconsir
Chapter 1ND 47

*  Each of the sbove 1isted states have aloo asmmed Juriadiction over mbile ridea that fravel from locarion to location.

The following states have Jurisdiction only over mobile rides that traver from locstion to locavion: Calttornia, Florida tonl
that operate at Stete ot County tions are condocted, only inspections by certi

inmrance {nspectors) and Jexns

vred falrs), Massachusetts (no stste
ch has aaly an {nsurance requirement for

N . 8g
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Mr. WaxMmaN. Thank you very much.
Dr. Englund, what were the economic effects upon fur trappers
of banning the steel-jawed trap in Sweden? ,
Dr. EnGLunp. Both hunting and trapping were at that time—
peopie, I think, were hunting more aft that, because people are
both hunting and trapping in Sweden. . s
Mr. WaxMan. So there was more hunting? 1 wanted to know
what the economic impact was when steel-jawed traps were bauned |
in Sweden? |
Dr. ENGLUND. Yes. They are using the snares today
Mr. WaxMan. What about the economic impact on the fur trad-
ers?
Dr Encuunp. It didn’t change |
Mr. WaxmaNn. We had a colleague, Congressman Young, -ay that ‘
there were no more animals in your country and ther cuuntries |
that banned the steel traps.
Dr Enclunp Abcut 100,000 each year
Mr. WaxMAN. Do you know what the figures were before——
Dr EncLunp Roughly —we don’t have good statistics. just the
Hunter> Association makes some statistics, according to them,
about 100,000 per year
: Mr. WaxMaNn Mr Linscombe. you testified that the US. Fish
and Wudlife Service is testing padded steel jaw traps and that such
traps may cause less injury to trapped animals, yet Dr. Englund
found they cause more injuries than traps which wre not modi-
fied. Are padded t-aps better?
. Mr LinscomBe Prehiminary results are quite encouraging and
because of this, the International s coordinating an effort ..voly-
ing nine States 1n different areas of the United States to look at
how effective this n. w trap may be 1 don’t believe it is the same
trap that was tested in Sweden
gr.{ EN.LUND That 1s the Victor Long spring steel traps, Nos 2
and +
Mr Waxman Is that the same one”
Mr LiNscomue No The trap that we are going to be evaluating
and has been evaluated for some time and 1s marketed as the soft
~atch trap .
Mr Waxmanx Dr Englund, do you know—— . -
Dr ENuiunp Suft” We used plastic that wias more soft than that
matenal
i Mr Linscomse This s a speaial patented material
Dr Exciund | have seen that It covers only a smail part of the

W :

Mr Waxma> You hoth testified that there 15 nu «ffective alter-
native to the steel jaw leghold und yet Dr Englund’s studies con-
Juded that snares are as effective as steel jJawed traps and cause
fewer 1njuries

Mr LAassertson Qur operational and research people have tried
u aumber of alternatives We find that *he most viable alternative
s the padded jaw trap We find that up to 9 percent of the am
mals caught 1n the pudded jaw trap were not injured by that
device Unfurtunately, this legislation would ban that alternative
We have wosted other alternatives For example. we have found the
Steel snare quite effectne, but very inhumane Almost 100 percent

Q 54
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of the animals caught in the .. snares would have lost thejr leg as
a result of that. We continued no further testing of that device.

The device on the table—coated cable snare—was tested on
coyotes and we fuund zero percent effectiveness. That device might
work for fox in Sweden, but was found totally ineffective in this
country. .

Mr. Waxman. There has been talk about using a scented steel-
jawed trap so that the targeted animal would be captured reducing
the likelihood of trapping nontarget animals. Are there such selec-
tive traps? <

Mr. LinscoMBE. Not to my knowledge. In the United States, we
take approximately 16 million animals, 25 or 30 different species in
a number of different environmental conditions and I am not
aware of any type of apparatus that could be used for what you are
suggesting, with a scent. However, by placement methods and by
selecting the proper type of trap, I think you can ensure or at least
reduce the chance of nontarget catches.

Mr Waxman. Dr. Englund, I would like you to respond to that.

Dr. ENGLUND. I don’t understand why they are escaping. You
must have increased the length so the loop will be too lurge when
they have been caught. Foxes never are Fost. There car't be any
difference between coyotes and foxes in that respect,

Mr Waxman. What abou. these snares that are accused of besng
more inhumane? Do you agree with that?

Dr EnGLUND. They are miuch more humane, of course.

Mg‘ WaxmaN. I don't know how a snare works Is » snare like a
cage?

Dr. ENGLUND That is what I showed you here

Mr Waxman. That is a snare?

Dr. ENGLUND. Yes. ‘

Mr. WaxMaN Why did our colleague, Congressman Youny, say
that would strangle the animal?

Dr EnGLUND. They are never strangled. The foxes are walking
and when he puts down his feet, he will be caught around the feet

Mr Waxman My time is up and I want to recognize my col-
leagues, but perhaps we will get a chance to bring in these other
points.

Mr Scuever Mr Chairman, the one questicn that I want to get
an answer to and that you have alreagy asked is the qustion of
what iy the economic detriment or harm or injury to the trapping
industry in the 59 countries that have prohibited the steel-jawed
trap, and that has not been clearly established to my satisfaction”

Mr Waxaian Well, after other panelists——

Mr Scueuer Yes, but I honestfy do not have a clear picture of
why, if 59 countries have banned it and none of them have elimi-
nated the ban because of economic detriment, why there is objec-
tion because of economic detriment, when apparently it hasn't hap-
pened where the ban has been in place for some years I know that
Congressman Waxnian, the chairman of tlis committee, has asked
that question and he has gotten sume answer, but they don’t satisfy
me [ don’t know whether they satisfy him or not

Mr Lambertson, could you take a crack at that”

Mr LaMaerteonN [ am not familiar with the exact economic situ-
ations of these countries We find many other countries have poor

- &
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data on the amount of wildlife trude that is occurring. The United
States is viewed throughout the world as the leading country in
wildlife management We started setting aside wildlife areas 50 to
100 years before anyone thought about it. We negotiated a treat;
with Canada to protect migratory birds in 1916. The Washington
Conyention on Internativnal Trade in Endangered Species was ne-
gotiated down the street. We are the world's leaders in scientific
wildlife management. Other countries look to us for their manage-
ment techniques. We should not look to them.

Mr WaxmaN. Let me admonish aur guests that you are guests at
this hearing ard we don't permit demonstrations of approval or
dissent from any of the witnesses’ testimony.

Mr. ScHeukr. If they have made a particular advance and they
had a successful experichce with it, we would have to be fools, we
would have to be a nation of collective fouls if we didn’t take ad-
vantage of that ~xperience. You know, we used to be No. 1 in ev-
erything. We are having to cope with the fact that we are not No. 1
in everything. We are not number one in science and technology
across the whale spectrum anymore. Japan and West Germany and
Sweden and France and Italy in various aspects of science and
technological research have a great deal to teach us and we would
be absolute arrogant fools if we didn’t learn from them.

If there is sumething we can learn from these 39 countries based
on their empirical experience with banning tiis steel law jaw trap,
why shiouldn’t we learn from them? |

Mr. LaMmBeRTSON. 1 am not opposed to learning from other coun-
tries. The point is that most of the countries banning the steel
leghold trap are countries that have requested from us and re-,
ceived fr, m us scientific technology on how tu better manage their
wildlife resources and one of the techniques thal we teach them is
proper management of wildlife popuiations and maintaining the
size of those populations. This is one tool that allows us to manage
our animal populations. They have found other techniques. In some
of those countries they use very lethal poisons that we wouldn't
c.onsid;:r using here. If you have poison available, why buther with
a trap?

Mr. ScHeUER. Trapping mnay be a techaique, but it is not cast in
concrete that it must be a steel leghold trap and inflects awful pain
and suffering on an animal. Is that engraved in the sky or in con
crete sumewhere? Trapping itself may be a technique of wildlife
management on sume ﬁiud of constant yield principle, presumably
what the Swedues have done with 100,000 animals being trapped
every yeur. The t.apping is the techuique, not the steel leghold
trap and if sume other countries in their ¢ xperience have achieved
a more humane means of achieving that trapping management
technique, and perhaps we have taught them how to trap on a con
stant vield basis the same way as we have taught them how to
lumber and how to do other things on a constant yield basis.

I can't understand why we shouldn’t adapt that expesience and
can't understand to this moment where is the economic detriment?
When we have heard frum the witness that these 59 countries have
succeeded in applying your trapping technique -it is a trapping
that is the techniyue, not the steel leghold trap, successfully with
no egbnomic detriment?
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Mr. WaxMaN. Can we have a response to the question——

Mr. LaMBERTSON. I think later panelists ought to be able to ad-
dress that. Other countries are using other techniques. Those tech-
niques are not necessarily more humane. That is the point I would
like to make.

Mr. WaxMAN. Mr. Walgren.

Mr. WALGREN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Does our Fish and Wildlife Service have any systematic look at
the data from other countries that has been raised here?

Mr. LamBerTsoN. With regard to trapping, no. As I mentioned
befor« we have found that information on wildlife trade in other
countries is very limited. Through some of our nternational trea-
ties, we do receive some information. but we have found that most
countries do not keep good scientific information on the activities
1n their country.

Mr. WALGREN. Have we tried to do any comparisons in their
trapping efforts country by country that has been looked at and
evaluated by you as the Director of the Wildlife Resources?

Mr. LaMBeRTSON. Yes. Our Denver research laboratory, part of
our Research Division, has systematically reviewed every technique
that has been developed throughout the world. As soon as someone
identifies a travping mechanism, we immediately seek to get sam-
ples and to try it under our conditions. From that we have syster .-
atically ev.iuated different techniques and different mechanis...s
and have arawn sume conclusions. As I pointed out, the one mecha-
nism that is proving most succeisful as far as being humane and
yet effective is the new padded jaw trap which we are in the final
year of testing now.

Mr. WaLGREN. Over *he last 5 years, how many such trapping
mechanisms has the Fish and Wildlife Service evaluated?

Mr. LamBerTsoN. That would be very difficult to say because
maay of these devices have rnumerous modifications, slight modifi-
cations One mechanism might have 8 or 10 different modifications
that they would use on it. The number of completely different de-
vices 1s not large The number of modifications on eaun of those de-
vices is extremely large.

Mr. WALGREN You must have kept records of some kind of those
evaluations.

Mr. LAMBERTSON. Yes, we have. We have preliminary research
reports that are now under evaluation. As I said——

Mr. WALGREN. Are those published?

Mr. LamasrrsoN. Some of them are published, but our final
report on the most recent experiments on the padded jaw trap is
now in the final stagea of revision.

Mr WavrcreN. I would hope, Mr. Chairman, that those published
reports would be submitted to the committee if they have not al-
recdy beer, and particularly if there are any studies that you have
whatsoever or any evaluations other than what you have already
.‘ublished and therefore submitted to the committee. I would hope
that we would have access to that within a very“short period of
time.

Mr. LAMBERTSON We would be glad to make that available, sir.
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Mr. WAaLGREN. Because certainly we vught to be able to evaluate
how good a lovk you have taken at what is happening in foreign
countries.

Now, that d:ta goes not only to your getting apparently a copy of
what you think they have used over there and trying it out your-
self, but they must certainly accompany that data about their expe-
rience with these kinds of mechanisms.

Mr. LamBerTsoN. Yes, we do that. As soon as we hear of a new
technique, vur research poople correspond with those people and
try t., get a prototype. We run into problems. Patents are being
suught, people are afraid to allow these devices out of their control
until they have received a patent, so we have run into problems
gotting prototypes of » me of these things. We will get a newspaper
orticle saying that sume new device has been developed some-
where.

2fr. WaLGREN. When you say that we have poor data from other
countries, [ would be very interested to know what data you have
from other countries and to be able to compare that with what
data mught be available from other sources from thi,e other coun-
tries.

Mr. LaMserTsuN. We have poor data on the total economic and
fur resources fur sume countries. When we ask other countries
what they have as far as information on a species taken in their
country, we find that very few countries have systematic informa-
tion. When it comes to information about how well a given tech-
nique——

Mr. WaLGreN. If sume of those countries have systematic infor-
mation, | ask that you submit to the committee, assuming the
chairman 15 1n agreement, what countries you feel you have sys-
tematic data on, where you feel that data may be lacking, and the
data that you have from countries that you perhaps feel is not ade-
quate. [ would realiy like to knuw the base of your decision at this
point, the base of your position, and [ would hope that you would
be able to submit tu the tommittee the fullest, in writing, layout of
the data that lies behind the conclusion that these countries have
pour data, No. 1, and as a footnote, the conclusion that we should
not be looking to them for their practices. And [ would like to add
that the British vutlawed slavery in 1831 or thereabouts and the
United States was pathetically far behind

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WaxmaN. Mr Scheuer.

Mr. SCHEUER. Just a very brief word that sort of makes me a
little bu cynical about pevple who say we have nuthing to learn
from countric~ abroad. Until very recently, in approving break-
throurh drugs, new breakthrough drugs that were lifesaving and
life-enhancing. our Food and Drug Adiministration would not
permit drug companies to submit reports from medical schools and
suentific reports from abroad from any university in England,
France. Germany, Switzerland, Japan, no matter how excellent
and no matter how high caliber those reports were, they simply
wouldn't cousider them and they would force America  pharma-
ceutical coripantes to spend years and years and tens of millions of
dollars duplicating that research.

I1
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They had such an arrogant view of research that emanated from
outside the continental boundaries of the United States, so I am «
little bit cynical of hearing from any witness that we have nothing
to hear from cotintries abroad.

Sometimes we don’t, but frequently we do and if there is some-
thing we can learn from 59 other countries who have experimented
with an alternative method of trapping and wildlife management,
and I commend the Wildlife Service for having developed these
techniques, if there is something we could learn from them, we
should do it.

Mr Lamsertson. I didn’t mean to infer that we cannot learn
from other countries. We work with 83 other countries on wildlife
management worldwide. We cooperate with them and work very
closely with them.

Mr. ScHEUER. I thought you said they should learn from us, we
shouldn’t learn from them.

Mr. LAMBERTSON. It is a two-way street.

Mr Waxmau. There is some information that bas been request-
ed by Mr. Walgren for the subcommittee. We would appreciate re-
ceiving that and they will be introduced into the record at the dis-
cretion of the chairman.

I thank each of you for your presentat.on today. I know there
may be more you would like to say, but some of the points will be
picked up by other witnesses. If not, you will have another oppurtu-
nity if you want to submit something in writing for us to have that
in the record itself.

(Testimony resumes on p. 342.]

[The following materials were submitted for the record.)
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United States Department of the Interior

FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE
WASHINGTON, DC. 20240

ASCEESS ORLY TE DIRECIOR N
I3 ARD WILOLIE 30RVCE

0CT 12 1884

Honorable John D. Dingell

Chairman, Committee on Eneryy and Coinmerce

House of Representatives

Washington, D.C. 20515 :

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Ttus ietter 1S tn response to the request for additional infuringtion made by
Congressman Walgren at the August 3, 1984, hearing on H.R. 1797, a bill to end the
use of steel-jaw traps. Mr. Walgren requested data on Fish and Wildlife Service

cvaluation of altesnatives to steel-jaw leghold traps and information we inight have 1
regarding the fur trade in countries that have banned steel-jaw leghold traps.
(Page 55 of the transeript, line 122); page 57, line 1265.)

With regard to the request for information on our evaluation of alternatives, we
have enclosed varlous reports outlining FW* research efforts undertaken over the
past several years. The research staff at t..e FWS Denver Wildlife Research

« enter performed these various trap linprovement and alternative capture method
evaluations. They conduct both formal and Informal evaluations. Informal
evaluations /nay consist of personal conversations or cotrespondence with
inventors, developers or users of innovations to assess the potential for further
consideration. Forinal evaluations consist of detailed reséarch projects that ynield
statistically sound data on the subject being evaluated. Please note that many of
our evaluations are ongoing at this thine so soine of these materials represent
progress updates, not completed reports.

1 he reports being submitted prumarily center around potential trap modifications
that have veen evaluated. Ihese include tensioning devices that exclude animals
welghing less than a predeter mned body weight; padding of varlous types to
cushion the trap jaws; tranquilizer tabs that are placed on the jaws of traps to
sedate the amumals captured and decrease the injuries animals Inflict on themsetves
while attempting to escape; lethal tabs to attach to traps and quickly dispateh the
captured animal; and leg snares. (Attachments 1-6}

WY evaUATIOns of Velows irap tnpiorEmants have lod the Service tn develop a
trap pan tensioning device (under-pan spring) that 15 easily added to steel jaw traps
to exclude most aniinals weighing less than coyotes. The modification is being
1mplemented throughout the Serviec's Antinal 1. nage Control program, where
sppheadle, to reduce non-target captures.

Our current evabimtions of padded Jaw traps are very promising and indicate that
90 b oF more of Ln aranals captured .n these traps experience no suhstantial
damace, providiny the ammal 13 remnoved withun 48 hours. Our revtew 13
tnsomplete but we are continwng to e- sluate and quantify the effectiveness of this
trap mohfication, A Fish and Wildhfe Service representative alse, participates on
w conmittee of the Interational Awsoctation of Fish and Wildufe Agencies that i~
revie aing modifieations to steel Jaw trapo, particularly padded traps,

Q Q
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We have expended several man-yeers in the development and evaluation of leg or
foot snares as potential supplements to, or replacements for, the steel-jaw trap.
These evaluations have included snares of our own manufacture, as well as snares
manufactured by others. Evaluations of the data collected by other rescarchers
were ajso conducted. Leg snares for general use fall into two catagories: power
snares and coated cable snares. Power snares using a bare cable cause as much or
more leg damage to most aniinals as steel-jaw traps and are ,10t as adaptable.
Coated catle versions either cause as much or more damage than traps or (sl to
sucessfully hold the intended animsl. These devices are also less adaptable than
traps. We will continue to monitor new developments in teg snares and associated
data when available, and should any appear appropriate for further evaiuations, we
will initiate field trials to assess thelr effectiveness.

Our efforts to perfect a tranquilizer tab have been discontinyed. The idea held
quite a bit of promise and demonstrated that leg damage could be effectively
reduced. However, the use of controlled substances on traps in the field presented
an unacceptable risk of diversion and abuse. The concept of using a quick-acting
lethal tab t) attach to traps was also dropped due to the associated risks to non-
target animals.

Cage or bux traps are currently being used by the Service in all practical
applicarions. Through vur experience in the field, we know that these traps are
very useful under certain conditions, but are ineffective against many species.

Quick kill traps or body grip traps, such as the "Conibear,” are legislatively

~tricted in several States. They are effective capture devices but &re not
-apable of effectively replacing the steel-jaw trap. These traps can be used
underwater but we recognize their inherent danger when used above ground. Non-
target animals cannot be released, therefore, increased dependence would result in
the unnecessary 1oss of non-target animnals. Operational experience with these
treps has provided the Service with a satisfactory understanding of their proper
uses and limitatians, therefore, no detailed research efforts have been expended on
these devices.

To suinmarize, our evaluations indicate that the steel-jaw trap can be improved to
reduce associated risks, but none qf the various alternatives share the
effectiveness and adaptabllity of these traps. We encourage the use of these
alternative capture devices where they are u{lective, but recognize thein as
additianal tools to use in specific situations rather than as replacements for the
steel-jaw trap.

With regard to Mr. Walgren's second request, as Mr. Lambertson indicated at the
hearing, we do not have a great deal of Information on fur trade from most of
those countries that have banned the steel-jaw trap. The Convention on

Internatl -0l Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Pauna and Flora (CITES)
ecstablishes a system of linport and export controls to prevent the commerciai over-
exploitation of wiumais and piants listed on tnree appendices w ihe Convenuon.
Party nations are required to submit annual reports to the CITES Secretariat

Q
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indicating trade in these listed species, Howeves, of the approximately 42 member
countries that we understand have tanned or pariially banned steel-Jaw traps, only
14 had submitted annuat reports for 1982 within the specified time period.
(Attachment 7 is an analysis of the annual reports for this period by the World
Trade Monitoring Umt under contract to the CITES Secretariat.)

The United States does keep records-on those species listed under CITES that are
imported.into this country, We have compared these records with a list of
countries that have banned steel-jaw leghold traps and, in general, found very littie
trade in furbearing aniinats, (Attachment 8)

In cloging, let me emphasize that the Fish and Wildhfe Service works closely with
other Nations by sharing information and in inanaging common fish anJ wildhfe
resources, | have already mentioned CITES, In ad.Aition, the United 3tates is party
to bilateral trcaties with Canada, Mexico, Japan and the Soviet Umon for the
conservation of migratory birds, and we work closely with these countries on other
fish and wildlife 1ssues of mutual interest, Under the auspices of the Convention
on Nature Protection and Wildhife Progervation in the Western Hemisphere, we also
participate with 17 other countries 1n wiidlife training, research and rwanagement
activities. These are just some examples of our efforts in international
cooperation for the benefit of fish and wildlife resources, and 1t was in this context
that Mr. Lambertson spoke at the hearing of our leadership role in wildlife
conservation, You may be sure that we will continue this dialogue with other
Nations regarcing & broad range of wildlife concerns, including humane an

effective techniques for wildlif e (nanagement. A
Sincerely,
‘
P
nr
Director \
Attachments

¢ Honorable Henty Waxman,
Chairman, Subcommitiee sh Health and the Environrnent

Honorable Doug Walgren




LIENSIONING DEVICES -~ ATTACHMENT )

U. S, Pish and Wildlife Service
/ Denver Wildlife Research Center
Denver , «Zolorado

/ Januvary 1981

STUDY PLAN: Pield evaluation of pan tenslon devices for reducing capture of

non-target spacies in steel traps set for coyotes ~ C7 1931 .

1. WORK UNIT TITLE

$32.12 steel trap modificarion and evilujgtion of coyote leg wpare:
2, PKL\JECI" TITLE

Depredations Con‘trul. Section of Preudtor Manageseal Researdh
3. PROGRAM
Aninal Damage Control
PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATORS

F. Turkovakl and S. Linhatt, Sectlon of Preditar MuinigeBent Nesear b, W90,

tn cooperaiion with, LSFWS Aafmal vacape Corteol bropras (A ) Yrtoacip! -

Alan A wasiend, New Mexion

ADC Coopearator

ONEZTIVES

A Deteraine coyole exclu ton and cap? . rate “co 3 M Victor toany wiih

snd w.thout pan-fension des fooy uater dos v wet woidl, anl feewrin, —

»

and thewing condirioms

Anuseny modifications to pan tennior devices to tapr e thedir etfiosy An
¥ )

ardas of Bigh rafufail and ez c0l} comditic

Trovide Jdata to ADC Frogres .tsonwrl tor vam 4 @ basl, for forasliting

palicy on the operatfonal uwe of pa ten fon deo! e
Ed

6 JUSTIFYCATION AND BACKUROUND

To mabe the steel Jeghold Cia, weiv hisve wio 7o tie, the Daigver migus s

Penearch (eater 's (IWRT) bred it ir Manaenenl soegsr b sclfon (o peoatsd sirh

Animal Damage Cont-&1 Yropraa (AN 3¢ coiol 0 o cluate e mew T pan teesd
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devices. The Jevices were sttached to Number 3-N Victor stcel traps and were
compared in the field with unmodified trsps. The sbility of each devics to
excJude non-target snimals, compared with unmodified crsps, wss one criterion tor
svalusting the traps in the field. In addition to the percent of non-tsrget
anisals that stepped on trsp pans snd were excludsd, coyote cspture rstss were

slso documented.

One device, an improved version of carlier pan-spring modsls, was developed by
Alan Armistsed, New Mexico ADC. This spring device sttsches to the trap bsse
and angles upward and makes contsct with the underside of the psn. The other
davice (PAFS-I-T:&p@ ), invented by R. Ysndrick &nd E. Hedvetz!-,. functions on
the principle of cutting s wire thst is plsced through aligned holes in ths dog
and pan. When the pan trsvels downwsrd, ths pan and dog slide agsinst each other
and the hole edges shssr the wire. .ﬁc trip weights of both device-equippod
traps were batween four and five pounds, sbout ths optimum weight to exclude

small non-tsrget snimals and yet allow coyote captures. The two dsvices were

tested in summez and fall in five weetern states by ADC Prograa personnel.

Infitis] progress was reported by Turkowski, F., A. Armistesd, S. Linhart snd M.
Yopelks, June 1980 (Prwl report. Field Evsluaticn of psn-tension devices for
reducing ths capture of non-target species in steel trapt set for coyotes, 28pp.
Photocopied.) To date, over 10,000 trsp exposure nights were sccumulsted. As
indicated by the trscks and captures, over 300 coyotes snd 800 designated non-
target animals stepped on the pans of the trsps. The device equipped trsps were
sqre effective than unmodified traps in excluding five designsted important non-
target spacies (grsy foxes, swift foxss, striped skunks, oposaums snd jsck rsbbits).
Both devices decreased the total number of designated non-targst spacies captures

sbout 60 percent.

a/ Patent pending, MY Enterprises
Homer City, PA.

O
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L, I most areas, the devices did not hamper coyote captures. However, in some f/,
X
locations under wet soil conditions, coyote capture suicess rates for device- \
\
equipped traps were less than those of unmodified trap-. It should be speciiied,

that to conforn to time schedules, some ADC personnel set traps in wet soil, which
they nomally do not do. Capture and visit data were analyzed in relation to soil
type and condition, weather and other tactors. It was evident the dev{ccs fuactioned
satisfaccoty in all dry solils and wet sand. However, it appeared that moisture
affected the modified traps in other soil types. To determine how moisture {n-

fluenced traps and if podifications will ioprove coyote capture rates under wet

” conditions, & test was conducted at the DWRC, Uvalle, Texas Fileld Station. Results

were as follows:

Trap %rip weight tests

Trip weights of modiffed and unzmodified traps were recoxrded under a varietv

of conditions. These {ncluded. clamped in a shop vise, set in dry soil, after
a ra'n (from a water sprinkler), and after the silty-clry loam soll dried and
crusted. A stand was placed in the center of each trap pan and two inch dia~
meter washers of known weight were added until the trap tripped.

Unnodificd trap trip weights in the visc avsraged 1.6 pounds. Dry soil trip
welghts averaged 2.1 pounds and wet and crusted soll averages were 3.2 pounds
and 3.8 pounds, respectively. These trip welghts explain why unmodified traps
were effective {n capturing coyotes under most field test conditions. However,
in sone instances, the closing speed of the jaws of unmodified and modiffed
traps was slowed by wet soll. The average trip weight of shear-pin devices was
4.6 in the vise and 5.5 in dry soil. Under wet and crusted conditions trip

. weights averaged 9.4 and 11.8, respectively. With these treatments water drop-
lets adhered to the underside of the pan and on the dog causing these parts to
rust and adhere together. The average trip weight of spring equipped traps in
the vise was also 4.6 pounds. In dry soil the average trip weight of these
traps with screen pan covers was 6.2 pounds. In wet soll the average welight of
7.7 pounds for spring traps with screen covers was slightly lower than that of
canvas covers (8.3 pounds). 1In crusted soll, the average trip weight for screen
corers was 10.4pounds and 7.8 pounds for canvas covers. With both pan covers
woisture and rust formed between the «pring and the pans. The beveled trip of
the dog often adhered to thu rear of the pan and t}:re was a snapping sound as
weights were added. The results of additional tests indicated that so.e of
these problems with the devices can be eliminated or aminimized with moditications.
The efficacy of devices with and without these fmprovements will be tested in
the fleld.
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Under State law, California ADC Personnel sre required to use 8 trsp psn tension

device on all leghold traps. Fieldmen in that state presently use & 4 3/S inch

length of stcel tspe cut from s steel measuring tape replacement blade. The 3/4
inch wide blade 1; manufsctured by the Stanley Works Coampany, New Britain,
Connecticut. The ledgth of tape extends from post to post with the concave side
down and mzkes contact with the underside of the trap pan. This dsvice has s trip
weight of about four and a half pounds when used with a Nyaber 3N Victor Steel
trap. Since this steel tape is oparationsal in Californis, it would be sdvantagous
es requested, to evaluste its efficscy in that state compared to the shear-pin and
spring deviceas.

7. METHODS

A. Phase I - Teats of modified pan tension devices for use in wet soils

The shear-pin and sgring devicea lltil!lctorilyvexcludcd non-tsrget snimals
in 81l soil conditfons. Therefore the primary objective of field tests will
be to dctcrniné 1f fmprovements will incresse coyote capture rates in we.
soils. If these improvements increcasc efficacy, the devices will be useful

in more arcas where depredations control is needed.

Coating the contact points of the dog and pan with zinc oxide, s zust in-
hlbiter, will reduce sdheslon due to rust on the shear-pin devices. The
efffcscy of shear-pin devicea in wet aoils can slao be jfmproved by use of
snall diameter shear-w res. The use of more flexible pan cover materials
such as plastic also increases wet soll efficacy for both typea of dsvicea.
To reduce rus., adhesion st contact points, and noises in apring traps, esch
spring device will be clectroplated with zinc. Additionsl trip weight tests
ﬁnvc indicsted that these modiffcations have ‘mproved the performance of the
devices in wvet soils. Theae modiffications and othess will be further tested

by observing the performance of traps under sctual trapping conditicns.
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In the initial 1980 ficld test coyote exclusion rates for pan tension
devices were greatest in Northern California and Southeast Texas where wet
soil conditions prevailed. Additional tests will be conducted in these” same
tvo reglons. At a receat =eeting with ADC Regional and Washington Office
personnel it was agreed that sclected ADC field personnel in the above
states will be assigned solely to this project. This is necessary because
wet weather conditfons are likely to obliterate sign and make traps invper-
sble, therefore traps should be checked dally whenever possible, Enough
traps should be set as to require a full day to check them. A mexo from the
Washington ADC Program office to California, Texas and New Mexico Stste ADC
offices will outline the responsibilities of ADC personnel in the study.
Two employees each in California and Texas will be selected by the Stste
Supervisor to conduct the tests. Under normal conditions, it should take

5
cac{l tran about AS days t. acquire the 10 coyote visits per device required for

statistical comparisons of the treatments.

The trap pan tension devices will be prepared beforchand by DWRC and New

Mexico ADC personnel. Conversion kits will be provided to ADC fieldmen to
N

attach pan tensfon deviceg to 3-N Victor steel traps which are cozmonly used

by ADC. To impliment the pan springs during 1980 field tests, the trigger

portion of the trap pan had to be notched by hand using & file so it would

receive and hold the free end of the dog. Recently Alan Armistead and 2

machinist developed a method for notching the pan by machine. Thus replace-

sent parts for the pan springs will include pre-notched pans. It will be
the responsibility of"the New Mexico ADC Program to provide at least 100
podified pans and the same number of zinc plated springs. Shear-pin

devices will be obtained by the Denver Center, but costs will be charged

to the AOC Washington office. Principal investigators will provide

technical assistance with trap modifications, trip weight adjustments, data

<
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collection and field test procedures. Questionnairs will be provided to
all cooperating personnel to obtain input and suggestions. The nuzber of
coyote c:ptux:u and visits will be checked perindically as the study pro-
gresses to assurc that sdejuste data are being acquired.

Treatnent comparisoas in Southeast Texas will include: unmodiffed traps;
improved shear-pin devices; and improved springs. The need to te.st the
steel tape tension device {in California was outlined previously.” Infor~ i
sation i3 needed on the efficacy of this device in wet conditions. Teat
Phase I in California therefore will include four trestments: improved
shear-pin device; improved pan spring device; steel ceasuring tape; and un-
wodified traps. At least 30 coyote visits (about ten per treatment) should
be accumulated per ADC cooperator in Texas and 40 visits per cosperator in
>

California.

Phase Il > Device tests in areas with dry or sandy soils.

Baseline data is availsble from 1980 tests on the ability of ghear-pins and
spring devices to exclude non-target animals’ and capture coyotes in dry
clicates. Therefore a test will be conducted where dry soil coghtiom pre-
vail by one ficlduan assigned by the California ADC Program. Steel tapa
devices will be :compared with the abflity of unnodiffed traps to exclude
designated non-target animals considered to be ioportant (striped skunks, gray
foxes & jack rabbits) and their ability to capture coyotes. The test methods
and docuucnutloq will be as near as possible to the 1980 tests so that the
resulting data con be compared with that of last year on the shear-pin and
spring device (see January 1980 pan tension field evaluation atudy plan).
Costs qf naintaining the cooperating fieldmsn will ba borme by ths California
ADC Progranm but lupervll‘ion on data collection will be provided by Research

personnel coincidental to that for other coopersting California ADC parsonnel.
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The individual assigned to the ltud& can probably obtain the necessary

data while performing normal trapping ﬁutles. Ideally, the trap line

should be located where it will be possible vo get approximately sn equal
number of coyotes and non-target apecies to viait trap sets. The number

of captures and visita by coyotes and non-target apecies will be perfodically
ronitored as the atudy progress to assure that adequate data are being acquired
for both groups. To obtain the desired “balance” in data, some traps may be
set for a certain species after trap lines have been in operation for soce time,

C. Phase IIT - Performance of modified and standacd traps under freezing

and thawing condftions.
Device-equipped traps may be more prone to malfunction under freezing con-
ditions than unmodified traps. Conditions where soil repeatedly freezes
and thaws may hamper effficacy. Simulated trapping conditions to assess such
effects will be used to compare modified and regular traps. A test will be
joplemented by setting equal numbers of 20 modified traps with ieprovements
as indicated in Phase I and regular traps in a convenient location. Trap
veights will be obtained uncder a variety of conditions which include: in a
vise, in dry unfrozen soil; after the soil ia sprinkled and has frozen; and
after the soil has frozen and thawed. Traps gil% be cove:ed with between
oq;teighth to one-fourth.inch of sifted ecarth. This information will also
be Lned to determine the potential efficacy of the devices in cold climates
as compared to regular traps. This test will be conducted entirely by re-
search personnel from the DWRC Predator Management Section.
D. Fleld procedures - Trap sets and lines sinilar to those formally used
for depredations control activitics will be employed to test the devices in
Phases I and 1I. Individual trap locations will be sclected by cooperating

ADC personnel.

Q Lﬂ
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ul rsp line will be placed out so as to hsve equal numbers of standard

3-N trsps, traps with spring tension devices, and traps with ahear-pin devices
(and stasl ngc dsvicss in Californis,. Which type trsp to be sst will be
predetsrmined by random selsction and bs indicated on blank data sheeta.

All trap aats will bo flagged with nusbsred and color-coded plastic surveying
tape (l‘upplied by DWRC).

-

Tha sbility to identify tue footprints of coystes or other predators (Ph;s-a 1I)
thaz atsp on the pan and fail to spring the trap i ths key'to ths auccese of
each test. Soil should ba carefully sifted to covsr the trapa so that traecks

can be easily fdeatified.

Whsel ruts, trails or other approach paths adjacent to the trap should be .
left free of leaf litter or ou.'ae\r debris a0 that additional tracks and signs

will be evident that «ight sid in fdentifying animals viafting the trap. Wind,

rain and rodent activity tend to obliterate predstor traiks and other identi-

fying signs and thsrcfore trspa should be checked as frequently as possible

fu Phass I and ‘daily whenevsr po-sib.lz in Phase 17 e use of trap stales

or drsg hooks and ths length of the trap chaina is optional.

. ¢

E. Documantation

Sanpls sirs ~ The nunbsra of coyote vhitss/ will vary beotween srsas. The
goal for Phase I £n Texas 1;' to obtain at least 30 coyote visits per ADC
cooperator. In Csliforniz, 40 coyote viaits pa;' cooperator vill be needed
(bscsuss tspe devices will be included). It fa deafrsble that the number of
visits and/or captures bs spproximately the same st each type of trap. Since

equal nunbsrs of esch will be used on sll trap lines, thia should not bs 8

major problea, -

c/ For this test, a "viait" {s defined ss an instsnce vhen sn animsl comes to 2

trap sct snd steps upon the pan and within the margin but does not trip ths
tra,.

' o 1 {93
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-In Phase II the goal is to obtain at least 30 coyote captures snd a
combinea total of 30 vistts cach for striped shunks and gray foxes. This
should yicld sn approximate toutal of 15 coyote captures and 15 non-target

visits and/or captures cach for the steel tape traps and the unmodified traps.

Data Collection and Analysis - The shear-pln and spring Jdevices will be evalusted

tn Phsse I by the coyote trap success rate (percent of coyotes captured that
step on the pan). Coyote trap success rates will be deternmlucu by dividing
the nuzber of coyotes that are captured into the number of coyotes that step
on.the pan. In addirion to these data, all cooperating field personnel will
be requested to record lastances where mechanical failures or other problenms
resulted in malfunctions and circucstances affecting the operation of tenston

devices.

The capturce data from all trap lines will be povled for statistical analysis.
With two trappers in each of two stat-s collecting data, the total should

fnclude a mininun cf 140 coyote caplures,

d on the tape device in Phase II will be compared with 1980 data

obtained for the r-pin &nd spring devices. Two primacy criteria will be

used for compatisons, the coyote trap success rate and the percent of designated

‘.
non-target species that step on the pan and are excluded. The non-target "

exclusion rate will be calculated by dividing the number of striped skunks and
gray foxes that step on the pan ahd are excluded into the nunber that are
captured. In additfon to thesc data, the fieldnan will be requested to keep

h

field notes, thklng speéiul care to record Snstances where mechanical tailuwes

or other problems result in malfunctions orf circumslances affecting th- opera-
tion of rensign devices. In additicn to captures and visits, data wi | also
be collected on so:l types and conditlon, weather, location ¢f the trag on the

foot, and thq frequency of "pull outs™.

O

ERIC”

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




100 .
Tha waighta of all ceptured aninmals will be recorded. This will be used

to obtain a general trap exclusion threshold based upon body waight,

The trap pan tensfon device data will ba sent to Dr. Charles Gates, Institute
of Statistics, Taxas A& Univeraity for atatistical snalyaias. Statistical
snaiysia will involve ons-way univsriate and multivariate unalyae; of vsriance
and will consist of:

Totaling sll coyote data by atste and comparing

capture rstes ({.a., viait rates v csptura rstes)

for each type trap.

Statistical analysis in the trip wsight tast will fnvolva an analysis of

variance test comparing each treatsant.

8. Schadule

Operationel evaluation under
optimun aoil conditiona: March 15 - Juma 15, 1981

Operstional evelustion undexr
wet sofl conditions: March 15 = June 1, 1981

¥insl raport on
oparational evslustion: December 1, 1981

Technical manuscript
coopletion date: June 30, 1982

Publicatith date: ' June 1983

9. STAFFING
IMRC: F. Turkowaki, S. Linnsrt
ADC: kA, Aristead and designated ADC field peraonnel
COST ESTIMATL
Costa to Denvar Center
Salariss, permanent (DWRC)

Travel (Research)

Coata to ADC Program
Shaar pin kits
Leaf spring kite

Travel (Armistead)
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EQUIPMENT _AND__SUPPLIES - :
rovided by DWRC: ‘
I, Blank data forms
2, Scales for weighing ¢ .pturcd anfmals
3. Colored surveylng tape tor marking traps
. 4.  Felt tip marking pens
4 Provided by AUC:
1. Pan tension devices, iwuncluding shear pins
2. Pan covers
3. 50-60 3-N Victor Traps per man
(Supplied from warchou e inventory in
- each state where tests conducted)
Sibmitted By:
=% 4 Y
. w\/{,wéu Q/S/z/
Frank Turkouski (Date)
e
N\
A ﬁ)_é\z«w)\ B M‘.,b -—://:’! :’/
Samuel B. Lichart (Date)
: Approved By:
,),‘l/\',m‘_)\ g l\),./\/ :_/:iy
- Section Chief, Predator Management Research (bate)
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U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service

Denver Wildlife Research Center

* PROGRESS REPORT SUMMARY: FIELD FEVALUATION OF PAN TENSION
—_— —_———
DEVICES FOR REDUCING THE CAPTURE OF YHON-TARGET SPFCIES

IN STEEL TRAPS, SET FOR COYOTES

,

1
Frank J. Turkowski{ , Alan R. Arn!\Lradz and

.

¢ Samuel B, Llnhartl
S ’
~

h T
lSoctlon of Predator Management Rescearch, DWRC

>
“USFWS Damage Control “rogranm (ADC) Now Mexico

September 1981

Not tor Publication, wide!siale distrib ition or to
-
be cited without the permissicn ot the Denver Nildlite Research Center.
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TRAP PAN TENSION DEVICES RFDUCE CAPTURES OF NON-TARGEH]
SPFCIES IN SIFEL TRAPS SE1 FOR (OYOTES

. -

To make the ~teel teghold trap mere bumane and cloctive, USEWS
Denver Wildifte Research Center Predator Busvarch per vancl sia \nimad .
bamage Lontrel (ADL) Program emolovees are coopuratimy to v uaty tray

- R
pan tension devices. One device (Paws-l-1rin ) works on the stoar-mn

2 B
principle by cutting 1 wire placdd tarouph aligoed heles in the dos ana
trap pan. The original trap pan aad dep are roplaced witt the mad it
parts, oWhen the pin travets dowaward. tae can aod Jop Jlide ag nost cach
L]

and as the holes becore misaligned, the hole cdges shoar the wire, T
torce required to spring the trap can be varied by uslug wires ot diticrant
diameters,  The other device developar! by Now Moxico A6 por oandd, s
curved leat spriog that attaches to the toap bas and any Lew gpward to
the unaerside ot the pan.  Both devlaus change the (rip wetzht ot Noo 3N

Victor steel traps (used by ADC, 1o most stat. ) 're 1 poumle to abong

4% pounds.,

In 1980 3-N traps with the devices were compored 1o ticld tests

with unmoditied traps in four states. len ticldaen collected data on

]
coyote cvapture rates and the pervent on uon-target animals that stepped

on trap pans but were excluded. A andicatad by track s and captures,

more than 300 (ovotes and 800 designated ven-target anioals stepped on

the pans ot the traps. The traps equipped with the duvicos were more

effective than unmodified traps tor exclading the amportant nen-tarpet

species which includud kit toxe ., grav "oxos, stried skunks  opossumy .

and fack rabbits. The combined l'x(lllxlw\ltx (prraent ot anlmals that

References to trade pames does aut imply endorsoment by the UWs Fish and
Wildlife Service .
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'atep on pan and are excluded) tor all these designated non-target animals

for all areas #1 the 1980 test wore 90% tor the shear-pin device-equipped v
traps, 91X for leat spring devices, and 32% tur unmodified traps. EAch

device apparently decreased the number of designated non-target species

trapped by about 60%. In addition to dusignated non-target specles, the

devices excluded many other non-target animals includiug birds ana mammals

at greater rates than unmodified traps.

“Under dry weather coaditions, or «n wand, the devices did not hamper
covote captures appreciably, but in lucalities having heavy rainfall and
silt or clav soils, the covote capture rates (percent of covotes that
step on pans and are captured) of do;lcv equlpped traps were lower than
for unmodifled traps. In these areas the devices often rusted and the
contact points adhered to cach other. Heavy pan cover materials also
lncrcdscd\trlp welphts {n wet soils, 1t should be mentioned that in the
faterest of meeting whedules, suome ADC personncl trapped under unusually 2
wet weather conditious One other problem was that the paas ot the shear- |
pin Jevices sometimes beat. T was evident that improvemeats on the
devices were aceded tor wet conditions,

Mudit fcations to improve perfermance 1o wet sotls 1acluded ~{ne
platfing both devicos.  The Improved shiear-pin devices are also constructed
ot heavier gauye -t 1 and an extra hole fa the pan for attachnent of the
wire tmproves shearing. The spring device now has a pre-stamped notcii in
the trigger portion of the back of the pan whidh {acreases toip welght
consistency and makes 1t easier to lmpl;nwn( on a large scale. Using
more tleddble plastic pan cover material alse was intunded to improve the
trip weights {n heavy solils.

Tests are being conducted with the lmproved devices in 1981 {a

El{llC 109
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Northern California and East Texas where problims occuraed last vear
because clav=like soils and moist conditions provarl, To dated froldmen
ptovided data on 146 covotes and 103 demgnated non-target wmimals that
stepped on the trap pans. The exc lusion rates for non-target animals are |
higher than those of the 1980 models of the deviges. fhus far the covote
capture rate is 83 for the shear-pin, 91 for the spring and 98 for the
unmodified traps. These rates are an amprovement ovet the original nodels
tested in the wet areas last vear.  lhe combined excluston rates for all
desipnated non-target animals are 92 for the shear-pin device, 97 for the
spring and 29 for unmodified traps. ‘Thus the inproved devices Yeduced
about 65 percent of the non-target specics captures in 1981 and would
probably function better in sandv and drv souis.

Another factor was included 1n the trap pan tensfion devices tests in
1981. Under state law, California ADC Perwonnel are requared to use 3
trap pan tension device on all lechold traps. Fieldmen in that state
presentlv use a s 3/8 neh length of steel tape cat from Sroel measaring
tape replacement blade. The 3/4 b wide bhade is manutactured by the
Stanl.v Works Companv, New Britain, Connecticut, The length of tape
eoxtends from post to post with the concave arde down and makes contact
with the underside of the trap pan. This device has a tedp welght of
about 4% pounds when used with a Number 3-N Victor Stecl trap. Sincc
this stecl tape 1s operational n Calitorma, 1t was advantageous as
requested, to evaluate it ctftcacy compared tu the shear-pin and spring
devices. Therefore, it was included alony with the other devices to be
tested by the ADC personnel in Galitormuia. i Jata showed a coyote
capture rate of 84 and an overall non-target species exclusion rate of

95 percent. Thus tt compared favorably with the other tension devices

under moist conditions and should functlon better in dry soil.

The results of these tests should ¢ larifv the relative merits and

disadvantage ot each device and recommendat fons will provide a basis for

decisions regarding ¢serational use of pan tenston devices by the U.S.

Fish and Wildllte Service's Animals Damage Control Program.
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Teble 1. Summary ‘of Trep Pan Tension Device 1980 end 1981 Field Tests In Areess
vith Clay-Like Soils end Moist Soil Conditions (N. Celifornis end
S.E. Texar).

Non-Terget spaciss exclusion rstes

Totel Number of ., Total Percent efﬂcncyl
non-target non-targete * “non-target cocpered to

Davice enimils on pan excluded exclusion rete unmodaified trepe
1980 1981 1980 1981 1980 1981 1980 1981
Shear-pin 179 37 124 34 69 92 160 317
Spring 188 30 129 29 69 97 160 334
Steel Tape’ — 22 —  n - By - 327
Unmodified 148 14 63 4 43 29 100 100

Coyote Cepture Rates

Total coyotes Number coyotes Percent coyotse Parcent efficacy
Device etepped On pen caught taken ve. unmodified

1980 1981 1980 1981 1980 1981 1980 1981
Sheer-pin 63 42 S0 3 79 83 89 85
Spring 65 32 37 29 57 91 64 93
Stecl tepe -- 19 - 16 - 8 - i 1
Unmodified 53 53 47 52 89 98 100 100

lDennimd by dividing device non-terget exclueion rete by unmodified trep sxclueion rete
zbenninnd by dividing davice coyote capturc rete by unmodified trap cepturs rete

JStul tepe device tested only in Celifornie in 1981

1]

901




107

.

Table 2. Susmary of Coyote Data From 198) Tcat on Improved Veraions of Trap Pan
Tenalon Devices in Areas with Clay-Like Soils and Moiat Soil Conditions
(N. californis and S.E. Texaa).

No. Coyotes No. Percent . No.
Type of Stepped on Coyotca Coyotea Coyotea Percent
Device Pan Caught Caught Excluded Efficacy
California (NW)
Shcar-pin 14 10 71 4 71
Spring 10 8 80 2 80
Stcel t:pcl 9 ? 78 2 79
Unmodified 15 15 100 0 100
California (NW)
Shear-pin 14 12 86 2 91
Spring 9 8 89 1 94
Stecl tape 1o 9 90 1 95
Unoodified 21 20 95 t 100
Texas (SE
Shear~pin 10 10 100 0 : 100
Spring 12 12 too 0 100
Unnodifled to 10 100 0 100
Texas (SE)
Shear-oin 4 3 75 1 75
Spring ] ! 100 0 [{+]
Urmodified 7 ? 100 0 too
1 Totals
Shear-pin 42 35 83 7 85
Spring - 32 29 91 3 93
Steel tape 19 16 84 3 86
Unaodified 53 52 98 ) 100
lS:eel tape device tested only in California.
2l!fectlvencu coopared with unmodified trap captures.
]TElt incoaplete.
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FINAL PROGRESS REPORT

U, S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Denver Hildlife Research Center
¢« Building 16, Denver Federal Center
Denver, Colorado 80225

. FIELD EVALUATIONS OF PAN TEMSION DEVICES FOR INCREASING

THE SELECTIVITY OF STEEL TRAPS SET FOR COYOTES

Frank J. Turkowskil, Alan R. Armistead? and
Samuel B. Linhart!

section of Predator Management Research, Denver Wildlife Research Center

2ySFWS Animal Damage Control (ADC) Program, New Mexico

May 1982

Results are incomplete and not for publication, release or use
without authority of the Director, Oenver Wildlife Research Center.
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FIELD EVALUATION OF PAN TENSION DEVICES FOR INCREASING
" THE SELECTIVITY OF STEEL TRAPS SET FOR COYOTES

Principal Inveatigatora: FPrank J. Turkouskil. Alan R. Arnisteldz. and
Semuel B. Linhartl

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Three types of steel trap pan tension devices were evaluated by DWRC -
. and ADC peraonnel to aasesa their aelectivity and efficacy for ex-
cluding non-target apeciea and capturing coyotes.

- PTan tenaion devices exclude smaller non-target species by increasing
the trip weighta of trapa.

"

- TField tests by ADC fieldmen were conducted in 1980 in California, New
Hexico, Oregon, Texas and Utah and under mojat aoil conditions in N.
California and S.E. Texas in 1981.

- No. 3-N Victor leghold traps were equipped with one of the following:

1. A shear-pin device (manufactured by M-Y Enterprises, Homer City, Pa.),
vhich functious by shearing a copper wire placed through aligned holes

in a specially designed Adog and pan (Fig. 1). The trip weight can be
viaried by changing the dismmeter of the wire. Downward preaaure on the
pan shears the copper wvire.

3
2. A leaf apring device developed by A. Armiatead (N.M. ADC Program)
which consiats of a curved leaf apring that attaches to the trap hase
and angles upward to the underaide of the pan (Fig. 2). A modified pan
and dog are required. <

3. A cut length of atecel mesauring tape currently used by the California
ADC program (tested only in 1981). The piece of measuring tape ia in-
aserted lengthwlae Getween the trap poeta ao that the uppermoat or convex
portion of the tape rests againat the underaide of the pan (Fig. S).
Standard trap pans and dogs can be retained when thia device is used.

- Over 12,000 trap exposure nighta were obtained during the 2 year atudy.
The total nuaber deaignated non~target apeciea (gray and kit foxea,
striped akunks, oposauma and jackrabbita) viaita recorded for all the
devices together in 1980 was 875 and the total for 1981 was 127. Coyote
visita totaled 381 and 162 in 1980 and 1981 respectively.

- The coyote capture ratea and non-target apeciea exclusion rates ( %
sninals stepred on pan but did not trip trap) of trapa equipped with
each type of device wvere compared with thoae of unaodified 3-N traps.

lbenver Wildlife Resear:h Center, Building 16, DFC, Denver, CO 80225
ZUSFUS. 10304 Candelaria N.W., Albuquerque, M 87112

114

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic: N




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

&

110 )

In 1980 tne combined excluaion ratea for all deaignated non-target
anizmals were 91X for the shear-pin equipped trapa, 90 for the leaf
spring devicea and 30X for the uamodified traps. Thus both of these
devices decreased the nuaber of designated non-target apecies trapped
by about 60T (Table 2). Coyote capture rates for device-equipped
and unmodified traps were similar in areas of dry soil, but in wet
soils device-equipped traps excluded more coyotes (Table 3).

Laboratory teats indicated that wet clav-like soils drastically in-
creased trip weights of device-equipped trapa.

Prior to the 1981 field tests, shear-pin and leaf apring devices

were zinc plated to reduce rust that caused contact points to adhere.
Shear-pin pans wvere constructed of heavier gauge metal and & second
hole was placed in the pan for improved shearing of the wire (Fig. 3).
The dog notch in the shank of the replacement pan of the leaf spring
device vas machine-fabricated for uniformity, thereby decreasing
variability (Fig. 4). The use of more flexible pan covers also re-

duced wet soils problems. The steel tape device was also evaluated
in 1981.

In 1981 the improved devicea performed with greater efficacy. Tests
of improved devices in wet soils resulted in coyote capture rates of
871 for thc shear-pin ejuipped traps, 927 for the leaf spring, 86X
for the measuring tape, and 981 for unmodified traps (Table 5). The
improved device-equipped traps would undoubtedly function even better
in dry-soils.

In 1981 the improved devices also perforwed better in excluding non-
target animals. The cocbined exclusion rates for all designated non-
target animals was 927 for the shear-pin device, 100 for the leaf

spring, 95X for the measuring tape, and 6% for the umnmodified traps
(Table 7).

While each of the three devices has certain advantages and dis-
advantages, capture and exclusion rates vere similan. Therefore,
trapper preference may be the deciding factor as to which is used.
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Coyotes are known as valuable furbearers and important 1{ivestock

predators in many states. Trapping fs the major method used for fur
harvest and for many years has been a principal method of selectively

removing coyotes in areas suffering 1{vestock depredation. Because traps

are an important tool for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service's Animal
Damage Control (AOC) program, efforts were begun to examine ways to make
trapping more efficient and selective for depredating coyotes (Linhart et
al. 1980). While private fur trappers often seek to capture other
furbearers along with coyotes. damage control efforts ;re frequently
hampered when traps se{ for coyotes are sprung by sm2ller animals. The
issues of trap selectivity and efficacy have also been rafsed in the
context of efforts to further regulate the uses of steel traps (Dixon 1929
and 1930, Gipson 1975, Howard 1979, Nichols 1976, Scimidt 1981, Singer
1975, and Todd 1980).

One meth;d of increasing the selectivity of traps set for coyotes fs
to regulate the amount of force required to spring them so that fewer
small furbearers and other non-target species are accidentally captured.
Yarious kinds of trap pan tension devices have been used for many years.
Their functiqg is to exclude non-target animal captures. They generally
require th.* a target animal place more weight on its foot before the
pan moves far enough.to trigger the trap. Such devices, few of which
permanently attach to the trap, are placed under’the trap pan and include
pliable sticks, forked twigs, springs, wires and sponges. However, the
trip weight of traps fs difficult to control when most of these devices
are used. Target animals sometimes step on the pan without springing the
trap and small non-target animals may be accidentally taken. In the past,
few metal tension devices that permanently attach to the trap have been
used successfully (Day 1934). TYheir disadvantages, which sometimes

hampered animal captures, included 1nss of tensile strength, “pan wobble,”
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and noise wvhen downwsrd pressure was applied to the par.

Several devices wers develop«d recently Lthat reduce or e)iminate the
disadvantages of the carlier models. They are permanently attached to the
trap vith minimun effort and low cost, and appear to more uniformly control
the trip weight force. In cooperation with ADC Prograz employees, Denver
Wild1life Research Center biologists were requested to evaluate these new
pan~tension devices for use on 3-° “ictor steel trapa, the trap used cocmonly
by the Service in most western states to capture coyotes. The selectivity
and efficacy ol device-equipped and urmodified traps was determined under
vsried conditions in 5 western states during the spring, suzmer, and flli
of 1980 and 1981.

METHODS

Devices tested in 1980

The shear-pin tension device (Pawc-I-Trip, Indiana, Pa.) wss pat:&:ed
by Medvetz and Yanrick (1980) and worked on the shear-pin principle (Fig. 1).
It was installed on the traps by replacing both the dog and the trap pan
and shank. The replacement dog had a 1.5 mm (1/16 {n) hole in the tip. An
oval slot, 1.5 x 5 ma (1/16 x 3/16 in), in the attached end of the pan aligned
vith the hole in the dog vhen the trap was set. A thin copper wire or “pin"”
vas placed through doth holes and bent around the dog. When the pan moved
dowaward, the pan and dog slid upon each other, the edges of :ﬂe holes
sheared the wire, and the jav was released. The diameter of the wire used
determined the ghear trip wveight of the trap. In 1980 the traps wvere set
to trip at between 1816 unh 2270 gm (4 to 5 1b) when held in a vise by the

base.

The pan-tension leaf spring (Fig. 2) wvas recently developed by tne
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of the authorsl that {s a modification of earlier models developed by the
Biological Survey {Day 1934) and the Woodstrean Corporation. The new
device was broader, made of spring steel and its tensile strength there-
fore remained co;sistent. The curved tempered metal spring, 1.4 x 7.2 em
(71716 x 2°15/16 in), clag;ed to the base of the trap beneath the pan and
functioned continuously with little or no additional maintenance. The
spring angled upward when the trap was set and made contact with the under-
side of the pan and therefore resisted the downward movement of the pan.
The shank, attached to the trap pan, was notched above the regular dog
notch so that the fall of the pan before the trap tripped was about 3 mm
(1/8 in) instead of 12 mn (1/2 in). The tip of the dog was baveled to
accocmodate the notch. Like the other devices tested, it increased the

trip weight of the 3-N trap from 908 gracs (2 1b) to about 2270 grams (5 1b).

Devices tested in 1981

Fcllowing the {nitial 1980 field:nnd laboratory tests, the data col-
lected indicated that moist clay and alkall soils affected the efficacy of
the shear-pin and spring devices. Improvements wer: therefore made on both
devices and they were again field tested in the problem areas (N. California
and S.E. Texas) using test methods identical to those used in 1980. Modi-
fications made to improve performance of the devices included zinc plating
the leaf spring and replacement pan and shank, and the pan and dog on the
shear-pin device. The {mproved shear-pin devices were also constructed of
heavier 16 gauge steel because of problems with bending. In 1980 there
were also some instances when the pins failed to shear when the pan went
down. An extra hole in the pan for attachment of the uire improved shearing

by stabilizing the wire. (Fig. 3). Samaller diameter copper wire (.29 mn)

lAlan R. Armistead, USFWS Animal Damage Control Program, New Mexico
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sided in reducing ths shear-pin crip weights. Ths notch in ths improved
spring devics shank was pre-stamped, which incrsssed trip weight consis-
tency, sade lerge scsle fsbricstion assisr, snd eliminsted the nesd to
bevel ths dog tip. (Fig. 4). Use of -ou‘noxiblo plsstic psn covar
saterisl vas intanded to improve ths psrformance of all devices in clsy-
like soils.

A steal tape devics is used by ADC Peuomﬁl in Celifornis, whars
stste lav requires ths uss of pan tension dev}/ces (Fig. 5). Davicas were
sade by cuctting & 1.9 cm (3.4 in) wide and 11 ca (4 3/8 in) long plscs of
stesl 't;po cut fron s stssl measuring tsps replsacement blsds (Stsnlsy ~
Works Company, New Britsin, Connscticut). Ths tsps cxtends lsngthwiss
from post to post on ths trep frame snd ths convex side maskes contsct with
thl‘ undsrside of ths trap psn. Sincs ths stssl tspe vas used opsrstionslly
in Californis, we vers rsqussted to asscss 1'u afficecy in 1981 so that
rasults could be comparsd to thoss from ths shear-pin snd spring devices.

Baseline dats vare availsbls from 1980 tests on the shesr-pin and
spring desvices to excluds non-targst animals and capturs coyotss in dry
climacss. Therefors, so it could bs compsred to those devicss, the stesl
taps, in addition t. being tested in wet arsas during 1981, was slso
tssted under dry soil coaditions. In this tast stssl tsps trsps with
plastic pan covers vers coopared to unmodifisd traps undsr dry coanditions
by one fisldman in N. California. ‘

Field tsst procedurss

?
Cal{fornis, Nev Maxico, Texas, Oregon and Utsh were sslsctsd for ths

inicial 1980 fisld trials. Teet arsas and coopsrsting psrscnnsl in ssch ~
stete vare suggssted by the ADC Stste Supsrvisors. Two or mors ADC field

persounel in ssch of the 5 tsst ststss were dstailee to collect dats
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du;:ing 1980. The devices vere tested in two states {n 1981. Supervisors
also de!er'mined vhich non-target species vere important {n their respective
states. Selection of non-target species was based on past c.apture rates,
their "value" to the public, and how much their accidental captures inter- -
ferred vith coyote trapping. Larger animals weighing as wuch as coyotes
(e.g. badgers, bobcats, raccoons and porcupines) are seldom excluded by
tension devices and therefore vere not.designated. Designated non-target
species and states in vhich they veie}elected a”e a3 follows: gray fox -
California, Nev Mexico anu Texas; kit and swift fox - Nev Mexico and Texas,
striped skunk Claliformia, Oregon and Utah, opossum - Oregon and Texas,
Jackrabbit ~ C;lifomh. Nev Mexico and Utah. .

Authors provided technical assistance and assisted ADC personnel in
wodifying traps. Devices vere tested on No. J-N VYictor traps with off-
set malleable jaus. Trap lines similar to those used for depredations
control activities were employed to test the devices. An equal oumber of
unmodified traps, trap§ equipped wvith leaf springs, and those with shear-
pin devices wvere included in each trap line. The type of trap set at
any location along the trap line was randoaly predetermined. Canvas pan
covers were used vith the unmodified and shear-pin dcvice-equip'ped‘tnps and
alminun vire screen pan covers were used with the pan~tansion spring
traps {n 1980 Soil wvas carefully sifted on the traps so that tracks could
be identified. Traps were checked daily vhen possible.

The numbers of animals that visited, were excluded, or captured in
traps (except small rodents) wvere rec:rded. A "vis{t" vas defined as an
instance vhen an aninmal came to a trap and stepped so the Lrack was upon

and within the margin of the pan. To be designated 83 an "waclusion" the

entire footprint also had to be within the margin of the edge of the pan.
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Weights of captured aninale vete recorded u wers mechanical failures
and other effects on the operation of~tension devices. Data vere also
collected on soil type, soil moisture, weather, location of the trap javs
ot the foot, and the fraquancy of animal "pull outs.”

It should be mentioned that in order to conform to the time schedules

set for data collecticn, personnel ‘souetlncs set trape during tainy veather --

a practice not normally recommended because traps function pooily in muddy

soils.
Irip Weight Tests

‘l‘ests. vere conducted to determine i{f devicesequipped traps vere more
likely than unmodified traps to malfunction under ao{at and freczing soil
condit{ons. In the first test the unimprove‘;’ shear-pin and spring devices
vere compared with unmodified traps after the 1980 field test because 1't
vas suspccted chat vet clay,vlike‘ and alkali soils hampered the eff.;.cacy of
the devices. The same pan cover materials used 1;1 the field te¢st were also
used in the controlled test. Traps wers set at Uvalde, ‘l‘;xu. vhere soil
is clay-like. To obtain baseline tr}p veight data, all types of traps wers
first claoped by the base in a vise 30 that the effects of modifications
and soi) conditions could be determined later. The trip weights of each
type of trsp vers obtained under the following conditions. with the ba'u
of the trap clamped {n a viss, in dry soil, {n dry soil that vas sprinkled

B

and sllowed to dry and crust. At least 10 trape of each type ware testad.

To obtain trip weights, a stand pade from a 12 om (1.2 1n) thick steel
rod vith 2 51 ex3 (2 {n) disseter base vas placed upon the center of each
trap pan. Fifty-one mm (2 in) disaster vashers of known veight wvere placed

over ths rod and stacked on the bass until the trap tripped.

Similar procedurss vers used in the second test under controlled
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conditions to obtain trip weights of the improved ziqc-pla:ed shear-pin

and spring models, and the steel tape device except that plastic pan
2

cover material vas used. In this test a Model DPP-25 push/lel dial gauge

scale (John Chatillon and Sons, Inc., New York, N.Y.) was used to measure

N

trip weights b; pushing down on the center of the trap pan with the shaft

of the scale. v

In the third trip weight test, field trapping conditions were simulated
. .

by settlng the improved zinc-plated device-equipped traps, steel tape traps
’ v
and unoodified traps in trays of doil "hiqh_:fre then sprinkled, frozen

and thawed at room temperature., The leng:hﬂof time before each trap could
be sprung after being removed from :Q; freezer wvas determined by pushing
down on the center of the pan with the scale shaft at 15 minute intervals
until the trap tripped. ’
Data Analysis 4’ )
Sixty or more coyote visits and 60 visits of each designated non-target
species were requested from eech of the 5 states in 1980, In«1981. the
primary tast objective was to obtain data on coyote capture rates under
poist clay-like solls conditions. The two fieldmen in each state were
asked to obtain 30 coyote visits each. However, incidental data
target anlasls and other information were recorded secondarily durimg 1981.
The devices were evaluated by two primary criteris; the coyote trap
success rate (percent of coyotee captured that step on the pan), and the
percent of various non-target animals that stepped ou the pan and wvere ex-

cluded (not captured). The success rates of each type of device-equipped

trap vas coapared wvith those of urmodified traps. Coyote trap success

““rates were determined for each device by dividing the number of coyotes
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The non-target exclusion rate was calculated by dividing the number of
non-target animals that stepped on the pan into the number that were
excluded.
In 1981 the non-targ2t apeciea exclusion rates and coyote capture

. rates for the device-equipped trapa were compared with thoae of unmodified
traps for each atate. The nusbers of captures and exclusions for each
type of trap (trap treatment) for every atate were also added together so
they could be compared for all S states combined. In 1981 the devices
vere only evaluated in 2 states so thic numbers for each davice were coa=
bined for the evaluations. -

The primary statistical method used to compare non-target species

exclusion rates, coyote capture rates, and other differences between
device-equipped and urnmodified traps was the chi square r x c contingeacy
table for tests of independence of two factors (success verses treatment
or type of trap). P-values belov the 0.05 probability level (P<0.05)
indicated that there was & significant difference between rates and dif-
ferences belov the 0.01 level (P<0.01) were highly significant. The other
statistical method was used in the trip weight test; a tvo-way analysis
of variance to make comparisons among average trip weights of traps aet
under tge various soil conditions. The factors in this teat were device
type, and the influence of environmental conditions on the efficacy of

each device.

RESULTS
1980 Field Tests
During the initial field test in 1980, ADC program personnel {n S

atates, using shear-pin, spring equipped and ummodified trapa, obtained
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a total of 9,886 trap exposure nights. These data, tabulated by state,

soil type and condition, 4are shown in Table 1. Footprints of coyotes and
all designated non-target apecies imprinted on the soil covering the pans

of all types of traps combined totaled 381 and 875 respectively. HNumbers

of visits and exclusion rates (percentages) of designated non-target species,
according to type of device and area, are shown for the 1980 field test in

Table 2.

When data for all designated noa-target species were combined in 1980

for all 5 states, according to type of trap treatment, the percent of non-
target species that were excluded >3 each type of device-equipped trap was
greater than for the unmodified traps. The total non-target exclusion rate
for the shear-pin device was 91X, for the spring it was 90%, and 30Z of the
animals that stepped on the pans of unmodified traps were excluded. These
differences between the excluston rates of each device and the unmodified
traps were statistically highly significant (P<0.01).

The devices excluded some non-target species more effectively than

others. For all states combined, the shear-pin device excluded the fol-
loving animals as listed in descending order of efficacy. opossums, jack-
rabbits, striped skunks, gray fox.s and swift and kit foxes. For the
spring device, the order of exclusion efficacy was. opossums, kit foxes,
gray foxes, skunks and jackrabblts. For all states ccmbined, uncodiffed
traps were puch less 2ffective in excluding every non-target species than
each type of device equipped trap. The greatest difference between device
and unmodified traps exclusion rates was for opossums. The unmodified
traps captured all 39 of the opossums that visited them while each type

of device-equipped trap excluded all the visiting animals of this species.

The designated non-target species exclusion rates of device-equipped

O
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traps vere elso compared to umodified trap exclusion retea for each etate.

The device-equipped treps also excluded a sizxnificantly (P<0.01) greeter

percentage of the non-target animals in every stete. However, exciusion

rates of a1l types of traps varied between ereas, which indicated thst

geogrephic factora might have influenced their efficacy. For exampla,

the percentages of grey foxes that stepped on the pans of sheer-pin trap '
pans and were excluded were 69X for Texas, 81X for California and 100X for

New Mexico. The sprin;-equipped traps had similar area differencea in non-

target species exclusion rates. The exclusion rates of unmodified treps

wvere the most variable by species from one ataée to another. .

Total coyote visit and exclusion rates are ehowm by trep device type
and stete in Table 3. The coyote capture rates for all S states coabined
vere 71X for the sheer-pin divice-equipped traps, 66X for the spring devices
and 92X for the ummodified traps. These coyote cepture rates of both types
of davices for all states combined were ;igniticcntly lower (§<0.01) than
those of ummodified treps. "

Coyote capture rates of device-equipped traps were also compered with
unmodified traps for each state. There appeared to be geographic differences
in hov efficiently the device-equipped traps functionsd for capturing coyotes
cowpared to unmodified traps. In Texas the shear-pin coyote capture rate
(892) vas significantly higher (P<0.01) than that of the spring (81%) and
umnodified traps (58X). Though the difference was not statistically eigani-
ficant (P>0.01), in Utah the coyote capture rete of the spring traps (100%) .
exceeded thst of the umodified traps (89X) and in New Mexicc both the
lpéin; and umodified traps each took all of the coyotes that stepped on
the pans. However, in some states euch as Califoynia and Oregon the coyote

capture rates of one or both devices vere significantly lower (?<0.01)
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than the unmodified trapa.

The coyote capturing efficecy of device-equipped traps was compsred
sccording to various soil types and the amount :)f s0il moisture in each
ares. In New Mexico and Utah, vhere so0il conditions were predominantly
dry and sandy, the spring-equipped traps took all of the coyotes that
atepped on the pans. However, in Northern California and Oregon, only
slightly over 40 percent of the coyotes that visited spring traps were
tsken. The shear-pin traps also captured a lower percentage of visiting
coyotes in Califormia and Oregon than they did in the other states. The
efficacy of the tension devices was compsared to unmodified traps in .
specific locations in each atsate by &nalyzing the dats from esch fieldman
separately. There were differences ir. coyote carture rates sccordisg to
soil type and the amount of rainfsll in each er:a. The results of the
analysis suggested l:.har. extresely wet or moist clay-like or slkali soils )
such 22 those in Eastern Oregon, Northern California and East Texss de-
cressed the efficacy of the devices.

To verify that these soil conditiona were the main reason device-
equipped traps excluded many coyotes, the trip weighta of device-cqu'i.pped -
and unnodified treps were neasured under controlled simulated weather con
ditions. Unmodified tnb grip weights, when traps were set and sprung while
held in 2 vise, sveraged 726 gm (1.5 1b), 953 gm (2.1 1b) in dry soil, 1453 gm
(3.2 1b) in wet soil,and 1725 gu (3.8 1b) in crusted soil. The average trip
weight of ahear-pin devices was 2088 gm (4.6 1b) in the vise and 2497 gm
(5.5 1b) 4in dry soil. Under wet conditions, or when wet :ous.lubscquently
dried and crusted, shear-pin trip weights averaged 4268 gm and 5357 gm

{9.4 snd 11.8 1b) respectively. Water droplets often formed on the under-
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aide of the psn and on the dog, causing these psrts to rust and adhere to-

gether. The sveragé trip weight of spring equipped traps An the vise wss

also 2088 gu (4.6 1b). In dry soil, the average trip weight of these trapa

with acreen psn covers was 2815 gm (6.2 1b). In wet sofl the average
weight of 3496 gm (7.7 1b) for spring traps with screen covers was slighctly
lower than thst of canvas covers (3768 gm = 8.3 1b). In crusted lo‘.l,}tha
average trip weight for acrean covers was 4722 ga (10.4 1b) and 3541 gm

(7.8 1b) for csnvas covers. Moisture formed on the apring and the p;n of

apring traps set with both screen and canvas pan covers. When apring trapa

were aet in wet and cruated sofls the beveled tip of the dog often adhered
to the groove in the shank of the pan due to rust. Souetim;s aa the pan of
these trsps poved downward there was a snapping sound.

. These average trip weights of shear-pin and spring traps set in wet
and crusted soila were significantly higher (P<0.01) thsn the average trip
weight of the unmodified trsps under the same conditions. The results of
this test were used as a basis for improving the tension devices. In-
cressed trip wefghts caused by mofst soil conditions were corrected, in
lsrge psrt, by zinc plating and the improvements detailed uadsr Methods
(p. 3).

ﬁe results of the aecond.control:led test, which includ?d umodiﬁh
trsps, and the improved zinc-:{nted shear-pin and spring devices under

varied sofl conditions, are shown in Teble 4. Also fncluded in the table

is information on the staecl tape device and data on freszing snd thawing
. conditions. Zinc-plating and other improvements on the shear-pin and
spring devices decreased their trip \;eights in moist and crusted soils so
thst they would be 1iksly to function satisfactorily under field trapoing
. )
conditions. The aversge trip weight of the improved shesr-pin device in

wet 301l was 1768 gm (3.9 1b) which wss 2500 gm (5.5 1b) lower than the
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otiginal unimproved model field tested under similar conditions ia 1980.
The average crusted soil trip weight was 3114 gn (6.9 1b) for the improved
shear-pin devices, 2243 ga (4.9 1b) less than that recorded for :he‘unplated
model. Zinc plating and other modifications also improved the performance
of the spring devices. The wet aoil trip wveight of the improved spring was
2526 ga (5.6 1b) and 3078 gm (6.8 1b) in crusted aoil. These weights were
respectively 970 gm (2.1 1b) and 690 gm (1.5 1b) lower than the unimproved
spring. The wet soil trip and crusted trip weights of the steel tape were
1793 gm (3.9 1b) and 2483 gm (5.4 1b) respectively. In this test, under
all the soil conditions, taere were no significant (P>0.05) differcnces‘
betwveen the average trip weights of any of the types of trao pan teasion
device equipped-traps.

Under controlled testing, the duration of time that a trap could be,

tripped in wet soill after freezing and thawving was not significantly dif-

ferent (P>0.05) tetween any of the devices and unmodified traps. Follewing
completion of controlled evaluations of the improved devices and ‘e steel

tape devices. additional field triasls were initiated in spring, surmer and

fall of 1981.

1981 Field Tests (Improved Devices)

In 1981 four ADC fieldmen located in east Texas and N.W. Califoruia,
both areas of high moisture, and either clay-like or alkali aoils, collected
data on unmodified traps and traps equipped with the improved pan tension
devices. Table 5 and Fig. 6 show capture rates for coyotes taken in theae
areas during the 1980 and 1981 tests and compare the efficacy of unmodified
traps, the original device~equipped traps (1980) and the improved devices
(1981). Data on the efficacy of the steel tape devicea which vere also

tested in California in 1981 {s also shown. 2inc plating and other
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improveasents to the apring and shear-pin devices increased their efficacy

for capturing coyotea. The ahear-pin coyote capture rate was 79% {n 1980
and 83X in 1981. The apring capture rate vas 577 in 1980 and 94X in

the agae ares in 1981, There vere no significant differences (P>%.01)
between the coyote capture rates of unmodified and improved sheir-pin and
spring~equipped traps in 1981.

Besides capturing coyotes more efficiently, the improved shear-pin
snd spring devices also excluded greater percentages of designated non-
target species in 1981 than the original models did the previous year.
Table 6 and Fig. 7 summarize the exclusions of non-target species from
device-equipped and unmodified traps in the aress with moist conditions
with clay-1like or slkali soils (i.e. E. Texas and N.W. California) during
1980 and 1981.

The pan tension device-equipped traps wvere more effective than the
umodified traps in excluding all non-target species in all areas during
both years. TFor both states combined, the devices excluded at least twice
4s wany non-targets as the unmodified traps did. These differences wvere
atatistically significant (P<0.01).

In sddition to being tested in moist soil, the steel tape device was
also conpared to unmodified traps in dry sanuy soil during 1981. The
fieldman working in N. Californis obtained data on 69 designated non-target
species visits and 28 visits from coyotes. All non-target animals that
atepped on the pans of steel tape-equipped traps vere excluded. The non-
target exclusion rate for unmodified traps was 26%, s significantly (P<0.01)
lover rate than that of the tape Jevice. The steel tape traps captured
862 of the visiting coyotes and the unmodified trap capture rate was 1002

vith no significant (P>0.01) difference between these rates.
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For all areas combined, the location of the trap on esch captured
coyote's foot was recorded 244 times in 1980 and 130 timea in clay-like
soil during 1981. Table 7 sucmarizes theae data by type of devite aa well
&8s the numbers of instances where coyotes pulled out of the trapa. None
of the devices apparently fncreased toe catches sz there were no aignifi-
cant differences (P>0,05) between the apring, shear-pin, tape-equipped
and unmodified traps in the percent of captured coyotes that were held by
the toes. The percent of all coyotes taken that were held above the foot
pads varied from 60 to 78 for all trap types during both years. The Der-
centage of coyotes that were held by the foot pads or toes was more vari-
able, but the differences were glso not significant (P>0.05) befween the
types of devices. Figure 8 graphically compares the percentages of cap-
tured coyotes for device-equipped and unmodified traps according to the
locatiun of the trap jaw on the leg. The data on coyotes that were cap-
tured on the foot pads were combined with numbers that were held by the
toes according to each device for .he histogranms.

The body weights of designated non-target «nimals trapped during the
1980 and 1981 field tests were co:bined.nnd sveraged according to the tyge
of trap in which they were taken. For gray foxes, striped skunks, and
Jackrabbits, the average body weight of animals taken with each type of
tension device-equipped trap was significantly higher (P<0.05) than animals
of the same species taken in unmodified traps. There was no aignificant
difference (P>0.05) in the average body weights of kit foxes taken in all
types of traps and all opossums were taken only in unmodified traps so
ccaparisons could not be made for this specles.

Although the average body weights of moat trapped non-target species
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varied aignificantly with trap type, there were no diatinct aeparationa in
the high and low body weights for each species from one type of trap to
another. The lowest average body weight for trapped non-target apecica
waa 1725 gm (3.8 1b) for striped skunks taken in unmodified traps ind i‘ie
heaviest non-target average weight was 5720 gm (12.6 1b) for gray foxes
taken with spring traps. Therefore, a "weight threshold” or zone could
not de established so it could be predicted whether an individual animal
or species would be excluded by device equipped traps because of body
weight. This would also be difffcult to determine because loccmotor
patterns and weight distribution throughout the body varies with spectles
and these factors determine Che amount of force that an animal exerts
vith its foot as {t steps on the trap pan. For example, 2 hopping Jack-
rabbit may exert more force on the trap pan than a gray fox that s
walking slowly as it atepa on the trap.

In addition to the species designated as non-target animals, a
variety of other non-target gnimals visited traps during the study.
These included red foxes, domestic dogs, spotted skunks, badgers, bobcats,
housecats, mountain lions, weazels, ringtail cats, armadillos, porcupines,
beavers, cottontails, large ground squirrels, tree aquirrels, swamp rabbits,
turkeys, geese, buzzards, crowa, cara caras, cranes and roadrunners.
Though these data were not analyzed statisti.ally, all of these animals
were excluded from all types of device equipped trapa at greater rates
than they wire from unzodified traps.

DISCUSSION
Coupared to urmodifiad 3-N Victor traps, the pan tension device-

squipped traps were highly effective in excluding the visiting designated
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non-target apecies. Even under less favorable soil conditions, the non-
target species exclusion rates of all device equipped-traps wvere one and
a half times higher than those of unmodified traps in 1980. In 1981 the
improved devices functioned many times more effective in excluding non-
target animals than the unmodified traps (Table 6).

Regarding coyote capture rates, the improved shear-pin and spring
devices and the steel tape devices respectively were 89, 94 and 86 percent
as effective as the unmodified traps in wet clay-like soil conditions
Table 5). It {s likely that traps equipped with the improved devices
would function more effectively for capturing coyotes in dry or sandy- ~
type soils. The pan tension devices exclude coyotes in scme instances.
However, a coyote that steps on a trap pan and {s not captured may retumn
to a trap. A trap that contains a non-target species, is inoperable and

can be detected by a "trap-shy coyote "

Therefore, in sany inscances,

overall coyote captures would be increased by use of trap pan tension devices.
Under most trapping situations use of the devices would probably de-

crease tinme and effort recquired to locate, release or destroy trapped non-

target animals, reaove carcasses, and resat traps. Alse, when non-target

anizmals are taken in areas vhere there are trap-shy coyotes, the trap sets

often sust be relocated and the used traps cleaned or replaced.
Theoretically, the ability of each device to exclude non-target

animals in the study areas represents conditions that would prevail over

the entire state, several states, or most of the west. Therefore, depending

on the circumstances, escimates can be made on the n..ber of non-target

specles captures that could be prevented during depredations control trap-

ping activities 1f tension devices Jere ysed instead of unmodified traps.
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In addition to the data presented {n this r;port, New Mexico ADC
fieldwen and supervisors have used the unimproved spring device since 1978
and have reported that it functioned satisfactorily. Approximately 10,000
improved spring devices have also been used with good results on a trial
basi{s in New Mexico, Arizona, Nevada, Oklahoma and Texas since June, 1981.
The steel tape device has been used since 1978 by most personnel in
California with goad results also reported.

Presently the cost of the improved zinc-plated spring device, in-
cluding pan notching, 12 §2.10 per unit, and the steel tape costs about
$.10 per unit. The zinc-plated shear-pin device {s presently available from
the marufacturer at $1.70 per unit. These costs would probably be reduced
1f larger quantity purchases werc made. The estimated total cost for the
Service tu obtain and prepare each 3-N Victor trap for field use i{s about
$30 (including attachment of the chain, drag hook, etc.). Therefore, the
cost of {mplementing any of the pan tension devices would be a szall per-
centage of the {nftf{al cost.

If {oplementation of trap pan tension devices is ccasidered, geo-
graphic vartations {n the cfficacy of each type should be evaluated as well
as the needs of the fleldmen. Personal preferesnces regarding the devices
r were evident among the ADC fileldmen participating {n the fiel’ tests, as
well as {n the states where they are used operationally. Since all 3 devices

were gbeouc equally effective, field personnel should probably be permitted

to select whichever device they personally prefer. Adequate written {nsfruc-
tins should be provided to field personnel using the devices to {nsure
proper vse so results are satisfactory.
This report surmarires the results of 2 years of field trials with
3 types of trap pan tension devices conducted in S western states. A tech-
nical manuscript {s planned and will be submitted for publicaticn in a

wildlife journal.
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Table 1. Trap pan tenaion device test areas, aoil types and irap expoaure
data for 1980 field test.
Predoninant No. trap
County soil cype Type of exposure
State trapped & condition device nights
Calffornta- Shasta Dry & wet gravel Shear-pin 1,050
Siskiyou Dry & wet sandy
. loan Spring 1,044
v Umodified 1,046
~ T
Nev Mexico Socorro Dry & wet sand Shear-pin 740
\ Sierra .
Lincoln Spring 750
Union
DeBaca Unmodified 743
Oregon Harney Wet § Dry sandy Shear-pin 646
Klanath loan, daxp & dry
Yanhill punice Spring 643
Unmodified 531
Texas Refugio Dry sandy loam & Shear-pin 713
“ Robertson wvet and dry red
Crosby clav § black clay Spring 722
Floyd
Motley Unmodified 18
. Utah Uintah Vet & dry sandy Shear-pin 142
. Millard loam, clay
San Pedro Spring 253
Wayne .
Garfield Uomodif ied 140
Five States 20 counties 6 soil types Shear-pin 3,291
. Spring 3,817
Unmodified 3,178
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Table 2. Excluslon retes of dssignated non-target specise from trap pan tension device-
Aquipped and umodified traps in 1980 by eres.

|
' Cray Swife & Juck= All non-
Aree & davice tox kit fox Skunk Oposaum Tabbite targste
L] X N X N X N X N X N 4
California p ¥ 1 i
Shear-pin h st - m-- 33 9 —on -m- 60 90 126 @8
Spring 19 792 — - [Y I ¥ 1 100 A3 79 107 80
Urmodif1ed 13 69 N A % e ne=- A9 57 LA Y
Nuv Mexico i 1 1
Sheer-pin 17 100 & 67 ——— =e- N 18 100 42 9
Jpring 16 100 9 100 EETE ——— ~ee 15 9 40 98
Ywwodil1ed H) 0 8 0 N == - === 12 8 2% 20
Orsgor . 1 1
Shaar-pin B - == 12 100 17 100 —— == 29 100 [
spring R P L) 13 100 - - 15 8 &
Uraodified - - ——— == 6 0 20 0 ——— - 26 0
Texsa 1 1 1
Jhear-pin 16 69 9 18 27 100 10 100 10 500 7 %
Spiine o 9 17 88 uw 9 13 100 18 94 117 9%
Unmodif1ed 11 9 6 17 s 1 19 0 2y 1 "w 12
Utah i 1
Sheer-pin ——— - — —m- - e R 32 9% 2 9
Spring ——— == ——— meu 6 100 ——— - 29 100 33 100
Urmodi(ied —— === EECIR 3 (] e 2} Y % 27
All ereas
Swear-pin “ 8 15 N 4 96 27 100 120 97 ot 9l
Spring (ST} 26 9% % 9t 32 100 105 88 324 %0
Unmodit {ed 9 N 14 ? n n 29 0. 107 4L 25 30

lbu!gmnd ss important non-terget speciss in the stete

210 all instancas the sxclusion rates of unsodifisd traps wers significently lovar (r < 0.03)
then those of each typs of pen tension devicae-squippsd trep.

erlc 137

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




X

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

188

Table 3. Number and capture rate of coyotes that stepped
on pans of tension device-equipped and unmodi-
fied traps in 1980, by area.

Area & device No on pan No caught % caught
California a1
Shear-pin 27 18 67,
Spring 39 16 41,
Unmodified 17 13 76
New Mexico b
Shear-pin 15 11 73,
Spring 16 16 100,
Unmodified 24 24 100
v
Oregon . b
Shear-pin 21 8 38y,
Spring 26 11 42,
Unmodified 31 29 94
Texas . a
Shear-pin 36 32 89y
Spring 26 21 81y
Unmodified 36 21 58
Utah a
Shear-pin 20 16 80,4
Spring 20 20 100,
Unmodified 27 24 89
All areas b
Shear-pin 119 85 71y
Spring 127 84 66,
Unmodified 135 111 82

1Values within 2 group with unlike superscript letters are

‘ statistically different (P <0.0S5).
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Table 4. Average trip weights (in gm) of unmodified 3-N Victor steel traps and traps equipped
with steel tape and ipproved shear-pin and spring pan tension devices. Average
thawing-to-trip times2 (in min) shown in extreme right column.

Device In Vige Dry So‘l Wet Soil Crusted Thawedl Thaw to trip tlmez
Shear-pin 1298 1593 1768 3114 1952 310 nin

Spring 2084 2261 2526 3078 2792 253 min

Steel Tape 1520 1634 1793 2483 1952 240 min §§

91> 1112 1452 1725 1884 '258 min

Unmodi fied

1 Determined by pushing shaft of weight gauge on center of pan until trap tripped,

2 Determined by placing frozen trays of soil in room temperature until traps could be tripped
by pushing on center of pan with shaft of weight gauge.

3 Average trip weights of unmodified trapa are significantly lower (P < 0.01) than those of
all types of devices in vise and under each soil condition.
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Table 5. Coyote cipture ratea by phn tenaion device-equipped traps teated in’
aress vith clay-like sz0ils and moiat aoil conditiona. Shear-pin and
spring deviced with improvements were teated in 1981.

Total coyotes No. coyotes X coyotes 4 efficncyl
Device on pan caught taken va. unmodified

1980 1981 1980 1981 1980 1981 1980 1981

3

Sheat-pin 40 ) 30 g o7d a* 8@ 89

Spring 53 38 26 35 8° 9t 9 94
2 w a

Steel tape - 19 - 16 - 84 - 86

Unzod1fied 42 58 36 7 86"  9%* 100 oo

1Dctemined by dividing coyote capture rate of the device by urmodified trap
capture rate

2Stee1 tape device teated only 4in 1981 in N. Californis

3v-lues vithin a group with unlike superscript letters are atatiatically
different (P < 0.01)
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Table 7. Location of trap jawa on feet of captured coyotes by type of device and year, and number of instances and
percentagea of captured coyotea with trap on each part of leg and foot. Number and percentages of
instances where coyotes escaped from traps are in extreme right hand column.
Above foot pads On foot pads On toes Pull outnl
N X N 4 N X N 12
1980 198%F 1980 198} 1980 1981 1980 1981 1980 1981 1980 198! 1980 1981 1980 1981
Shear-pin 52 32 743 18 7 S 10 12 11 4 16 10 6 2 5 4
[y
Spring 49 15 11 60 9 6 13 24 1t 4 16 16 13 1 10 2 Eﬁ
Tape - 1o - n - 1 - 8 - 2 - 15 - - - -
Unmod if ied 79 18 75 74 9 6 9 12 17 7 16 14 7 6 4 10

lNot analyzed statfatically becauae aome numbera too low for valid comparisons

2Numh;r of "pull outs” divided by number of coyotes stepped on pan

3No aignificant differences (P > 0.05) between types of traps for each category of posttiun of trap on foot for

both 1980 and 1981.
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Figure 1. Unimproved model of shesr-pin trap pan tension device evslusted

> in 1980 field test. Copper wire pin is in position.
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Hgure 3. Irproved zinc-plated ahear-pin tenaion device with .29 cm. copper

vira pin evaluated in 1981.
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Improved zinc-plated spring tension device with notch stamped

Figure 4.

This wodel vas evaluated ia 1981.

on the shank above regular notch.
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Steel messuring tspe pen tension device used by many Californis

Figure 5.

Device ves tasted in 1981,

Anims)l Damage Control Program personasl.
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No._83-41 Date_September 1983

RESEARCH INFORMATION BULLETIN

J

HODIFIED STEEL TRAPS REDUCE NONTARGET ANIHAL CAPTIRES

The Service's Denver Wildlife Research Center and Animal Damage Control
Program have completed field evaluation of modified 1eghold coyote traps
that significantly reduce the accidental capture of nontarget species.
Selectivity and efficacy were compared for Victor 3N-M steel traps-
affixed with three types of trap pan-tensfon devices and for unmodified
traps. These tension devices increased the weight required to spring
traps so that smaller animals couid be excluded while larger ones such as
coyotes were captured. One model functioned using a shear pin--a wire
placed through aligned holes fn the trap dog and pan which sheared when
sufficient weight was placed on the pan to Spring the trap. Trip weights
could be varied by using wires of different thicknesses. A second device
consisted of a curved leafspring, that clamped to the base of the trap and
rested on the underside of the pan., The third type was a length of steel
measuring tape *nserted and positioned horizontally under the trap pan. ~
The tape flexed downward when pressure was applied to the pan, thus
releasing the trap dog and jJaws.

The number of coyote captures and the percent of nontarget species that
stepped on, but did not spring, unmodified and d&vice-equipped traps were
used to compare efffcacy and selectivity. Since it was impractical to
collect exclusion-rate data on 311 species of nontarget animals, we
selected gray foxes, kit foxes, striped sXunks, opossums, and Jackrabbits
as representative species. There was very J{ttle difference in the
performance of the thres types of pan-tension devices. 1n 198) tests, 92
to 100 percent of the representative nontarget species were excluded,
whereas only § percent were excluded with unmodified traps. Coyote
capture rates for the tensfon device-equipped traps varied from 86 to 92
percent, the rate for traps without devices was 98 percent. The pan-
tensfon devices, therefore, not only greatly reduced the number of non-
target animals taken bdut also, by excluding thea, left many additional
traps opérable for taking coyotes.

shile private trappers often seek to capture other furbearers along with
coyotes, coyote damage control efforts are frequently hampered when traps
set for this species are sprung by smaller anfmals. Traps equipped with
pan-tension devices are now being evaluated or used operationdlly by
federally-supervised trappers in ArfZona, California, Nevada, New Mexico,
Oklahoma, and Texas.

For further information, contact. Samuel 8. Linhart, Denver Nildlife
Research Center, Building 16 OFC, Deaver, CO 80225. FTS 234-2126.

final results.
commerc 1al products.

This bulletin fs an fnterin report for fnformat30a only. The data are considered
provisions) pending completion of the research and analysis and interpretation of
Use of trade names does not imply U.S. Government endorsement of
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Un:ted States Department of the Interior
FPISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE
Animal Damage Control
P.0. Box 518
Pendleton, OR 97801
April 9, 1984

Pan Spring Insta}lation for 3N Yictor Traps

The basic {nstallation and adjustment of under-pan (leaf) springs for 3N
Victor traps is designed to be relatively quick and simple for anyone
familiar with trap mechanics. The original pan should be removed by using
a standard screwdriver and the new, wmodified pan should be clamped firmly
in place with a pair of channel-lock pliers. The pan spank has been
prenotched Just above the regular notch. The spring base is designed to
fit the cross member of the trap bas€ and should slide all the way back to
the bend in the cross m.mber designed to accommodate the pan shank. The
base clamp on the spring can be bent with a small haxmer but should be
firaly attached using vice-grip pliers.

The sost important part of pan 3pring fnstallation is the trap adjustment
once the devices are in place. The dog should be new or {n very good
condition gnd should be bent slightly upward in the center to allow it to
slip smoothly and quickly when the pan {s depressed. To increase the pan
depression weight, clamp the trap base in a vise and gradually bend the
top of the cross member (where the dog is attached) toward the pan. To
decrease the pan depression welght, bend the cross member iway fros the
pan. For these adjustments, use vice-grip pliers to bend the cross
Desber.

To very slightly i{ncrease the pan depression wefght, grip the loop
attaching the dog to the top cross member with vice-grip pliers and
gradually close the loop. Be careful to not squeeze the loop so tight
that it binds to the cross member.

Test the pan depression weight several times by setting the trap with the
dog in the precut notch.

Finally, to decrease the amount of pan fall, file away part of the top of
the notch with a regular file unti{l the desired pan fall is selected.
When the trap is adjusted correctly it should take about 3-4 pounds to
depress the pan. The pan should fall about 1/4 fnch before the trap trips.

This entire process should take about 10 .«(nutes and should remain
consistent under normal trapping conditions. If you have any questions,

please call or write me.
.. ,,/? W,L

Alan R. Armistead
Phone: 503/567-2472
Oiagram attached
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RH Pan Tension DEvICE FOn Covort
FootioLo Tiars * Turkawski et al

SELECTIVITY AND EFFECTIVENESS OF PAN TENSION DEVICES
FOR COYOTE FOOTHOLD TRAPS

FRANK J TURKOWSKI® U S, Fleh and Wifs Service Owver Wikiife Ressarch Canter, Oerwer CO 80225
AUAN R AAMISTEAD. U $. Fish and Widkie Samce, Animal Damage Control Program, P O 801 518 Penceron, OR 9781
SAMUEL 5. UNHART, U'S Flen and Wikhie Sevice Denwer WicWe Rasearch Cantar, Dsaver, CO 0225

Abstrect  Data were cellected vathe numbers of coystes (Conts latrana) and nenterget sntmels that stepped
oa stendard trags and traps €Quipped with shear pin, curved keof spring, o steel lape tension devices and
were captured of escluded The madified IN-M Victoe steel foathold traps were absut three imes mere
ofective than standard traps fec exeluding kit (Vulper macratts) and swilt (V' oeler) fexes, groy forer
{Urecyon cinarcearganieus). striped skunks (Mepbiiy mephists) (Didelphts ) end jack
rabbits {Lepus colifemicus). Coyste capture rates In tnitial Beld tests were lowar for medifed traps than
stendard traps when sef In wet clay oc alkali solls, Shear-pln and keof spring davices wete then modified snd
tnc-plated te reduce rusting caused by meliture and te improve trap petformance Erclusien retes (per
centege of animals that stepped on pars end were oxcluded) In subscquent Keld tests foc olf designated
nontarget animals foe Vhe wot soll test were 92, 100, 93, ond 6 for shear pln, leal spig. stecl tape. ond
standard trage, respestively Ceyote captule tates with the impeoved devices in wet araas with clay or alkali
soils wers BT, 92, #4, and 98% for shear pin, leal spring. stoel tape, and standard traps, respectively The

tmproved devices funciiencd adequately lor use in coyote trapping sctivities.

A WILOL. MANAGE 48(2)1:000-:000———- 7507
AAAAAAA

Steel foothold traps are used for har:
vestng-futbearess and for removing coy-
otes and other predators from hvestock
depredation areas Private fur trappers
usually attempt to capture smaller fur-
bearers as well as coyotes, but US Fish
and wildlife Service (USFWS) Animal
Damage Control Program (ADC) efforts
are hampered when traps set for coyotes
are sprung by other animals Because traps
are an tmportant tool in the ADC pro-
gram, efforts were imtiated at the Denver
wildlife Research Center (DWRC) to
make trapping for depredatory coyotes
more ¢ffictent and selective (Linhart et al
1980) Trap selectivity and efficacy are
mapr issues raised by proponent. of re.
stracting or prohibiting use of steel traps
(Divon 1930, Atkison 1956, Gipson 1975,
Singer 1975, Nichols 1976, Parsons 1977,
Howard 197y Tndd 1980, Schmidt 1981)

* Prewent addrers 12 Donna Drive. Uvalde TX
~R301

| have mark~] afl chaasls
correction, 1 ved

These issues are also of concern to the
USFWS

One method of increasing trap selectiv-
Ity for coyotes Is to increase the force re-
quireu to spring them so that smaller
species are excluded. and various trap pan
lension devices have been developed for
that purpose Such devices, including pli-
able sticks. forked twigs, springs. wires,
and sponges. are placed under the pan,
but only a few are permanently attached
to the trap (Young 1933, Presnall 1950)
Pan tensions are difficult to control with
most of these devices. target ammals
sometimes step on the pan without spring-
ing the trap, or small nontarget animals
may be acaidently caught A slotted metal
tenston device (“Biological Survey Pan
Spring™) that was inserted beneath the trap
pan has been used with success (Day 1934).
but no efficacy data have ever been pub-
lished Disadvantages of the above device
which sometimes hampered captures 10
cluded loss of tensile strength. pan wob-

have chacked this preof
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152

$4 .- 05-30-34 13 1406 00

O JOB CORTROL. APS. QS10 WILDSD

I

107

A




ERI!

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

ble,” and noise when the pan moved
dowaward

Several recently developed dewvices re-
ducc or chnunate the disadvantages of the
earb:or models and more umiformly con-
trol the tension or weight required to trip
the trap 1In tlns study, we evaluated the
relative selectivity and efficacy of three
types of pan tension devices (shear-pin,
leaf spring, steel tape) on 3N-M (mallea-
ble jaw) Victor stecl traps under various
field conditions and compared their per-
formance with the standard 3N-M trap

Weare grateful for the cooperation and
assistance provided by ADC supervisory
personnel and fieldmen E. J. Medvetz and
R M Yandnck of M-Y Enterprises, Ho-
mer City, Pa, provided advice and the
shearspin devices, and the late P. Huill
helped fabricate and improve the leaf
springs C E Gates of the Texas A&M
Inst of Statistics and D L Otis (DWRC)
provided advice and statistical analyses J.
J. Spallett and H. P. Tietjen reviewed the
manuscnipt The assistance provided by M.
L. Pcpeika, G ] Dasch,] D Roberts, and
V A Thornsberry (DWRC) 1s appreci-
ated

METHODS

Selectivity and efficacy of modified and
standard traps were compared under var-
ied conditions in five western states dur-
ing sprng, summer, and autumn 1980 and
n two states during the same seasons in
1951

Descnption of Devices

The shear-pin tension device (Paws-1-
Trip, M-Y Enterprises, 220 Lincoln St,
Homer City, PA 15748) (reference to trade
names does not imply Covernment en-
dorsement of commercial products), pai-
ented by Medvetz and Yandrick (US Gov.
Patent 4,240%23, Fig 1), is installed on

Waldbide ol - . -

701

Fg 1

Prototyps shear-pn pan tension device evaluated
ieutial field test {1980). Copper wwe pn s i position

traps by replacing the dog, trap pan, and
shank. The replacement dog has a 1 5-mm
hole ir the tip. An oval 1.5- X 5-mm slot
in the attached end of the pan aligns with
this hole when the trap is set. A copper
wire is placed through both holes and bent
around the dog. When the pan moves
downward, the pan and dog shde upon
each other, the edges of the holes shear
the wire, and the trap closes Wire diam-
eter determines the weight on the pan re-
quired to shear the wire and trip the trap
Our traps were set to trip between 1.8 and
23 kg Wires were replaced only when
animals actually sprung traps

The leaf spnng (Fig. 2) is a modifca-
tion of earlier models developed by Day
(1934) and the Woodstream Corporation
(P.O. Box 327, Lititz, PA 17543) The new
device 1s broader and made of spring steel
to mamtain tensile strength during pro-
longed use. The ! d- x 7 5-cm tempered
metal spring clamps to the trap base be-
neath the pan. The spring angles upsward
(v make contact with the underside of the
pan. The pan shank s notched above the
regular dog notch to limit pan fall to about
3 mm before the trap is tripped The dog
tp is beveled to nt into the notch. The
leaf spring increases trip weight from 09
to about 23 kg
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Fig 2. Prototype keal 3pnng pan 1En3on Gevice svaluated e
ieutial fiekd test (1980). Beaveled end of 60g is set . fied notch
on pan shank

Wet clay and alkali soils impaired the
shear-pin and leaf spring devices in 1980
and improvements were retested in 1981
Modifications included zinc-plating the
spring, replacement pan and shank of the
leaf spring device, and the pan and dog
of the shear-pin device. New shear-pin
devices were constructed of heavier 14-
gauge steel because of problems with
bending. An extra hole in the pan for at-
tachment and stabihzation of the copper
wtre improved shearing (Fig. 3). Smaller
diameter copper wire (0.29 mm) reduced
shear-pin tnp weight to about 1.4 kg for
traps clamped by theur base in a vise and
sprung The notch in the improved leaf
spring device pan shank was prestamped,
which lowered vise trip weights to about
2.1 kg and made them more consistent
Prestamped notches also simplified large-
scale fabrication, and ehiminated the need
to bevel the dog tip (Fig 4)

A length of steel tape 1s used by ADC
personnel in California where state law
requires the use of pan tension devices. An
11 0-cm length cut from the 1.9-cm-wide
measuring tape replacement blade (Stan-
ley Works Co, New Britain, Conn.) is
placed from spring to spring with the
convex side making contact with the

Fg. 3. lmproved zinc-plated shearpa tension cevicé wil
0.29.mm copper wire pin, .

underside of the trap pan (Fig 5) We
compared its efficacy with the improved
shear-pin, leaf spring, and standard traps
in 1981. Capture and exclusion rates were
obtained in both dry and wet soils so they
could be compared with 1980 data on the
shear-pin and leaf spring

Field Test Procedures

Two or more recommended ADC per-
sonnel in each of five states (Calif , N M ,
Oreg., Tex , and Utah) participated in the
1980 field tests at selected locations Im-
proved devices were tested the following
year in castern Texas and northern Cali-
fornia in areas of high maisture and either
clay or alkali soils.

FWS supervisors were asked to identify
important nontarget species in their states
based on past capture rates, value to the
public, and the extent to which accidental
captures interfered with coyote trapping
Specific nontarget animals identificd by
state were gray fox (Calif , NM, and
Tex ), kit and swift fox (N M and Tex),
striped skunk (Calif , Oreg . and Utah):
opossum (Oreg and Tex ). and jack rabbat
(Calif.. N.M_, and Utah) In 1980, we at-
tempted to obtain a sample of 30 or more
coyote visits and 60 visits of each desig-
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Fig. 4. Improved zinc-plated leaf spring tension device with
noteh starnped on shank above reguiar notch,

nated nontarget species from each test
state. In 1981, we requested 60 coyote vis-
its from each of the two test states (Calif.
and Tex.). Larger animals weighing about
as much as coyotes, i.c., badger (Taxidea
taxus), bobeat (Felis rufus), raccoon (Pro-
cyon lotor), and porcupine (Erethizon
dorsatum), are seldom excluded by ten-
sion devices and data on these species were
disregarded.

Test trap hines were sumailar to those used
for routine depredation control activities
Equal rurnbers of standard traps and those
equipped with shear-pin devices and leaf
springs (and steel tapes in 1981) were set
on trap lines along ranch roads. In 1980,
canvas pan covers were used on standard
and shear-pin device-equipped traps. Alu-
minum wire scrcen pan covers were used
on the leaf spring traps. More flexible pan
covers (made from plastic sandwich bags)
were used with all devices in 1981, Traps
were set in the usual manner and were
normally checked daily. About 5-8 mm
of soil was sifted over pan covers and in
the immediate vicimty of traps. Animals
visiting trap sets were identified by tracks
left in the sifted soil

Numbers of amimals that visited traps
and that were excluded from theni or were

15
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. 5. Steel measuring tape pan tension Gevics used by An-
Imal Damage Control Program personnel n Castorres,

3

captured (except small rodents) were re-
corded. A visit was defined as an incident
in which an animal stepped on and within
the margin of the pan and was either cap-
tured or excluded. An incident in which
an animal stepped on the pan but did not
spring the trap was designated as an ex-
clusion.

Weights of captured animals and num-
bers of traps that failed to function prop-
erly were recorded. Data were also col-
lected on soil type and moisture, weather,
location of trap jaws on the foot, and fre-
quency of animal pull outs To conform
to schedules set for data collection, traps
were sometimes set during rainy weath-
er—a practice not normally recommend-
ed becruse traps function less effectively
under wet conditions

Trap Trip Weight Tests

Trp weights of 10 or more standard
traps and 10 equipped with each type of
pan tension device were obtained under
the following conditions. with the base of
the trap clamped in a vise, in dry soil: in
soil sprinkled with water until saturated,
and in soil sprinkled until saturated and
allowed to dry and crust. Trip weights
were obtained by placing a vertical 12-
mm Jiameter steel rod having a 51-mm-
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Table U visis {V) and exchusion rates {%) ol J€3GnaLed NONLAIgeL SPecies At prototype pan tension Sevice equpped and

standarg raps (1980)

Suaft amd Sl Jask All smur

Cras v [N Y unk Ouwrsam raldut targets
Devuw ~ ~ ~ 5 I3 I3 « ~ < K O
Shear-pin 64 83 15 73 74 96 27 100 120 97 300 91
Leal spring 65 92 % 96 9% 91 32 100 105 8% 324 90
Standard® 29 34 14 7 n 31 39 0 107 41 260 30

o Eachisons tates of Hambant traps were brwer (F < 006) than all ty pes of pan tensian device-equippend tragn

diameter base at the center of cach trap
pan and adding steel washers of known
weight onto the rod until the trap was
tripped.

Similar procedures were used to obtain
trip werghts of 10 or more traps, each fit-
ted with the 1mproved zinc-plated shear-
ptn, leaf spring, or steel tape device. How-
ever, a Model DPP-25 push/pull dial
gauge scale (John Chatillon and Sons, Inc .
New York, N.Y.) was obtained later in the
study and used to measure trip weights by
pushing on the center of the trap pan with
the scale shaft.

Freezing and thawing conditions were
simulated by setting improved zine-plated
shear-pin and leaf spring, steel tape, and
standard traps in trays of soil which were
then sprinkled with water, frozen, and lat-
er thawed at room temperature. The time
before each trap could be sprung after
thawing began was determined by push-
ing on the center of the trap pan with a
gange scale shaft at 15-minute intervals
until it tripped

Data Analysis

Coyote trap success rates were deter-
mined for standard traps and each type
of tension device by dividing the number
of coyotes that stepped on the pan (e,
determined by recogmizable tracks) into
the number of coyotes that were cap-
tured

Because soil types and moisture coudi-
tions appcarcd to influence coyote capture

O
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rates by medified traps, the data for 1980
were separated into areas having wet clay
or alkali soils and those having dry con-
ditions at the time tests were conducted.
The nontarget exclusion rate for each
species was calculated by dividing the
number of animals that stepped on the
pan into the number that were excluded
Nontarget species exclusion rates for the
modified traps were compared with stan-
dard traps for all arcas combined 1In 1981,
all tests were conducted under . ‘lar
conditions and results with the improved
devices were combined and evaluated by
species only.

The chi-square r X ¢ contingency table
analysis was used to compare capture and
exclusion rat.. between medified and
standard traps, by species Average trip
weights in controlled trip weight tests were
compared by two-way ANOVA

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Prototype Device Field
Tests (1980)

ADC personnel in hve states accumu-
lated data for 9,886 tr~ nights comparing
prototype shear-pin, leaf spring-equipped,
and standard traps Coyote and designat-
ed nontarget visits to all traps combined
totaled 374 and 8753, respectively

The percent of all nontarget species ex-
cluded by cach type of modified trap dur-
ing the 1980 tests was greater (P < 005)
than for standard traps (Table 1) Mean
exclusion rates for combined designated
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Table 2 Captuie rates of coyotes that stepped on pans of
prototype tenson device-equpped anC 31andard taps by sol
conation (1980).

[oy—
-y Canght
Sl amd devace ™ (:‘8
Dry and sandly
Shcar-pin 55 43°
Leaf spring 47 47
Standard 62 59
Wet clay or alkah
Shear.pin 61 a8°
Leaf sprng 76 35°
Standard 73 67

* Signbeantly (P < Q.03) fewer caught tham with stamdard traps.

nontarget species for shear-pin and leaf
spring-equipped traps were 91 and 90%,
respectively. Only 30% of the animals that
stepped on standard traps were excluded.

The shear-pin device, for all soil types
combined, excluded the following in de-
scending order of efficacy. opossums, jack
rabbits, striped skunks, gray foxes, and
swift and kat foxes. Exclusion order for the
leaf spring device was. opossums, kit and
gray foxes, striped skunks, and jack rab-
bits. The greatest difference between
modified and standard traps was for opos-
sums. Standard traps captured all 39 opos
sums that vissted thera, whereas modified
traps excluded all visiting opossums. Mod-
ihed traps excluded a greater percentage of
nontarget animals 1n cach test state (P <
0.01)

Coyote capture rates for all the soil types
and conditions in five states combined
were 70, 67, and 93% for shear.pin de-
vices, leaf spring devices, and standard
traps. tespectively (Table 2). Capture rates
for boih prototype devices (all areas) were
lower than for standard traps (P < 0.05).

The efficacy of modified traps for tak-
ing coyotes was then compared by scil type
and moisture In New Mexice and Utah,
where soil conditions were mostly dry and
sandy, leaf spring-cquipped .raps cap-

i57
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tured all coyotes that stepped on the pans
Heowever, in northern Cahfornia and Or-
egon, in wet soils only about 40% of the
coyotes visiting leaf spring-equipped traps
were capturcd. Similar problems were cn-
countered with the shear-pin-equipped
traps. Data indicated that wet clay or al-
kali soils inercased trip weights of proto-
type devices so much that some visiting
coyotes did not spring the traps.

Trap Trip Weight Tests

Simulated weather conditions under
controlled procedures verified that soil
moisture was responsible for increased trip
weights of modified traps Trip weights of
standard traps set and sprung while held
in a vise and in dry, wet._and crusted soil
averaged 07, 1.0, 15, and 1 7 kg, respec-
tively. Under wet conditions and in dried
and crusted soil, shear-pin trip weights av-
eraged 4.3 and 5 4 kg, respectively Water
droplets formed on the underside of the
pan and the dog, causing them to rust and
adhere. Average trip weight of leaf spring
traps with canvas and screen pan covers
in wet soil was 2.5 and 3 8 kg, respective-
ly. In crusted soil, average trip weight for
canvas and screen cor~r¢ v as 35 and 47
kg, respectively. Moisture formed on the
leaf springs and trap pans of traps set with
both types of pan covers In wet and crust-
ed soils the tip of the dog often rusted and
adhered to the groove in the pan shank.
Downward movement of the pan often
broke this adhesion, which caused a snap-
ping sound that could alest animals and
thus prevent captures Mean trip weights
of shear-pin and leaf spring traps set in
wet and crusted soils were higher (P <
0.01) than trip weights of unmodified traps
under the same conditions.

The average trip weight of the im-
proved shear-pin device in wet soils was
1.8 kg. or 25 kg less than the 1980 pro-
totype The average trip weight in crusted

/
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Tabie 3 Coyote capture raies by amproved pah tens.on de
Ce-0quPPcd and S1ING3r0 LIPS N areas wath wet clay or
axay sods (1981)

Mepgal
e jun Caugle % elhvwy
13 SN N} (8] o stanlande
Shear-pin 47 41 89
Leaf spring 338 35 94
Stevl tape 19 16 80
Standard 53 57 100

 Determimyd by divadiog ey ote capture Oate of the device by stan-
dard teap capture rate = 100

soil was 3.1 kg for the improved shear-pin
device, or 2.2 kg less than the unplated
model. Trip weights of improved leaf
springs in wet and crusted soil were 2.5
and 3.1 kg, 1.0 and 0.7 kg lower than the
prototype leaf spring, respectively. Trip
weights for the steel tape 1n wet and crust-
ed soil were 1.8 and 2.5 kg, respectively.
There were no (P > 0.05) differences be-
tween mean trip weights of any improved
pan tension devices and standard traps.

The time required for standard and
modified traps frozen in we soil to thaw
and tnp ranged from 240-310 minutes.
None of the time periods differed (P >
0.05).

Improved Device Field
Tests (1981)

Improvements (shear-pun devies, 2
plating, placing an extra hole in the pan,
heavier gauge steel for the pan, smaller
diameter copper wire, leaf spring. stamp-
mg the notch in the pan shank, eliminat-
iy the bevel of the dog tip, and more
fextble plastic pan covers for all devices)
increased the coyote capture rate in wet
clay or alkali soils from 62% (prototype)
to 89% (improved) for shear-pin traps and
from 46% (prototype) to 94% (improved)
for leaf spring-equipped traps in the same
test arcas used in 1980 (Table 3). Either a
single improvement or a combination of
two or more tmprovements was responsi-

O
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ble for Letter performance There were no
Aiffesences (P > 0.05) in coyote capture
rates betwecn the standard and cither im-
proved levice-cquipped trap. Data on
numbers of coyotes that pulled out of traps
were inadequate for statistical analysis.

In wet clay or alkali soils, each device
excluded more nontarget animals (P <
0.01) thaa did standard traps (Calif. and
Tex. combined) (Table 4),

In addition to tests under wet condi-
tions, the steel tape-equipped traps were
compared with standard traps in dry sandy
soil during 1981. In northern California,
we collected data on 28 and 69 visits by
coyote, and designated nontarget species,
respectively. All nontarget species visiting
steel tape-equipped traps were excluded,
26% were excluded by standard traps
(P < 0.01) Steel tape traps captured sim-
ilar numbers (86%) of visiting coyotes
compared to standard traps (100%) (P >
0.05).

The position of the trap on the foot of
captured coyotes was recorded for 874
coyotes. There were no differences (P >
0.05) in the frequency of toe catches be-
tween standard, prototype, and improved
device-equipped traps. Captured coyotes
held above the foot pads varied from 60
to 78% for all trap types.

M -n body weights of designatea non-
targei a umals were compared with the
type of traps in which they were cap-
tured. The mean body weights of gray
foxes, striped skunks, and jack rabbits tak-
en with each type of moditied trap were
higher (P < 0.05) than for the same species
taken with standard traps. Mean body
weight. for kit foxes did not differ (P >
0.05) between modified and standard
traps.

The lowest mean body weight for non-
target species by trap type was 17 kg for
striped skunks taken in standard traps The
highest nontarget specics mean weight was
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** SignaBcantly (P < 0 0L) groater eschussen fate than with standsed teap

* Determined by divading nontarzar escluson rate of each device by standard Vtap eschaion trie

5 Mteel tape device tested 10 Califens sl yeas only

5.7 kg for gray foxes taken with leaf
spring-equipped traps. A threshold weight
could not be established whereby we could
predict if an individual or a species would
be excluded from modified traps because
of body weight. Locomotor patterns and
weight distribution vary with species, and
these factors most likely determine the
amount of force that an animal exerts as
it steps on the trap pan

In addition to the nontarget species, over
25 other small nontarget mammalian and
bird species +..ited the traps during the
study These data were not analyzed sta-
tstically but these animals were excluded
at greater rates by mudified than by stan-
dard traps. The effects on such nontarget
species should also be regarded when the
merits of trap pan tensiun devices are von-
sidered

Mudified traps occasivnally failed to
capture coyotes. Lut by excluding many
nontarget amimals, mute traps remained
set and operable fur tahing cuyotes Over-
all, coyoate captures should tierefore in-
crease through the use of trap pan tension
devices The devices also decrease time
aud efiort required to release or ispose

LRIC

159

of trapped nontarget animals, remove car-
casses, and reset traps.

ADC personnel have told us that their
trappers in New Mexico have used the un
improved leaf spring Jevice since 1978
with satisfactory results. ADC records in
dicated that about 10,000 improved leaf
spring devices have been used satisfacto-
rily on a trial basis since June 1981 in New
Mexico, Arizona, Nevada, Oklahoma, and
Texas. We have been told by California
ADC personnel that steel tape-equipped
traps have been used with good results by
ADC trappers in that state since 1978

Each of the three devices we tested has
different advantages and limitations The
steel tape is the least expensive but cannot
be permanently attached to the trap,
which is an important consideratior if use
of such devices is made a mandatory re-
quirement for trappers. The current cost
of the improved zinc-plated leaf spring
device including pan notching is 52 10 per
trap, the steel tape costs about SO 10 per
unit. The zinc-plated shear-pin device is
presently available for $170 per unit.
These costs miyhit be reduced if high vol-
ume purchases weie made. The steel tape
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may not function on other types of traps,
whereas the shear-pin device 1s available
for various type traps The pressure re-
quired to spring traps having shear-pin
devices can be varied by using different
diameter wires, and the device can thus
be adjusted for animals of varying weights.
However, replacing wires is more time-
consuming and can be more difficult in
adverse weather conditions such as blow-
ing snow or dust. The leaf spring can be
used in adverse weather without the need
to make adjustments when the trap is re-
set Because all three devices produced
about the same results, local conditions,
stze and type of trap, and trapper pref-
erence should dictate which is selected for
use.
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+ PADDED TRAPS - ATTACHMENT 2

Thoras R. Hoffwan, District Supervisor, ADC April &, 1979
Unfon Gap, Washington

‘Profect Leadsr, Depredations Control
Denver ¥ildlife Research Center, Denver, Co.

Field Evaluation of Steel Traps with Padded Jaws

Thare f3 & good possibility we will be running sowe tests of steel
traps with padded jaws next fall. 1 ran across the Hashington District
Annual Report for FY-1974-~75 and on pzge 5 reference 1s made to field
tests of several different types of padded jaws. I would very such
11ke to obtain a copy of any inforsation or data relating to tha abeve
field tests. Additinnally, do you know {f Ade Zajanc ever wrote up,
in zewo or report form, the materials and products he obtained from
varifous plastic companies?

Any help or informxtion you can provide would be greatly apprecfated.

« Samuel B, Linhart
Attachwent

SBLINHART-mbj-4-4-79
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR
FISH AND WIIDLIFE SERVICE
U.S. FISH & WILDLIFE
Division of Animal Damage cgnml
WASHINGTON DISTRICT |

506 West Valley Mall Blwd.
Union Gap, Washington 98903

Cooperating with

HASHINGTON STATE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
County Commissioners ofs

Adams, Benton, Chelan, Clark, Douglas,
Grant, Kittitas, Klickitat, Lewis,
Lincoln, Pierce, Skamania, Spokane,
Stevens, Walla walla, Whitman, and Yakima

and

OKANOGAN COUNTY HORTICULTURAL & TRAFFIC ASSOCIATION

ANNUAL REPCRT

7-01-74 - 6-30-75
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Hileage rates were set at 11¢ per mile for two wheel drive vehicles
and 12¢ pex mile for four wheel driva.

rield Testing

Zonolits, a coxmercial insulation was tested in mixtures with sand,
sawdust and xanure as a trap bedding for use during the wet and freez-
ing weathar in efforts to keap traps working during adverse pericds.

Test areas this winter indicatsd that this natarial may well be worth
considsration and the cost in critical damage contzol situations.

Sevaral different types of padded jaws were tested both in the lad N
and in field trials. This principal of padding the Jaws shows much

promise and adaptability, especially in densely populated areas and to-

waxds public relations.

g8 pursuing this adaption to traps, Focatsllo Supply Depot, manager
Ade Zajanc has been in touch with nvu‘l plastic cozpanies and has
received a number of applicable products that appear worth trying.

Items of Intarest

Coyotes may often Cause calf losses by indiroct action and the loss
xay never actually be charged to coyotas unlcss witnessed as in the
following instances.

One rancher roported that during a feeding operation he witnessed a
royote teasing & cow with & new oorn calf. In hor efforts to ward off
the coyote, the cow rlipped on the frozen ground and fell on the calf,
killing it. Unless this incident had been witnessed it may casily

have been counted as a still born calf and never associated with coyote
attack.

Another incident that was witnessed, occured when coyotes frightened
several cows causing them to stampede and trample to death sevezal calves.

District Supervasor Tom Hoffman FTesponded to an unusual request for
assistance dealing wiwi coyotes. :

A large plastic pips was being utilized to Arrayate 33 acres of corn
and in each row a small valve allowed the proper amount of water to
flow and irrigate the corn.

Coyotes found these valves to be an ideal source of drinking water,

but proceeded to chew on the valves and tear large holes in the main
Plpe. The results wers washed out'rills and consequently a lack of

water to some sections of the planting.

Because the farmar did not want steel txaps set. at the ti -, propane
’] exploders were enployed to xeep coyotes away.

O

RIC 163

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




. ’ Ses-2¢
7’_;‘::::.:.;?::\ /%/ e

2., % "?I,‘.‘
S T e s
N G, t .
PROGRESS REPORT ON TUSTS. OF TR e, )
i THREE TYPES OF PADDING MATERTAL FOR TRAP JANS ., &
COMZUCTED BY U. S. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE
» . DIVISION OF ANIMAL DAMAGE CONTROL .
Propared by Darrel C. Juve
- August 2, 1976
h CaliZornia '
INTRODUCTINN

Tasts ot; thraa candxda:o}?auri.us to be usod as padding for traf jaws of
No. 3¥ Onelda victor double spring offset jawed log hold traps were U
conductad by the Y. S. Fish and Wildlife Sexvice, Animal Damage Control,
betvesn June of 1975 and April of 1976 in two counties in Calitornia.
. The trials were conducted to evaluato the adequacy of these materialy
23 a possible padding to cushion and increase the humaneness of the Fi
. leg hold trap witdout significantly reducing the operatili.-. effoctive-
ness of the device.
The tests were conducted by Ristrict Field Assistant Vollie Bisnett,
Cottonwood, California (Shasts County) and District Field Assistant
H.\x;old Hettera, Jr., Grenada, California (Siskiyou County). Boch of
these men aro undor the supervision of niserict Supervisor baz.yla Rowley,
Redding, California.
The candlidate materials tested wers:
(1) Dow Corning #1890 Sealer and Dow Corning ¥1200 Primer Coat.
(2) 3N Scotchtite 105C-1 (Shrink on tubiag)

(3) 3/16* foam rudber attachsd with contact cement.
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Rosults

(1) Dow Corning #1890 Scaler and #1200 Primer: This guateriul pust de

pain:.:i La to tho trap Jaws. Tho steps include cleaning the jaws,
applyfng the #1200 primer and then coating of jaws with the £1890
scaietr to a thicknasy of 2/32 to 3/32 of an inch.

Treatud and untreated traps were sot under identical condicxom.

and in close proxxmcy. to ono anothor sO that accurate cumparisons
could be mwade of tho results.

A total of 40 coyotes were ceptuied by both Iustrict Field Assistants
in traps coated with tho bow Corming ma.:rial and five coyotes .
(12-1/2%) pulled troe from the traps.

Diserice Field Assistant Bisnett reported that trps hud to be
rucoated 80% of cthe time after 4n animad was c.:ptu{cd and District
tie1d ASS.stant Hettena reported that recoating was nRecessary afeter
‘e.!ch capture.

In both tests an odor problem associated with the Dow Corniny
~atorial wasz noted. Coyore avoidarce and diyging at the trip was
deteocted !n'addxuon, rodunts wer. attracted to and dug out coated
craps more treguentl; than the uncoatad tra... Prior to placerent,
wated Craps were allowed to dry and alr out Ior seven days a.d DFR
Netteal rowonacided a17ing an addzrtiondl .4 rays.

A7 add2 200l S0l Pa) ©3let wher cvated traps are a7 dur.as
Lah tompooaturos DA Ut.nete Ieported that the Dow Coin:ing

seddeg w0utiny Rud w tendinoy Lo bican ool of Jlip wdher Cumguratuils

cavrnded Y Jogrues Pahrechort

e
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All coyotes capturad in the woated traps wore caaniniced Lo detoctdue
tho extunt of foot injury. A Bisnutt rogurted that Chere wias 1o
appro;i‘ablo di fforence in swalling and skin damage between coated
and uncoated traps. DFA Hettema reported that swelling and skin
danzage to the foot was xore severe on coyotes capturcd in the coated
trs « than on coyotes captured in tho uncoated traps. It appears
tha= this material miy act as a tourniguct and Caus€ an Cxcessiva
curtailpent of total circulation in the leg and foot rcogion.

4 Scotchtite 105C-1 (Shrink on tubing): Th . tubang was attached

to the trap jaw before they were placed on the trap. Heat was
applied from a sun lamp at about 105 degrees Fahrenheit to cause
the necessary shrinkage. Caution :s necessary when shrirking the
Scotchtite tubing as oxccssiv{e heat will dacage the suterial. The
covaring on the jaw is approximately 1/32* thick.

Coated and uncoated traps (control) were set on operational trap
lines in tha field test conducted on the Dow Corming raterial.
Damage to the coating on the jaws was similar to that experienced
while using the Dow Corning material. However, repairs to the
Scotchtite coating were more difficult under f£ield conditions and
required breaking the dacaged Jaws out of the trap end replacirg
them with new coated Jaws. If an alternate rethod of actaching
this material to trap jaws cannot be found, usc of th.s raterial

will be extremely impractical in an operational projyrem.
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Voot injury and —welllny . o Iooult of captice in tha Neutvhelte

coated trap way the Sume 4 :n uawoatud traps. Howaves, zufficienc
'
numbers of coyotes were not captured to draw sound conclusions and
tuz':):e":': testing appears to ba warranted. .
3/16" foam rubber (glued on): Trap jaws were covored with Strips
of 1/2% % §% x 3/1€" foam rubber material attached with contact
cement. Traps were dried and aired for seven days prior to placc-
ment on the trap line. Field tcsts wore conducted in the same manner
as those tests on the Low Corning and 3M Scotchtite material.
Darmaga to the foam padding as a result of capturing an animal wero
sipilar to t.ho damago incurred in the other two field tests.
Replaceoent was roquired.
Odor from contact cement vnd the roam rubbel could be a problem
though tescs were not of sutficient number to be conslulive.
Foot injury and swelling werc comparable to that of tke uncoazed

yaws. Further testing might :ndicate a problem wita circulation

restriction.

CONCLUSIONS
All of the candidate raterials tested to date furl tO Lo .Oe 0ol ans
jury and swell:inj 25 2 result of capture. Ia the vawe 0f the s0.t Do
Corning materzal, 2njury and swelling was rore severs, in 5012
instances, than that occurring as & 2..alt of cupture 2n wacoated oX
unpadded jawed traps (Con: 1 Group) .
Surcdofont aptusoa vf voyutead In ttap. sxalod woth Mot chiiea
tubing and roam rubber Wers not mude and theiciviu dewultn cumnot
bo consideicd conclusive at this tima.
Further tasting and more data will bo gathersd on the M Scotchtite,
105C-1 tubing, as soon as sufficient material can be delivered. Data ’
will ba gathered on tachniquos to repair damaged padded Jaws in the
field, assessmont of foot imjury, potential odor problums and rezultant
coyote behavioral changes and trap nights of usage for both treatud
and control 91'°UPG-
Further testing of the foam rubber padding may be done in the future.

) wever, the inharent odor holding quality of this type of material

\‘ "
EMCU detor any operational use con!:ldeai*ilons.
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DENVER WILDLIFE RESEARCH CENTER
BUILDING 16, FEDERAL CENTER
DENVER, COLORADO 80225

RESEARCH ON STEEL LEGHOLD TRAP MODIFICATIONSI— 1481

The following is a brief summary of studies aimed at
modifying steel traps used by federal predator damage control
specialists for the capture of covotes.

Tranquilizer Trap Tabs

Trap tab field tests were conducted from 1977 to
1981. Several different types of trap tabs containing
various formulations and dosages of central nervous
system depressants were affixed to one jaw of standard
3N Victor long spring traps. Coyotes caught in these
traps were left for either one (24 hours) or two
{+48 hours) nights. Foot injury was compared to that
of coyotes taken in traps without tabs. Numbers of
coyotes taken varied from 19 to 22 per "treatment".
Results are shown in Table 1. The best results at the
+48 hour interval were obtained by using 1125 mg of
Librium {Chlordiazepoxide HC1) and 25 mg of Tranvet
{(Propiopromazine HC1) formulated in prooylene glycol
and placed in a molded rubber trap tat {av2ilable from
R. McBride, Box 725, Alpine, TX 79830). Eighty-two
percent of the coyotes taken had little or no foot
damage compared to only 10 percent of ccvotes taken in
traps without tabs. Similar results were obtainec 2t
a =24 hour interval by using 600 mg o° Trenvst whicr,

nen used alone, provides 2 snortar p2-ic~ ¢f CNS
depression than the 48 hour formulation rantioned
above. Categories of foot damage used for ail

field t-ials summarized herein are snoun n Aopenci 1.

Modified Trap Chains

Standard 3N Victor long spring staked traps with
3 ft. kinkless chains were modified as follows:

1. Trap chain shortened to 30.5 an {12 in).

2. Trap chain shortened to 30.5 cm and fastened
to center of trap base.

1 Most of the data in this summary was presentes in 2 paper given
at the Worldwide Furbearer Conference, Frostburg, Marylanc,
August 3-11, 1980.
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3. Coiled sprina fastened between standard 91.0 cm
chain and trap stake. Spring specifications:
.23 cm (.092 in) music wire, 1.91 cm 0D and
-15.2 cm long between hooks (.750 x 6 in}),
with 54 active springs, 3.2 kg {7 1b) required
to stretch spring 2.54 cm (1 in).

Twenty to 21 coyotes were taken par “treatment”.
Foot damage was compared to that sustained by coyotes
taken in standard 3N traps with 3 ft. staked chains.
Neither shortening the trap chain, shortening the
chain and affixing it to the base of the trap, or
adding a coiled spring resulted in overall less foot
damege (Table 2). The addition of a spring might
have reduced the frequency of broken bones, but small
sample sizes made this conclusion tenuous and the
occurrence of moderate or severe cuts was not reducea.

Padded Jaws

Research on padded-jaw traps began in fall 1989.
Following two unsuccessful field tests of a DHRC-fabricated
padded jaw trap, a third conducted in spring, 1981
provided encouraging results. A prototype 3N double
coil spring trap with padded jaws provided hy the
Woodstream Corporation, Lititz, PA, reduced coyote foot
injury significantly. Eight-five percent of 20 coyotes taken
sustained 1ittle or no foot damage after being left in
traps for 48 hours. Only 10-14 percent of coyotes
taken in traps with urpadded jaws sustained similar
injuries, with the remaining 86-90 percent having
moderate or severe cuts or broken bones. Additional
field tests of several different types of padded jaw traps
are planned. Reduction in foot damage by mechanical
modification of traps offers advantages over the use of
CNS depressants; one major factor is that handling and
distribution of chemicals is avoided, as is the need for
federal registration by the Food and Drug Administration.
However, extensive evaluations are needed to ensure that
comparable efficacy is maintained under different soil and
weather conditions and that cost and maintenance are
acceptable under operational use.

The research discribed above has been conducted in
accordance with approved Annual Work Plans of the FWS,
Denver Wildlife Research Center. Objectives are limited
to steel trap modifications as they might apply to use
by federally-employed predator damage control specialists,
and not to the private fur trapper or commercial fur
< industry.

Samuel B. Linhart, Gary J. Dasch,
and Frank J. Turkowski
September, 1981

Data and results of this summary are intended for informational
@ urposes only and should not be cited or published without the
]E l(:rlor 2pproval of the Denver Wildl1fe Research Center.

{
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Table ). Coyote foot damage sustained In standard and trap tab-a“fixed 3-N Victor steel traps.

FREQUENCY OF OCCURANCE

o |
danage Moderate |
Trap Approx. time Ho. or or Percemt
Trap tab tab left in trap coyotes slight  severe Oroken Oead fros  “acceplablie® ‘
foraul ation t ype (W) taken cut?s) cut{s) hone(s) overdose danage
ttone (control) - 24 21 3 16 2 - 14.3
Proplopromazine NCY (600 mg) Stevensen " 22 18 4 0 0 81.8 ‘
|
- Dasen “A= » 20 15 5 ] 0 75.0 ‘
" Dasch "o " 19 W7 2 0 0 89.5 |
" Meliri de g 20 " 3 0 0 05.0 §
Propiopranazine HCY (200 mg) ‘
Resoipine (1.5 mg)/starch 1
{398 mq) Daseh "AY " 22 13 8 l 0 59.1 |
Hone (control) . an 20 2 14 Ll - 10.0
Propiopr cnazine HCY (200 mg)/
Reserpine (1.5 mg)/starch
{37 ma) " " 20 N 7 2 0 55.0
M oplopromazine HCY (300 mg)/
Resmpine (1.5 mg)/starch
(399 nyg) “ " 22 6 n 3 2 22.3
Proplopronazine HC1 (300 mg)/
Reserpine {3.0 mg)/starch
(398 mg) * " 20 10 8 0 2 50.0




Table 1. (cont.).

FREQUENCY OF OCCURANCE

Ho
domage Moderate
Trap Approx. time  HNo. or or Percent

Trap tab tab left in trap coyotes slight severe Broken Dead from “acceptable”

fonnulation type (hr) taken CUK?S) cut(s) bone(s) overdose damage
ChlorDiazepoxide HC) (750 mg) Dasch “A* * 20 7 13 0 0 35.0
Chlordiazepoxide HC1
(1125 mg) " " 21 6 10 4 1 28.6
Chlordiazepoxide HC1 (750 mg)/
Proplopromazine HC1 (25 mg) " " 20 8 10 2 0 40.0
Chlordiazepoxide HC)
(1125 mg)/ .
Proptopronazine HC1 (25 mg) " " 21 15 6 0 0 .4
Chlordlazepoxide HC)
(1500 mg)/
Proplopranazine HCY {25 mg) " " 20 1] 5 1 1 5.0
Chlordiazepoxide HCY (1125 mg)/
Propiopromazine HCY (25 mg)/
Propylene glycol McBride " 22 18 4 0 0 81.8

ERIC
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Table 2. Coyots foo! damage sustained in standard and trap chain-modified 3-N Victor steel traps.

Frequency of occurance Percent .
Trap No. coyote Ho damage Hoderate or “DBroken  “acceptable®
modification taken or slighit cut(s) severe cul(s) bones damaye .
Hone (control) 21 5 9 7 23.8
()
Short chain 20 2 13 & 10.0 o,
Short -hain
on trap
base 2) 0 16 5 0.0
Coil spring
on chain 21 4 16 1 19.0

O

ERIC
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Appendix 1. Methods for categorizing coyote foot daqage as defined for
DWRC studres.

Coyuies are normally trapped by one front foot and the jews of the trap
urually close across the paw. The paw frequently becones swollen as a
result of impair.d circulation. Cuts commoaly occur across the top of
the paw and are inflicted as a result of struggles to escape. The
severity of cuts will vary as to number, length, width, and depth.
Assignment of such .uts into definitive categories such as slight,
moderate, or severe is tuerefore difficult as they may range fram a
single very small abr.sion or cut 1 or 2 mn in length that does not
extend through the ski . to a single large, deep cut up to 3 cm extending
across the sntire upper .urface of the paw exposing underlying tendons
and bones, to several sm !ler linear cuts across the m"dth of the paw.
One or mor< of the latter ay be sufficiently severe as to expose the
bone or tendon. One or mor bones within the paw may also be broken and
can generally be detected by carefully flexing and feeling of the paw.

when 1nitial sttempts to cat. orize differing degrees of foot damage

proved frustrating, we simpli d our procedure by using the following

zvassyfications to characterize ‘njury.

Stiz=: ¢~ no Damaoe

2. ho camage

tr

Swollen foot

A

ERIC
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Appendix 1. (cont.).

c. A small (<0.5 cm), shallow puncture hole or cut through the skin
and underlying tissue or fascia. If visible, no damage to

tendon{s) or bone(s).

d. Cuts or skin abrasicas larger than 0.5 cm but not :xtending

through the skin, underlying tissue or fascia.

Moderate or Severe Damage

a. A large (0.5 cm), deep cut through skin and underlying tissue or

fascia. Tendon(s) and bone(s) exposed.

b. 4 ceries of two or more smaller (0.5 cm) but deep cuts across

the paw exposing tendon(s) or bone(s).

c. Cut tendens

d. Broken bones

e. Any coyctes found dead in traps due to an apparent overdose of

CNS depressant.

Coyotes that su<tained siight or no visible foot damage were assigned to
an "acceptable® injuny category; those with moderate or severe foot

damage, broken bones, o that died from overdoses, were categorized as

*unacceptably” fnjured. Other data were recorded to indicate trap tab

efficacy but for various reasons were not considered satisfatory

e 174
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U.S. FISH AKD WILDLIFE SERVICE |
Denver Wildlife Research Center
Building 16, Federal Center
! Denver, Colorado 80225

.
»

SUMMARY OF DWRC STEEL LEGHOLD TRAP RESEARCH: FY 1982l

July 1982

o~

1 Research conducted by the Section of Predator Management Research under
Work Unit 932.12, “Assess the efficacy, selectivity, and hunaneness of
coyote capture devices.® Results presented here are incomplete and not
for publication, relea. or use w'thout the permission of the Director of
the Denver Wildlife Research Center.
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N

Oevelopment and research on steel trap modifications were continued in
fiscal year 1982 and are sumarized belaw. All field tests were conducted
using 3-N Victor long spring traps with either offset malleable or stamped
jaws. Oata on coyote capture rates and nontarget species exclusion rates
were collected for the trap pan tension device tests. However, data for
all other tests summar fzed “.. this pragress report are limited to informa-
tion regarding foot dan«ge su,*ained only by coyotes since too few other
species were trapped to provide meaningful measurements.

Trap Pan Tension Oevices

A cooperative study (ADC and OWRC) was conducted in 1980 and 1981 in
California, New Mexic%, Oregon, Texas, and Utah. Oata analyses and a
final progress report< were completed in May 1982 and a manuscript will
be submitted to a technical journal in the near future. The Executive
Summary and two graphs (Figs. ! and 2) from the progress report are
reproduced below.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Three types of steel tiap pan tension devices were evaluated by OWRC
and ADC personnel to assess their selectivity and efficacy for
#vcluding nontarget species and capturing coyotes.

- Pan tension devices exclude smaller nontarget species by increasing
the trip weights of traps.

- Field tests by ADC fieldmen were conducted in 1980 in California,
New Mexico, Oregon, Texas, and Utah and under moist so1l conditions
in §. California and S.E. Texas in 1981.

- No. 3-N Victor leghold traps were equipped with one of the following:

1. A shear-pin device (manufactured by M-Y Enterprises, Homer
City, Pa.), which functions by shearing a copper wire placed
throuch aligred holes in a specially designed dog and pan. The
trip weight can be varied by changing the diameter of the wire.
Oownward pressure on the pan shears the copper wire.

2. A leaf spring device developed by A. Armistead (N.M. AOC
Program) which consists of a curved leaf spring that attaches to
the trap base and angles upward to the underside of the pan. A
modified pan and dog are required.

2 Copies of this report can be obtained from Or. Franx Turkowski, U.S.
Fish and Wild1ife Service, Agricultural Research & Experiment Station,
P.0 Drawer 1051, Texas A&M, Uvalde, TX 78801; phone 512/723-6542.

1 174
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3. A cut length of steel measuring tape currently used by the
California ADC program (tested only in 1981). The piece of
measuring tape is inserted lengthwise between the trap posts so
that the uppermost or convex portion of the tape rests against
the underside of the pan. Standard trap pans and dogs can be
retained when this device is used.

- Over 12,000 trap exposure nights were obtained during the 2-year
study. The total number of designated nontarget species (gray and
kit foxes, striped skunks, opossums, and jackrabbits) visits recorded
for all the devices together in 1980 was 875 and the total for 1981
was 127. Coyote visits totaled 381 and 162 in 1980 and 1981,
respectively.

- The coyote capture rates and nontarget species exclusion rates (%
animals stepped on pan but did not trip trap) of t-aps equipped with
each type of device were compared with those of unmodiffed 3-N traps.

In 1980 the combined exclusion rates for a1l designated no~target
animals were 91% for the shear-pin equipped traps, 90X for the leaf
spring devices and 30% for the unmodified traps. Thus both of these
devices decreased the number of designated nontarget species trapped
by about 60%. Coyote capture rates for device-equipped and unmodi-
fied traps were similar in areas of dry soil, but in wet soils

device-equipped traps excluded more coyotes.

- Laboratory tests indicated that wet clay-like soils drastically
increased trip weights of device-aquipped traps.

Prior to the 1981 field tests, shear-pin and leaf spring devices

were zinc plated to reduce rust that caused contact points to adhere.
Shear-pin pans were constructed of heavier gauge metal and a second
hole was placed in the pan for improved shearing of the wire. The
dog notch in the shank of the replacement cpan of the leaf spring
device was machine-fabricated for uniformity, thereby decreasing
variability. The use of more flexi%le pan covers also reduced wet
so11s problems. The steel tape device was also evaluated in 1981.

- In 1981 the improved devices performed with greater efficacy. Tests
of improved devices in wet soils resulted in coyote capture rates of
87% fcr the shear-pin equipped traps, 92% for the leaf spring, 86X
for the measuring tape, and 98% for unmodified traps (Fig. 1?. Tre
ymproved device-equipped traps would undoubtedly function even better
n dry sofls.

In 1981 the improved devices also performed better in excluding
nontarget animals. The combined exclusion rutes for all designated
nontarget animals were 92% for the shear-pin device, 100X for the
12af spring, 95X for the measuring tape, and 6X for the unmodified
traps (Fig. 2).
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- ¥hile each of the three devices has certain advantages and dis-
advantages, capture and exclusion rates were simlar. Therefore,
trapper preference may be the deciding factor as to which is used,

' Padded ja~ traps.

Oeve lopment and field evaluation of padded jaw traps began in fall 1980,
continued in 1981 and 1982, and hopefully will be completed by April 1983.
In spring 1981, a prototype No. 3 double coil spring trap with offset,
stanped, padded jaws (designated as Woodstream pad No. 1) provided by the
Woodstream Corporation, Lititz, PA, provided very good results. Of 20
coyotes taken and left in traps for about 48 hours, 17 (85%) sustained
little or no foot damage.

In FY 1982, several types of trap pads were field-tested. In all

insta. ces, coyotes were ieft in traps for approximnately 48 hours [i.e.,
coyotes were removed from traps the day after they were found captured).
When initi2) results appeared promising, trapping continued until 20
coyotes were taken; however, for tests where pads were obviously
ineffective, sampling wdas stopped after 5 coyotes were captured. Pads
were affixed to both jaws of Victor 3-N long spring traps staked to 3-ft
chains affixed to the trap spring. Damage sustained in paddéd traps was
compared with simila- data from coyotes taken in standard unpadded traps
in a prior year. Measurement of foot injury for 20 coyotes taken in
unpadded traps indicated that 10% had little or no foot damage. Appendix
1 describes the method used to assess damage. The types of trap pads
tested and sources of material are summarized below:

A. Woodstream Corporation (Lititz, PA 17543)

Woodstream No. 2: This synthetic rubber pad, having a scored and
concave tnner surface, completely enclosed the jaw of the trap. [t

was almost identical to that tested on the Woodstream No. 3 double-coil
spring trap in FY 1981. Since the Service's AOC Progran routinely yses
the 3-N long spring trap, the FWS requested that it be affixed to a
prototype Victer 3-N trap. The prototype provided for evaluation had
cffset stamped jaws. The pad was affixed to the jeaw by a formed
L-shaped metal retainer strip pop-riveted to the end of the jaw. This
attachment method allowed the retainer strip to pivot away from the

Jaw when pads needed replacement. The other end of the retaner strip
was secured to the jaw by means of a threaded screw passing tarough
aligned L-snapea brackets on both retainer strip and jaw. Fourteen of
20 coyotes (70%) taken in traps with these pads sustained l1ttle or no
foot damage.

B. M-Y Enterprisas (220 Lincoln St., Homer City, PA 15748)

M-Y No. 1: This pad consisted of a black neoprene channel material
manufactured for sale 1s an outdoor gasket material. Each pad was
affixed to the jaw of the trap by means of a sheet metal retainer strip
form-fitted to the underside of the jaw. The rubber pad coataining
three pre-punched holes was placed between the underside of the jaw

' 175
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ang the retatner strip and three threaded screws were secured through
y'iged roles n the faw, pad, and retainer strip. The lip of the pad
extended aboOuL nidway to the top of the jaw. Ten of 14 coyotes taken
'T1e systyfned Nittle or no foot damage. Six additional coyotes will
be trapped to complete th  test,

li-v Mo, 2- This pad was nearly Zentical to M-Y Na. 1, excepting that
the Tip was extended to reach the top of the trap jaw. Twelve of 20
e yotes {60%) sustatned little or no foot 1njury. Therefore, extending
tre "'p of the pad dig not result tn improved performance.

om0k, ire 7220 Camptan 8led., Paramount, CA 907230

jmxak LI This campary manufacturas a U-shaped edge trm for a
ArTety of “emeercty) uses.  Their product consists of various
weefgyurations of 3 flewidle steel or aluminum core made of staple-like
Cipy coated with edther PV or neoprene. The Trim-Lok evaluated had
sptional grepping "barbs” located within the meilal core. Trim _0k Ho.
' 1 zonsisted of a J-shaped trim (#1350 x 5/16%) with 2 raised textured
sarfaze to orosrde tnc-rased gripping force.  All of the five coyotes
takue in traps with this pad sustained 2ither moderate or severe foot
Awnage or broken bones  (oyotss were able to pull apart the metal
- py chmprising the cora of the pad and pieces of this material were
fiomd woatlered about the traps. Pads were camolately tora of{ four
othe fom teaps o whiCh COyOtes were tiken,

Te w.oh Ko 2 This pad was L milar to Trim-lox No. 1 excepling that
Y ho T ad neoprene ses’ was gluer to the U-shaped channe! (#1375 x §/16*
w o ow edl [ wat hoped that addition of the seal matertal would
arey e additionyt cgshiontng. AV five coyotes taken in traps with
*xig 349 sustateed either severe cuts or broken bones. As with
Termo 0w NN, L zooles were able to palloapart the pads and none were
“tger gt tre taime s yntye wrra resoyed fran traps,

T A By

dar hee, 23, Alpree, TX 98300
LI T TRy pad cchsted of 1 Tl 'ed U-shdped reoprene pad
W N ower s enbe ided U7 ee factening wires. T wires were wrapped
e tra ww 3rd ther ends twosted wih pliers to nold the pad in
2 tee The 2a3% were ceceeed 1ate 4 Lhe testing sedson and only twd
~yotes werw tiken with these pads. dowever , tn one instance pads
wera o cnp'ets s putied 2ffF the Jaws nd only the fye wires rematned.
Coter speord tnstance, are-half of 3 pad had been campletely tore
My, ram the 1 1@ retuining e wires. Both coyotes sustpraed
SaLmstah e fout samage.  Several more coyotes will be trapped with
Pa o type taf Syt ¢ aopedars that the tie wires dre #ot adequately
el w B A tra amaprers DAt and that ) betler mesm, of 3*“ixing
L30T the et ty nee tad

R P, e, Yo 4 we samraraged i Table | Addriong!
e Jx ot LN T L EAE L LIRS SRS LR S IR [T IR 304 w TS T et V3t

-ty « 1~ ey e

ERIC

174




175 -

Lethal Vrap Tabs

Cloth tabs containing strychnine and wired to trap jaws were used for many
years in the past to k111 animals taken 1in steel leg-hold traps. Animals
biting at traps con_aining such tabs consumed a lethal dose of the
toxicant The technique was later modified for use with a central nervous
system {CNS) depressant or "tranquilizer" to reduce the struggling of
trapped coyotes. Up to 90% of coyotes taken in traps having trang.1lizer
tabs sustained little vr no foot damage. However, presently the use of
CNS depressanrts has certain 1nherent disadvantages, for exanple, dosages
adaquate for coyotss are lethal to smaller carnivores, FOA registration
would be required for operatt 1l use, and cost of chemicals may be high.
An aiternative approach to tb use of CNS deoressants is to exclude as many
nontarget species as possible with pan tension devices, and to destroy all
otner trapped animals with a lethal trap tab. Lwmited research on this
approach was endorsed by ADC at a meeting held 1n Albuquerque in November
1921,

A ptiot F1eld test of toxic trap tabs, using sodium cyanide (NaCN) and
par1-aminoproplophenone (PAPP), was run in winter, 1981-82. The tests
were carried out on private larS in South Texas behind locked gates on
wnich warning s'gns were posted. Hollow neoprene rubber trap tabs
cotatned from Rancher Supply, Alpine, Texas (R. McBride) were used to
contain the toxicants. Tabs were closed with a cork and the ends sealed
with "Shce Goo.™ Both NaCN vabs and the PAPP tabs (500 mg/ml) were

£irm Tated 1n propylene glywol. A solutson of 10% Hy0 and 0% propylene
gl, was used as a carrisr for the NaCN; the carrier for PAPP was 100%
propylene glyol. Tabs wero affixed to the jaws of 3-N Victor traos with
Atop self-locking straps and a trap line for each Sype tab was placed out
and checked daily to delermine the percent of trapped coyot2s killed by
each tox cant.

It was ~3ted that the MaCN tabs . d 3 slight odor characteristic of this
~wmpaun+ as they were affixed ty traps and 3also> when traps were set in the
griwund. Of 21 traps set out, 10 were dug up by coyoias n 2 2-day per-od.
Twe of four coyotes takem 1n NaCN-equipped traps were found dead. Because
odnr aminating fonm these tads was obvinusly a problen, the NalN test was
ter ninyted [t 15 of trterest that 1 vimlar odor problen was encounterad
ahen the DWRC attam~tad to use NITN in t o sheep protection collars

Maras promising resylts were obtatned with PAPP, Ot 70 coystes captur-t in
traps having PAPP tabs, 16 (30¥) were found dead. Jnothor JWRC resear -her
WPY Me pea conducl this tEst, L3ing tdentieat ibs, had e posi it
roLults Only *our of seven coyotes takan (570 by honoaeee Cound deyt
Yoo tew horcat, skuma, raccoon, and balger were taksn P ausang the
Yuthytye, 2f PAPP taby tn thesas stacaes

Fiornpr coLag ch o Tarmyl tran vaRg w0 me tepuedent jpoe udty @
N R . R RN NI Lt Atore AT sy gm
PELET R Tpry Y
T A

PR PR B
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Table 1. Foot injury sustained by adu't coyotes< taken in

(data obtained as of July 1982).

padded-jaw traps

Number Number coyotes Percent coyotes
Type trap Type pad coyotes with little or with little or
used tested taker no foot damage no foot damage
Yictor No. 3 Woodstream No. 1 20 17 85%
double coid
spring (offset,
stamped jaws)?
Yictor 3-% rnoodstream No 2 sy 14 70%
tong spring
(of fsat stamped
Jaws)
Victor 3-K “oNg ! 140 ] n%
Inng spring
foffeet,
mallaable jaws)
- MY Ny 2 2 1 50%
TedmaL e w0 1 q 0 0%
- Trim-' 9k Mo 5 v 9,4
: wirew No o | n - -
yictor 3N Inpy et N 10%
leng spring
stanfard iran
faftsat,
LERRETPAEIEE "IN
0yt Areaont ot gara tarr, e vy P y » 3
Nagt roangt ey wit N teappet Th cas pru the toe
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U. S Fish and Wildlife Service
Denver Wildlife Research Center
Building 16, Federal Center
- Denver, Colorado 80225

SUMMARY OF DWRC STEEL LEGHOLD TRAP RESEARCH

September 1983

Research conducted by the Section of Predator Management Research

under Work Unit 932.12, "Assess the efficacy, selectivity, and
humaneness of coyote capture devices.” Results presented here are
incomplete and not for publication, release or use without the
germission of the Director of the Denver Wildiife Rasearch Center.
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The Lenver Wildivfe RPesearch Center (DWRC) his continued resedrch and
evaluation of steel icghold traps v1th major objectives of 1ncreasing
their selectivity and reducing the foot damage of captured animals. All
such efforts were focused on the oyote or those nontarget species that
might be taken in traps set for coyotes. Continued emphasis on the coyote
was dictated by operational use of traps by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service's (FUS] Ammal Damage Control (ADC) program. The vast najority of
traps used by ADC-supervised personnel were set to resolve
coyote-livestock damage problems in the western U.S. In general, with the
exception of Texas where No. 4 Newhouse traps were commonly used, the
Victor 3N~il long spring trap (offset malleable jaws) was the trap
preferred for taking coyotes. Three-ft kinkless, spring-mounted, staked
chains were used, as were drags on 3-6 ft lengths of chain.

All cur field tests conducted to date employes staked traps. With the
exceptior of two tests using moditied Victor Mo. 3 double-coil spring
treps (padded and unpadded offset stamped jaws), all tests 1nvolved either

Victar Wi-M (offset malleable jaws) or the Victor 3H-R (offset stampad
Jaws  long spring traps.

Recen= work 1ncluded data analyses and manuscript preparation for trap pan
tens.cn c2vice research and the continued collection of Jata on coyote
foo: *~jury sustained in padded and unpadded leghold traps. In addition,
inpro—alion was provided to the FWS Diractor on trap research activities,
2 sumra2ry of trap research was presented at the annual meeting of the
Hatiznal Trappers Association, and syimilar 1nformation was included 1n a
pape- :a nonlataal coyote management techniques for the First Eastern
Wildi:fa Carace Zontrol Conference. A summary of recent trap research ard
SUATI IV MTTes 4 as follows:

TRAP AN TENSION DEVICES

Recont activities involved analyses of field data obtained 1n 1980 and
1981, and preparation and extensive revision of & manuscript submitted to
the Joureal of Wildlife Management 1n September 1983. Th2 abstract from
thy . ~yuscript 15 reproduced below.

DR UTINVEME S AND SELECTIVITY OF PAM TENSICH DEVICES FUR (OYOTE
Tede,

BV 3L TURKGYSK T, 4LS. Fish and inldhaife Service, Denyer
D Ivte Feu ek Center, Denver, (0 80009, ALAN £ A ISTes ™,
Prshoa Db fhife Service, Amm Lamage (oatrol Progree,
it andelaria, WA, Albuquerque, M1 87112, SANUIL Y. LINNART
» Fashant i 1life Service, Denver Whldlife Pesgarch Center
Coaves |, (O HOI

Pttt Pty were Ol lected on coyote Hoaars Tatrant ) Captures

sl rantarget animals that stepped on urnediticd and on tension
arte vgiypyet { ohelr e, curved legt spring, steel tapel trape

e e T g The devicoe equipped 3 N victor steel leghold
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tre, s were aboul 3 twees nore effective than upmodified trep  tor
excluding kit (Vulpes macrotis), swift (Y. velox), and gr+-
(Urocyon cinereoargenteus) foxes, opossums {Dide) b s
marsupialis}, and Jackradbbits (Lepus gdllfornlcus;. Coyote
capture rates 1np imtial field tests were Jower for device-

equ pped traps than unmodified traps when set in wet clay or
alkalh soils. Shear-pin and leaf spring devices were then
modified and zinc plated to reduce rusting caused by moisture and
to wmprove trap performaice. Coyote capture rates (%) in
subsequent field tests with the improved devices 1n wet areas
wi1th clay or alkali soils were 87, 92, 84, and 98 for shear-pin,
leaf spring, steel tape, and unmodif:ed traps, respectively.
Exclusian rates (percent of nimals that stepped on pans and vere
excluded) for all designated nontarget animals for the wet soil
test were 92, 100, 95, and 6 for shear-pin, leaf spring, steel
tape, and unmodrfred traps, respectively. The improved devices
functioned adequately for use 1n coyote depredaticns control
tranping activities.”

PACTZD JA4 TAPS

To cex2, 2 tota) of 17 field tests of unpa ded and padded traps have bean
cemsletzd. YHith one exception (ldaho), ' tests were conducted 1n Texas
unge= ~ecerata temperatures and generally dry comditions. [n no instance
have z2-led traps been evaluated 1n erther extremely uet and mudly
cordiziuas or 1n cold eavironments. A total of 214 coyotCSva 2 been
taken, wiza samples of 20-2]1 coyotes per test when the paddad treps uncer
e®alu2m1un app2ared to show some promise for raducing foot damage withcu*
hincer:ng efficacy. When test pads were obviously ineffective, tests were
stoppad atter a sample of 5 coyotes was obtained. All tests uere
conlucied »N areas where Coyotes were numerpus and all traps wera set in
lotat cns so as to maximze the possibility for capturing vmis 2nmimal.

Tod few numbers of other speLies were taken during an; ofes test to permit
assessmant of foot damage (or lack thereof) to such carnivores as raccoon,
skunk, bobcat, badger, or fox.

All coyotes were jeft in traps approximately 48 hours, 1.e., traps were
checked davly and when a cayote was captured 1t was left in the trap unii)
the folluwiny day when 1t uas killed, the leg in the trep removed to be
later stored in a freezer, and the ertent of foot damagye noted. All feet
were subseyuently examined in Lhe laboratory ard the extens of demage was
reassessed.  The damage category [none, swollen foot, slight, moderate or
severe wut(s), broken bone(s)], was then changed 1f reguircd. CLaptured
coyotes that for some reason were dead at the time treps were Jhecked
(e.g., shot by ranch hand, etc.), were excluded from :11 samgies.

Crit.. g for assessing 1njury are detarled 1n Appendix 1.

Many, o the earlier hests con ucted were v'ih pads affived te Victor 4i-i
trap, {long springs with oftset malleable jaws) as this 1y the trap n
comrun Uwe by FHS cupervised field personnel.  Prototype pacs obtarned
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from three of four ccmmercial sources {11-Y Enterprises, Rancher So ply,
Trin-Lok, Inc.) were all affixed by various means to this type trep.
However, the fourth supplier, Woodstrcam Corporation, used ¢ nolded pad
that fitted stamped jaws only. At a meeting 1n early 1983 with ACC
supervisory staff, it was decided that more emphasis should be placed on
testing traps with stamped and padded Jaws since these traps are less
expensive than those with malleable jaws, and the ma)or reason for the FaS
use of the Jatter was to reduce foot damage. Accordingly, N-Y
EnterpriSeS] vas asked to install their No. 1 pad on standard Victor

3H-R traps. The Noodstream Corporation was also asked to suppls the DWRC
with their most recently developed pad on a similar trap. Additionally,
reference data on coyote foot injury sustained in standard 3N-R traps
without pads was collected, and additional coyotes were trapped to
complete three other tests initiated the previous year.

Resuits of all field tests conducted so far are shown i1n Table 1 and
Fizure 1. Little or no foot damage for ccyotes taken in unpadded Yictor
3N-1 2nd Victor 3N-R was 10 percent and 5 percent, respective'y. A test
of urpadded prototype Victor No. 3 double-coil spring traps resultzd in 10
~=rcent of the trapped coyotes being assigned to the little or no damagz

caz2zery.

Both Trim-Lok pad tests were discontinued when it was fouud that the pads
(a csrmercial, flexible, neoprene-covered metal channel material) were
tor~ “rom the trap jaws by captured coyotes. The ilcBride pads (Ranchers
Suxdis), a molded type affixed to jaws by tuisting wires that were
embzii2d 1n th2 pads, were also torn partially or completely off the Ja-s
anc 25%ing o€ thms prototype was 2lso termnated.

The "-Y pad No. 1 on Victor 3H-1 produced guod results with 80 paicent of
coyotes ;ustaiming little or no foot damage. The M-Y No. 2 uas somewnat
las, effective with the "1ittle or no damage” category at the 60 percent
lev2l. [he N-Y No. 3 was discarded as the hollow-core neoprene pads
rollzad as cuyotes struggled and 5 of 18 coyotes pulled out, as did 3
skurks and 1 rabbit. When placed on Victor 3N-R traps (stamped offset
J24s]. the t-Y MNo. 1 pad was apparently less eff2:tive as nearly 60
percant of 20 coyotes fell in the "little or no damage” category.

The “codstream pad Mo. 2, when used on a prototype Victor 3H-R, resulted
v 73 pereent of the captured coyoles being assigned to tn2 iittie or no
garuge category. Howaver, a subsequent test using 2 symlar trap but mith
a rore advanced type pad (Ho. 3 pad) was discontinued because orly 4 of 11
cosoies that sprung the trap were captured. We bel.eved that friction
bet.ssen the lower portion of the jaw as 1t passed through the hole 1n ihe
spring resulted i1n slower trap closure. Trap modification should permit
reevaluation and attarnment of better results with this trap. The be.t
results uchieved so far were with Woodstream's padded Yictor llo. 3 doudle

1 pogs supidred under contract to the FUS by N-Y Enterprises vere
protutypes yntended for limited evaluation, this enoineering design
curminy has nu plans to cormercially produce or sell pads or padded t-:ps.
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corlspring trap in which 85 percent of the coyotes were placed an the
"little or no damage” category

The results summarized above, 1t snould be empnasized, are preliminary and
are not intended for publication until the data have been further analyzed
and statistical ccmparisons made tc letermine differences among unpadded
and padded traps and among different types of traps and prototype pads.
Furthermore, controlled testing of the most promising traps and nads are
needed under extremes of moisture, heat, and cold to determine if results
vary significantly. The extent to wnich the DWRC will evaluate the
effects of unpadded and padded coyote traps on nontarget species has not
yet been determined. DWRC research on capture devices and techniques will
continue commensurate with Service objectives and needs, and at levels
permitted by funding rece ved for this research.




Aps. oo ) Pethoe's dor categorizing co,ote fool ¢*rqe

DARC studies.
Coyuies ere nomally tropped by one froat foot and the Jews of the trap
usually close across the paw. The paw frequently becoaes swollen as a

I 184
l ' anoae Cofing fur

result of impaired circulation. Cuts commonly occur 2cross the top of

the pav and are inflicted as a result of struggles to escape. The
severity of cuts will vary as to number, length, width, and depil.
Assi'gm.znt of such cuts intu definitive categories such as slight,
ooderat2, or severe is therefore difficult as they may rang2 from a
singls y=y small abrasicn or cut 1 or 2 cm in length that does not
exterd “xrzugh the skin, to a single large, desp cut up to 3 m extending
2cross == exncire upper surface of the paw exposing underlying tendons
and beass, to several smaller lincar cuts across the width of the paw.
One ¢ =2 of the latter may be sufficiently severe as to expnse the

bone ¢~ 223z, Cr2 or more bones wit) in the pav may also be broken and

.

c2n gae-2lly pr cz2ivcted by carefully flexing and fe2).ng of the pan.
~hen vl attempts to categoraze differing degrees of fool demage
proves ‘- strating, we sinplified our procedure by usirg the following

cleasst 1Ixlicrs to characterizy an)ury.

I3
-

Qo
Rl

m
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Appendix 1 (cont )

c. A wall (<0.5 o), shallow puncture hole or cut throuch the skin

and underlying tissuz or fascia. If vi;ib]e, no damage to

tendon(s) or bone(s).

d. Cuts cr skin abrasions larger than 0.5 G but not extending

through the skin. undsrlying t3issue or fascia.

Hoderate or Severe Da3aqe

:. A lxqe (0.5 @), deep cut through skin and underlying tissus or
fas=ia. Tendon(s) and bone(s) expesed.

b. A sa-izs of two or more smaller (¢0.5 am) but deep cuts 2Cross

the caw 2x0cs31g tendon{s) or bone(s).

Cut tendons

Broken bonms

Any coyotes tcund dead fn traps dus to an cpparent overdose of

NS depressant.

Coyotes that sustarr=d shigtt < no vitwible tcot damdge were 2ssigned to

an “acceptable® imaury cateqory, thowe with oderal. o wey TE foot

¢rmage, d-oken boars or that dred frizm ove-Joves, were (alegorared as

“UNACCEptadly  angurad
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TABLE 1

SIMMARY COF PADDED JAW STEEL TRAP FIELD TESTS

% of coyotes with 1ittle/ao foot damage

Jans unpadded Jaws padded
Trap Type Description Percent Pad type Parcent
Yictor 3n-H Offset malleable jaws 10 (20 H-Y N 80 [z0)*
long spring MH-Y #2 60 [20]
H-Y 3 62 (3P
Mciride 81 60 (5]
Trim-Lok 1 0 [5])
Trim-Lok #2 0 [EY
Yictor IN-R Offset stasped jaws § [21) Woodstream #2 70  [20]
long spring Noodstreas #3  ~-  [AY
HY 1 60  [20)
. Victor No. 3 Offset starped jaws 10 (21]  Voodstresa 1 85 [20)
double cof) spring
spring
4 ] toe~-caught coyots pulled out
b 5 coyotes, 3 skunks and 1 rabdit puiied out
R € )1 coyotes sprung this trap dut only 4 were captured  This trap had 2 3-ft
4 ceater-moun®~d chain

Pratotype trap, not x comgercial medel, 1-ft ceater-mounted chate

NOTE  Kusber fn brackeds [ L !5 number of coyoter trken per test
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Following radiographic examination, the legs weré skinned and dissec}ed.
Traupatic injuries to the leg were given leg damage scores as follows:

1. Apparently normal . . . . . .

2. Edematous swelling and hemorrhage . . . . . .
3. Cutaneous laceration<2cm « « « . « . ¢ « o .
4, Cutaneous laceration »2¢m + . + + + &+ « & . .
5. Tendon or ligament laceration . . .

6. Joint subluxation . . . . . . . . . . .+ ..
7. Joint luxation. . . . . .

8. Simple fracture below carpus or tarsus

9. Compound fracture belov carpus or tarsus. .

»
10. Simple fracture above carpus or tarsus. . . .

12. Anmputation of the leg « . . . . . . . . 4 v &

, 193
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11. Compound fracture above carpus or tarsus. . . . . "o

Fersonal Communication. Dr. Victor Net:iles, January, 193s.

w

w

10
20
30
50
50

75

. 100

. 400

points
points
points
points
points
points
points
points
points
points
points

points

Leg damage points wére cumulative, and many animals wvere scored for more than
one type damage. Persons conducting the necropsy studies vere not informed as
to trap type until the scores were finalized. These scores were used for

statistical purposes to compare the danage caused by the two types of traps.
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COYOTES TAKEN IN PADDED JAN (VICTOR 3H-R) TRAPS
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COYOTES TAXEN IN PADDED JAW (VICTOR 3N-R) TRAPS
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COYQTES TAXEN IN UNPADDED JAN (VICTOR 3N-R) TRAPS
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COYOTES TAKEN IN UNPADDED JAN (VICTOR 1¥-R) TRAPS
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FINAL REPORT
b/3u/s4

UDEVELOPMENT, MODIFICATION AND IMPROVEMENT
OF ELECTRONIC AND MECHANICAL PREDITOR
CONTROL DEVICES" '

By M-Y Enterprises
220 lLincoin Street
Homer City, Pa. 15/48
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YINAL BEPCRT: Contract 15=16-0009-32-G25

Development, Modification and Improvement of Klsctronic
and Mechanical Predator Control Devices

OVERVIEW:  The following is an outline of the work done undsr the
above contract for Denver U. 8. Fish amd Wildlife Re-
Search Ceater {INRC) by N-Y Dutarprises.

XLECTROMIC FPREDATOR CATLING DEVICES «= Attexpts were made to, pur
. chase or design & lov cost
. . electronic predator caller.
A. Parchased Units — Only one commercial souwrce that manufsctursd
: predator callers could be locsted. X-Y Enter-
prises contactsd this source.

1. A derice was purchased from Outdoor Klectronics of Virginis.
Both M-Y Entesprises snd DWAC were mwot satisfied with this
wnit. ’

B, cCustom Degign Units -~ Since no other marketable de7ice wes found,
. an effort vas made to custom design a

N prototype.

1. M-l Interprises sub-contracted work to others for design ideas.

8. Richard Daskivich, Rickard Dush and Stewart Dalton gave
electrronic input. without being in a position to ad-
equately reisborse these consultsats for thuoir work, im=
terest declined.

2. To date, ro suitable electronic caller has besn developed.
Howsver, M-Y Interrrises’ consultamts have confidence that a
successfu) unit can be produced.

Ce Odjective ==, This project vill be given attention es time peruite
- and funds become available. INRC will be kept in-
formed of any nev concsbtse.

FREIGATINING DEVICIS ~ Remearch,.design and recoemsndaticzs wers
provided to DNEC.
A. B.Y Interprises provided a leakproof techai of sirea to asmo
box installation.  (Refersnce report dated ) -
B. N-Y Interprises was unabls to provide a suitable and less eXpen~
aive electronic timer for the freightening device tham what DVRC
bad l'l.i‘llulo

HODXFICATION OF YRAPS ~ This work consisted of equipping traps
L. gupplied by IVIC with K-Y Interprisss®
rubber pads.
Ao MY Enterprises furiished Poth = traps with moditications end
p-dd’d Jaw kits to. DMRC fo. field evalumtion.

PURCRASKD PADDED JAW TRAP3 =~ M-Y Enterprises purchased and arranged

the delivery of u commercial braad of
padded Jav traps to DVRC for test.

2.0
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FIKAL SEPORT: . SHEEY 1 N
Expenses?
. Jen. 1, 1984 6 dozen traps supplied to Sam Linhart $ 450.00
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service .Denver
123 thru Research Ce ..ar .
June 30, 158% _  Supplies i $§ 5.0
) Phone Calla 3 6.0
Repart $ 10.00
Salary $ 100.00 .
Total $ 571.00

1 certlfy that all payments requested are for nm';rnphu purposss and in
accordance with agreements set forth in the Averd/Coatxect...f#14~16-0009-82-025

¥

2 w.a:v{;

Z4 Medvetz

)

Date: %M 30 . \SS'L

. 211 .
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PROGRESS REPORT
6/30/83

" MDEVELOPHENT, MODIFICATION AND IMPROVEMENT
OF 'ELECTRONIC AND MECHANICAL PREDITOR
CONTROL DEVICES" L

e .

By M-Y Enterprises
220 Lincoln Street
Homer City, Pa. 1574y

]

272
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Progress Report: Contract 14=16-0009-42-025 v

Davelopcm;n , Hodification and Improvement
of Electrgalc and Hechanical Preditor
Control Uevices '

Overview: Progress rasuits are reflected In four areas
I. Modify ammo boxes for Insida siren mounting
11. Modify No. 3 DLS stamped jaw traps with rudbber pads
T, Supply H<Y No. | ruober pads
IV. Development work for electronlc timer and caller

. \
J. SUBJECT: Hodlfy ammo baxes for inside siren mounting

OBJECTIVE

) Design a leakproof technlque to modify ammo, boxes for Internal
{nstallation of a frelghtlng siren.

SUMHARY ¢

" Thare wera two prototype unlts furnlshed to the U.S. Fish & Wildlife
Service fb examination and/or test. On prototype one(l), shipped on 1/11/83,
a L 5/8" dlameter hole was cut out of the side of the amao box and four
equally spaced nounting holes were punched out around the cut=-oput hole.

A rubber o-rlng material, 1/8" dlameter, was cemented to the.lnn€r edge
of the siren sub-assembly Using four custom made metal hold-down clamps,
the slren sub-assembly was secured to-the ammo box wit. self tapping
screws The four clamps provided prassure to compress the o-ring to seal
.the siren agalnst the.box.

Upon tast‘lng by WS, Fish & WlldlIfe Service personnel it was reported
that leakage occ around the cut-vut hole. It was dlscovered that
leakage vccurred because the anmo box had an uneven surface causing
Inconsistent o-ring compression. Thls allowed water to enter.

On prototype two(2), shipped on 2/19/83, revislons were made to contend
with the uneveness of the ammd box surface. There were two methods eval-
uated. MHethod two was more feasible.

1. The 1/8" o-ring material was replaced with 1/4" o-rlpg waterlal.

This method was successful but there were dlsadvantages. The
thicker o-ring was harder to compress and the siren precjeacted
further out of the ammo box. In addition the o-ring had to bg
cemented for assembly which Involves problems In disassembly.
Higher cost was another factor,

2. Chantel rubber fltted around the cut-out hole eliminated using

an o-ring. The u=-shaped feature of channel rubber faciljtates
.Installation.

U.S. Fish & Wildllfe Service,upon recelval of prototyps two(2),
forwarded 12 additlonal ammo boxes for thg same mgdiflcations, Tnese
units were shipped on 3/9/83,

Q - . ool
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" 1. SUBJECT: Modify No. 3 DLS stamped jaw traps with rubber pads

. 08JECT IVE ,
Modify U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service's No. 3 DLS stamped jaw traps
to Incorporate M=Y No. | rubber pads.
SUHMARY ¢ ‘
There were 36 traps modlfied by putting six tapped holes into the
Jaws_ MY No. | rubber pads wers attached with stalnless steel screws(#6-32),
A formed metal retalning strip Is used In this assembiy. These traps
werp shipped on 2/7/83." {M-Y No. | rubber pads were previously tested on the
MNo. 3N traps)

Vs
111. SUBJECT: Supply M-Y No: | rubber pads

SUMMARY

On 1/19/83, Thirty(30) M=Y No. 1 design rubber pads were shipped to
Lamar Windbery in Laredo Texas. On 1/21/83, forty{40) H-Y No. T design
rubber pads were shipped to U.S, Fish & Wildl1fe Service % Mr. Sam Linhert.

IV. SUBJECT: Development work for electronlc timer and caller

08JECT IVE

. Develop a low cost effective timer and caller per U.S. Fish & Wildlife
Service specifications,
SURURY.

The services of Outdogr Electrorlcs of VA was requested to provide
3 electronic timer and preditor call(prototypes) for U.S. Flsh & Wiidiife
Service reviewal. Their models were shipped directly to Denver for
evaluation. The cost for the above service Isshown on inwolce sheet 1.

. Progress towprds submitting an electronic timer prototype Is
encouraging. A recent contact has shown some promising concepts onas
of which I's In the development stage. Ths emphasis on the proposed
prototypes is malntainlng a low cost package. Low price electronic
components haeve been found. Final essembly will be small in comparison
2 to present models. Within a few months a prototype will materiallze

tor evaluetion,

The electronic cali prototype will follow the development of the timer.

H-Y Enterprisea
220 Lincoln St-eet
Homer City, Pa. 15748

Ed Medvetz

S
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THRC 82-19

.
Chief, Division of Wildlife Ecoleqy Research 9 April 1522
FuS, vashington, D.C. (WER)

Orector, Denver Ki1dlife Research Center
“Cenver, Celorado '

Proposed contract == Y Enterprises .

I request approval to contract with MeY Enterprises the work descrided fn
the attiched Pororandum of Keed entitled “Nevelopment, rodi fication, and
irprovement of electronic and pechanical predator control devices.® Also.

enclo{sed is budget information subnitted by M=Y Entarprises and the approval

foro.
Oréiy;m 3igncd by
¥de  Jones
HIRMAME STAMP (,g/
B e —
e

~xc

B R (M
cc: Linhar

Fall

Fiscal Office
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REQUEST FOR APPROVAL TO CONTRACT FOR CONSULTING
SERVICES, MANAGEMLNT AND PROFIISSION ‘L SERVICES, n
AND SPLCIAL STUD!LS \“ZI) ANALYSES .

. . « . .

Buresu/Otfice USFHS, Denver H{1d11fe Research Center s

ccmneung Office Div. of Contracting and General Services, Hashington, O,C.
: (Urgnnlzatlonal Level, City and State)

For addltlonu! Information cnll Sam Linhart, FTS 234-2126

.. (qut.) . (Ielephone Number) .'ﬁ .
Delcrlpuon and nnlurc of the work To develop,”modi f.Y and 1lprove ° 'i'
electronic md pechanical predator control devices. R T
¢ o e BRI 0],_
. o . me et . _-;&4

- .\-.

Consequen‘ces u dlr-npprO\ cd ln terms of impnct to burenu progr.lmlmiu!on, i

and cost to the Govermuent Reduced efﬂcacy “and sel ectivit.y of Anc Program
control devices and lower cost benefit.

Estimated Coct § 4,000

Relationship to e.xlsting or p:-:v'loua procurcments

Ko prior contracts

Sole Source [-_'x7 Compcmlve [_/ {I¢. sole source, attach
a justification of non-coinpetitive procurement) .
Concur |7 . :

. Prograi sanager Date
APPROVED [

Hurcou Dircctor Date

DISAPPROVED [ :
. Asgistant Scerctory Date
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Title: Development, wodification, and improvement of e)ectronic ang -
wmechanical predator control devices

Description of the Work to be Performed

A. Purpose and Description of ¥ork

The Anime) Demage Control Program of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
13 responsible for controllfng predator depredations fn the westarn
United States. A .ariety of tools and techniques, relatively unchanged
in recent years, are used to carry oi: thess responsibilfties.

Ixprovement, wodification and evaluation of existing and new contro)
technf?ns and devices are the respoasibility of- the Service's Depver
#{1d11fe Research Center {DNRC).

'Electronic fﬁghionfng devices, chemical and electronic attractants,

steel traps, and H-44s are a few examples of the cantrol technfques
that are efther used operationally, are being studied by DNRC, or need
further devalopment or moditicatfon to fncrease efficacy and selectivity.

1 Objectives

a. Design new devices or modify existing equipvent of the following

types: predator sound attractants, padded jaw traps, and electronic

frishtening devices, Other coyote control tools may be desigred or

modified if mutually agreed to by the contractor and DWRC. o
b. Fabricate and provide one or more prototypes of the above

devices for field evaluation by DNRC.

2. roach

Undar the terms of this contract, M-Y Enterprises wil) provide
electronic and wechanical enginearing expertise and design and

fabricate the following types of devices suitable for field
evaluation by DWRC. :

a. Electronic g&egltor sound attractants. These units will be
portabie and pattery-operated, will cait simulated prey distress
vocalizations and will be placed n the field to attract coyotes to
nearby traps, M-44s, or placed baits. These devices should be:

(1) Self-contained and weathirproof.
{2) sma)l enough to be easily transported and camouflaged.
(3) Able to withstarnd rough isage n the field.

207
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b. Padded jaw traps. Increased anti-steel trip legislation has
resuTted 7n a need for modifiying steel leghold traps to reduce foot

- {njury of captured animals. Jmportant guidelines for designing and

fabricating padded jaw traps include:

(1) Low cost in relation to cost of traps.
(2) Easy-replacement of pads in the field.
(3) Significant recduction fn cayote foot damage compared to
unmodified traps.
-{4) moditications should not decrease trap efficacy.

c. Sheep-mounted frightening devices. Initial field tests hy DWRC
have Tndicated that under certain management conditions, electronic
trightening devices (11ght and sound) effectively deter ciyote
predation on sheep. A potential approach that should be evaluated 1s
that of mounting such devices on a few adult sheep within a flock or
dand. The following.criteria should be used to develop prototypes for
fie1d evaluation:

‘(1) Light weight and easily wounted on shesp.

(2) Low cost in relation to the value of sheep protected.
{3) Relfable under field conditions.

{(4) Self-contained, with at least a 3-week battery 1ife.

3. Extent

Progress and evaluation will be assessed by correspondence,
telephone calls or meetings, the latter cost %o be borne by DNRC.

4. Products

One or wore prototypes, as mutually agreed upon, will be provided
for field testing by DWRC.

B. Relation of kork to be Performed to Service Progrims

The development and improvement of electronic attractants, frightening
devices, and padded Jau traps will result in more effective and hunane
methods of coyote control by the Servica's Animal Damage Control Progrim.

C. Prior, Present and Future Related Nork °

Previous research by DNRC has indicated an excellént pctential for
increasing the efficacy of traps, M-44's and placed baits by use of
sonfc attractant devices in conjunction with these control tools.
Cooperative Studies with private industry have shoun that foot damage
of captured animals can be sfgnificantly reduced by using padded Jaw
traps. However, low cost, durable pads that can be eastly applied have
not been developed. Efficacy of coyote frightening devices has been
desonstrated but sheep-mounted units have not as yet been designed or
fabricated. Future work on these projects will be conducted by means
?f this contract, inhouse studies, and further conticts with private
ndustry. .
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D. Goverrment Inhouse Capability

Reduced allotments and resources, and'limited manpower, in
cambination with other priorities and commitmeants, preclude fnhouse
work on this research. In addition, DNRC has no professional
expartise which combines mechanical engineering with detailed
knowledge of predator ecology and behavior.

3
E. Project Officer

Sasuel 8. Linhart, Project Leader, Depredations Control Research,
Denver Wildlife Research Center, Building 15, Denver Federa) Center,
Denver, CO 80225

F. Plan for Technical Monitoring

Technical monitoring will be accomplished by correspondence,
talephone calls and meetings as needed to discuss progress and
technical decisions.

. 6. Performence Milestone

Time after contract acceptance: Six-month progress reports and .

s a final completion report will be prepared by the sontractor not )
later than one year after award of contract. Estimated period of
performance 1s 1 June 1982 to 1 June 1983.

H. Total Estimtgd Costs
The total cos: §s $4,000.00. Travel costs for Project Officer and
Uvalde, Texas, field statfon leader are estimated at $1,000.00.

11. Funding
A. Approved Funding for Current Fiscal Year.

$4,000 fs budgeted in FY-82 to contract for desfgn and fabrication
of predator control devices. The funding source is the ¥.S. Fish
and Wi1d1ife Service allotwent 86860-1230-932,

8. Funding l_:x-Fixca‘l Year

FY-82 $4,000,00
€. Funding of Follow-on Procurements - unknown at this time
D. Contingencies or Reserves - none
E. Advance Payments - none
111,  Sources
A. Xnown Sources and Competitive Situations

M-Y Enterprises 1s the only organizatton ‘known to have expartise in
electronic and mechanical engineering desfgn and fiald expertise of
predator trapping technology.

ERIC <93
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. 8. Sources to be Solicited - none, other than M-Y Enterprises.

C. Synopsis

The Denver Wildlife Rasearch Cente: is responsible for research on
and development of predator contro) techniques and devices. There
is an {ncreasing need to improve the efficacy, selectivity and cost

. effectiveness of varfous ADC contro) t00ls. Such development will
be enhanced by contracting certain aspects of this work with KH-Y
Enterprises, inasmuch as capabilities for such work do not exist
within DNRC or other Service facilities.

p. Justification -for Non-Competitive Procurement

H-Y Enterprisas has successfully developed several {nnovations
Erescnt'ly used hy government and private trappers and {s the only

nown source with sufficient expertise in predator ecology and
behavior, trapping technology and mechanical and electronic
engineering to accomplish this work.

IV. HMathod of Evaluation
A. Recoomended Method (hy degree of {mportance)

1. Direct assessment under field conditions by DWRC
2. Evaluatfon in pen facilities using captive coyotes

B. Special Problems - none
C. Source Evaluation Board - N/A

D. Unsolicited Proposal Evaluation - N/A.

V. Government Prope <

A. Facilities - none

8. Other Government Furnished Property
The DWRC shall supply the following equipment to M-Y Erterprises for
the duration of the contract:

7. Steel traps.
2. Electronic timers and test equipment.

VI. 'inagement Information Systew
Job completion will require the delivery of prototypes for field
evaluation.

Vi1, Technical Data for Procurcne?nt - N/A

VI11. Other.Fertinent Data - none

Procurement Action Schedule - K/A

ERI
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« WORK WITR IAFWA = ATTACHMENT 3
International Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencles

HIZINSTREIT.NW WABINGTONOL. 20008 _ COMEMies:

Jagh H Cormymum, £ 1 0ovtve Vise Providant

Septeaber 18, .1581

Fur Rasources Commlittes
: Dusne Pursley, Chalrman
Subject: Annual Report

Our epproved {9/16/31 IAFWA business meeting) report 45 snclosed.
Even though budget restrictions prevented many of the Committes's pembers
from attending, we had ¢ wall-sttended end extremely productive mesting.

| wil} soliclt further Infornation and comments from throughout
Horth Aserlca on the Egdaral-Provinciel Cormittes for Humane Trapping's
(FFCHT) flnel report. 1'1] send this Information to you and reguest
your input for the development of our officlal critique-statesent on
the FPCHT's efforts and concluslons.

Among others, Gary Persons and | will be mesting with USFWS officlels
to review all comments on section 1A of the Endangered Species Act. This
section Includes the legel foundation of the controversial regulatlons
on export/Import requlrements. Gary and | will summarize the recomcenda~
tions of our comittee for the upcoming review by the USFWS.

! will kesep you posted on the progress of the C:TES Appendix Il
delisting proposels es w1l es the section 14 review of the Endangered
Specles Act. .

ERIC -
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Report of the IAFWA's Fur Resources Committee

‘September %6, Aibuquerque, New Hexico

oy

N

The Fur Resources Committee has cnjoyed a very productive and rewarding
year. The Comittee is extremely encouraged by the new, needed and desirable
relationships that are developing between the state and federal wildlife
agencies. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is working cooperatively with
this Comittee to resolve all of the problems associated with federal controls
over state furbearer management and research pr;gnams. The Fur Resources
Conmittee will monitor and assist where appropriate in the development of
proposals.to change the status of furbearing species under Appendix Il of
CITES, and under section 14 of the Endangered Species Act.

Our Yorldwide Furbearer Conference procesdings are complcl';d and
available. The 3-volume sect of books contains 114 papers on furbearer
research and management subjects. These texts will be an invaluable
reference source for years to come.

Our research publication {Morth Amcrican Fuibearer Research Conducted
in 1979/80) has been available for several months. While some of the research
projects in this report have been concluded, the Committee believes that
this report is a valuable cataloguing of on-going and as yet unpublished
research.

Our proceedings publication effort precluded the opportunity to complete
the development of:

N 1) our 1978-79 and 1979-80 North American Furbearer Harvest Charts

2) the 50 state report on trapping

3) our updated and expanded version of the Horth American Furbearers

book

This Lomrittec's leading assignment for the past year was to inform
Py .
the association on the status of more humane traps and trapping methods such

as those under study in Canada.

El{llC | 212
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For the past two days the Fur Resources Comoilttee has conducted
extensive discuss.ons on and reviews of several "new" innovations In
trapblng methodolowies suck 23 tranquilizer tabs, pan tension devices,
of f~set jaws, padded~jaw traps and footsnares, as well as the final
report of the Federal Provincial Committee for Humane Trapping.

Pursuant to 'ts charge the Fur Resources Committee proffers the
following policy statement on current trapping methodologies.

The Fur Resources Committee, has In the past and continues to
recoxmend the divelopment and scientific research of new capture techniques
for furbearers which increase efficiency, selectivity and reduce the
vrequency 3nd degrec of injury. After adequatc evaluation, the use of new
techniques should be encouraged through a progrem o.f public comnunication
and education.

Since the Federal Provincial Committee for Humane Trapping (FPCHT)
report was not avoilable to all members of the Fur Resources Committee in time
for a detailed review, our Committce has only had an opportunity to conduct
3 préliminary evaluation of the PPCMT findings and recommendations. Pursuant
to this lnitialtxcvicw, thc Committce of fers the following comments and
opimions about the report:

1) The FPCHT made initial progress in defining and evaluating

traps and trapping systems; but,
2) The Fur Resources Committee takes exception to the initial

assumption of the FPCHT that indicates that only kill-type

traps would meet humane trapping criteria under all conditions.

It is an established fact that. kill-type traps are not

applicabic to all trapping situations; ]
3) As the FPCIT report indicates, adequate field testing and

evaluation of the kill~type trops was not completed before

the 1ssuance of the final report;

L., Based oa the evidence presented in the report, it appears

the FPCHT recommendations of specific trapping devices are

pre-aiu--
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A final Statement on the FPCHT report will be prepared by

the Fur Resources Cosslttee following a more extensive

analysis and receipt of ts from ber agencies of

this assoclation. The Fur Resources Committee, has and

continuss to agree with the FPCHT's recommendation that

trapper training is an extremaly important facet of trapping
Py

programs.

statds of Trap Research

The state of the art of trap and furbearcr harvest system cvaluation
and research s developing raplidly. There is 3 nced to proceed rlgorously
in evaluation, but cautlously fn implemantation of new systems.

Trapping systea evaluations and rescarch thould include, but not be
limited to, 3 sclen:ifiul'ly' and statlstically designed methodology
followed by subsequent ficid evaluation under z variety of cavironmental,
political, sociological and economic conditions that exist domestically,
as well as internationally.

The Fur Resources Committee belicves thot top priority trap research
needs are scientific evaluation of:

1) trap design

2) experimental padded jaw tiaps

3) foot snares .

The Fur Resources Committee recommends that tew trap systems which
after. adequate testing prove to be efficicnt, sclective, cconomically feasible
and reduce frequerdey and degree of injury should be encouraned through pudblic
communication and education. llowever, the Fur Resources Cormittee further
rocommends that traps currently tn generdl usc “hnuld aot Les curtalled
simply because a nen device or modification apptars o _d 1s)icate the per~

formance of existing devices.

DISTRIBUTION .

Vﬁinhlrt

1-Section Office

1-Section field stations (circulation)
1-Frank Turkowski, Uvalde, Texas

1-K{ Faulknar, ADC, Washington, D.C.
1-Jeff Horwath, ADC, Mashington, D.C.

1-ADC Staff Specialist, Region 2

1-Texas ADC State Suparvisor

1-ADC District Supervisor, Lubbock, Texas
1-K-Y Entarprises

J-Woodstress Cor sration, ATTH: Dale Haney
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United States Department of the Interior

FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE
DENVER WILDLIFE RESEARCH CENTER
BUILDING 16, DENVER FEDERAL CENTER
DENVER, COLORADO 80225

23 November 1981

Mr. Charles £. Fullerton, Director
California Fish and Game Department
1416 Ninth Street

Sacramento, CA 95814

Dear Mr. Fullerton:

Mr. Duane Pursley, Chairman of the Fur Resources Committee of
the International Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies,
recently talked to one of our project leaders, Hr. Samuel} B.
Linhart, and suggested that he formally request Committee .
membarship. o :

Mr. Linhart presented information on the Denver Center's steel
trap research at the recent Fur Resources Committee meeting in
Albuquerque. I would be most appreciative if you wouid grant
Hr. Linhart membership as his research on carnivores and steel
trap modificatfons should enable him to make significant
contributions toward the goals of the Committee.

Sincerely yours,

Clg g
Director

cc: Duane Pursley

2135
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Su'tcnent of IAPNA Fur Resources Committee, 1982, relative to traps and trapping.

Trap Research

The Fur Resources Committee, {n consideratlon of its responsiilities in
cecosmending scfentific rescarch of new capture teehniques for furbearces which
increass selectivity, maintain & improve.elflciency and reduce the frequency
and degree of injury recommends the follovwing:

That the TAFWA encourage stats rescarch organizetions and {nstitutions
to undartake research lesding to objective evaluntion of the padded jaw trap,
the double jawed trap, the poverad lag anare, existing treps snd other devices
that may be daveloped on an array of commonly sought furbearers.

3 The Fur Resourcas Committes is actively pursuing the develop-cnt of
minimum criteris for trap evaluation and testing. Further, the Committee will
seak implemencation of thie critarie in trap evaluation and testing through
menber agenciasa of the IAFWA,

o
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United States Department of the Intetior
FI8H AND WILDLIFE SERVICE
BULLDING 16, DENVER FEDERAL CENTER
DENVER, COLORADO §0238

Kr. Creg Linscombe .

Louistana Department of Wildl1fe and Fisheries
Route 4, Box 78 v

New Iberda, LA 70506

Dear Greg:

Sorry 1 was unable to get my cosments on the trap evaluation ms, to you
soonar. I was in the field for 10 days 2nd than had to attend severa)
meetings following my return to Denver. .

Heyefully, the attached pumbered comments (keyed to the ns.) will be
helpful. I had a portion of pages 1 and 2 retyped since my suggestions
ware extensive. As written, the introductory portion CONYEYs A somewhat
antagonistic attitude and cooes across as a defensive “us-and-them® type

situation. Perhaps my revision will convey the same information wfthout
giving this {mpression.

L]

Sincerely yours,

Samel B. Linhart
Depredatfons Control Research

Enclosure
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Coxmants on n‘l:mscript CRITERIA FOR FIELD EVALUATION ANO TESTING OF DEVICES
FOR THE CAPTURE OF FURBEARERS authored by Edward P. Hi11 and Gary R. Parsons .
.- (Nusbers are keyed fo those noted on ms. COpy attachad) ~

1. *Alleged” is ;;erhlps a poor chofce as there are adequate data to show that
some leghold traps do cause injury to many captured animals.
2 A bl

2. Use of the word "restraining” would not encoopags-Xé11-type traps.  low
about “capture devices"? \

3. “Evaluatfon® is Synonomous with “testing.®

4. RED may never provide “answers” to satisfy critics, but at least acquiring
“data® regarding damage, kil success, etc., will be a step toward
mintmizing criticism and may result in more acceptable equipment.

v 5. Thiz statement squnds defensive. Perhaps it could be {mproved bty simply
saying °. . . but also to minimize objectfons to the harvest of furbearers .

v based upon subfective imprassions of cruelty.” *

6. While it fs true that experienced trappers can locate their equipsent to
somewhat reduce the capturs of noatarget species, in many cases they also
have to take a numbar of nontargets such as rabbits, skunks, oppossums, .
etc., before they can begin taking the valuable land furbearers. I've
seen this to be true for professional trxppers over the past 20 years and
4 to make a blanket statement that “the nontarget catch {s an infrequent
occurrence” simply jsn't true 1n many cases. )

7. The following subsection could be {nserted here:
. study Pan & - -
1. Clear sut_e-en't of objectivas

K]

2.  Statement of hoped-for capabilities, intended use, species of
. {nterest, limftations ? .

3. Detafled description of procedures . .
4. Statistical adequacy of study design and methods of data lmlyse‘s
§. Costs, personnel ind time required ”

“ 8. Time required will depend on the complexity of the test(s) and the number

of varfables involved. Anarbitrary time of 3 years minimieum is not
realistic. . )

9. Politicat considerations will be fwportant, but {f this {s a criterion
then how about mentioning something {n terms of wildlife manzgesent, the
efficiant harvest of furbearers, animal damage control needs, etc.
dctually, all the above should be considered in the intreductory portion

of the Study Plan (item 1).
b 3

1
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10. why set specifications for ene particular-section of the U.S. and not
other geograohic areas? Suggest this be deleted.

11. I don't sea why suplip§ necessarily has to be car ~fed out nationzlly as
long as field ‘situatidng can be found having the required conditions.

12. Perhaps some types of tests would require different sets, but in many
cases the type of set would have no relatfonship to an evaluation and
veplicating trials using different-type sets wuld serve no useful purpose.

13. Considering all the various Ypes, sizes and manufacturers of devices, it
::ght be helpful to provide more guidelines on how to select specific
davices.

In gentral, 1 think that the guidelines presented in this first draft are so
brief as to be of 1imited help §a defining objectives and procedures for
capture device Studies. Before further work {s done on the outline, I sugcest
that the precedures and formats used by the Mserican Society for Testing and
Materials be reviewed. For years, this Society has provided guidelines for
davelopment and testing, and recently has begun sponsoring formalfized ‘
procedures for evaluating blological materfals and systems. 1 can provide
sowe siwples of the abave, people to write, etc. If the Fur Resotirces
Committee {4 truly {nterested in providing a detailed, comprehensive outline,
1 ~ggest that several members bo selected «nd then meet to write the
co.ment. The Committee would probably have to provide funds for travel, etc.

Sam Linhart
December 8, 1982
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Draft revision of pages 1 and 2 of CRITERIA FOR FIELD EVALUATION AND TESTING
OF DEVICES FOR THE CAPTURE OF FURBEARERS authored by Edward P. Hill and Gary
R. Parsons .

Xi1l-type, leghold, and live traps, and snares are widely used for wild-
1ife research, control of wildlife damage, and the harvest of furbearers.
Efforts to improve their design and to evaluate their performance under a wide
variety of field conditions have received 1ittie attention by the wildiife
profession or those citizen groups and individuals who are opposed to their
use. The ml;tively recent controversy &nd concern over the use of these
devices are due, in large part, to an increased environmental awareness by a
highly urbanized society in the U.S. Sharply diverging philosophies regarding
the management of fur resources has heightened this controversy, but those who

anthropomorize or apply human perceptions of fr:ight and pain to trapped

. animals generate the severest criticism towara trappers and the use of capture

devices. Evaluation of existi;tg devices and development of modified or new
devices can provide dita to address this criticism. These data are needed not
only to ensure that capture equipment is the best available, but also to mini-
mize objections to the harvest of furbear::-s based upon subjective impressions
of cruelty. :

Another criticism frequently voiced is that trappers often ;ccidentnly
catch nontarget species with existing capture devices. Development and
evaluation of modified devices in a systematic manner may l(cad to ways of
reducing the frequency of this occurrence. Howaver, thoroﬁéh field evaluation
under varied trapping conditions should precede any reco;mendations for 'Ehefr
widespread use so that their advantages and limitations a ®11 unders tood

beforehand.

. ERI
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A prerequisite to developing and testing capture devices is a clear,

precise statement of hoped-for capabilities, intended use, target species, and

anticipated linitations. Once these parameters are defined, hypotheses can be
stated and experimental designs can be formulated. A cle;r definjtion of ’
objectives and parameters before initiating developmental design and field
evaluatilon will lead to more precise studies and better acceptance of the

resultant data and conclusions.

Most research on capture devices conducted to date has compared experi-
rental pratotypes in one-on-one tests against commercially ava!lable devices
that, through common use and over time, have gained trapper acceptance
(Berchielli and Tullar 1980, Pruitt and Lucier 1957, Castro and Presnall 1944,
and Hi1) 1981). A few studies have evaluated modifications of existing
devices and systems (Linhart et al. 1981). However, quantitative evaluation
of many devices currently in widespread use for capturing various species has
never been conducted and needs tosbe attention. For example, 1ittle or no
data are available to show how simple adjusteents such as trigger tension and
methods of securing devices affect capture rates and injury. Much of the ¢
available information is based on personal opinion and trial-and-error
experiences of trappers, but controlled tests using procedures that permit
statistical analyses of the data are almost entirely lacking. We are, there-
fore, less than well informed about devices now being used as standards for ‘

comparison with experimental prototypes.

The following outline is intended to serve as a guideline for the

evaluation of capture equipment:

FIELD PERSONNEL

Level of trapper experience or expertise
Level of objectivity (built into design) -
Capabilities to adequately determine injury

Degree of field supervision by research or managers to instruct

and vanifu that nearsdiirac 3va fn) Jauad

- D) e
. . s .
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CRITERIA FOR FIELD EVALUATION AXD TESTING OF OEVICES FOR THE Capfuré : 3 1962
0

F URERIERS NEW IBERIA

.

EDMARD P. HILL, MS Cooperative Fish and Wildlife Research Unit, P.0. Drawer B8X,
Mississippi State, MS 39762

GARY R, m.ms. Hew York State Departzent of Environmental Conservation,
Delmr, MY 12054

B There is a continuing need for evaluation and testing of traps and capture
devicas in order to identify those thet, from a nationd) perspective, are sore
acceptable to individuals and groups com;ermd with various aspects of consump-
tive use, research, Animal damage control, and manigement of fur resources.
There 2re numerous .ontroversies Just in the differing phisosophies conc'erning
consumpt ive use of -fur resouces, but those who anthropomorphize or place human
assessments on fright and Pain in animals 92nerate the severest critism toward

' trnppers because of-the a leged injuries from the@estmning devices they
eq:loy. valuation and testing can provide the@.swers to address this critisa
and is needed not only to insure that capture equipment is the best available,

(‘S)Ut:n:o to minimize opportunities for those of varied persuasions to attack

’conswothe use of furdbearers on the basis of alleged cruelty.
A second critism that can be addressed b+ testing and evaluation is the
aspect of trapping related to the occasfonal catch of the nontarget species.

@Thn nontarget catch is &n infrequent occ;:runce aong skilled trappers, but
probably occurs more often ir trapping than fn other forss of consucptive use
of terrestrial and freshwater furbearers, Thorough field evaluation and
T heveToped through cooperative efforts by the Fur Resources Conmittee,

International Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies with joint input
from the Fur Resources Cormittee, Southeastern Association Fish and Wildlife

Agencies and Fur Resources Sub-Commiitee Southeastern Section of The
Hildiife Society.

222
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testing should proceed widespread use of devices §n order to understand and
competently advise users of their efficiency and iimitations and to minimize
critisms based on :;onurget catches-.

Prerequisite to evaluation or testing of harvest or restraint devices is.a
clear, precise statenent‘ of the device capabﬂit{es. intended use, target
species or group and limitations. Once these pal;'aneters are defined, hypotheses
can be stated and exgerimental designs set down to test the hypotheses. If »
undefined, the rultitude of variables is so great as to make proposal design
difficult and irpractical.

In most evaluatfons or tests, an experimental device is cospared fn 1 on 1
tests'against 3 standard that through comon use, tine, and trapper acceptance,
. has proved its worth (Berchielli and Tullar 1980, Pruitt and Lucier 1957,'Castro
and Persnall 1944, and H{11 1981). A few studies have evaluated modifications
to existing devices and systems (L'inhart et al. 1981). However, full evaluation
3nd testing has not been completed on de_vlces that are currently in wide use in

several sets and for several species.

There s a substantial amount of o'pinion concerning attributes of capture
devices, but documentation based on rigedly controlled procedures is la;'gely
lacking. Therefore we are less than well informed about devices that we are
currently using as standards for evaluation. Variations in adjustments in
trigger ten;iqn. in methods of securing dgvices. as well as other modifications
may reveal fmprovements that address the criticisss noted above.

The following is a 1ist of some of the variables that should be

considered {n trap and harvest equipment evaluation:
© 1. FIELD PERSONNEL '

A

1. Level of trapper experience or expértise N
2. Llevel of objectivity (built into'désign)
3. Crpabilities to adequately determide injury

.
*
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S WU J0 YUK TN PRI, VORURVOR PR W0 ol

» » . M
1.3. Obvicus 1njurles-?3?“‘\""""\'m""$-‘)‘4m«5 A1t
2. Hidden injuries -mu)ﬁww
s.d. Delayed injuries- rsammmaadad O
+
1]. WHEN: 1. ‘Test. g time prior to trap release to public (3 year of nimn)
2. Political considerations
(iff—=3. Before, during, and after dog hunting seasons in southeast

4. Minipun terperatures (cold)
5. HMaximum temperatures (gam)
D

111. WHERE: 1. Terrestrial sets (Feplicates nationally randomized)
a. Desert
b, Arborial
c. Subrerpinian

d;. uu;el:\'p‘d'nouf cenOrment s ‘D
! 2. Aquatic sets (replicates nationally randoaized)

a. Brackish water

b. Fresh water

c. Varied depth

d. Pocket and shoreline sets

Iv. How: 1. Types of sets

('9 a. Dirt hole
b. Scent posts
c. Trail ssts

2 Trigger or pan tensicn (for selectivity)
3. Types of restraint

a. Stakes

b. Orags ~r>
c. -Rositive Orowning

v. usvnc:s(@ N

om

1. Traps

a. Lleghold
b. Body
c. Live

2. Snares °

2. Body snare
b. Leg snare
. c. Pouered snmare

WP P e Ia_gi...

V1. MEASUREMENT OF INJURY:

3. Injury based on observation of superficial sign

b. Internal or injury pathology based cn radiographic or necropsy
. examinations .
vI1. SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS: 1. Anisal damage control uses

L 2. Resedrch uses

k- thhrvntr
V111, TARGET SPECIES. For each Horth Arerican species, consider items 1-YIl
above

ERIC N 55

40-470 0 - 85 - 15 ' 224 - ’



[T

DEPARTMENT OF WiLDLIFE AND FISHERIES

ROUTE 4.B0X 78
NEW IBERIA. LOUISIANA 70580

FUR AND REFUGE DIVISION

MEMORANDUM

T0: Subcommittee Members and Participating State Biologists
FROM: Greg Linscombe
DATE: December 27, 1983 -

RE: "Trap Evalustion Proposal

Enclosed please find the second draft, of the trap
evaluation groposal for padded jaw traps. This second (and
I hope final) draft is a result of comments from all of the
subcommittee members. I have attempted to incorporate all
of the changes suggested. I still have hopes that the traps
will be available in early January. 1 have not yet been agle
to confirm this with Woodstream because of the Holidays,

If you see any problems in the proposal or procedure
please do not hesitate to contact me.

reg Lingtombe é'a‘
CL:ybd

Enclésures

ERI
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FIELD EVALUATION OF PADDEID JAN 1l COIL SPRING

AND STANDARD 1k COI. SPRING TRAPS

The Fur Resources Cormittes has promoted the continued development and
testing of improved fur animxl treps for seversl years. The committes has
stated that an improved leghold trep would be one that maintains ox Improves
catch efficiency and reducas the extent of foot injury.

The Cansdian Federal Provinciel Comittee for Numane Trepping has
accoaplished much in the way of trep eveluetion. This group has screened a
nuaber of new designs and lab tested many treps. Nowever, field testing has
not been accosplished for most treps. Also the emphasis in Canada bas been on
killing type traps. Although these treps have e place in certain situvetions,
in many states they will never be used because Of Iuman populations and
accompanying domestic aninals. Trepping in such Of Canade involves very rempte
areas whers the xilling type trep poses no problem and is in fect d-u correct
choice for taking soce species. In the United States many furbearers are harvestad
with Xilling type traps, particulerly ouskrat and deaver. HOIM'VCI, the leghold
is still the single most importent tool :oz-_harvrulng nost furbeerers.

Noodstrean Corporation, loceted in Lititz, Pennsylvania, is a major »
manufactprer of many types of treps. This corporation bas been Anvolved with
development and testing of modificetions on leghold traps for many years.

The Fur Resources Committees at its annual meeting in Milwsukes in
Septembor, 1983, received e sumsary of preliminary findings from 5 studies
evaluating padded jaw or cushion hold traps. Noodstream las developsd these
padded Jaw traps over e period of 7 years.

Dr. Victor Nettles, Southesstern Cooperative Wildlife Disease Study,
indica.ed that the first generation of the p;dded Jaw 14 coil spring traps
significantly reduced foot injury in some species. Researchers in New York

(Gary Parsons), Louisiana (Greg Linscombe) and Alberte (Pat Dwyer) working
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with the second generation padded trap indicated their preliminary results with
the 1% padded jaw coil spring showed a significant reduction in foot injury and
appeared to have the same catch efriciency. XEvaluations of the #3 padded jaw
coll spring at the Denver Nildlife Rasearch Center (Sam Linhart) showsd the
same results willk coyotes. Most of the 1k padded jaw tssting bas been on fox.

The 1% padded jaw coil spring is currently being marketeéd in Canada by
¥oodstream under the nawe lk soft catch ccil spring. This trap may soon be
marketed in the United States. .

All preliminary data on this padded jaw trap is encouraging. This is tho
first modification of a leghold trsp that appears to substantielly reduce foot
injury and yet maintain efficiency. The Fur Resources Coxmittee Of the
International Association of Fish and wildlife Ajercles believes that this e.np
warrants accelerated evaluation because Of the preliminary results and the
comnittes has singled out c\mx trap for no other reason. The Fur Resources
Comnittes would promote ta:'um of an; device or modification that displays
sinilar performance. Noodstream Corporation is convinced the trap is a
significant improvement and 1s therefore marketing it. The Fur Resourcos
Conmittee Delleves it is essential that state fur diologists have rome basic

information on this trap availahle if it is marketed in the U. S. Such

dnformation will make wise decisions or r dations ning this new trap
much easier. Therefore the Camu:u‘n proposes to coordinate the nvlnluntl:m of
this trap in selected regions of the country. The selections of states to
participate are related to the climate, harvest of particular species and the
working relationship of the state diologist with the Coamittee. This project
will be eoord.l.mtod by the Comnittee's sudcommittee on trap evalustion. Traps
for evaluation will be supplied free of charge by Noodstream. Other oxpenses

will be the responsibility of the states lnvolved.

. R27 *
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The objectives of this evaluation are:
1) ro~compcté the catch efficiency of padded jaw leghold traps to

that of standard leghold traps.

P_. ) 2) To compare the nature and :ho’mgnlcude of foot injury in animals
captured with padded jaw leghold traps to that of animals captured
with standard leghold traps.

‘i |

METHODS AND MATERIALS

The following 8 states will provide the required number of the assigned

species, one half to be captured with the standard coil spring trap and one

half to be captured with the padded jaw coil spring trap.

NEW YORK TRAP SIZE .
Gary Parsons No. 1k coil #1 trapper 10 red fox
Depccoggcgr‘;gggﬁnnnl - #2 trapper 10 red fox
gigf_hﬂit’l’;zﬁ’s Sec. . #3 trapper 2% gray fox
, L
12054-9767 #4 trapper 10 gray fox

518-439-8082

MINNESOTA

Ed Boggess - #1 trapper 10 red fox
Dept. of Natural Res- - #2 trapper 10 red fux
Box 7, Centennial Bldg.

St. Paul, M:an. 55155 - #3 trapper 10 gray fo.
612-296-3344 - #4 trapper 10 gray fox
MISSISSIPPI

W. J. Hamrick - #)] trapper 10 raccoon
Rt. 3, Box 3547 - #2 trapper 10 raccoon

Newton, Miss. 39345
601-961-5373

ERIC
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LOUISIANA TRAP SIZE
Greg Linscombe ’ No. 1% codl #1 trapper 10 red fox
Dept. of wildlife & . #2 trapper 10 red fox
Fisheries
Re. 4, Box 78 " #3 trapper 10 gray fox
New Iberia, LA 70560 " #4 trapper 10 gray fox
318-369-3808
. hd #5 trapper 10 raccocn
" #6 trapper 10 raccoon
TEXAS
Dr. Bruce Thompson No. 1% codl #1 trapper 10 red fox
Texas Parks & Nildlife " #2 trapper 10 red fox
4200 Smith School Road
Austin, Taxas 78744 o #3 trapper 10 gray fox
512-479-4979 - #4 trapper 10 gray fox
" #5 vrapper 10 raccoon
- #6 trapper 10 raccoon
No. 3 coil #7 trapper 10 badbcat
" #8 trapper 10 bobc\ at
" #9 trapper 10 coyote
~ 410 trapper 10 coyote
IDAHO
Neil Johnson No. 3 coixl #1 trapper 10 bobcat
Dept. of Fish & Gaze - #2 trapper 10 bobcat
P. 0. Box 25
600 S. Nalnut St. " #3 trapper 10 coyote
Boise, Idabo 83707 - #4 trapper 10 coyote
208-334-~3064
XKANSAS No. 3 coal
Lloyd B. Fox ~ ' #1 trapper 10 bobcat
RR #2, Box 54A " #2 trapper 10 bobcat
Pratt, Kansas 67124
316-672-5911 ~ #3 trapper 10 coyote
~ #4 trapper 10 coyote
ARIZONA
i John Phelps ~ #1 trapper 10 bobcat
2222 N, Greenway Rd. " #2 trapper 10 bobcat
. Phoenix, Arizona 99701
602-942-3000 " #3 trapper 10 coyote
" #4 trapper 10 coyote

<2R2Y
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Svaluation will begin during Janvary, 1984. NOorthern states may not initiate
rasearch until the fall of uu: Trappers t;r biologists will be selected and
:upozv.lu& by the state fur biologist. The responsibility for the following
instruction sheet and maintaining accurate records will rest with the state fur
2ologist.

Gray fox, red fox and raccoon .;.m be taken with #1% coil spring traps,
and coyote and bobcat with #3 coil spring traps.

The padded jaw and standard traps will be alternated along the trap 11ne.
Preferably the same type set and lure will be used for all traps. If differant
type lure Or sets are used they will be paired. Traps w{ll de set and checked
each day.

Zach trapper will receive one dozen padded Jjaw traps and one dozen stardard
traps.

It i3 assential that exact trapping procedure be followed and records be
compiate and accurate in order to measure catch wrficiency and foot injury. Zach
state blologist and trapper will recaive coples of the attached instruction sheet
to De explained to the trapper by the bilologist.

Once the anival bas been dispatched, an aluminum tag will be attached to
the trapped leg and the trapper’s naxe, state, date and trap type will be
recorded on this tag. all animals will be skinned a minimus of 6 inches above the
point the trap strikes. The leg will next be resoved from the carcass at the
shoulder and frozen. These legs will be collected Dy the state fur biologist for
shipment to a designated place. These tags will be replaced with a coded
numbered tay to be used by the veterinary school for compiling analysis. Scoe
tagged but untrapped legs will be included in this sample. This analysis will
consist of radiographs dnd necropsy for injury comparison. The procedure used

will dvplicate the systan used by Dr. Vic Nettles (see attached sheet).
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Catch efficiency data will »e coupiled from fisld data sheets. Cetch

;!!.tcioncy data will De statdistically analyted using a paired t-test. Other
methods for anaiysing these data are also being considered. XA final report
will be completed within one year following field vvating. _The trep evaluetion
subcommittee will he responsible for the completion of this report.

This report will be circulated to all IAFNA memder states as well as other
intereszed Miggns. ' -4

This proposal was developed by the Fur Rescurces Comaittee's subcosmittes
on trap evaluation. sembers include xd Nill, Mississippl Cooperative Figh and
Nildlife Ressarch Unit, P. O. Drawer BX, Mississippl State, Xissisaippi 39762,
601-325-2643; Glr; Parsons, Department of Duvironssntal Conservation, Wildlife
Resources Soc‘t.(on, Delmar, New York, 12054-9767, 518-439-8082; Neil Johnson,
Idaho Department of rish and Game, P. O. Box 25, 600 S. Nalnut, Boiso, Idaho 83707,
208-334-3064: Don Noyt, Mational Trappers Association, Inc., 15412 Tau Road,
Narshall, Nichigan 49068, 616-781-3472; Douglas Niller, National wildlife
rederation, 1412 Sixteenth Screet, M. V., Dluh.!ngbon-, D. D. 20036, 202-797-6800;
Sam Linharet, Denver Nildlife Research Center, Building 16, Denver redersl Center,
Denver, Colorado 80225, 303-234-2283; and Greg Linscombde, Louisians Department of

Nildlife & Fisheriss, Rt. 4, Box 78, New Iberia, lLouisiana 70560, 318-359-3807.

Q 231
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TRAP EVALUATION
INSTRUCTION SHEET

T:Appgi: Review this sheet with state bialogist.

L

All trappers will receive 1 dozen padded jaw end 1 dozen standard
coil apring traps (No. “lk or No. 3?.

Treppers will be Asai{ned a particular species. All species will
be captured with No. l¥ traps except bobcat and coyote which will
be taken with No. 3 traps.

Traps Lill be ready for final adjustments, dyeing and waxing unless
otherwise spscified. Pedded traps will be treated the same as
standard (boiling, dyeing, waxing, ete.).

All traps must be staked down {no drags allowed).

The padded jav and standard jaw traps will be alternated along the
trap line. Thia is very important to avoid matching better trails
or animal sign with a particular trap. Traps will be checksd daily.

Once traps are being moved this altermnated pattern may be lost,
however a pulled trap (padded or standard) will be set on the naxt
available new treil when relocating.

We will not require that a particular type of se. or lure be used.
However we can achieve better data if sets are restricted to two
(2) basic types (Scent Post or Dirt hole). Example: *If 12 padded
traps are set using a scent post set then 12 standard traps must
be set the same way. .

The same procedure holds true for lures. Example: If you decide -
to use one cch of lure with all 12 standard traps, then you must
use the same lure with all padded traps.

As traps are set along the trapline the Cyge of trap (padded or
standard) will have to be coded with fiagging near by. Example:
One color for padded another cclor for standard. T T

This procedure is essential in order to maintain accurate records,

ga:ciculnrly when a trap site is undisturbad. It quickll becomes
{£ficult to remember which type of trap is set at each location.

The daily catch record form must be accurate in order for the -
trapper's data to be included in the study. The form must be

taken to the field each day and entries made at each stop. Extra

forms should be carried each day. Once these have been checked by

the state blologist they should be xeroxed with one copy for the

Fur Resource Cotmittee and one for the state blologist.

232
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10. Trappers and state biologists must review daily catch record
forms together to insure & complete understanding of the form.

11. gnc. an animal {s captured, enter the appropriate data on the
oxm. .

12, If the assigned speacies is captured, ascurely attach an aluvainum
tag to the trapped foot of the captured animal as soon as the
1 is dispatched. The trapper’a nane, state, date and Lype
trap will be recorded on each tag.

13. All animale will be skinned a minimum of 6 inches above the point
* the trap atrikes.

14 MNext the leg will be removed from the carcass at the shoulder and
froaen. certain that the aluminum tag is eecurely attached
to the :r:gpcd leg. State biologist will make arrangeaents for
shipping these legs for necropsy.

15. 1If there are any questions about procedure please contact the

state biologist. 1If he is uncertain he will contact the Fur
Resources Comittee.

o 233 ,
ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



Date

229

LRAF EVALUNLLIW
DAILY CATCH RECORD PORM

Over Trap
Ground Condition

Previous nights' minimum temp.

>
Trapper's name

1 Sky Condition
State sSpecies Assigned

t Trap Size Assigned

O
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Following radiographic examination, the legs uere' skinned and dissected.
Traumagic injuries to the leg were given leg damage scores as follows:

.

Apparently normal . . . ¢ ¢ 4 ¢ o s . 0 points

Edematous swelling and hemorrhage . « 5 points
Cutanaous laceration<2cm . . . . . . . . 5 pointl~
Cutanaous laceration >2cm . . . 10 points
Tendon or liganant laceration . 20 points
Joint subluxation . . . .« . . . . [N 30 points
Joint luxation. « . ¢« ¢« . ¢ . . . . 50 points
Simple fracture below carpus or tarsus . 50 points
Compound fracture below carpus or tarsus. N 75 points
10. Simple fracture above carpus or tarsus. . . . . . . . . 100 pointa

11. Compound fracture above carpus or tarsus. . . . . . . . 200 points

12. Amputationoftheleg. s s s s e e e e s e e s e s s o 400 points
Leg damage points were cumulative, and many animals were scorcd for more than
7 -one typa-damssa. Persons _conducting the necropsy studies Jere not inforoed as
to trap type until the scores were finalized. ‘Tﬁusgscores Vere useg for
sta:*sticll purposes to compare the danage caused by the two. types qf traps.
\

Perscnal Coxnunization, Dr. Victor Nectles, January, 1984.

O
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DEPARTMENT OF WILDLIFE AND FISHERIES

| ROUTE 4, BOX 78
. NEW IBERIA, LOUISIANA 70560

FUR AND REFUGE OIVISION

=

EMORANDUEX .

70: Subcommittee Members and Participating State Biologists
FROM: Greg Linscombe
DATE: January 5, 1984

RE: Delivery of Traps

»

On January 4, 1984, I contacted Hib Robertson concerning the
delivery of standard and padded jaw traps. He explained that the
traps should be sent out to each participating state biologists within
the next 2 weeks. At this time, only Number 1k padded traps are ready
to be delivered. Woodstream is sti}l modifying the Number 3 coil.

, They believe this modification is close to completion. It apparently
- fnvolves the clamp that holds the pad on the jaw. The Number 3 padded !
. éo1ls will not be ready for delivery until late January. These
- developments may.delay trap evaluation until next year. However, if
the traps arrive in time Yor some evaluation in your state, please co
not hes:tate to colilect some data.

L4 .

The standard traps will have to be modified by the state biolosist
and/or the partic:pat:ng trappers. This will involve cutting the chain
to the same lengtk as the padded jaw traps wnd rod:fyins the attach~ent
foznt from tne end to thg center. Also a swivel will be mounted on the
end of tae chain S.m.lar tc the arrange=ent on the addad trap. If vou
%Lt Fu(St.CnS Soncerning these rodifications or other §-estions
censern.ny the proposal piesse dz not hesitate to coONtactT nme.

L pus
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United Statés Department of the Interior
FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE

nun.omounwmmxmcwrn v
DENVER, COLO! wmo 80228
July 13, 1984

Greg Linscombe

Chairman, IAFKA Fur Resources Committee
Routa 4, Box 78

New Iberfa, LA. 70560

Dear Greg:

“In response to your memo of July §, {t's very unlikely that I will be
attending the Committee meeting 1n Juneau o September 9. However, I wil) do

ay 'best to send you a summary beforehand of our FY-84 steel trap research. As
you know, I think we will need to conduct one or more additional field tests
this fall and have coyote 1egs checked by Dr. Glenn Olsen at LSU before I am
satisfied that we have given both double ¢ofl and long spring padded traps a
fair evaluation.

My input and participation in Committee affairs has been pretty much 1inited
to modification and evaluation of capture devices so my suggestions for topics
at the meeting are 1imited to this area. I note that the advantages or
shortcomings of padded traps are being discussed more and more frequently and
more articles and letters are appearing 1n trapper magazines and elsewhere.
FNS and DWRC are also receiving an {ngreasing numbsr of fnquiries regarding
our research on traps. Most of the statements appearing 1n popular outlets
are not supported by any data whatsoever and I think 1t {mportant to stress to
Committee membérs the desirability of the IAFMA and {ts members taking the
lead 1n the collection of data and interpretation thereof so that thers is
some organization codrdinating research activities and objectively

* transmitting findings to managers, adeinistrators and legislators. Concern
over traps, trapping and restrictions glaced on this activity are increasing
and, as so often happens, the political aspacts seem to overshadow the
biology, particularly when no quantitative data are available. In this
regard, there {s still nothing published on padded traps and their efficacy in
relation to the standard models. The paper to be published in New York on fox
traps and the one that will be presented this month in Victorfa, B.C. at the
Western AFNA wil] be very helpful but much more work will be needed to assess
advantages and 1imitations. 1 think {1t important that emphasis be given to
using comparable methodologies, particularly with regard to pathology such as
the technique developed by Nettles. If this 1s nct done, I anticipate a great
deal of frustration in the future by individuals trying to compare results
reported by different investigators.

The above are about the only xug?estions I have at this time; have a good time
at the September meeting and® }'11 send you some copies of ay progress report.

Best regards.
%W
Sam Linhart

cc: Fall
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PD 1-15
July 12, 1977

Mr. . Y. Davies
New York State Department

of Environmental Conservation
Raybrook, New York 12977 .

Dear Hr. Davies: ’ s 3l
el IR - TR
Mr. Alex Caron infurmed me you are developing and testing a new
leg snare "Ezyonem" that may be suitable for coyote and bobcat.
. . . s o =V, A
In view of the ‘current pressure to pass legislation banning the
steel leg-hold trap, we are most anxious to develop alternatives
for use both in fur harvest and, particularly, the predator control
program ir the west. We have used the Aldrich bear snare for years
and, while he made some experimerital models for coyotes {n the 60's,
they were never put into use. 3 *

et

e .Y x- ¥ . -t i
We would like, if possible, to obtain 6 to 10 of the devices for
testing. We have facilities fof capturing coyotes and racording the
entire sequence on video tapes and would be happy to provide you with
test information. We would also appreciate any reports from recent
field tests 1f available. .
As you probably know, the Fish and Wild11fe Service supervises
approximately 500 trappers engaged in predator control for 1ivastock
protection in the wesl. The transformation to new control tools
is a long, slow, process.

" Sincerely,

" Donglé S. Balser
v Chief, Section of Predator
.. Damage Research

DSBalser:mb:7/12/77

L .
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0f fice of the Solicitor, USDI, Washington, D.C.
Thru: Acting Chief, Division of Wildlife August 5, 1977
Research, FWS, Vashington, D. C. (WR)

Acting Director, Hild1ife Research Center,
Denver, Colorado

Patent Search--Animal Snares and Den-Gassing
Devices and Agents

As part of the necessary review of 1iterature in the development of
control methods, we request a patent search of the following two
devices: ,

1. Animal snar:es“spring-loaded or otherwise for capturing
animals by leg or body.

2. Den-gassing or smoking devices and agents (gas cartridges)
for killing animals in dens or driving them out for capture.

We would appreciate an estimate of the charges for budgeting purposes.
In the the event there are questions, the person to contact is

Donald S. Balser, Chief, Section of Predator Damage Control, Denver
Hi1d1ife Research Center, Denver, Colorado, telephone 303-234-2287.

tle are enclosing a 1ist of patents ve are aware of in each area.

\ Richard D. Curnow
Enclosures

DSBalser:mb:tas 8-5-77
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August 4, 1977

Infarmation on Snare Patents

New York--a Mr. Elmer Davies supposedly has a patent application

or a patent for a snare device called the “gzyonem" now being

field tested.

A man in California has a patent application for a double snare,

spring-loaded, now being tested.
Aldrich leg snare--developed in the State of Washington.

Swedish leg snare, Patent No. 3,967,408 (see attached).

Note:

A major problem occurs in that snares seem to be classed as
»animal traps” by the patent office which necessitates searching

traps for snare devices unless there is cross-referencing under 2

subject "snares."

O
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A
Memorandum
Richard N. Smith, Asst. Deputy Associate .
To * Director-Research, FWS, Washington, D.C. (AR) DATR: February 6, 1978
THRU: Director,Denver Wildlife Research Center

Frox : Chief, Section of Predator Damage Research,
Hildlife Research Centar, Denver, Colorado

3UBjICT* Request for Reports on Tranquilizer Tabs and Leg Snares

The attached reports on status, projections, and cost are submitted as

requested. [f any further information is needed, we will be glad to

provide {t.

Donald S. Balser

Attachrents

Euy U 5. Sasings Bands Regularly on the Payreli Savings Plon
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Denver Wildlife Research Center
February 6, 1978

Report on Proposed Research an Leg Snares

Status

In recent years we have observed some interest developing in spring
loaded leg snares. Snares have generally heen outlawed because the
neck or body type were inhumane. The foot or leg hold type is now
:hought by some to be a potential replacement to the steel leg hold
rap. ‘

Development of prototype cesigns has been going on simultaneously in
Canada, Sweden, and at least five states in the United States. A
patent search has been received and we have proposed that we initiate
research to modify or develop a spring loaded leg snare as an addi-
tional damage control tool where applicable and as a potential device
for fur harvest.

Our first step is to contact all suppliers and obtain models for pen
tests at Logan, Utah similar to the trap tests we have run where the
actual c pture and subsequent actions are recorded on video tape.
The first snares we test will be the Swedish leg snare since it is a
novel design and already.on hand: This will be followed by the

New: York and Canadian snares (we have had some probleds in obtaining
models and information because of patent rights not being cleared,
etc.). Last, we have considerable background information and
assistance from a number of government trappers who have worked out
their own snare designs or modified the Aldrich snare. (The Fish and
Wildlife Service successfully adapted the Aldrich bear Snare to bear
damage problems). .

We also have an experienced coyote man who has a complete machine shop
and can combine the mechanical and biological skill needed to make
advances. He is currently involved in improving and correcting the
problems of the M-44 and upon completion of this assignment we are
requesting via our annual work plans to have him assigned to research
on the spring loaded leg snare. In addition, we have an improved,

or possibly superior, snare design, but the patent status has not been
cleared. To obtain working models will take some time to accomplish
after the M-44 work is completed, probably six months to one year.

Projections

While we believe thare is a potential to develop a successful leg smare
that will be acceptable to humane organizations, the requirements for
effectiveness, safety, and humneness are rore or less subjective until
sufficient test data is obtained to get a reading. Therefore, no one
can predict results from a sociological viewpoint.

,El{fC‘ 242
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On the biological side of the problem, existing data on effectiveness,
capture of non-targct species, damage to animal, etc., is not indicated
in sufficient detail on any device to date. This data w11l all have to
be obtained from scratch on a comparable basis. The big problem with
any capture device other than humaneness §s the success-unit~time
relatienship. For example, the average cap.ure success of traps and
M-44's is approx‘ ~ately one coyote per uni. year under ail conditions
Unlesz another device can equal or exceed this it will not be success-
ful except for limited applications. To determine this informatlion
wii] require thousands of test nights under varying conditions of
season, weather, terrain, populajion levels, species composition mixes,
and comparisons with other methods. Historically, there is no panacea
for damage control or capture methods for wary animals, nor 1s there
likely to be. However, there is both a need and potential merit to
improviny effectiveness and humaneness of existing controls.

On the biological potential, #e again cannot predict the results.

Given successful results there are still problems to solve in production,
training, and eventual use that will require an undeterminea amount of
time and research effort.

Cost Estimates

Personnel

1 permanent full-time GS-11 Wildlhfe Biologist $20,000
2 permanent part-time Or temporary techmicians 12,000

Expenses
Supplies, materials, transportation . 8,000

Pen Tests

Facilities, coyotes snd caretaker costs (for at
least Six devices plus modification eand

development) 20,000/ year
*Annual cost per year fcr 3 years $60,000

*The cost of pen tests will diminish as field tests begin, but eventual
costs of field tests on a wide scale may exceed tnis budget; however,
we expect some will be borne by operations in the later phases.

Donald S. Balser
Chiey, Section of Predator Damage Research
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Informat {on provided by Jon Englund,
Assistant Professor, Stockholn
University. Februacy, 1978

Raviangare/Fox legsnare

Gatcher

ERS 244
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Jans Catcher &r en helt ny typ sv rividngere.
Minga Ars exporiment och forskning ligger
bakom konstruktionen som &r patenterad 15
1ander. Forskningsarbstet har leits evdocent
venEnglund vid Stockholms Universitet.

Jektdret 1975-76 fAngades 111 rivar av 22
sttingstmin. Verje I ngslmon hade 5 .1 rdv-
fangare. Detar irdn de fhngade rivama
skickades Uil docent Englund 10r undersdk-
ning om sventuelte skedor hede uppstitt.
Skadefrekvensen visade sig vare mycket 13g.
Docent Englunds slutsats ar att den hir jakt-
metoden &rden mest humana som fdre-
kommer pd riv &‘

FOrutom tittjak! anvinds Jan's Catcher
1dr forekningsdndamal. T.ex. av Lurds Univer-
sitet, Uppsals Universitet och ev Statens
Neturvardsverks forskningsstetion pd Grimsd.

En annan visentllg fdrdel med Jants Catcher.
farulom attden dr eifektlv och skorisam. dr ett
deninta behdvor behandias, Efter varje fingst
spolar man bara av den med varmt vatten.

Detir naturhgtvis mycket viktigt att riv-
fAngaren anvands p!m nktigt sdtt. Kinnedom
omrivensbsteende &r dirfdr nddvindig.
Riven vandrar varje kvill igenom sittrevir
jakteftor (dde Den gdr elitid semme vigar
och, | stort sett. dessutom | samma 3pdr.

Tidigt pi hOster bOriar man alitigga ut htet pd
en ldmplig plats Della upprepas underca
3 mAnader. Det &r vikligt att dteln gravs ner lite
s4 ettmarken bilr invittrad Nir rividngaren
skell liggas ut tar man skicorna och dker runt
#teiplatsen (3r att sdka olter rivens in-och
utgdngar. Ak ¢4 inte nirmare &n 100 meter
{rin Atelptetsen NArman kommer till etl spir.
xopplar manloss skidoma och lar eft rejalt
steg irdn skidspdret. Riviingeren epleras och
?gs uti tredje elter fjkrde spArstimpain frdn
skidsphret riknat Fingstchansorna Skar
naturligtvis om man tiggor rivilngare pl alta
In- och utgdngar.
Hitr man rent teknisk! hanterar oc! $8gger ut
dvidngaresiiramgdr av baskrivningen pd om-
stiende 3idy.

tispinne t0¢ iramputhisaren

Flsts 160 tampplatia

Ogls

O
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[SRRSISPUP St 95 W= Y
3 Ligg &ptan ovanph sndn ech Malul ttan 4, Thck snacan med nd.
wwiddhuwmovlml W
menat § cm evaniie trampplattan. Io.onu\llk

3 Jamna vt 3d stt sMa 3pdr utpidnes. & Fial on bushs | idranisingsiinen. Nu br det bara att vints pd riven
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JAN'S CATCHER - .

Jon‘s cotcher 13 o tompletely <ew type of fox leg-snore. Mony yeors of
experiment ond reseotch ore behind the construction, which is potented
in 5 countries. The research work hos been led by docent Jon Englund .
ot the University of Stockholm.
In the hunting year of 1975.76, 111 foxes were cought by 22 hunts-men,
Eoch hunt-mon hod 5 fox leg-snores. Parts from the cought foxes were
sent to docant Englund for on exominotion, to sec if ony injuries hod
occurted. The frequancy of injuries turned ovt to be very low.
Docent Englund's conclusion i3 thot this method of hinting 13 the most
humone existing in fox~-huating.
Jon's cotcher 13 olso vsed for reseorch purposes, for exomple by the
vniversities of Lund ond Uppsalo, ond by the Notionol Noture Soving
reseorch stotion ot Grimsd, ’
anothtr essentiel odvontoge.vith Jon's cotcher, besides 1t being
effective ond lenient .. thot it does not need ony speciol treotment.
kiter each copture, you just rinse it in hot woter.
wtueolly, 1t 18 very im, srtant thot the fox leg~snore 13 vsed 1n q
oroper woy. Knowiedge of the fox's behovicur i3 necessory.
The fox «Onders eoch night through its territory in seorch of food.
It slxoys tokes the some woy ond, moinly, olso the some trock. Foch
oulumn yOu stort putting out lure in 0 suitoble ploce. This 13 repeoted
during J months. [t 13 importonteto dig down the 'yre ¢ bit, ‘o woke the
swell go into the ground. When the fox leg-snore 13 to be put out, you
take skis ond go tound the lyre-ploce to look for the fox's entronces
ond exsts. Do not 9o closer thon (U0 metres from the lurv-ploce. When
Lou come to 9 trock, you toke ~ff *he skis ond toke o bij step owoy
tgom the skiing trock. The fox leg~snore i3 odooted ond put in the

. thitd or fovrth trockmork (counted from the skiing trock). Of course,
‘he cpances of a copture ore improved 1f you put fox leg~snor-s ot oll
Ationces ond exits

« vou  techricall,, use ond put out the fox leg-snor- 1y shown in
Jesrgap?t o 0 the next poge.

ERIC L
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Pull out the loop until the lock-peg of the treod-releoser is
shown in the score. Fold the treod-plote to fix the lock-peg.

Put the loop over the treod-plate, The fox leg-snore is now
odopted. g

Moke o hole in the third or fourth trockmork (see olso picture
3). Dig out o spoce to put the leg-snore in.

’

Put the loop on the snow ond sweep over. Put the treod-plote
in the spoce thot wos dug out. The loop must be. ot leost 5
cenimetres over the treod-plote. No Snow must be under the
treod-plote.

Cover the snore with snow.

Smooth the snow to wipe out oll morks.

Fosten the onchoroge rope to o bush. . -
And finolly, woit for the fox.
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Project Leader, Depredations Control
Denver Hildlife Research Center, Denver. Co.

Steel Trap Modifications and Foot Snare Field Tests:
Neeting October 11, 1979.
We have scheduled a reeting at the Denver Center on October 1th to
discuss research needs in the following areas:
] 1. Field evaluation of Vic Keenan's coyote foot snare
<, 2. Comparable evaluation of the Ontarfo foot snare, providing
the patent procedure {s completed and snares are made
available to us.

q, 3. Fleld tests of Hoodstream's ¢3 double coil spring coyote
trap with padded jaws.

S 4. A search for alternate ty;;es of materfal for padding steel
trap Jawe.

2 5. Field eviauation of pan tension devices.
(9 6. Discussion of FY-80 DHRC Annual Work Plan Advice stating

that we should {nitiate tests to determine the effects of
tranquilizer trap tabs on non-takget species.

1 am hoping that the individuals l{sted below ¢an attend ihe meeting.

If our meeting date conflicts with prior comitmentsy pleasc give me
a call. (303) 234-2126.

Samuel B. Linhart
Wildlife Biologist {Research)

Addressees:

Acting AC State Supervisor, Albuquerque, Hew Hexico
Donald Baiser

Gary bDasch

¥ic Keenman

Frank Turkowski

SBLINHART-mbj-9-26-79

+ Daryl Gretz

~

See Addressees Gelow - September 26, 1979
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Memorandum

-0 ! Yic Keenan ' . paTx: 28 February 1980

oM ¢ Sam Linhart /L .

supject: Field Evaluatior of Coyote Foot Snare--South Texas, March 1980

»

To verify our phone call today, when you initiate your field evaluation of
the coyote foot snare, please keeg in mind the following:

1. Aim for catching 20 coyotes. If for some reason you have problems
with the foot snare or run into other difficulties, please give
Dan Balser a call as I will be out of the office until March 17>

2. It is important that you save a foot from each snared coyote. Be
sure to carry dry fce with you to keep them cold and then transfer
them to the freezer at Laredo.

3. Place each foot in a separate plastic bag. Consecutively number each
coyote you take, put the number on a water-proof tag in the bag with
the foot, as well as on your data form. After each number, put
your initials so that we don't have a mixup between the animals taken
by you and Gary D3scth. Feet from all coyotes should be Saved, regard-
less of whether or not they appear to have been damaged by the fcot
snare. When you have taken 20 coyotss ind are ready to head for home,
leave the frozen feet and a copy of your 4ats forms there in laredo
for Gary Dasch to bring to Denver when te returns.

4. Please mike 3 special effort to work closely with Gary Dasch so that
he can learn how to set your foot snares, 12arn of potential problems
or mechanical failures, and please discuss fully with him what you
have learned to date regarding fabrication, 1imitations and
advantages.

I am looking forward to seeing you on the 19th.

T

Duy U.S. Suvings Donds Regularly onn the Puyroll Savings Plan

iy
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Memorandum

oM ‘ Vie £eezax

SUBJECT: Fa21ld Test ~ Lodel 15 Grap Snare

5 field test of the Model 15 trap gazre ~ng Tuv 2ren 2=15 zorth of lereco,
Texas on the Thorrson Leare, A1l trans wers set i COniuastion ».7a 277,
Desch's tost of the treaquiliter aigrples uran: tne 3fne Trugk anc érens, 26
traps were used,

The 2dding of the bushings to the spring ara mechamisg woraed veny well és

there was 2o zalfunctions caused by this 2r was wata ine El Fasc test. Gor)

Tosch set seversl of the traps and at was his opinion that they were casier

to set than a steel trap, After observing the movensat of tne c~yeies o the .
- trep it war decided to s~t the trap with the arm out towards the coyotes

soproach, The spring was set deeper with the corote walking over the trip arx.
- 8oyotes caught while approaching trap up the arm were caught about six izacher

up the leg.

Trere we~s twg zalfunctions csused Ry the szall arm oa the pan lecxing. lnspectio”
thawed tha% the pan hole was too small »nd h2d not been ealargzec. B tera’ “uretane
ware ¢ t~e srze trvo 2nd eaze arg, Iarec malfunctiont were caured Decaurs tre
c2ble got urder the positioner ard when rettiar,

B

° The only chaoge on the trap conterplsted 1s 0 aad A bushing te the shrck .
absorber or positioner arm to pravent amy sicewsys lack.ng waea comang up ints
resition, ,

T™he spare was a Giffereat story, The plastic tud.np vaed % p2d tnt \rap war
tog staff and held the loop open. This was segmezted into six perts, 1t wae
suspectad but zot coafirzed until the laxt a3y when 2 coyote we: caughe and
while strugpling the cable wes observed comiag off the foot, Tne plastic tuding
s¢t19n 2moustes t~ amell wheels rollany, dbout 1L (Arotes were liet becruss of
the Tuoing. 1te sr2ll clevis or toe ¢adle loea el iz the I} 7a30 test war a0

. ased, Thic 2lso war 2 migtase., A bend 1n the ¢A2le wry su,pornd 30 provias o
singe teeded for & ameott tnip, 1o reality w an the trap was trigpsd the tens
e 80 .THRy 1t siraiz-iened out the cable send eruning the loca to bird o
~bout "alf { wae traps.

-
ian

Only twres ccjotss were beld, The cadle tip came off twe cablaz, Toree pavelins's
were cougrt, dae s-all oae stepped cut of the ceble locp afier beang cmugt .

LG trap aighte were ured wita 3G transs being set. Gl trepe wers trizpec the
lest ¢>y to ovserve the action, The trap ™35 1o b bec~ad arounc tre cdble s
argvest the caole frer trippadg tae tran whean fiwpped 01 by A (7,005, lhere w =
ne tragrang irer s=mall cmaeels,

7

The traps will be kept At ¥onte Vista, Bushings will be put in the positioner
ari.z, Ine *z21l clevis will de jut deca cn all c=ole locke, Thiz will 211 ®-
done before I lesve so the trapz will be rendy o the field, 213> tae orig.n-1l
tmall rucber wibing wall replace the plastac urec in the Leredo test, A
suitable pedding for the cable will have to oe found later,

© ——

Victor D. Keenaa
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UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT
Memorandum

TO  : Sam Linhart DATE! May 28, 1980 .
FPROM ¢ Gary Dasch
SUDJECT: Fiald Notes of M-15 Snare Test

On my recent trip to Logan, New Mexico, to field test the Model 15 Snare
(M-15) developed by Vic Kewdn, I found there were a few things that
should be todified before any further field testing is done.

1 set out 29 M-15 snares during the test period. It rained 6 out of 11 days,
so rust was a big problem, When I sprung all the snares on Friday, May 16,
21 snares failed to close the cable up against the lock.

Following are some of the problems that I found:

1. The positioner arm seemed to be the worst as rust was getting in
between the washers used as spacers; this would either lock the arm
solid or slow them down.

2, The small arms on the pan worked better than in Texas, but a few
rusted and stuck to the slots in the trap frame.

3. On the cable ! found he clevis that Yic added worked real well. I only
had a problem with three cible locks, all due to rusc i the housing.

I think the concept of the M-15 snare is very good. But we need to look
into having it modified to work r all weather and soil conditions. 1
feel if I had been in a dry tes a the snare would have worked very well.

Some ideas on modification would be:
1. Hylon could be used on positioner arms instead of washers.

2. The trap frame might be made out of cast fron or aluminum alloys. This
then could be attached to spring arm bar.

. 3. The cable lock could be made out of stainless steel, or even maybe high
impact nylon or plastic.

4. Maybe the whole unit could be hot dipped or galvanized. (I will take one
apart and spary with ZRC to see if it slows it down any.)

- (55 4%1&4; %r/ﬁ

Gary BDasch

Buy U S. Savings Bends Ragularly en tbe Puyrall Savings Plan

e e
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January 15, 1981

Hr. Milan MNovak

H1i1d11ife Branch

Ministry of Natural Resources
flueens Park, Toronts, Ontario
M7A 13

Dear Milan:

I recently lcarned that the Noodstream Corporation is currently
evaluatina your foot snare in south Texas to determine its
effectiveness for capturing coyotes. During our brief discussion
last August in Maryland at the Furbearers Conference I believe
you indicated that your patent application would be approved in
early winter and thereafter the snare could be made available

for evaluation.

This letter is to inquire whether it would now be possible for
the Denver {li1d1ife Research Center to obtain a 1imited number
of snares so that we might run a controlled test to determine
if it would be a suitable tool for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service to use. As you know, we have been conducting field
tests for several years using various approaches for reducing
coyote foot damage caused by steel leghold traps. We also
developed our own orototype foot snare but for various reasons
have decided not to pursue any further development of this
particular device.

I would be most appreciative of any information regarding the
status of your foot snare and whether a limited quantity could
now be obtained for our evaluation.

Sincerely,

Sam Linhart, Acting Chief
’redator Management Research

cc: Hawthonne

Tinsley
Turkowski

- « 253
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v Natural
. Resources
Ontano
Your bie
January 26, 198} Our Nig.

Mr. Saa Linhart

Acting Chief

Predator Management Ressarch

0U.S. Department of the Interior
rish and wildlife Service
3ullding 16, Denver Pedexal Center
Denver, Colorado 80225

U.S.A.

Deax Sam:

This will acknowledge your letter of January 15, 1981, enquiring
about the status of the foot~share trap.

The foot~snara traps are not availab.e for distribution or sale at
the present time. The latast sstimate is that they should be on
the market in March of thia year. We will keep your latter on
tile and notify you as soon as they are available. We anticipate
the cost to be betwesn $5 ~ $5.50 per trap.

I am somewhat surprised to learn that W itream is teeting the
trap in Texas since we did not give them any trape. They sust
have made their own.

¥e would be pleased to have you field tast the foot~snare on Coyotes
and bobcats since we do not seem to have the nusbers that are found
in some of the wostern States.

I you do have the opportunity to come %o Ontario let me Xknow and
1'11 make sure that the two trappers who tested the trap, row for
three s6asons, are availabla to talk to you.

Youre sincerely,

n *-0 dy Nh)nﬂ)_

Milan Novak

A/Supervisor

Central Wildlife Services Saction
Wildlife Branch

Parliament Buildings

Toronto, Ontario M7A IW3

Riac
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February 13, 851

ttr. Milan Hovak, A/Supervisor
Central Wildlife Services Section
Wildlife Branch

Parliament Buildings

Toronto, Ontario H7A 1W3

Dear Hilan:

Thanks very mach for thd most recent information on your
snare trap. -We will be lookinq forward to hearing that tney
are avajlable so that we can run some field tests here in the
tlest.

Sincerely,

Samue]l B. Linhart, Acting Chief
Section of Predator Management Resezrch
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THE FOOT-SNARE AND THE LEG-HOLD TRAPS: A COMPAR[SONl

MIiLAN NOVAK, Fur Mansgement Unit, Wildlife Brench, Ministry of Natural
Resources, Wnitney Block, Perlisment Buildings, Toronto, On-
tario, Cansds M7A 1W3

ABSTRACT. A naw foot-snare trep wsas compared with the leg-hold trsp
under ectual field conditions by 2 experienced trappere. Nu differences
were found betwsen the 2 trape in. 1) frequency with which enimeis dis-
cherged rendomly sat treps, 2) cepture rstes, except for akunks that
tended to be missod by the foot snere, end 3) est;cpe retes. Two percent
of the animals captured in foot gnares sustained cut skins or worse in-
juries es compared with 52 percent captured in leg holds.

The leg-hold trap is a focus of the entitrapping movement asround the
world. [ts maj.. weeknesses ere nonselectivity asnd e potentiel for mu-
tileting enimals, especially when used by inexperienced persons. tn
Onterio, problams heve occurred when it wes ueed for trapping foxes
(Vulpes vulpes), coyotes (Canis latrens), wolves (C. lupus), coyote-dog
hybrids, reccoons (Procyon lctor), end ferel dogs (C. familiarie). The
Ontario Ministry of idntural Resources begen rescarch in 1972 to improvs
traps end trapping methods for thee¢ and other species. Live traps l.ad
a distinct edventage over quick-killing treps from e humens, economic,
and enimsl wmanagement p3int of view. They sliowed groeter selectivity
in species, sex, end sge g.>i1p harvest. Thus, if a treppsr, resesrcher,
furbearer maneger, or sheep Isrmer :ith a predation problem had &
choice, it is my opinion thut . i1ive trap wouid be preferred over e
q. +~k=-kiiling trap in slmost all cases.

Once the deciaion was made to conceptrate on live traps, the objective
of the trap developmont program wes to develop e light, inexpensive al-
ternative to the leg hoid trap for trepping the above mentioned animals,
Bacsuse of the succesa of the Aldrich Bear Snere, it was decided to work
on the snare principls.

The leg-hold trap wes invented sometime in the early liiddle Ages to

IOntarxo Ministry of Natural Resources, Wildlife Branch Contribution
80~11. 1671
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cstch poschers, but the Egvptisns hed e working foot snarec as early es
3000 B.C. (Lloyd 1963). Seversl pstents hsve boen grasnted for various
foot-snsrs ftresps in North Americs and elsewhere. The purpose of this
resesrch wes to compsre 2 cdmmonly used leg-hold treps with s new foot
snere developsd through the Ministry’s trep resesrch program. The ob-
jective was not to test ths efficiency snd humsncness of the various
sfzes, modificetions, snd mekes of lsg-hold traps.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Two sexperienced treppers, Trespper A snd B, esch independantly tested
both the foot-snere snd leg-hold treps (Figures 1, 2) from 27 August -
30 November 1978 ll"ld 24 Mey - 1 Descember 1979. Easch trepper trested the
foot snsres himesl!f snd in the same wey es the leg holde. Both trasps
ware boiled in Gillett’'s lye to clesn them, sired to oxidize and freshesn
them, trested with logwood crystals to blecken them, and wexed to pre-
vant rusting. For experimsntal purposes, Trepper B did not blacker or
wax his snsres from 15 October - 1 Decembar 1979 end occssionslly prior
to this period.

All trepping wess done in southern Ontsrio on sgricultursl lend, Both
types of trasps were used snd set in the menner in which esch trapper was
sccustomed. Both treppers used similer metsl gstakes to snchor the
snsres snd leg holds. Before 15 October 1979, each trespper dscided
which trep he would use in a particular set locstion. However, from 15
October - ! Dsccember 1979 the trappers chosec ths trepping site snd then
sslected tresp type rsndomly.

Treps were sst melnly for foxes, but occesionslly for coyotss. No ef-
fort wes mede to stsnderdize the scent and besit used to sttract thess
lnhqul. Both treprers ussd verious sttractsnts consisting of pure fox
or Vcoyotc urine, commercisl fox scent prepsrstion (Hawbexer's wWiley
Red), snd mest of shessp, groundhogs, hsres, snd cocksrsls. NoO sttrsc-
tent wes used in treil sects.

Sets wers cstsgorized by method: 1) dirt hole, 2) treil, or 3) scent
post sets; snd by locstion. 1) sendy, or 2) clay soil. All trsps wsars
checkeud deily., Misses snd escspos wers determined Ly track and heir
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H%\m: 1. The new foot-mare livwe trap. [(The snare is 76 am (30 in) in total length, The loop cable is 62 om
(24 1/ 1in) long. The galvanized airplane cables tested vere 1.6 mu (1/16 in) and 2.4 m (332 in) thick having
alx7and?x 19 weawe, respectively. The breaking s the of these cables were 218 kh(aso 1b) md 417 kg
(920 1b), respectively. One of the features of the specially designed lock ia that ic falls off the aimal's
leg if the animal escapes by chewing through or breaking the cable.]
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frgure 2. These were the traps and modificacions recomended b experienced troppers as being the most comonly
used traps in Ontario {The #2 coll spring leg-hold trap (left; vas the trap most commnly used in the fleld
tests The ¢4 long spring leg-hold trap was ured Infrequntly in coyote sets, The welding on the inside of the
trap jaws was intended to reduce wring-Offs by keeping the jaws 3 - 4 ma open. ‘Ihis 1s sham here aily anthe
.4 coll spring leg-hold trap. All leg-hold traps g.ad the chains shortened to reduce the animal's lunges and

Q rimize injuries.)
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COMPARISON OF FOOT-SNARE AND LEG-HOLD TRAPS

ldentification. During the lst yr of trapping, the location of closure
of the n-uP on the animal's leg was notuod. Injuries ware recorded as.
1) no injury, 2) skin rubbad and/or superficially scratched or nicked,
3) skin cut with flesh and/or tendons exposed, 4) tendons cut and/or
bones broken, 5) chewed feet, and 6) wring-offs. Swalling in the en-
trapped foot was recorded as. 1) no noticecable swelling, 2) slight or
minimal, 3) modorate. and 4) badly swollen. 1n the 4th category, toes
and pads wero greatly distanded and tha animal could not stand «n the
affected leg when reloased.

Tha captura reta gave the proportion of animals that ware caught and
held plus those that aubsequently escapad from tha total numbar of times
the traps ware discharged. The escape rate oxprassed tha parcontagas of
animals that wera caught and haid for a pariod of time but oventually
escaped from the total number of captures plus oscapes. Animals digging
up traps ware not used to Talculate tha capturs rata. Animals atolan
from traps ware considered to be captured.

RESULTS

During the 2 yr of field testing, foot wnaras were sot 3,407 trap nights
and leg holds, 1,273 trap nights (Table 1). Two hundred twenty-seven
animals were captured i1n foot snares and 101 in leg holds (Table 2).
The fux capture rate was 89 percent for the foot snaras and 85 parcént
for the leg holds. The trappars unnacossarily missed 4 - 6 foxes and
some raccoons the lst yr because the animals Jdischarged the foot anares
by stepping on the back part of the :rigger arm and on the cable at tha
~ane time. This problem was solvad by using a trigger guard (Figure 1)
which allowed tha trap to be roleased oniy (f the anima! was standing on
the pan and, therefore, i{n the center of the snara.

The Loyu and faral dog capture rates were 80 parcent using foot snares
wd 83 percent using leg holds, but tha sample was small for both traps
(Tabie 2). Fifty-seven percent of all the raccoons setting off tha foot
snares were caught, wherecas, 76 percant of those discharging the leg
Mol s were captured. Twelve raccuons were missed itn 2 foot snares lo-
.ated elosely over o period of 15 nights. These traps were repoatedly
fischarged by & family of small raccoons. Excluding these cases, the
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Table 1. Trsp sects and set locstion. (Trsp nights sre shown in brack-

ets.)
. Foot~snara Leg-hold
L1 ' /L

/"/ 1.6 om 2.4 mm Total »” 4 ot
-t -
Type_wt Set .
Dirt Hole 197(2.719, 25(177) 222(2,896) 54( 950) 5(69) 59(1.,019)
Trail 15¢ 278) 1 2) 16( 280) 12( 191) 2( 6) 14( 197)
Scent Post 170 223) 2( 8 19( 231) 8( 57) 0 5( 57)
Totel ZIS(T. 7200 IB(I8Y)  Z37(3,407) TIUL,I98) YISy 78 2ray
Trkp Sl.a
Sand 175¢2.608) 12( 56) 187(2,662) 37( 781} 3(34) 40( 815)
Clay S4C 61%) 16(131) TO0(  T45) 34( 417) 4(41) 28( 458)

sJjusted raccoon capture rate was 63 porcant for the foot snares. Two
whita 1silad dear wars csught in gsnares and both ascsped on their lsi
jamp Onas doer stripped the xnod of solder st the ond of tha wire and
the othar shanyed the 1.8-mm cable. In the latter caso the anare fell
off the deer’s lag within 5§ m of the set.

Thars was no dif{farance In the capturs rstes for csnids and for ths ad-
jutted reaccoon rates by {oot-snare or lag-hold treps in the 2 yr of trap
tasting. A asignificant dif{ference in capture retes was found for skunk.
nly 34 parcent of ekunks discharging the foot ansres were csught as
apposed to 37 parcant capturaed by lag holdas (Tsble 2}. Thia difference
may ba & function of how the foot snare was sat ;athlr thsn of the trsp
itsall. Trappar A caught 10 of 11 rsccoons and al! 3 ekunks discharging
the sneras during the rsndom trep pariod in 1979. Trsppar B caught only
10 of 18 raccoons snd 2 of 9 skunke discherging the snsreas.

Of 1,157 trap nights during tlLe random distribution pariod, foot snares
wrre dlechargod 96 times or 0.08 discharged per trap night. Fifty leg
holds were Jdischarged ia 761 trep nights or v.0' per :rap night. Thess

1876
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Table 2. Capture rates for foot-snare and leg-hold traps, 27 August -
30 November 1978 and 24 May =~ 1 Decembar 1979.

Number of Times Number of Captures R
Trap Discharged Plus Escapes

Foot-scare Leg~hold Foot-~snara Leg-hold

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

R'(’d ipe pas) 99 217 88( 89%)*  23( 85Y)

Vulpes vulpas (

Gray E'o'x R
(Urocyon Einareoarganteus) 1 - 1(1009%) -
Raccoon *
(Procyon lotor) 113 34 64( 57%) 26( 176%)
Coyote
(Canis latrans) g 2 8(100%) 1( 50%)
[
(Canis famillaria) 15 7 10( 67%) 7(100%)
Coyot € or Dog 2 - 2(100%) -
Skunk N
(Mephitis mephitis) 47 36 16( 34%) 35( 97%)
Cat
(Felia catus) - 8 1 7( 88%) 1(100%)
PoTcupine
(Erethizon dorsatum) 5 3 5(100%) 2( 67%)
Groundhog
(Marme* « monax) 23 3 8( 35%) 3(100%)
Hare

’ *  (Lepus capensis) 5 1 1( 20%) 1,100%)
Dear
(0Odocoileus virginianus) 3 - 2( 67%) -
Rag Squirrel
(Tamiasciurus hudsonicus) 1 - o( oy) -
Weasel
(Mustela erminaa) - 1 - 1oy
Turkey Vulturas
(Cathartes aura) 1 - 1(100%) -
Song nirds 3 - 0 0%) -
Sheep 13 2 6( 46%) 1( So0%)e
Catttle 9 - 0( 0%) -
Horse [ - o( o%) - .
Unknown 21 6 5¢ 24%) 0( o%)
To;u'l 383 123 227 101
*Capture rates in brackets. )

1677

262




258

NOVAK

foot enares were eet in 51 different locations end the leg holds in 43
locat ione. There waa no difference in trap diachargea between the 2
trap types. The graph in Figure 3 ueed 20 foot-enere end 27 ieg-hola
c=ta of et least 10 trep nights eet during the random distribution per-
iod. {t showed a decline in the number of &#nimala captured on the 10th
et opposed {5 the lat trap night. This rete of decline wae similar for
both trape.

Fourteen percent of the cap:iured canide and raccoone eecaped from the
foot eneres end 11 percent from the leg holde (Table 3). Trapper B ac~
counted for the wmejority of the eacepes: 6 of 7 crees of chewing
through the cable and 18 of 26 caeca of animale pulling out of or open-
ing the anaree. Thie may have been due to the fact thuat Trapper B did
not blacken the enare wire, caueing ceptured cnimele to bite the cable
and the anare lock more often. Fourteen foxes and 6 raccoons captu ed
by Trapper B bit the cable eignificantly more often than 8 foxes and 11
reccoons captured by Trapper A (an aversge of §.2 and 3.8 timee per
cable, reepectively, p< 0.05). Subaequent teets on captive foxes, rac-
coone, and coyotee that were placed in enarea ehowed thet thesc animala
were attracted by ehiny objecte and, therefore, bit at the untrested
eirplane cable or even small silver nute while in the anare.

Teble 3. Eecapee from foot-enare and leg-hold trape, 27 August - 3¢
November 1978 and 24 May - 1 December 1979.

Foot-enare Leg-hzld

Pulled Out Solder/Nut Pulled Out
or Opened Pulled or Snapped of
Snsre Chewed off Cable Trap Wring-off

Colored
Pox
Raccoon
Coyote
Dog
Coyote
or Dog
Skunk
Cat

Deer
Unknouwn
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Figere 3, Trap discharge rate.
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Teats to date on over 50 cesptive rsccoons, § coyotes, snd 10 dogs show
that the snero lock and 1.6-mm csble fall off the snimele' legs in less
then 10 sec after the ceble was cut, except for 1 raccoon thet had the
snere on for 8 min et which point the znere wes remcved. The 1.6-mm
ceble end snere lock did not come off 3 ceptive foxes after the cable
wes cut, but none of the captured foxes menaged to bite through even the
thinnest strand of ceble. None of ths wild caught animals (S foxes, 3
reccoons, 5 coyotes, 4 doge, and 1 ekunk) chewed through the 2.4-mm
cable.

There was considersble diference in the injurfes caussd by the 2 traps
(Teble 4). Ninety-eight parcent of tho snimels ceptured in foot snares
had either no marks or just rubbed skin cr nicke on their legs as com-
pasred to 43 percent of animels cesught {n leg holds. Thore slso seemed
to be s difference i{n the rssults betwean the 2 treppers. {In the 2 yr,
90 percent of a1l aenimels caught in the leg snere by Treppar A (who
blackenad his csble) hed no marke on their legs, 9 percant hsd rubbed
skin or nicka, end 1 enimel had e broken carpsl bone. Trapper B had
only 64 percent of the captared snimals with no marke, wherees, 32 per-
cent had rubbed ekine or nicke. In addition, 2 foxes hed cut skins esnd
1 reccoon hed pertly chewsd its foot after wrepping the csble very
tightly sround the trep. These results showed @ significently greater
degree of at-uggling by aenimals ceught {n the foot gsnares by Trupper
B - & supposition further suppurted by the grester number of bite marks
on the wire. Though ths equipment used by both treppsrs wes {denticsi,
Trapper B's anares were not generslly blackened, Excoasive biting of
the cabls probsbly cesused the 2 ceses of cut sk n recorded by Trapper B.
Previous expsriences with traditional snsre locke showed thet if the
ensnared foot could rotete svon elightly within the snare, it could re-
sult {n cut skin or assvared tendons. These traditionsl snare locks uged
copper crimps to attach the cable or plastic tubes to prevent the csbla
{rom ciosing too tightly on the snimel’'s leg. ELxaminstion of the sners
thet hed cut the skin of 1 of the foxes showed that the snars wes kinked
from being bitten and, conssquently, was loose on the foot.

Animalae ceught {n either foot snsres or leg holde did not damsge their

tenth oy biting on the traps. Englund (1979) found this to be a major
probhlem in Sweden.
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Table 4.

Types of injuries® from foot-snare (F.S.) snd leg-hold (L.H.) traps.

No Rubbed Cut Cut Tondons Chowod
Marks Skin, Nicks Skin Brokon Bonos Feot wriag-of? Total
F.$. L.H. F.S. L.H. PF.8. L.H. F.S, L.H. F.S. L.H. F.S. L.H. F.S. L.H.
Red Fox 56 5 23 2 2 8 - 1 - - - 3 81 22
Gray Fox - - - - - - 1 - - - N - 1 0
Raccoon 40 11 8 3 - K] - 5 1 - - - 49 22
Coyote 2 - 3 -, - 1 - - - - - - ) 1
Dog 8 2 - 1 - 1 - - - - - - 8 4
Skunk 12 12 - 1 - 2 - 1 - 14 - - 12 30
~ Cat 6 - - - - - - 1 - - - - 6 1
3 Porcupine 5 2 - - - - - - - - - - 5 2
= Groundhog 8 1 - 1 - - - 1 - - - - 8 3
Hare 1 - - - - 1 - - - - 1 1
Weasel - - - - 1 - - - - 0 1
Turkey
Vulture 1 - - - - - - - - - - - 1 0
Sheep 6 1 1 - - - - - - - - - 7 1
Total™ 145 31 35 [] 2 15 1 14 1 Iq 0 3 184 88
%n a few cases, animeals wero stolen or injury dats were not recorded.
O
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The snare did not hold the leg ss rigidly and tightily as the leg holds,
23 the snare wss very light gnd flexible it was unlikely that there was
continuous snd excessive pain gssocisted with it. The snsre on the ani-
mal's leg weighed less than 5 g, whereas, the #2 snd #4 leg holds weigh=-
ed 540 g snd 960 g, respectively. The foot-snsre trap weighed 450 g,
but fell free once the snimsl was csvzht in the snsre.

The degree of swelling (due to blood constriction) caused by the 2 traps
could not be compsred resdily since the leg-hold traps tended to cut the
leg sllowing blood =and fluids to drain, thus reducing  awelling.
Seventy-eight percent of the snimsls captured in fost snasros hsd no
swelling, 21 percent had slight swelling, 1 percent hud moderste swell-
Ing, snd none hsd extensive swelling (Table §). Again, thare wss s dif-
ference in the results for the 2 trappers using foot tnares, with Trap-
per A's captures showing less aswelling. This wss attributed to the re-~
duced amount of struggling of Trspper A's snimsls. Fox example, 80 per-
cent of the foxes and 88 percent of the rsccoons csptared by Trspper A
hsd no swelling in their psws. Only 60 percent of the foxes and 76 per-
cent of the raccoons captured by Traspper B showed no swelling.

As psrt of the Ministry's Rabies Resesrch Program, msny of the foxes
were leg-snsre trspped, esr-tagged, snd fitted with radio Srsnsmitters
prior to release. This enabled uys to obs rve how cuickly the trap-
relsted awelling subsided. Minimal gnd moucrate awelling subsided es
soon &8s the snare was removed. The worst case of swe ting was encoun-
tered in sn sdult female fox. The swelling In the front paw took 2 - 3
hr to subside. Fifteen days lster this snimsl was recsptured by « hind
leg in 8 foot ansre. The previously snared leg looked naormsl except for
some rubbed hsir. -

The foot sansres csught the snimels higher on the leg thsn the leg holds.
Bighty-seven percent of the snimsls were snarsd sbove tnre paws, wheress,
only 34 percent were csaught that high by the leg holds. Becsuse of
thls, the ansre mey prove useful under deep and dry snow conditions.
However, we have not tested it in deep snow, slthough ws csught 1 fox
when there was 10 cm of snow over tha§§op of the tresp.
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Table 5. Swelling' caused by foot-snare (F.S.) and leg-hold (L.H.)

traps.

None Slight M.derate Extensive Total
F.S. L.H. F.S. L.H. F.S. L.H. F.S, L.H. F.S. L.H.
Red Fox 55 9 25 4 1 2 - 1 81 16
Gray Fox 1 - - - - - - - 1 0
Raccoon 41 13 8 2 - 5 - 2 49 22
Coyote 2 - 3 1 - - - - 5 1
Dog 7 2 1 2 - - - - 8 1
Skunk 11 14 1 ) - 1 - - 12 19.
Cat 5 - - - 1 - - 1 6 1
Porcupine 5 1 -. - - 1 - - 5 2
Groundhog 8 2 - 1 - - - - 8 3
Hare 1 - - - - 1 - - 1 1
Weasel - 1 - - - - - 0 1

Turkey
Vulture 1 - - - - - - - 1 0
Sheep 1 1 - - - - - 7 1
TofaT {4 {3 38 14 2 To 0 { 184 ki

%In a few cases, animals were stolen or awelling dats wsere not recorded.

Not enougn animals were caught to permit comparisons butwcen the 1.€-mm
and 2.4-mm cable or between the #2 and #4 leg holds (n captures. escupes
and injury rates, swelling of the foot and among the 3 methods of set-
ting the traps within the 2 soil types.

The trappers repotrted that the foot snare wnhst‘ood rain better than the
leg hold, which generally had to be reset after each rain. In light
sand the leg hold tended to become exposed if it rained, whereas hcavy
clay frequently stuck to the jaws preventing the trap from cloa.ng.
Frost had the same effect on the foot snares and leg holds. Both traps
becam. inoperative when the ground froze and the animals could rat dJe-

press the trigger.

To date we have not tested the foot snare in water sets. [t is doubtful
that the trap can be made to work in water, except perhaps und.r unique
circumstances whare animals such as otter are walking through shallow
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water. A potentisl exists for modifying this trao for catching .srge
long-legged birds for resesrch studies.

Problems could srise with the use of the foot snare in certsin aress
Inhabited by dser or besr. Two additionsl safety relesse systems to
svoid such captures have been designed for use with the foot snare in
csse the nuts did not give or the csble did not bicak. These ensure the
relesse of captured snimsls that exert more thsn a predetermined force
on the snsre. The Ministry is testing the prototypes.

Field testing continues snd emphasis is placed on lasrning ho- to trap
snd lynx (Lynx csnadensis). More field experience is needed in trapping
coyotes with the foot snsre.

SUMMARY

In summary, results to dste have shown thst the foot-snare is just ss
affective in cepturing the intended furbearars ss the leg-~hold trap, but
with & grestly reduced injury rats. Although tha 2 trappers were initi-
slly skepticel of this new device. they eventually exprassed preferance
for the foot-snsre over the leg-hold trep becsuse of the 139! snare's
comparsble efficiency and grester humsnecncss.

Quick-killing traps msy not be the desirable future fur mansgement tool.
They may slso not be the sotution to the humans trspping problem. In
order for traps to kill or rander the animsl unconacicus instantly, suf-
ficient anergy is requirad. This often msans expansiva, heavy traps
thet could be dsngerous, both to psopla and to thair psts. Also in con-
sidering spacific mansgement purposcs, capture of nontarget species iz s
furthar problem. For oxamples, a 220 or 330 Conibasar ssat for beaver in s
channs] csn also catch muskrat, mink, and otter, slthough it is known to
kill thess snimsls very quickly snd improvemants in tha killing effici-~
sncy of thess trsps sre on tha drawing board, | baliave that traps of
the futurs will have to be humsne, insxpansive, light, compsct liva
traps.

The furbearing snimsl resource 15 not {inexhaustiblo. 1 believe thsat
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COUPI=ISON OF FOOT-SIARE AND LEG-HOLD TRAPS

trapper efficiency and numbers will continue to 1ncrease, exerting
greater pressures on the furbearer resource, the habitat of some fur
species may chiange adversely, and the impact of discases and natural
cycles will periodically cause reductions in numbers. Trapping legis-
lation could well be directed &t selectively harvesting juveniles of a
spec1f1c sex and, for some species, excsptionally large (over mature)
adults. Selective harvesting can be done now with varying degrees of
efficiency and economy for marten, fisher, raccoon, and beaver nsing
cage traps and with bears uaing the Aldrich snare. In muskrat and per-
haps nutria harvesting, multiple catch traps (such as the funnel trap)
will readily outcompeie in most locations the aingle capture leg-hold or
quick-killing trap. Therefore, to help onsure public acceptance of
trapping and to allow optimal production, selective harvesting by age
and sex must become the furbearer Mmanager’s goal, this can probably be
achieved only through the use of live traps.
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A COMPARISON OF INJURIES TO LEG-HOLD TRAPPéD

AND FOOT-SNARED RED FOXES

JAN ENGLUND Swedish Mussum of Natursl History,
Section 131 Vertedrate Zoology, $-104 05 Stockholm, Swe-
den

Few published data concegning the in-
cidénce and extent of injuries to wild

" canids resulting from taapping activities

are available. Casto and Presnall (1944)
reported no broken bomes for 9 coyotes
(Canis latrans) taken in leg-hold traps. A
26% crippling rate due to leg-hold trap-
ping was observed for red (Vuulpes vulpes)
and gray (Urocyon cinereoargenteus) fox-
es in Alabama (Atkeson 1536). Animals
that pulled out of traps, escaped by
wringing or gnawing off feet, or es-
caped with taps were considered crip-
pled. In New York, less than 1% of the
foxes captured in leg-hold traps with a
hard plastic coating on the gripping sur-
faces showed signs of permanent physi-
cal injury (Parsons 1977). None of these
studies mentioned dental injuries. The
objectis e of my study was to compare in-
junes sustained to both teeth and legs by
captured red foxes when trapped 1n un-
modified leg-hold traps, leg-hold traps
with plastic coverings, and a newly de-
signed foot-snare.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Foves were captured using 3 trap types
These included Victor #2 and #3 double
long »pnng leg-hold traps (The Wood-
stream Corp,, Latitr, P2), the same leg-
hold traps with both spnngs, both jaws,
the (hain and the wooden pole covered
with ¢ 2-3-mm-thick plastic tube, and a
new t pe of foot-snare with nearly all ex-
termna! parts constructed of plastic (von
Schantz 1979) (Nordic Sport AB, Kanal-
gatar =3, 5 931 00 Skelleftea. Sweden).
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The foot-snare consists of a pliable
meta! wire {1.7 mm dian.) sheathed 1n
plastic and fastened to a coil spring which
is completely enclosed in a plastic tube.
The trigger plate has a metal frame cov-
ered by plastic and affixed to the back of
the tube by plastic-coated soft steel wire.
When a fox is capturéd, the trigger plate
is released and falls at a distance of 1.5
m from the fox.

Cooperting trappers in northermn Swe-
den used leg-hold traps and snares to
capture foxes. Both the unmodified and
plastic covered traps were used from De-
cember 1966 until March 1974, and the
snares from December 1973 until April
1976.

The leg-hold treps and foot-snares were
used only in winter and were always
piaced under the snow beneath old fox~
tracks. No bait or scent was used. Neither
leg-hold traps nor snares were perma-
nently fastened to a stake. Instead, a
wooden pole approximately 1 m long and
3-5 cm in diameter was attached directly
to foot-snares or to the chain on the back
spnng of the leg-hold trap by a 1-2-m
long wire, 1.7 mm in diameter. The pole
was attached to reduce the mobility of
foxes. According to Swedish law, all traps
had to be inspected at least twice each
day with no less than 8 hours between
successive visits. Although some trappe: .
may have disregarded this legislation,
few, if any, foxes remained 1n traps over
24 hours. Another regulation mandate J
that foxes caught in traps be shot from a
distance of at least 30 m.

Trappers supphed the skulls and legs
plus informat:on on the date and location
of capture, sex, weight, trap tvpe, and
which part oghe plastic covered traps had
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Tole

Distnbestan of dental injunes 8nd number of severely 6amaged teeth in red foxes Captured in unmoaried anc

moditied teg-hold traps &nd in {00t-8nares JuUnNG winter 10 NONthern Swoden

Eavent of wpun )

No sererel) damaged eth®

Tre methed Nene Small \edivn  Senevre ] SE \ Range
Unmodified leg-hold .
Age inyears (N)
<1(643) 9 35 16 19 32 o 124 1-14
1(258) 6 k3| 16 48 3o 0.29 124 -
>1(471) 1 24 17 8¢ 49 025 271 121
All ages (1,374) 6 40 16 38 12 016 319 1-21
Modified leg-hold
Age in years (N)
<1(106) 33 S0 10 ™ 33 1.46 7 -1
1(28) 7 34 1 20 3 1.13 8 1-10
>1(20) 3 S0 20 28 34 136 3 1-8
All ages (134) 23 51 12 13 3 02 20 1-11
Foot-nares v
Age in years (N)
<1(48) - 67 21 13 o
1 (48) 4 44 9 2r 10 1
>1(30) b1} 63 7 3 10 1
All ages (123) 49 40 10 20 10 2

* Ameng knet with ot Jast | severely dameged teoth.

*9 Agoclass s alvet wih different tvperacripts s the same columa sad rap svrthed dffer (P < 0O%.
2 All ages values for dulerent wep methods with dufferent superserpis differ 1 < 0 O5)

been chewed by foxes. They slso record-
ed the distance each fox had traveled af-
ter capture and if the trap was entangled
in vegetation, a fence, or if the fox was
still traveling (dragging the trap) when
overtaken.

Molars (M) and premolars (P) were ex-
amined for injuries, usually after boiling
and cleaning the skulls. Foxes wcre clas-
sified in 4 groups. (1) those with no, (2)
small, {3) medium, or (4) severe dental
imunes The number of severely dam-
aged M- and P-teeth was also recorded.
Small injuries were defined as those
where only the tips of the teeth had
been destroyed (<2 mm), medium in-
cluded foxes with 1 or more teeth brok-
en or wom down nearly half way or
more If parts of the jaw were wom
down, the injury was classified as severe.
The nymber of severely damaged teeth
refer to thi number of sockets where

40-970 © - 85 - 18

the jaw had been damaged. Teeth dam-
aged by gnaw.ug were distinguished by
their rounded surface as opposed to the
splintered configuration of teeth dam-
aged by projectiles i fones shot by trap-
pers.
The toes, feet, and legs of specimens
which had not been skinned were ex-
amiaed for presence of galls (>1 mm?)
and to assess whether toes and himbs were
out of joint or {f any bones were broken.

Ages of foxes were classified by 1 or 2
techniques. Juveniles were distin-
guished from older animals by the incom-
plete fusion of the epiphyses of the long
bones (Reilly and Cumren 1961). Adults
were placed into agtclasses by vounting
the number of cementum layers in the
canine teeth as described by Jensen and
Niclsen (1968) but with small modifica-
tions (Englund 1970)

In mo  tatisticnl analyses the ¢! test

J wildl. Manage. 461)-1882
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was used When companng the mean
number ol severelv damaged teeth. 1 used
the Kolmwgorov-Snumov 2.sample test
(Conover 1971)

RESULTS

A total of 1,651 foxes was examined, Of
thew 1 374 were taken wm unmodified
leg-hotd traps, 134 1n plastic coveted leg-
holds, and 123 in foot-snares. Approxi-
mately 0<% of the foxes captured with leg-
hold traps were caught with the Victor
#2 No difference (P > 00S) was found
in the number or seventy of injunes to
males and females. Therefore, the data
for both sexes were combined.

Dental Injuries

Unprotected Leg-hold Traps.—The
frequency of foxes with severe dental in-
junes tncreased from 19% among juve-
ntles to 38% amony foxes older than |
yeat (Table 1) The mean number of se-
verely tniured teeth increased shghtly
with age from 3.2t0 49 Overall, 38% of
the foxes were severels imjured with ‘a‘
mean of 4 2 damaged teeth per fox ¥

Mudified Leg-hold Traps —Foxes
within auze groups cauglit in modified leg-
hold traps had approxumately vne-half the
number uf severe dental injunes as op-
pused tu those taken 1y unniodified ley
holds (Tuble U There 15 a shight indica
tion in the swmple that the number of
teeth worn down was reduced by the
plastic cover, at least for old foxes The
foxes often chewed so hard on the plastic
that the iron was uncovered This hape
pened in 39% of the cases to the tront
spuni, which was cdosest to the head of
the kv Other parts of the taps were
chewed to aamudh less extent (Table 2)

Foot saares ——QOnly 2 foxes cuught w
toot sieres suffered severe dental ingu-
ey Lable 1 1o both, oaly 1 otouth wae
woin into the jaw, but i 1 ot these

.
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Tadie2 Onstnbution of damage done by red 1oxes on the
plahc covenng the parts of steel tnpa

Trap damage (%)
Scrawhed
- lrun
Trap component A% Neas  hewed uncemered

Front spring 131 24 37 39
Trap jaws 116 41 3
Back spring 136 33 4
Wite 133 63 8
Woouen stick 134 80

“ The aumber of odservateat vor wl due te incomplete wapper
repocts.

another 2 teeth were wom 1into the mu-
wous membranes without affecting the
saws. Twelve spared foves suffered me-
dium tnjunes, but none of these had 1n-
jured the mucous membranes, which was
rather common n the corresponding
group among the steel-trapped foxes.

Foot and Leg Injuries

Thirty percent of the foxes caught 1n
unmodified leg-hold traps had broken
bones, 1n most cases the phalanges or
metacarpals (Table 3). A higher percent-
age of the foxes taken in modified leg-
hold traps had broken bones, but the dif-
ference was not significant (P > 0.05). In
compansen, ouly 3 of 117 snared foxes
had broken bones One fox had a bruken
toe and a 2-uin’ wound on the met.carpal
bune Anuther fox had lost the penpheral
paits of 3 toes including the ultimate pads,
the 3rd had a broken leg (ulna and ra-

ds)

DISCUSSION

The frequency and seventy of dental
inyuries to red forves trapped by leg-hold
traps du. ug winters in northem Sweden
van be significantly recuced by covenng
parts of the traps with plastic Injunes to
feet and legs were not reduced by this
modilication. A matenal that can with-
stand chewing better than the plastic used
1 thus study should turther reduce deantal
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n dified and mod)tied iy ho ,

Tabie 3 Distrnbution of 100t and HQ mpuries of red foxes cap ads snd foot
N2res AUNNY winer iy NOTthem Sweden.
Percent inpared
Shin galls Brokem becey
L]
Trptype ~ Nene toes Phalanges Mewowyads tee o.uAhnnd

Leg-hold

Unmodified 115 61 9 13 17 2¢ 30

Modiffed 28 36 21 pAY 14¢ * 43¢
Soare 117 83 15 2¢ o 1 id

2 Viduet with difSorent superscripts la the sane ccluma difler (P < 005)

injuries, Almost all physical injuries of
these types can be virtually eliminated
through use of the plastic-covered foot-
snare.

Traps and snares were not tethered in
this study, permitting some foxes to move
far from the capture site increasing the
risk of losing them. In spite of the extra
drag, 13% of 32 snared foxes and 17% of
198 captured with leg-hold traps moved
more than 500 m from the place of cap-
ture, J moved more than 4 km. Therefore,
snares (as well as leg-hold traps) should
be tied to a pole or other object that re-
liably !imits movements of captured fox-
es. Whether tethenng would result in an
increased incidence uf ijunes is aot
known. This seems improbable, how-
ever, as the 428 foxes captured with
leg-hold traps that had become entangled
after moving verious distances from the
place of capture were not more often in-
jured than the other 108 foxes (P > 0.05).

Many foxes are caught in large baited
traps or shot by hunters waiting at bait
stations. Therefore, shy foxes probably
survive longer than others. This may ex-
plain the increasz in frequency as well as
the extent of injury wath increasing age
of the foxes as these would react more
intensely than less shy foxes.

Data i1. this study refer only to red fox-
es cauzht in winter with below frecang

temperatures During these .onditions
saliva freezes when the fou bites the
metal This pain may cause the fox to in-
tensely chew the trap. The nsk for seri-
ous injuries Tom steel-traps may be less
~hen used in summers or at «armer lat-
itudes. Leg-hold and foot-snare traps
should be tested under other unditions
than in this study as well as on other
species.

Acknowledgments.—Appreciation ;s
expressed to J. Aberg who iniented the
foot-snare and to all trappers who made
this investigation possible by delivering
material. [ also thank A. Bignert for help-
ing with the computer program: and D.
Macdonald fos linguistic correction of the
text. The study was supported by grants
from the National Swedish En:ironment
Protection Board.
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TRANQUILIZER TASS FOR CAPTURING WILD CARNIVORES

DONALD 5 BALSER U § Bireau of Spert Fiherres and Wildife Comeer

3 Conter Demer Coorane

Abstract A tranquilizer trap-tab using the drug “diazepam’ has shown utility in reducing injuries to

rmivores

wivht @ steel traps and 1o preventing thesr escape

The tab consists of a cloth tablet wired

to the trap jaw 4. { contaain, 1 g of diazepam for coyotes (Canus latrans) and 500 mg for foxes ( Vul-
ves >y ! Upon capture the animals ususlly chew the tsb and ingest thi# drug. Ataxia follows in approx.
e ly 10-30 munutes, and struggling by the trapped animsb is reduced. The effects usually tast 24—i8

hours depcndm; or

-+ amount of diazepam consumed. This device was develoged primarly for cap-

turning animel, unh

d tor lab

7 exp
mals for marking, 1 providing easy release of dogs

humane

but 1t has additional app ‘n caph
or other pets, and 1n making \teel trapping more

g ani-

The need for captunng adult covotes in
300d condition ‘ot expermmental use '+ 1o
the development of a tranquilizer trap-tab
to ehmnate or reduce munes curred 1n
steel trapping  The steel trap 15 one of the
most etficient devices for gxptunng wild
camnores,  but  resulting  injunes  and
trauma have himited its use primanlv to fur
hanvest and ccntrol operations  Vanous
other rvpes of live traps bave not proven
effective 1 captining adult covotes and
toves Modifications of steel traps such as
padded jaws and spnings inserted 1n the
chains appear to be nnlv parnialh effect.e
i reducing mjuries

Observations indicate that the njunes
e caused largel by the ammals’ struagles
' vscape or by their chewing the numbed
appendave 7 nless left i the trap too
fong w ammal that favors the trapped
toat and does not strnggle 1s seldem sen
aush injured

The tranqulicer trap tab 1+ pattemed
ter 1 vnuchmaoe trap tab which has been
et o occason to Wl ammaly (L ptured

@

in steel traps  The effect.veness of the new
tab requires » tranquilizer that 1s fast-act-
g, long-lastng,*has 2 wi’* range be-
tween offective and lethal dose. and re-
duces an ammal's anxietv and struggling

The drug “diszepam™ was selected be-
cause of 1ts relatvelv long-lasting acunon
and uts slight effect on motor functiomng
and the respiratorv center { Ditman 1964)
Extensine pharmacological and  chmcal
studies indscate the drug has a relauveh
low order of toucity (Randall et o 1961

I wish to acknowledge the valuzble as-
sistance given bv heldmen of the Division
of Predator and Rodent Conti !l in nine
states who conducted manv of the field tn-
al. and to Wendell E Dodge of the Den-
«er VWildlife Research Center who ona
ta by suezested diazepam

METHODS

Penned covotes were given single oral
doses of 180 mg, 720 mg. and 960 mg in
thar feed  The 720- and 960-ing levels
were approamatels one and ane-half to

_76
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two times as great as those recommended
bv Ditman (1964 108) for dozs A large
dose tor covotes seemed advisable because
of the probabilitv of incomplete ingestion
ot the tranqulizer, the additional stress of
trapping, and the range in weights of the
ammals taken.

The tranquihzer
structed as follows ¥

I We uwed a 2- « 2unch square of sen -
rotten Joth, which could he chewed
easily. Ga this was spread a thin tilm
of petroleum jellv which acted as a
binding atent to hold the tranquilizer
The tabs were prepared in a cool room
>0 that the petroleum jellv did not soak
through the cloth and thus prevent the
parathin coattng «  be apphed later
trom sticking " ne lesired amount of
tranquilizer powder was measured with
4 5poon 'z a teaspoon equals approw-

trap-tab was  con-

v

mateh 1060 mg or just over 1 g 1t
the powder 15 measured by approu-

mating volume  calibrat on should be
chedhed  for each m wunag
The l-g dose tor wiotes and 300-mg
Jose tor toxes was deaned trom tnals
The tranquilizer powder was spred
over the petroleum jelly  the edaes ot
the coner were tolded in and the doth
roiled to torm g tab bont 1 inch long
ind inch m dianeter

device

A\ " inch piece b 11 or 16 manee
v wnppad atonnd the apddle ot che
saboand secnred wath hadf « rare noe
@md two o three tants ot the

A

9L L)
sede adeded o slevate the cuh o Liehth
e the trap aw

e tan

e medted g o L5 percent

visodipped hghdy everald
rhned hee s and T3 horont parat
wlds to the
catathing prevents srunhing and pee ling

ol pre tects the

0 Beeawoy tlexabalitn

Lot vt dan

e ooed b oo tage

RIC
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4 The tab was then wired to the top of
the trap jaw nearest the dog shghtlv off

center toward the chamn (Fig 1) In
this posttion the tab will clear the dog
when the trap 1s set and 1s readily avail-
able to the trapped anunal.

The trap-tab was field-tested in the tall
ot 1462 1pd then was used in the \prings of
1963 and 1964 to capture covotes for lab
oratony experunents  Dunng this penod
wproamately 300 tabs, together with
torns for rocording data, were sent to per-
sonnel of the Diasion of Predator and
Rodent Control i ome states 1 Anzona,
Arhansas  Canforma  Massachusetts  Min-
nesota New  Mexico  Oklahoma,  South
Dakota ind Virmma  tor use m areas
vhere 4 vinety ot ame ores might be
cwezht and tor reducng the e pemene 0
trapped conotes and toves

RESULTS

Wk Table 1
amploms ot dazopin mzestion asnalh
Becme codent inoapproamately 0 e
ates shach agrees ath data provded b
Rarchits w2 12 Sumptoms  vere
tatd Tk or sttention drows
meantinence and reduchon o b
ence of lating Wlale most of +he trangul

wld penned oo

v atior
ne ss

co bbby howed noindination to bt
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Tobls ! Durahen of offect of diazepam on penred wid
oyele

Corore Do Dosx o:n
Nusaza* Orrxaxnt Tazzn ATAXIAL
(m0) {MOURS )

1 480 430 24

2 480 430 24

3 40 480 24

4 480 480 24

5 720 720 24

-] 720 720 24

7 720 400 18

8 7 720 38

9 960 0 Q

10 980 240 9

11 960 0 0

12 960 240 1]

13 %60 ermests 24

14 960 emesy 24

15 960 960 38

16 960 960 38

* Aversge weight of salmali spprevimately 10 kg,
* Drug muzed m feed or pit 18 geistin capoule i feed.
1 Obwervatioms wmade at 0-bour wtsrvals.

a few continued to do so as long as they
were conscious. Ataxu was evadent up to
38 hours. with drowsiness and nattention
lastng somewhat longer In field tnals
where the drug is taken without human
disturbance and 1s not admumstered in
feed, the effects appear to be prolonged.
under these conditions the ammals often
reanain tranquibized for 2-3 davs. In one
nstance an adult male covote consumed a
tab contamung 2.5 g before being trans-
ported 300 mules bv tnick, the ammal could
not be aroused and succumbed after 5
davs Th~ long-lasting effects are furthar
lustrated bv an expenence reported by
Ratchffe (1962) wherein 2 white-tailed
deer | Odrcodeus virgimanus)  consumed
shehtlv more than 4 gram of diazepam
(60-50 mgskg) and was affected for 9%
hours

The tests with penned covotes suggest
that anumals trapped in the wild will re-
mamn tranquilized from shortlv after cap-
ture until the traps are routinelv visited 1-2
davs later  In one of the initeal freld tnals

30 tabs (each contaiming 1 g of dizzepam)
were used; 17 coyotes were captured and
only one failed to ingest the tab. None of
the 16 tro jwlized anumals moved the
trap drag more than 100 feet, several did
not even pull the drag from its bed, indi.
cating that their first reaction was to bite
and chew the trap.

As shown in Table 2, the tabs also were
cffective in some degree in tranquilizing
vanous cumbers of foxes, skunks ( Mephitis
mephutis), domestic dogs, raccoons (Pro-
cyon lotor), opossums (Didelphis virgin.
ana), Yadgers (Toxides taxus), bobeats
(Lynx rufus), and red wolves (Canss mi-
ger) eather intentionally or inadvertentlv
trapped while collecting animals for lab-
oratorv us~ or .n field tnals bv Mammal
Control Agents of the Division of Preda-
tor and Rodent Control.

DISCUSSION

The foregoing field tnals were con-
ducted with a vanety of tabs. manv of
which were effective. but 1t was impossible

10 .cst one tab agawnst another. Hence.

results should be generallv better  only

the best tabs are uysed. The major mal-
functions were largelv mechamcal. as tol-
lows:

1 Tabs breakang off before being hewed
because the wire was bnttle or was
twisted too tightly,

2. Cloth too tough to be easilv chewed
or rolled too tightlv, preventing the
animal from ingesting the dose.

3 In tnals with oleomarganne as che
binding agent. tabs had been stored tor
6 months and none worked. Corre-
spondence with the manufacturer ndi
cated that the drug mav break down
i this medim  Qleomarganne also
caused nice to dig down to the tab
exposing part of the trap and spoiling
the set Such odonierrous elements
shoulé uot be used
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Toble 2 Resuits of f-ald Inets with the ranquilitsr rep-ted \n  ‘nrone. Ark Celif M h
New Masice Clichema. Sovth Detere, end Virgina,
Numsza or N or NXND‘.AK:'
Doss v ° 7 NUMIZR
Sexcrxs ;::::: Tane  Ficwo b '":ls::“ Rescaaxs
(me) Tas Foot
Dascacs
Coyote 40 50 36 32 25 1 dead
Fox 34 450 29 21 19 2 dead
Stnped skunk 27 450 18 18 18 10 2.umals did pot etect scent
when destroyed or released

Dog 17 450 S S 4
Racvoon 10 450 [} 5 5 1 dead
Opossum 9 450 [] S 3 1 dead
Badger 2 450 2 2 2
Bobceat 2 450 N 1 1
Red wolf 3 450 3 3 2 1 desd

Although the mechanical details can be
vorrected, there are a few individual am
mals of any species that apparently wnll
not chew the tab. For this reason the de-
vice cannot be expected to be 100 percent
cifective.

Temperzature may alter resalts. Although
some of the trapped ammals that died
were blcd by other amimals, niost were
vicims of heat. On days when the tem-
perature wa; in the 90’s, trapped ammals.
whether tranquilized or not, were often
dead before ncon. It 1s not known whether
the tranquihzer potentiates the effect of
heat. but 1t s suspected that death of a
tranquilized amimal from freezing mav be
hastened due to decreas2d mobulity

The reaction of different species vanes
cons {erably  For example, tame dogs are
not 4s i hined to take the tabs as wild
canmes or aggressive dogs  Most of the
tranquilized skunks did not eject thewr
sceat. which 1s a decided advantage in
trapping.

Several trappers that tested the Jdevice
indicated thes had captured particularly
troublesome cuvotes by the toes The uni-
mals had been ausing senous livestoch
losses and probably would have escaped
had thev not been tranquilized.

The tabs are currently being used i an

o

O
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interesting way i Minnesot «. Alan B. Sar-
geant, Ammal Control Biologist, Division
of Predator and Rodent Control, Cedar
Creek Natwal History Area, Bethel, Min-
nesota (Personal communication 1984),
stated that the tab has been extremely
helpful n capturing foxes without foot
damage fur a radio-wacking study. He
suggested these modifications. °

1. Matenals used. Two strips of canvas
(1 X 4 inches), a 6-inch piece of 14-
gauge soft steel wire, a 1%. x 2inch
piece of lightweight cloth, a lightweight
rubber band. % g diazepam (for foxes),
bees:vax, and water.

2. Procedures, The two pieces of canvas
are placed together and folded in the
muddle on the short axis. 3 small hole
1s punched through all four lavers of
canvas '« inch above the base. The
wire 15 placed through this hole and
twisted tightlv  The canvas 1s dippec!
i water and 2 1 ot diazepam 15 placed
un the four loose ends bv mopming it up
trom a dish or trav  The excess water is
squeezed from the canvas. The cansvas
1s rolled lengthwise. wrapped with the
sinall prece ot Joth, und secured with a
rubber band The tab is then dipped 1n
hot beeswax

N
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Another modification iz to cover the tab  various purposes, (2) enabling easy release
> pror to dipping with tinfoil mstead of the of recalcitrant dogs and reducing foot dam-
cloth, The tinfoil is easily pulled off and age to valuable dogs and other pets, (3)
the tranquilizer on the cloth strips is ex- helping prevent the escapement of trapped
posed to the animal. In this inrtance, a animals, and (4) making the steel trap
single wire is used to anchor the tab to more humane.

the trap. The tab resembles a lollipop

when completed. This type of tab works UTERATURE CITED

best for foxes but is not sufficiently dura- Dmax, K S. 1964, Drug tmmobilinton of

: wild aafzzals  Mind 2(4):103-113, 124,
ble for coyote trapping, particularly when LoO.GA W S R

drags are used. The tab described under - = “p—Bicnon. R, Bavmcxn, A, Roms, R. A.
Methods is recommended for trapping Mox, .umu:' B. mdiul”lwm?:’
coyctes and Sargeant's modification  for :";ml'ﬁ“l . ldmmd’:“um“;f e
trapping foxes. dazrpine cass. Current Therapestic Re-
search, Cliaical "and Exptl. 3(9):405-425.
APPLICATIONS Rarciove, H. L. 1962, Report of the Penrose |

Research Laboratory of the Zoological Societ
The potential applications®of this device of Philadelphis. 2:;:. ¢ v

are (1) taking unharmed animals for  Receioed for publication January 17. 1965
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THE STEEL LEG-HOLD TRAP.
CREASING SELECTIVITY

TECHNIQUES FOR REDUCING FOOT INJURY AND IN-

SAMUEL B. LINHART, Denver Wildlife Research Center, U.S. Fish and Wiid-

life Service, Building 16, Federal Center, Denver, Colorado
80225

GARY J. DASCH, Denver Wildlife Research Center, U.S. Fish and wirdlife
Service, Building 16, Federal Center, Denver, Colorado 80225

FRANK J. TURKOWSKI, Denver Wildlife Research Center, U.S. Fish and wild-

life Service, Building 16, Federal Center, Denver, Colorado
80225

ABSTRACT. Field tests were conducted from 1977 - 1980 to improve steel
trap selectivity and reduce foot injury of trapped coyotes ( Canis
latrans). Up to 90 percent of coyotes taken in traps affixed with tran-
quilizirg tabs containing proplopromazine HCl, or a mixture of propio-
promazine HC1 and chlordiaiepoxide HC1, suffered little or no foot
damage .

Traps with shortened chains, chains fastened to the trap base, or chains
provided with a cuil spring, did not reduce coyote foot injury

Initiai results from an ongoiuag field test of 2 trap pan tension devices
are encouraging. A large percentage of gray (Lrocyon cinerecargenteus)
and swift foxes (Vulpes velox), striped skunks ( Jdephitis mephitis),
opossums (Didelphis vir iniana), jackrzobits (Lepus sp.), and other non-
target animals were excluded from traps affixed with these devices.
Some coyotes were also excluded by the devices in some areas. However,
since more traps remained functional for ccyotea the net result appears
to be an increase in trapping efficacy.

-,
Lethal methods of controllirg coyotes t-.t kili livestock have come un-

der increased public acrutiny in recent yeatrs. The steel leg-hold trap
has been a special target of criticism tecduse it frequently causes foot
injury to capiwured animals and is less selective than several other
means of control (Robinson 1243, Casto and Presnal! 1944, Atkeson 1956,
Beasom 1971, Berchielll and Tu'lar 1980). Pubiic opposition to steel
traps has resuited In passage of legislation in several castern ststes
partially or completely banning their use, the number of restrictive
bills introduced at federal and state levels is

increasing e¢ach year.
1560
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TECENIQUE FCR CAPTURING RED AND GRAY FOXES

Davi.s, sand George Teidmsn who did most of the trspping discussed in
this peaper.
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STEEL TRAP INJURY AND ACTIVITY

In many situatior.s the steel trap is the only affective method for re-
solving a coyote depredations problem. It 1'3 1 of the 2 primary control
methods used by the U.S. Fiah and Wildlife Service'as Animal Damage Cun-
trol (ADC) Program. For examyle, 37 percent of the total ADC coyote
catch was taken by ateel traps In 1978 (Evana and Pearson 1980).

Stud.es of modified steel trapa by the Danver Wildlifie Rasearch Center
began in 1962 when Balser (1965) wsated a tranquilizer tab fastenad to
the jaw of steal traps as a means of capturing uninjured coyotes for use
in rasearch. Thia concepl was derivad from sn earlier practica sshereby
some trappers yttached atrychnine taba to their t.ups to kill captured
animals (Moore 1946). Development of alternate centrel nervoua system
(CNS) depressants and typea of trap tabs has baan puraued intermittently
sinca 1972, Initislly to capture coyotea for investigative studies and
Ister on to assess thelr przcticality sa a managemant tool. More re-
cently, wa have initisted atudiea to evaluate simple mechanical modifi-
cations of the steel trap to raduce foot injury and for excluding the
smaller nor-target apecies. This paper reports our progresa on the
dovelopmant and ovaluation of trap tabs, modified ateel traps, and trap
pan tension deviceas.

TRAP TABS
Methods

Balser (1965) reported tha. 62 percent of coyotes taken in trapa with
diazspam (750 mg) tabs ausatainad little or no foot damage. Howaver,
this compound was made availabla only for resaarch purposes and appar-
or;\tly will not be readily available in quant ity and at a rcasonable cost
until tha patent expirea in 1981, A gearch for alternate ora'ly effec-
tive ONS depreasants has bean pursued by our Center, the resuita of cap-
tiva coyote studies have been reported by Save te and Roberts (1579).

Tha fieid tests deacribed in this report were conductad during fall,
winter, and spring in asouth Texas, southcentrai New Mexico, snd north-
weatarn Nevada from 1977 - [980. Tasting wss restricted to pariods of
moderate tempersiure and none of the coyotes trapped died from expoaure
to extremas of heat or cold. Four biological technicians with extenaiva
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trapping experlence trapped coyotes snd collected the field data. Only
fnformatlon from subsdult and adult coyotes wss compiled. All coyoutes
were takan in 3-N long spring Victor asteel traps with offsot mallaabla
jaws fastened to 91.0-cm (3-ft) chains atsked to the ground. This trap
is most frequently used by government trappers, obviously the use of
diffarent typa or size trspa, or trsps with drags, would have rasulted
itn variable dsta. Traps were checked daily, but for scme tests coyotes
were restrsined for an additional day to detarmine trap tob effi{cacy
over a 48-hr period. Field dats were recorded on standard forms, during
the lattar portion of the study feet from dispdtched coyotes were {:ozen
and later examined In the laboratory to confirm fielid as,esaments ss to
the severity of damsge. High coyota densities wis: the baais for ase-
lecting teat sreas. All trapa were sot for coyotes, thus tou few data
on other carnlvores were obtsined to permlt analyses aa to fout damage
suttsined and trap tub effectiveness. We conducted a total of 15 field
tests over tha 4-yr perfod. Of these, 2 tests documentad coyota fuot
damsge sustainad in rcgulsr traps without trsnquilizer taba. The ra-
malnder served {0 assess the efflcacy of varlous compounds, dose levels,
and types of trsy tsbs. The number of coyotet captured per test ranged
from 19 - 22.

Coyotes sre nurmally trspped by 1 froat fuot and the jaws of the trap
usvally close across the paw. The puw frequently becomes swo len as 4
tesult of impsired clrculation. Cuts commonly occur scroas e top of
the psw snd sre inflioted as a resulr of struggles to escspe. The
severity of .uts will vsry ss to number, length, width, and depth.
Aasignment of such cuts into definitive cstagoriea such aa alight, mod-
erate, or aevere is, therefore, difficult, they msy range from a single
very small abtrsaion or cut 1 or 2 mm in length that doas not extend
through the skin, to s aingle larga, daep cut up to 3 cm extending
across the entire uppar surface of (he psw expoaing underlying tendona
and bones, to sevecsal smaller linear cuts acrosa he width ol the paw.
One or more of the latter may be suffficient.y severe as to expoae the
bu. o or tendon. One ot w2re bones within the paw mey alao be broken and
can genersily be datected by carefully flexing and feeling the paw,
Wh 1 initial sttempts to categorize differing degrasa of foot damage
prored fruatrsting, we simpllified qur prdcedure by using tha following
claswifications to characteriza injury:

1562
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STEEL TRAP IXJURY AND ACTIVITY

Slight or No Damage

A) No damege

B) Swoilen foot

C) A soall (< 0.5 cm) ehallow puncture hole or cut through the
ekin and undorlying tieasue or feecia. 1If visible, no damage to

tendon(a) or bone(a).

D) Cuta or ekin abrasiona lerger than 0.5 cm but not extending
through the akin, underlying tissue or fagcia.

Moderate or Severe Damage

A) A large (0.5 cm), deep cut through ekin und underlying tissue
or faecia. Tendon(e) and bone(e) exposed

B) A soriea of 2 or more smaller (<0.5 cm) but deep cuts =crose the
paw oxpoaing tendon(e) or bone(a).

C) Cut tendons.
D) Broken bones.

E) Any coyutes found dead in trape due to an spparent overdose of
QIS depreesant,

Coyotea that auetained elight or no visibiec foot dumage were asaigned to
an "acceptable” injury category, those with moderate or severe foot dam-
aga, broken bonea, >r that died from overdoaes, werc categorized ae
"unscceptably" injured. Other data were recorded to indicate trap ‘*ab
efficacy but for various reasons were not considered setisfectory and,
thua, are omittod from thia report.

Trepping regulations very from atate to state, aome require that traps
be checked deily, others at 48-hr intervals, and aoveral apecify longer
periode of time. We, therefore, aought to collect foot injury data from
coyotea reatreined in trept for about 24 and 48-hr time periods depend-
ing on the formuietion end observatione of ceptive coyote reaponee to
CND deprasaante by Savarie end Robgru (1979). Becauase >f tha relative-
ly ashort-term effects of orally administered drugs and the prolonged
circulutory impairment caused by traps, we believe It impruc.ical to
reduce foot Jdamage with trap teos bayond about 48 hr.
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Vle compared 4 ditiersnt typs trsp tebs. A.l conteined 600 mg of propio-
promszine hydrochloride (HC1) end all coyotes in this phasoc of field
trisls were removed from treps deily end ..eir feet checked for injury.
The Dasch "A" teb was the Ist one devised and wes, thercfore, used for
most of our ficld tesats (Teble 1). It wes mede by mixing s messured
quentity of chemical into s petroloum jelly metrix or carrier. A knowr
quentity of this mixture wes pleccd on 1 corner of e 10 x 1()-<:m2 of
4-ply cheessclsth. (In the finished teb this cloth serves to mske the
coyote shred the tab end, thus, ingest the drug end cerrier mixture.)
The corner of the cloth conteining ths mixture wes then rolled disgonel-
ly to the opbosite corner so es tc form 2 loose cylinder. The 2 ends of
the cylinder were then fulied togcther and the upper portion containing
the chemicel end jelly wes securely tied off with ¢ 25-cm long piece of
00ft ennesled 18-geugs wire. The ende of the wire were retained to
letor effix the :b to the trep jew. Tebs weroc dipped twico in ¢ mix-
ture (50.50) ot .cited pereffin end unscented beoeswax to protect them
from moisture snd to provide rigidity. The finished teb hed the sppear-
snco of a lollipop (Figura 1).

Tho Stevonsen teb differsd somswhat in that old bed shseting wes used
fnstesd of cheesecloth, the volume of petroloum jelly wes increesed, a
stainiess stecl breided wire wes substituted. end the tab wes protected
by applying a cosating of silicon rubbar cement.

The Dssch "B" tab wes made by mixing the chemicel end petroleum jelly
together and plecing thie mixture in & 50-cc syringe (less nesedlc). The
desfired quentity of thie mixturs wes injected into a smell rubber bel-
loon thet wes tisd off end then rolled into cheesecloth snd wirsd shut
as described ebove. Th.s procsdure sliminated the need for protective
coetings end fecilitated meking tabue.

All 3 of the sbove type tubws rdyuirs considersble time to fabricate in
quentity, s problem of concern to us should lerge-scesle field uee of
trep tsbes ever be considered. Ths McBride *&«b (Ranchere Supply, Box
728, Alpine. Texss 19830, pateat pending) recsntly beceme sveilable to
us for eveluation. This ronsiate of e ollow cylinder molded from
rubber ettsched st & right angle to s slotted sleeve thet cen be fitted
over the trep fsw aend u+ffixed Iin pisce with nsion lock streps or hog

1564

O

RIC 25K *

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



Table 1. Coyota foot damage austained in standard and t=ap tab-affixed 3-N Victor atoel traps.

Approximate
Trap Tima Number
Tad Left in Coyotea
Trap Tab Formulation Type Trap (hr) Takon
None (control) H - 24 21
Proplopromazine HCl (600 mg) (2) Stevanaen " 22
" 3 anﬁ nAn " 20 ‘3
" (%) Daach "8" " 19
o (5) McBride " 20 =
Propiopromazina HCI (200 mg)/ 4
Rowverpire (1.5 mg)/starch N
= (398 mg) (6) Dasch "A™ " 22 vy
a Nona (control) ) " 1] 20 b
o Propfopromaz ina HCl (200 mg)/ % 2}8
Resarpina (1.5 mg)/atarch - o
(398 mg) €] " " 0 <F
Propiopromazine HCl (300 mg)/ v
Reoaerpina (1.5 mg)/starch 9
(398 mg) %) " " 22 5
Propiopromazina HC! (300 mg)/ =
Reaerpine (3.9 mg)/starch 4
(398 mg) (10) n " 20
Chlordiazepoxide hCl (750 mg) (1) Datch "A" " 20
Chlordiazepoxide HCI
(1,125 mp) (12) n " 21 i
Thlord{azopoxide HCl (750 mg)/ 1
Propiopromazine HCl (25 mg) (13) " " 20 (
Chlordiazcpoxide HCI |
(1,125 mg)/
Proplopromazina HCl (25 mg) (14) " " 21
Chlordiazepoxida HCI
(1,500 mg)/
Propiopromazine HCl (25 mg) (15) " " 20
Q - o Tttt
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Figure 1. The Dasch "A" type trap tab used to evailuate efficacy for reducing coyote foot
damage. (Mounted on jaw of 3-N Victor Steel trap.)
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rings (Figure 2). We filled this device with 600 mg of propiopromazine
dissolved in water end closed the top of the cylinder with a round plas-
tic or cork disk that was then sealed with silicon rubber cement.

All 4 types of tabs were fa ened to the jaw located on the dog side of
the trsp. However, the Stevensen tab was placed toward the end of the
jaw nearer the chain, whereas, thc other 3 types were affixed to the end
of the jaw more distant from the point of chain attachment.

In addition to testing 4 types of trap tabs, we also evaluated 10 dif-
ferent drug formulations or dose levels (Table 1). Although initial
testa of propiopromazine HCl were encouraging, earlier laboratory stud-
ies of captive coyotas by Savarie and Roberts (1979) showed that this
compound resulted in CNS depression for only about 24 hr. Various com-
binations and dose levels of chlordiazepoxide HCl, reserpine, and pro-
piopromazine HCl w~ere, therefore, field tested to aasess their efficacy
over a longer pertod of time.

Resul ta
.-

Coyotes taken in traps without tabs sustained a high frequency of foot
damage. Of those checked daily only 14.3 percent had slight or no dam-
age. Injury to coyotes left in trups for an additional day sustained
about the sam2 level of damage (Table 1). The 4 types of trap tabs
evaluated resulted in about the same percentage reduction of foot damage
when tested with 600 mg of propiopromazine HC! and when coyotes were
removed from trapa daily. However, the Nasch "B" tab was essier to make
and for rescarch purposes is probably the best tab when limited numbers
are required. For quantity production, the McBride tab is by far the
best choice although it js still in the development stage. One problem
to be aolved is an eaay and rapid method.of aealing the top. An inher-
ant iimitation of jts present configuration js ita limited capacity.
Drugs requiring 1,000 - 1,500-mg dose levels cannot be contained within
this tsb. A larger version will result in a greater aurface area and
might possibly slow the action of the aprung trap to the point where
coyotes will ba misaed. We hope thase¢ minor problems can be reaolved as
research and development progress becauae the use of multi-cavity molds
for fabrication make mass production feasible.
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Figure 2. The molded rubber McBride trap tab., (Mounted on jaw of 3-N Victor Steel trap.)
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Of the 8 formulations tested for prolonged efficacy, the propioproma-
zine/reserpine and the chlordiazepoxide Tormulations did not provide
good results regardless of dose levels, several coyotes died from over-
doses. The best formulation was & combination of chlordluzepox}de
(1,125 mg) and propiopromazine (25 mg). This formulation resulted in
71.4 percent of the coyotes sustaining little or no viaible foot damage
and a 61.4 perceat reduction in injury as compared with the control
group. The chlordiazepoxlde/ﬁroplopromazlne vab, if druga were pur-
chased in bulk lots, would cost dbout $%$0.20 (U.S.) per tab; for the
600 mg propiopromazine tab the cost would be about $0.48 (U.S.). Al-
though additional development and evaluation of CNS depressants and trap
tabs are needed, results so far show that this technique can signifi-
cantly reduce the foot dumage of coyotes taken in stcel traps.

MODIFIED STEEL TRAPS
Methods

Suggestiona fron several sources prompted us to conduct a field test to
determine If simple trap chain modificationa would reduce coyote foot
damage. Three-N staked Victor traps were used and all coyotes were
trapped in south Texas. The test consis.ed of comparing the severity of
foot damage sustained in treps with standard 91.0-cm (3-ft) chains with
identica! traps modified as follows:

1) Trap chain shortened to 30.5 em (12 in).
2) Trap chain shortened to 30.5 cm and fasteoned to center of trap base.

3) Coiled spring fastened between regular 91.0-cm chain and trap stake.
Spring specifications: ,23-cm (.092-in) music wire, 1.91-cm OD and
15.2 cm long between hooks (.750 x 6 in), with 54 active springs,

> 3.2 kg (7 1b) required to stretch apring 2.54 cm (1 in).

The above modifications were intended to reduce the .unging diastance of

trapped coyctes, to position the chain so coyotes would pull on the trap

at a right rather than oblique anglc to the jaws, or to cushion lunges
by struggling animals. Field evaluation was conducted in & manner iden-
tical to our trap tab tests. Four groups of 20 - 21 adult coyotes each
wore trapped in spring 19?9. All traps were checked daily, the feet of
coyotes were examined and the extent of foot injury was categorized as
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either "eccepteble" or "unecceptable" asccording to the criteris listed
esrlier,

Results

Neither ehortening the trsp chain, ehortening the chain and affixing it
to the baee of the trap,nor sdding a coiled spring resulted in lass foot
dsmege overall (Teble 2). The addition of a epring might heve reduced
the frequency of broken bones, but amell sample sizes msde this conclu-
afon tenuous and the occurrence of moderste or ecvers cute wse not
reduced.

Table 2. Coyote foot damsge asueteined in etanderd asnd trap chain-
modified 3-N Victor steel trspo.

>

- Frequency of Occursence
Number No Damage Moderete or 9 Percentege
Trep Coyote - or Slight Severe Broken "Acceptable”
: Modi ficetfon  Taken Cut(a) ~Cut(e) Bones Damage
* .
None 21 5 9 1 23.8
(Control)
. Short Chain 20 2 13 $ 10.0
Short Chein
on Trap Bease 21 0 L6 5 0.0
Coil Spring
on Chain 21 4 18 c; 1 19.0

TRAP PAN TENSION DEVICES

Hethods

Pan tehafon devices heve been used for meny yeers to reduce the capture
of non-terget aspecice. Sticks, forked twigs, epringe, and eponges
placea under the trap pen heve spparently been somewhet effect ive but no
data ss to their efficacy heve been published. At the requeet of the
Services' ADC Program we recently initisted cooperstive field tests to
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evaluste 2 different tension devices, Non-target exclusion and coyote
capture rates for device-equipped traps were compared with unmodified
3-N Victor trapa. One device is an improved version of leaf springs
developed long 3go by both the Biologieal Survey and the Woodetream Cor-
poration, the lat’‘er a major trap manufacturer in the United States. It
was designed by a Service employee (A. Armistead, ADC District Supervi-
sor, 10304 Candelaria, N.B., Albuquerque, New Mexico 87112) and con-
sists of a curved axd tempered steel leaf spring (1.4 x 7.5 cm) that
clamps to the base of the trap bensath the pan. The spring anglea up-
ward and the free end rests against the underside of the pan when the
trap Is set (Figure 3). The apring resists downward movement of the pan
unt il about 2.0 kg (4.5 1b) of preasurs s applied. As this device is
made of spring steel, its tensile strength is less prone to metal fa-
tigue than earlier models and the pressure required to spring the trap
remains more eonstant over time. When attached to the 3-N Victor trap;
a notch must be filed in the trigger of the pan ahank to accommodate the
modified beveled end of the dog. Traps having this device were rlwayg
set with a pan "cover” eut from aluminum sindow screen. The "cover® was
slipped between the free end of the apring and the underside cf the pan.
As with the normal canvas pan cover, it served to keep the space beneath
the pan free of dirt and pebbles.

The 20d type tension dyv;cc un(\!er test functions on a shear pin princi-
ple. 1t was {invented” by M-Y Enterprises (220 Lincoln Street, Homer
(‘!‘.;. Pennsylvania 15748, patent pending) and is apparently unlike any
tension devic2 prevliously developed. Standard traps are modified by
replacing both the regular trap pan and dog. The replacement dog has a
small hole in the tip and the attached end of the pan has a matching
oval slot. When the trap is set the hole and slot are aligned and a
thin wire or "pin" Is inserted through both holes. The pan and dog
sl ide upon each other when the pan is depressed and the wire ia sheared
releasing the dog holding down the trap jaw (Figure 4). The amount of
force required to trip the pan can be adjusted by inaerting wirea of
different diameters. Far our field tests we are using a wire with a
shear force of about 2.0 kg (4.5 lb). Conversion kits to modify differ-
ent types and sizes of leg-hold traps are available from the manufac-
turer,
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Figure 3. The Axrmistead leaf spring pan tension device,
Q : e
ERIC . - v
235




e

3

é"{_-‘a'

- e
ol
4-. >

YLST

“TY 13 ‘IMVENIT
162

-

2

A

—___m
<
\ 3
.
e .
.
.
SHR T
f

:,.:’

<
t
-
S - 7
N
RPN ; .
A
-

5 Lok
t il 3 "“"n y r J. . '
AT

v
Q mure 4 The shear pin device showing details of toggle hole in dog pan slot and shear wire placement,

FRIC \ " .

L




-
\

-
14

\

. 292

STEEL TRAP INJURY AND ACTIVITY .

Ten experienced Service predstor damags control specislists in 5 western
stetss (Californis, New Mexico, Oregon, Texes, and Utsh) sre currantly
teating the devirss by setting trap lines with equs! numbars of unmodi-
fied, lssf spring,.snd shesr pin-equipped trasps. All trips sre bsing
chacked dsily sincs !dentification of snimal trecks st irlp sets {s
erltléll to the study. Dsts sre baing collsctsd on ths cspturs rstss of
coyotss visiting trsp saets end on the psrcentsge of slllct.d'non-tlrgot
spsciss oxcluded. To insurs edsquate sampling of such spscies ss jack-
rabbits, skunks, snd gray fox, trsps srec bsing set in srasss whers thase
sﬁnclll sre known to bs numerous. No dslibarsts efforts sre bsing made
to ssmple snimals such ss bsdgers and porcupinss whoss sdult waights may
spproximsts that of coyotes, obviously, devices tensionsd for coyotes
will not excluds such speciss.

Results

Lsss then H:l?'our dats i3 collscted snd tabulstsd, but so far rasulte
:ro encoursging. 1t }s premature to "second gusss™ ths finsl rosult; qf
this study, but sesuming present trends continue, it sppsars that both
tension device-equippsd trsps may, on the svsrsge, axclude nssrly %0
psrcent of the grasy fox, swift fox, stripsd skunke, opossumws, snd jsck~
rabbits ilacomplrod with sn avarage of 24 psrcent gxclusion rate for
standard trsps. In addition to these speccies, s veriety of othsr fur-
bearers, lsrge rodents, snd birds (including rsptors) wers sxcluded st
greater rates by the device-equippsd traps. Coyote capture rates may be
slightlyy reduced by uss of these devices, but since the tsks of non-
target snimsls is grestly reduced and trap sets remsin undisturbsd for
coyotes, ths nst recsult sghould bs incrcessd trep effectivsness for coy=-
otes